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NATIONAL HEALTH INSURANCE PROPOSALS

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 2, 1971

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMirimTEI, ON WAYS AND MEANS,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to notice, in the committee

room, Longworth House Office Building, the Honorable Wilbur D.
Mills, chairman of the committee, presiding.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please be in order.
Our first witnesses this morning represent the Council of State

Chambers of Commerce. Dr. Nelson, Congressman Burleson, as well
as Congressman Karth, asked that their regrets be expressed to you
over their inability to be here as the testimony starts this morning.

STATEMENT OF JOHN M. ZUPKO, CHAIRMAN, HEALTH CARE SUB-
COMMITTEE, SOCIAL SECURITY COMMITTEE, COUNCIL OF STATE
CHAMBERS OF COMMERCE; ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM R.
BROWN, SECRETARY, SOCIAL SECURITY COMMITTEE AND ASSO-
CIATE DIRECTOR; JAMES B. HALLETT, AND DR. JOE T. NELSON,
MEMBERS, HEALTH CARE SUBCOMMITTEE

Mr. ZuPKo. My name is John M. Zupko. I am manager of employee
benefits of Public Service Electric & Gas Co., Newark, N.J., but I
appear here today as chairman of the Health Care Subcommittee of
the Social Security Committee of the Council of Chambers of Com-
merce. Our testimony is on behalf of the member State chambers of
commerce of the council which are listed at the end of this statement
as having endorsed it. Appearing with me are two members of the
council's health care subcommittee: Mr. James B. Hallett, who is
second vice president, the Travelers Insurance Co., Hartford, Conn.;
and Dr. Joe T. Nelson, who is an M.D. from Weatherford, Tex.

On the council's social security committee, I represent the Ne v
Jersey State Chamber of Commerce, Mr. Hallett represents the Con-
necticut Business and Industry Association, and Dr. Nelson the West
Texas Chamber of Commerce.

Mr. Chairman, since the policy aspects of our testimony are based
on the May 19 report of the health care subcommittee to the council's
social security committee, I would like at this time, with your permis-
sion, to offer a copy of this report for inclusion in the record at this
point.

The CILrM-MAN. Without objection, it will be included in the record.
(The report of the health care subcommittee to the council's social

security committee, follows:)
(1177)



1178

REPORT OF TIHE HEALTH CARE SUBCOMMITTEE As REVISED AND APPROVED BY THE

COUNCIL OF STATE CHAMBERS' SOCIAL SECURITY COMMITTEE-MAY 19, 1971

PREAMBLE

The present health care system must be improved-not scrapped. A massive
coordinated effort to improve this system is necessary; however, it should in-
volve phased-in programs with attention being first centered in areas of critical
concern. Extended governmental control over this system, under the guise of
innovation, is unacceptable. Nevertheless, greater voluntary efforts toward cost
control of medical services and facilities will have to be demonstrated quickly
in order to avoid greater public acceptance and support of such extended govern-
mental control. This should include increased emphasis on outpatient preventive
medicine, which can result in a lessening of overall costs through the prevention
of eventual long-term illnesses. Such voluntary efforts toward cost control should
also include deemphasis of inpatient hospital care; expansion of and improve-
ment in the effectiveness of peer review committees to cut down on unnecessary
utilization; consideration of limitations on malpractice liability to reduce the
physician's and hospital's cost; and inclusion of a nonduplication or coordination
of benefits clause, possibly along with a subrogation clause in each health Insur-
ance policy.

Government financing within the health care system should be limited to: (a)
medical protection for the poor; (b) aid in education and training and the con-
struction of facilities; and (c) research. Such financing should emanate from
general revenues-not from payroll tax sources.

State law prohibitions against health maintenance organizations and restric-
tive State licensing which discourages the use of ancillary medical personnel
should be revoked.

Primary attention should center on adequate medical protection for those at or
below the poverty level. Adequate health insurance coverage available at reason-
able cost to the uninsurable, the self-employed and employees of employers who
do not have group plans should be the second near-term objective. Such coverage
should include modest basic benefits designed to avoid overemphasis on inpatient
care with a broad supplementary major medical coverage. Adequate dental care
coverage for young children should be considered as an intermediate-term objec-
tive. Depending upon available services and reasonable costs, extension of medi-
cal care coverage in the Seventies should include consideration of phased-in den-
tal and psychiatric care.

BASIC PRINCIPLES

1. Availability of quality medical care.-Quality medical care, including pre-
ventive care, should be made available to everyone. The problem is how this ob-
Jective can best be achieved. To achieve this objective will require much more
than an adequate number of properly trained doctors, nurses, and other person-
nel, hospitals, drugs, etc. It involves a distribution of medical personnel and
facilities as well as incentives for medical personnel to serve in areas where there
are shortages.

2. The government'8 role in financing health insurance should be confined to
those who cannot afford adequate care.-Some form of health insurance plan for
the medically indigent which maintains the private enterprise system for delivery
and administration of medical care is desirable, whether financed by the federal
government, State governments, or a combination.

& Motivation and Education.-The availability of adequate medical care is not
the entire answer to the general health care problem. There Is also a need for
health education programs to motivate and educate the public with respect to
conditions which affect general health.

4. Government contributions to improving the delivery systeM.-The govern-
ment can make Important contributions to making adequate medical facilities and
personnel available. This would include the establishment of priorities for the
al)proval of providing capital grants to build needed hospitals. ambulatory care
facilities, and health maintenance organizations. This would also include the en-
couragement of establishment of needed health care centers, assistance to medical
students, nurses and ancillary health aides. However, medical schools should
not be diverted from their primary purpose of educating medical students.

5. The tremendous costs involved make a system of priorities imperative.--
Assistance should go first to those persons and areas where the needs are the
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greatest. Low income families and individuals are most in need of comprehensive
health care and they are the least likely to have access to it. There is also a mal-
distribution of medical care delivery by regions of the country.

SPECIFIC PROPOSALS

1. Nixon administration proposal for National Health Insurance Standards
Act

(a) As a matter of principle business generally is opposed to the government
imposing standards on it as to the minimum health insurance protection it fur-
nishes its employees and dependents of employees, such as is being proposed by
the Administration. First consideration should be given to retention and ex-
pansion of voluntary programs. This might be achieved by tax incentives for
qualified plans. If this approach is not acceptable to Congress, the Administra-
tion type of proposal is definitely preferable to alternatives such as the
Kennedy-Grifliths Bills.

(b) We favor the Administration bill's provision that protects employers from
renegotiating insurance benefit )lans until the expiration of existing labor
agreements.

(c) Many employers, especially larger ones, already pay more than the 65-75%
of premium costs required by the Administration proposal which would become
effective on July 1, 1973. These employers very likely will continue to pay more
than the proposed requirement, but it would seem that vith some small employers
especially in mind, a 50% requirement would be a reasonable minimum. A 50%
requirement would be a fair "floor" from which higher employer costs would con-
tinue to be negotiated with unions or voluntarily offered by employers as "fringe
benefits" to attract desired employees.

(d) The Administration proposal to establish private insurance pools for risk
sharing among small employers, the self-employed and people outside the labor
force is desirable.

(e) The Admini,;tration proposal for encouraging Health Maintenance Organi-
zations (lIMO's) to provide comprehensive health services for a fixed prepaid
fee has much to commend it. However, medical services of such organizations
should be medically controlled.

(f) In principle we agree with the need for cost control through such pro-
cedures as uniform accounting for hospitals, peer review committees, and "usual
and customary" fee requirements, but we do not support freezing of fees since
this is "price control" which industry generally opposes.

2. Nixon administration proposed Family Health Insurance plan
(a) Basic health insurance protection should be provided for all low-income

persons, not just families with children not covered by employer plans as pro-
posed in the Administration Family Health Insurance Plan. First consideration
should be given to providing health protection to the poor, including single and
childless persons.

(b) The Administration Family Health Insurance Plan provides for state sup-
plementation of Federal benefits and it contemplates a continuation of Medicaid
for the aged, the blind, the disabled, and for single persons and families with-
out children. It would seem preferable to provide for a uniform Federal pro-
gram that completely replaces Medicaid.
3. Nixon administration proposal to combine parts A and B of Medicare

We do not object in principle to the Administration's proposal for combining
Parts A and B of Medicare. Part B of Medicare, which covers primarily physici-
ans' fees, is now a voluntary program with one-half of the cost paid by enrollees
and one-half from general revenue. The Administration proposes to continue to
pay the one-half from general revenue, but the premium payment required of
older people would be prepaid by the employer and employee as is the case
now with the Medicare Part A, hospital insurance. To finance this coverage the
Administration pl)poses that the taxable wage base be increased to $9,800 for
cale-dar year 1971 instead of the previously recommended $9,000 and the Medi-
care tax rate to 1.1% instead of the 1.0% previously recommended. Emphasis
should be placed on tax rate increases that apply to everybody instead of tax
base raises which require some employees and employers to pay for benefits that
go disproportionately to others.



1180

4. Kennedy-Griffiths health security bills
This proposal which was developed by the AFL-CIO and the Committee for

National Ilealth Insurance would scrap our present pluralistic health care sys-
tems and replace them with a universal and comprehensive government health
insurance prograin that the Administration has estimated would cost $77 billion
during its first full year of operation. Expenditures (,f this magnitude raise
serious questions as to priorities for government spending-$77 billion is very
substantial even with a Federal Budget that is currently running over $230 bil-
lion. nie Kennedy-(riiltis Bill wouhl indiserhiinnately throw out the good with
the bad in our present health system and substitute a monolithic program that
might threaten quality health care for everyone. It seeks to restructure the health
delivery system toward group practice . While group practice has a major contri-
bution to ma0e, to force use of it while some people prefer to deal with a family
doctor is not a democratic l)rocedure. The proposal would be financed: (1) 50%
from general revenue; (2) 36% from a 3.5% tax on employers' total payrolls: (8)
12% from a 1% tax on employees' wages, and on unearned income up to $15,000
a year; and (4) 2% from a 2.5% tax on self-employment Income up to $15,000
a year.

5. Catastrophic protection
Several proposals have been made to provide catastrophic protection to be

financed primarily through increased payroll taxes. It seems likely that enact-
ment of such a partial solution would only set the stage for expansion of the
Social Security system to include less desirable total health care financed by ex-
cessive payroll taxes. We prefer the Administration approach in the proposed
National Ilealth Insurance Standards Act to require employers to provide such
coverage to their employees and dependents. The Administration has proposed
catastrophic cost protection of at least $50,000 per person with an automatic
restoration of $2,000 in benefits a year. The Burleson-McIntyre Bills also would
provide satisfactorily for catastrophic coverage on a phased-in basis.

6. Medicredit, National Health Care, etc.
Various l)lans proposed by such groups as the American Medical Association,

the Health Insurance Association of America, etc. have features which have
much to commend them. Elements of a number of these proposals have been in-
corporated into the Administration proposals. Other suggestions which were
not specifically incorporated into the Administration program should receive con-
sideration as was noted in our previous comments on the Administration
proposals.

We believe that President Nixon set the stage for the proper approach in his
February 18 Health Message to Congress when he said:

"I believe that our government and our people, business and labor, the insurance
industry and the health profession can work together In a national partnership to
achieve our health objectives. I do not believe that achievement of these objec-
tives requires the nationalization of our health insurance industry."

Mr. ZuPKo. Copies of this report have been attached to each corn-
mittee member's copy.

At this point, Mr. Hallett will present his segment of our testimony.

STATEMENT OF JAMES B. HALLETT, COUNCIL fOF STATE CHAMBERS
OF COMMERCE

Mr. IALLETT. Mr. Chairman, this is just a summary of our filed
statement. We are assuming that this committee will write its own
bill. Therefore, we are simply advancing concepts from the 13 pro-
posals which are outlined and costed by HEW before this committee
last August. Everyone's goal seems quite clearly to be adequate health
care for every American family at a price it can afford.

First and foremost, we are applauding here the reality behind those
several bills which say before we embark on any financing program,
we must give massive support to strengthening the delivery system:
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manpower training, ambulatory centers to get away from the high
cost of inpatient care, et cetera.

These are particularly recognized in the bills introduced by Mr.
Burleson, Mr. Byrnes, and Mrs. Griffiths.

Second, we believe that any and all Government financing should
be from general revenues and not from payroll taxes.

We think the payroll tax should remain with wage-related pro-
grams only. The ultimate level under present law is 12.1 percent.
Under H.R. 1, which is pending before the Senate, it ultimately goes
to 14.8 percent.

We think that the payroll tax should be only a very, very last resort
if the private sector should fail or fall flat on its face.

There are many other priorities before Congress-housing, pollu-
tion, antipoverty, crime, et cetera. We think the pay roll tax approach
is monolithic; it is inflexible when it is compared with the present
health care delivery system.

We have the same opinion, sir, regarding the use of the payroll tax
in various proposals before this committee for catastrophic coverage.
We note that both the Burleson and the Byrnes bills would provide
adequate catastrophic coverage through the private sector on a
phased-in basis up to $50,000.

We believe general revenue should be used for health care assist-
ance to the poor, for manpower training, development of the ambula-
tory centers, construction of facilities and education.

We point out finally, but equally important, that the payroll tax
system would virtually finish off private health insurance as we know
it today, its job and the taxes it pays to the State and Federal
Government.

Our third concept would use our own unique American private sec-
tor to the maximum. We think it has the capacity and the potential
and what is more, it has more than 40 years' experience. It has been
tested and businessmen are impressed by what has been tested.

We point out that Nve have haLd only about 6 years' of experience
with the payroll tax approach i;. health care financing under medicare
and we know the inflationary impact this has caused although that is
not the main reason.

We want to use the private sector the maximum because we see no
need for a large Federal staff that would have to be created under the
proposed system.

The minimum standards give the business community some pause.
As you know, it has generally opposed such restrictions. At this time,
our committee has concluded that we should oppose mandated stand-
ards as appears in the Byrnes bill.

This is because we feel that true tax incentives should be given a
chance to do the job. There will be plenty of opportunity to turn to
mandated standards if this becomes necessary in the future as this
country feels its way toward the best system.

Every bill before this committee is in essence experimental, un-
tested, untried.

Turning to the minimum standards, in any event, we think 75 per-
cent is too big a load on the employer whether he is large or small,
especially small, and if a minimum is to be mandated, it should not
be more than 50 percent to start.
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Turning to tax deductions and incentives, we note the Burleson bill
would deny tax deductions that are now available if an employer does
not reach minimum standards.

Some people look at this as more of a penalty than an incentive. We
urge the committee seriously to consider true tax incentives, possibly
permitting continued deductions as at present and then extra deduc-
tions for raising the plan to a higher standard.

There is a long time ahead in this program. There are many ways
of doing this but we think the theory is important. Small employers
are having enough difficulty of meeting employer-related costs which
in turn, must be passed on to the consumer.

We realize the problem of costs for the small employer is recog-
nized in the Byrnes bill which would give them a subsidy. However,
our committees have concluded that a 50-percent requirement for em-
ployer financing would be preferable if Congress insists on any such
requirement.

Fifty percent would be a fair floor from which higher employer
costs would continue to be negotiated with unions or voluntarily of-
fered by employers as fringe benefits to attract desired employees.
The best approach, as we have indicated, would be to rely on tax
incentives.

Finally, for my part, Mr. Chairman, we think cost controls are one
of the most urgent of the complex problems facing this committee
and the many bills before you and the country. It is very easy to point
the finger at the other fellow and say, "Control him, not me".

But inflation has hit the health care delivery system probably harder
than any other sector of the economy. So, we support, as representa-
tives of a business group, those portions of all the bills which would
use business methods toward uniform accounting, prospective rate
reimbursements to hospitals and providers, peer review committees
and any other management techniques which will lead to better stabi-
lization and better efficiency, eliminating duplication and so forth in
this particular sector of the economy.

Our testimony now turns to one of the main points of all the bills
which we support and that is the medical aspects of the problem.

That will be covered by Dr. Nelson.
(The full statement of James Hallett follows:)

STATEMENT BY JAMES B. HALLETT

Proposals for some kind of federal program of health care for all citizens
are not new in the United States. Precursors of proposals before this Committee
right now can be traced back to 1910-1912, the Bull Moose era. They were
before the Congress in the late 1930s and early 1940s in the Murray-Wagner-
Dingell bills and the more recent Forand bills. They have consistently been before
the Committee since the early 1960s.

Now-and perhaps for the first time-there seems to be a public consensus
in all segments of the country that there must be some kind of federal program
if we are going to accomplish what everyone wants, namely, adequate quality
health care within the reach of every American family at a price the family
can afford.

UNIQUE NATURE OF AMERICAN HEALTH SYSTEM

This Committee has heard in the past, and will undoubtedly hear in the near
future, the statement that the United States Is backward because all other civil-
ized nations of the world have government-financed and directed health care pro-
grams, beginning with that started in Germany by Chancellor Bismarck in the



1183

1870s and running through France, England, the Scandanavian countries,
Canada, etc.

The simple answer is yes, they have such programs. Some were inevitable and
imperative, at the end of wars which had impoverished the nation. Unlike those
countries, however, the United States has a viable, healthy, extremely flexible
and competitive, strong and growing private health insurance business in many
forms, capable of meeting increasingly greater needs. That is the key difference
between the U.S. and the rest of the world which makes the discussions on na-
tional health care proposals before this Committee unique.

If we are wise enough to recognize the unique capabilities of the private health
care systems in this country-and the Inadequacies-and build upon our strengths
rather than destroying them, we can produce the best type of health system for
this country.

A NATIONAL PROGRAM SHOULD BE BASED ON AMERICAN EXPERIENCE AND CAPABILITIES

Businessmen as well as Congressmen are impressed by evidence as to which
programs have been tested and which have not.

OASI-PENSION SYSTEM

The payroll tax approach has been tested for 31 years in the wage-related
pension system-OASI. So far as mechanics and efficiency of operations are con-
cerned, it has performed well. The continuing arguments with respect to this
part of the Social Security System are those which relate to the wage base and
its relation to the average national wage; whether or not the payroll tax is on a
proper pay-as-you-go basis, with adequate funding, and without benefits being
promised or paid for which no taxes are collected. We strongly support the pay-
roll tax system as a means of financing wage-related social insurance programs,
but to rely extensively on payroll taxes to finance health insurance benefits could
undermine the soundness of these programs.

OASDI-DISABILITY

In the field of total and permanent disability benefits supported by payroll
taxes, we have only had some 16 years of experience. First, in 1955 this Congress
authorized such payments for those over 50 years of age. Later, the age limit
was removed. Immediately, the expense of administering this type of program
became apparent where there was a need for investigation of physical condition,
and the screening of complaints whether real or subjective. Major items of dis,
cussion now with respect to OASDI and the program within it of total and
permanent disability payments relate to the relaxation of the definition of dis-
ability and the consequent impact of any such relaxation on the private market
in this area. The private market consists of disability benefits, short term or
long term, written by commercial carriers or self-insured.

OASDHI-MEDICARE

With respect to health care itself-hospital, medical, surgical, nursing home-
the payroll tax system has had less than 6 years' experience with Medicare for
persons age 65 and over.

All of the other Federal government-run programs, with which the average
citizen and businessman are familiar and which involve health care, are financed
from general revenues, annually budgeted for and appropriated. Among t"'Ise
are health care in the military, Veterans Administration hospitals, merchant
seamen, Indian populations through the Public Health Service, and perhaps the
most expensive of all, Medicaid.

INFLATIONARY IMPACT

It is the impact of these relatively recent programs of Medicare, financed by
payroll taxes, and Medicaid, financed from federal and state general revenues,
which bring us to where we are today-

First, wondering how best to bring adequate health care within the reach
of every American family at a price it can afford, and

Second, searching for the best way to get control of inflationary pressures
in the health care area.
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Figures already presented to this Committee reveal clearly the fact of sky-
rocketing health care costs. The reasons are many. Among the most Important
of the reasons-economists tell us-are Medicare and Medicaid, programs with
dollars available for services that do not exist or are in scarce supply. This, they
say, is why health care costs have escalated far out of proportion to the rise In
other areas of the economy.

Even with Medicare and Medicaid, government-run programs of health care
do not now involve the bulk of our overall population of 200 million, especially
the working poI)ulation under age 65.

The proposals before this Committee very definitely do involve the bulk of our
population, and to those proposals we direct our comments.

EXPERIMENTAL NATURE OF ALL PROPOSALS

Everyone of the leading proposals before this Committee would be a first for
the United States-therefore, new; therefore untested In overall impact; there-
fore experimental.

It is for these reasons that we hope to convey to this Committee our belief that
it should carefully measure what has been tested over a period of time and im-
prove on it. There will be plenty of chances in the future to amend and correct
programs, if the Congress follows the approach that we recommend. If the
Congress follows the monolithic approach advocated by some, whereby the Gov-
ernment takes billions of dollars from the private economy and runs it through
government, there will be no chance to turn back.

OUR CONCEPTS

We assume that this Committee will write Its own bill. Therefore, we will
imply advance certain concepts which we support that are taken from 13 pro-
posals which were outlined and costed by HEW for this Committee in August 1971.

STRENGTHENING OF THE DELIVERY SYSTEM

First and foremost we applaud the reality behind those bills which recognize
that massive support must first be given to health manpower training and to
the building and staffing of ambulatory health centers. This program Is to get
more health manpower any way we can and also to start a trend away from
expensive hospital in-patient care.

Otherwise, as experience has shown in five years with Medicare and Medicaid,
we will be compounding inflationary pressures and further deteriorating the
quality of available health services and, what Is more important, lessening their
availability to those who need It the most. Most of the proposals before this
Committee recognize this fact. It appears in the Administration Bill, the Griffiths
Bill, and especially the Burleson Bill.

Benefits must therefore be phased In as and when, and only when, the delivery
system Is strengthened.

GENERAL REVENUES-NOT PAYROLL TAX FINANCING

We emphasize that any government-financed health services should not come
from increased payroll taxes. If we are to protect the basic soundness of our
"social insurance" system, payroll taxes should be used primarily to finance
benefit programs that are wage related. We feel that continuation of the contribu-
tory, wage related principles are essential to the soundness and popular accepti-
bility of Old Age and Survivors Insurance. If Congress overloads the payroll tax
system to finance benefits that are not wage related, the end result is likely to be
general revenue financing for wage related benefits that are properly financed
through payroll taxes-a concept we strenuously oppose.

H.R. 1 which has been passed by the House would jump HI payroll taxes from
$7.4 billion under present law to $13.9 billion in 1974. OASDI payroll taxes would
take a big jump in 1975 to $61.6 billion compared with $35.2 billion in 1970. The
ultimate combined employer-employee tax rate for cash benefits and for Part A
of Medicare is 12.1% under present law. Under H.R. 1 it is 14.8%. This is well
above the so-called 10% limit that only a few years ago was believed to be the
absolute maximum desirable.
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Some of the bills before this Committee, according to HEW estimates, would
require additional payroll taxes for fiscal 1974 of over $40 billion. The Griffiths

bill, for example, aims to produce 50% from general revenues and 50% from

payroll taxes on employees of 1% of the contribution base and an employer tax

of 3.5% of total payroll.
There are other priorities before the Congress-Housing, pollution, antipoverty,

crime, are only a few. National health insurance financed by payroll tax could,

and we think would, overload that system and undermine other social programs.

Payroll taxes on the employee are getting very near to the point where, for the

average family of husband and wife and two dependents, they are beginning to
approach and in many cases exceed the income tax.

There is another point worthy of mention in connection with the payroll tax

proposal, which has already been mentioned in previous testimony to this Com-
mittee on October 27. This is the impact upon the private health insurance system
which would be for all practical purposes displaced if dollars now in the private
competitive health care system were diverted to government. In that testimony
300,000 jobs were quoted and more than $235 million per year in premium taxes
paid to the states.

If we thought that the payroll tax approach would ultimately result in the
goal of the best possible health care for the American family at a price it could
afford, we would be compelled to swallow this disruption and advocate transi-
tionaly programs to absorb the job loss, and replacement of revenue lost to the
states. We do not share that belief.

CATASTROPHIC COVERAGE

One further point should be mentioned on the subject of the payroll tax ap-
proach. Several of the proposals before you would provide catastrophic protection,
but they would finance them primarily through increased payroll taxes. We have
already given our views against the use of the payroll tax principle to finance
health care benefits for the working population under age 65. Use of payroll taxes
for catastrophe coverage would only set the stage for extension of payroll taxes
to fund the balance of health care costs.

Both the Byrnes and the Burleson Bills-using the private sector-would
eventually in time provide catastrophic coverage to employees and dependents at
a rate of at least $50,000 per person, with automatic restoration of $2,000 in
benefits a year in the Administration Bill, and in phase 3 of the Burelson Bill
would give $50,000 catastrophic coverage without any such restoration of benefits.

SUPPORT FOR PRIVATE SECTOR APPROACHES

In connection with our belief that we should stick with what has been tested,
we urge that this Committee continue the use of the private sector wherever
possible. And for that reason we support those provisions of these bills before
this Committee which use the private sector. We believe it is more flexible; it
furnishes jobs and pays taxes and has the expertise to handle problems far more
efficiently because of competition than a monolithic federal program could ever
envisage, despite the good work being done by the SSA in the payroll tax system
for pension purposes.

The thrust of the Administration Bill and the Burleson Bill is to let the pres-
ent private health insurance business continue to provide coverage for most of
the working force. This means that tax dollars will continue to flow to the gov-
ernment and that private capital will continue to provide jobs and income. We
favor this concept because it is using existing private expertise to administer
and handle programs and, under the Burleson Bill, to give each family in the
poor and near poor classification their own insurance policy even though that
policy is paid for through tax revenues.

MEDICAID

The Burleson Bill would abolish Medicaid and give individual policies to fami-
lies now under the medically indigent category as well as those families who
are not only medically indigent but who are also indigent with respect to rent,
food, clothing, etc. The Administration Bill provides for continuance of state
supplementation of federal benefits and the continuation of Medicaid for the
aged, the blind, and the disabled and single persons and families without chil-
dren. We support the Burleson Bill concept which completely replaces Medicaid.

70-174 0 - 72 - pt.6 -- 3
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We assume that procedures can be developed within the contemplated pools
for protection to those in and out of the labor market, borderline -ases, trans-
sients, aliens and others.

GOVERNMENT FINANCING

Government financing should be limited to hell) for the poor, to manpower
training, to education, to construction of facilities, and to research.

Costs demand priorities. Assistance should go first to those groups and to those
areas where health care needs are the greatest. This is generally the low income
group wherever they are found. Thus, the fullest type of comprehensive health
care benefits which the delivery system can provide effectively should go first
to these groups but not until the services (111n be supported and delivered. Later
on in this presentation we will give you our views on the best ways of correcting
inaldistribution of health care personnel.

MINiMUM STANDIARI)S

As a matter of principle, business generally has been opposed to the Govern-
ment imposing standards on it as to minimum health protection furnished to
employees and (lel)en(lents of employees. We believe that wherever possible we
should reley on voluntary programs to expand to what will eventually achieve
reasonable goals. In this connection we favor true tax incentives for qualified
1)lens5.

The Byrnes Bill man(lates its minimum benefits. We would hope that this
Committee wop.,! allow a period during which tax incentive alone can be the
lure I)articularl-: for the small eml)loyer. The Burleson Bill follows this proce-
dure. Many empoyers, especially the large ones, are already paying more than
the 65 to 75% of premium costs which would be required by the Administration
proposal. Many employers are already doing more than would be required for
minimum standards. Those employers are very likely to continue to pay more
than these minimums.

But now we come to the small employer. In the first place, 75% is a very large
order. Even 65% is a large order. We think a 50% requirement would be a
reasonable minimum if you require a minimum. We would like to see this pro-
grain tried out for several years on a voluntary basis.

If, after an experimental period set by Congress, you do not then feel that em-
ployers are doing their share in meeting what all of us would call minimum
standards, then would be the time to consider denial of presently available
deductions.

We feel that the best approach is the addition of true tax incentives rather
than denial of part of what are presently available deductions.

The Burleson Bill denies 50% of presently available deductions if a plan does
not meet minimum standards. Some call that a penalty, taking away some-
thing they now have, rather than incentive.

You will undoubetly hear more from the business community on this point.
We suggest consideration of two possibilities toward genuine tax incentives.

One of the many possibilities is to continue 100% deductibility for present
plans and give an extra one-time-only 100% l)lus deduction for additions to
present plans. The extra deduction would be for only 1, 2 or 3 years.

Another approach would be to set two desired standards. An employer would
get a slightly extra tax credit for raising his present plan to the lower of the de-
sired standards. But lie would get a much higher tax credit, 125% or more, for
raising his present plan to the higher of the two desired standards.

This Committee does not have to be reminded of the difficulties face(] by em-
ployers, especially small employers, in meeting those employee-related costs of
doing business which must be passed on to the consumer. They include OASDI
and Unemployment Compensation payroll taxes. They include workmens com-
pensation, pensiol benefits and( health care costs.

For example, OASDHI employer payroll taxes are 5.4% of payroll up to
$10,200 in 1972 under H.R. 1. now before the Senate.

For a Connecticut employer the average unemployment compensation rate in
1971 was 1.8% and the taxable waae base goes up to $4.200 per employee in 1972.

Workmens Compensation costs from fractional amounts up to around 6% of
payroll depending upon the hazard of the business.
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Pension plans, depending on their richness, run 5 to 10% of payroll. Non-con-
tributory plans can go to 25% of payroll.

Health insurance plans of the kind we are talking about here, now run 2 to
3% of payroll for employees only and another 4 to 5% for dependents.

We realize the problem of costs for the small employer is recognized in the
Byrnes Bill which would give them a subsidy. However, our committees have
concluded that a 50% requirement for employer financing would be preferable
if Congress insistcr on any such requirement. Fifty percent would be a fair floor
from which higher employer costs would continue to be negotiated with unions
or voluntarily offered by employers as fringe benefits to attract desired em-
ployees. The best approach, as we have indicated, would be to rely on tax
incentives.

RENEGOTIATION

In connection with our views on minimum standards, we very much favor the
provision in the Administration Bill that protects employers from renegotiating
insurance benefit-plans until the expiration of existing labor agreements. Every-
thing has to be phased in in our view and there is a myriad of situations whereby
lack of protection could cause tremendous disruption in the business community.
It should be noted parenthetically that the business community is now wholly
preoccupied with the wage-price freeze and the confusion over whether fringe
benefits are to be considered the equivalent of cash as a part of wages.

Finally on this point of minimum standards, if our approach using tax incen-
tives alone, at the beginning, is not acceptable to this Committee, then the Ad-
ministration type proposal is definitely preferable to the payroll tax alternatives
suggested in other bills.

COST CONTROLS

This is one of the most urgent of the complex problems facing the Committee.
It is folly to suppose that by controlling what third-parties can pay to a hos-
pital, for example, will shut off the cost pressures on that hospital. This has
been called the tail wagging the dog. We have pointed out above that inflation
has hit the health care delivery system harder than any sector of the economy
and that supply of dollars and demand have exceeded the capacity of services
which can be provided.

We support those portions of all the bills which would use business techniques
toward uniform accounting for hospitals, prospective rate reimbursement con-
cepts, which are already going on at the state level, committees of doctors to
review the charges by their colleagues and to cut them back when they are out
of line.

We are as aware as businessmen of abuses in this area. We have not generally
supported any freezing of medical fees since this is price control which the in-
dustry has generally opposed. However, at this time, we are in a wage-price
freeze situation with phase 2 undoubtedly to be extended.

In summary of this part of our testimony.
First, we believe that the delivery of the health care system must be im-

proved before any funding is available on a massive basis across the country.
That is basic.

Second, we oppose the payroll tax as the approach for financing health care
for the general population. If the private sector cannot deliver properly after
a five or six year period, then the payroll tax approach could, of course, again
be considered but, We feel, as a last resort. This would be necessary only to the
extent that it has been clearly proved that the private sector and its experi-
mentation in a flexible, competitive situation has failed. We do not think it will
fail.

Third, we favor maximum use of the private sector and want it to be given
a chance to see if it is not the best way to bring adequate qualified health care
to every American family at a price it can afford. We believe we should stick
with those systems and experiences that have proved their way. The private
sector, although it has many faults, has proved its way in the health care field
for well over 40 years. It is distribution of those benefits that has broken down.

We turn now to one of the main points of all the bills we support and that is
the correction of the maldistribution of health care services. This will be cov-
ered by Dr. Joe T. Nelson.
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STATEMENT OF DR. JOE T. NELSON, WEST TEXAS CHAMBER OF
COMMERCE

Dr. NELSON. A11'. Chairman, I am a practicing physician in Weather-
ford, Tex. And although I ami appcariig before this committee as a
representative of the West Texas C-hamber of Commerce, I am a phy-
sician who would like to talk like one.

More than a dozen bills are now before you. All of them propose
changes in our health care system. Some suggest that we can eliminate
the "knocks in the engine" by a governmental tuneup. Others argue
for a complete overhaul. And several of them take the view that the
car is such a complete "lemon" we should have it towed to the junk-
yard and buy a brandnew model.

Every one of these measures represents hard thinking on the in-
credibly complex problem of how we should discharge our common
responsibility to the American patient-how we should make available
to him, at a cost lie can afford, the prompt, high-quality health care
that we feel to be his right.

The authors of these bills are right to be concerned. We doctors are
concerned. Our patients are concerned. And rightly so.

The system is expensive. There are shortages of health care per-
sonnel which are aggravated by the way they are distributed. Soaring
demands-stemming from growing public awareness, increased hos-
pital and medical insurance, medicare and medicaid-all are pressing
relentlessly on a capacity that is already straining at the seams.

It would be wonderful if Congress could just r'ar back" and legis-
late us an assortment of solutions to these problems. It would be won-
derful, but it isn't very likely. There are no quick, easy, perfect solu-
tions to be created overnight, with a single stroke of a pen. But solu-
tions can and will be found if we put our trust in evolution instead of
revolution; if we build intelligently on what we've got; and if we re-
fuse to be stampeded by those who shout "Crisis" to spook us in the
direction of the cliff.

Justice Brandeis once remarked that "the greatest dangers to liberty
lurk in insidious encroachment by men of zeal, well meaning but with-
out understanding."

I do not question the good intentions of those who propose that we
junk what we have and start anew. But I do maintain that an imper-
fect system, developed painfully over the years through trial and error
and capable of delivering quality health care to an astonishing number
of people, should not be scrapped in favor of a national experiment
employing 200 million Americans as guinea pigs.

My first point, then, is to urge that we build on what we have, be-
ware of simplistic thinking, and resist all efforts to place a flexible,
innovative system into a bureaucratic straightjacket. But having said
that, let me make it clear that I am not advocating Government inac-
tion. What form it should take will, of course, be determined by this
committee. But I think most doctors would agree with the general
premise that there are only two ways in which Government can func-
tion in any medical care system. One way is helpful, the other is
destructive.
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Government can supplement the effort of -the individual patient by
helping finance the deficit between the total cost of care and what he
can pay.

On the other hand, Government can supplant the patient in his rela-
tionship with professional personnel and available resources. When it
undertakes to do so, it undertakes to decide for the patient what serv-
ices should be provided and by whom. Having reached that decision,
Government then assumes the function of paying for those services.

I mention this because-like every practicing physician-I'm con-
cerned about rendering the highest quality care to my patients of
which I am capable.

Quality care can be obtained only when the needs of the patient are
placed first, and financing is placed second. The needs of my patients
must be foremost, and they must be appropriate medically, socially,
economically, and psychologically.

As long as this situation prevails, it is possible to control it himself
through his role as the person who selects the kind of care he wants
and who he wants it from; and the professions help control it through
the use of their professional skills.

Lock that patient into the sort of program that some are now sug-
gesting, and conflict immediately develops. Government is suddenly
faced with the problem of reconciling the patient's demands for high-
quality care with the demands of the taxpayer for an efficient use of
his tax dollars. There is only one way in which that conflict can be
resolved: The deciding factor in providing the care soon becomes not
the need of the patient, but the money available to pay for the
program.

And with the best wishes in the world, Government is soon preoc-
cupied with efforts to regulate quality, regulate distribution, regulate
the providers of the health care which Government itself purchased.

Let me remind the committee that the practice of medicine involves
the constant exercise of professional judgment. The physician is con-
stantly choosing between action and inaction, surgery or medical
treatment, hospital or outpatient care, one drug versus another. The
decisions he makes are momentous, for they involve health or illness,
and sometimes life or death.

I believe I speak for my colleagues who are also in the practice of
medicine.

Must these decisions be further complicated by the current gross
national product, or the limitations imposed on the HEW budget?
Would the physician's power to decide a health problem of its own
merits be influenced for better or worse by Government pressures, say,
to restrict hospital admissions in the interests of economy?

If for no other reason, Mr. Chairman, the relationship between the
doctor and his patient requires that Government act, when required,
in a supplemental role. Only then can quality be maintained.

While on the subject of quality, let me dwell briefly on the subject
of HMO's. No precise definition of HMO's seems to exist, but basically
they seem to be prepaid group practices.

There is nothing new about the concept, which dates back half a
century. Group practice has grown slowly but steadily since the 1930's
to the point where some 12 percent of practicing physicians are now
in prepaid group practice.
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In certain areas of the country, they have performed yeoman serv-
ice. But there has been a tendency of late to overestimate the ability
of this form of practice to solve some of the more pressing problems
of health care delivery.

One of the longer established and more successful examples of pre-
paid group practice, the Kaiser-Permanente program on the west
coast, demonstrates the need for retaining flexibility in our approach
to the delivery of health care.

Dr. Sydneyr Garfield of Kaiser-Permanente commented on this in a
recent article. Ile wrote:

This is not to say that U.S. medicine should change over to the Kaiser-
Permanente pattern. On the contrary, freedom of choice is important: we believe
the choice of alternate systems, Including solo practice, is preferable for both
the public and physicians. Any change to prepaid group practice should be
evolutionary, not revolutionary.

Kaiser-Permanente's approach eliminates fee for service, of course-
a technique widely heralded by those who view prepaid group practice
as offering prospects for substantial economies and added efficiency
in the use of health manpower.

Again, let ine quote Dr. Garfield:
We have come to realize, that ironically the elimination of the fee has created

a new set of problems * * *.
The obvious pIrpose of the fee is remuneration of the physician. It has a less

obvious but very significant side effect: It is a potent regulator of flow into the
delivery system. Since nobody wants to pay for unneeded medical care, one tends
to put off seeing the doctor until one is really sick. This limits the number of
people seeking entry, particularly the number of well and early-sick people. Con-
versely, the sicker a person is, the earlier he seeks help--regardless of fee. Thus
the fee-for-service regulator tends to limit overall quantity, to decrease the num-
ber of the healthy and early-sick, and to increase the number of really sick in
the entry mix * * *.

The result is an uncontrolled flood of well, worried-well, early-sick and sick
people Into our point of entry-the doctor's appointment-on a first-come, first-
served basis that has little relation to the priority of need. The impact of this
demand overloads the system and, since the well and worried-well people are a
considerable proportion of our entry mix, the usurping of available doctors' time
by healthy people actually interferes with the care of the sick.

The health care system of this country is a pluralistic one, Mr. Chair-
man. It is a composite of privatM and public programs which grew to
meet needs as those needs arose. It is not, as some have charged, a
nonsystem.

Obviously overlapping occurs, and obviously it should be elimin-ted.
But no single approach, be it ITMO's or anything else, will meet the
requirements of all communities, all patients, all physicians.

An HMO can guarantee the patient a doctor. It cannot guarantee
the patient his doctor. And to a great many doctors and patients, that
is very important.

Legend tells of Procrustes and his iron bed. He saw to it that the bed
fit any occupant who slept in it, managing the project by chopping
off the legs of his taller guests, and stretching the shorter ones until
they were long enough to fit.

I submit, Mr. Chairman, that whatever legislative proposal emerges
from this committee's deliberations, it should not serve as a procrustean
bed for our health care system.
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Let me touch briefly on the maldistribution throughout the coun-
try of health care services. The areas of particular shortage are, of
course, inner city and rural. Here again, there are no easy solutions.

In part, inaldistribution reflects a shortage of health manpower. Yet
health manpower has increased dramatically ill recent years. We had
28 percent more physicians in 1970 than we had in 1960, and overall,
the increase in health service personnel over the past decade is expected
to be somewhere around 80 percent.

Unquestionably we need even more physicians. But you can't create
more doctors overnight. We have gone' from 89 medical schools in
1967 to 103 schools today, and 11 more are in the process of getting
started.

By 1976, we expect that there will be 15,000 students entering
medical schools each year, which will represent a doubling of enroll-
ment within a 10-year period.

Efforts are being made to shorten the training time of medical
students intending to enter family practice. And reinforcements of
medical manpower are being sought through the development of
physicians' assistants. military corpsmen, training nurses to handle
broader responsibilities with patients, and so forth.

Similarly, we are constantly trying out more ways and better ways
of using outr available health manpower more efficiently.

But the problem of maldistribution is still very much with us. No
easy answers exist for it. Scholarships tied to service contracts, in-
come guarantees, redemptive solutions, preceptorships-all will help
to some extent. But the solution may eventually lie in quicker trans-
portation from the rural area to the'health facility; using physicians
more on a part-time basis; a capacity for remote biomonitoring of
patients; and the more innovative use of allied health personnel.

Yes, Mr. Chairman, there are problems all over the horizon. Govern-
ment can be of tremendous help to the private sector in developing
the solutions.

But, as Edmund Burke observed, "Reasonable men have a disposi-
tion to preserve and an ability to improve."

We are confident that the committee, in its deliberations on the im-
provements that should be made in our health care system, will see
the necessity of preserving those elements of the system which have
proved their worth over the years and whose very successes have
actually created many of our present problems.As for the Nation's ability to improve on what we now have, we
are confident of that as well-with one proviso: That the private and
the Government sectors, working cooperatively together, maintain the
flexibility of their approaches; leave elbow room for creativity and
innovation; and recognize that problems as complex as these are not
susceptible to procrustean solutions.

With that, Mr. Chairman, I would like your permission to bo back
to Mr. John Zupko, our chairman, for a quick summary.

SUMMARY

Mr. ZTPiKo. Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, we would like to briefly
sum up the basic principles that we have supported today. They are:

1. Availability of quality medical care for everyone. The problem
is how this objective can best be achieved. To achieve this objective
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will require much more than an adequate number of properly trained

doctors, nurses. and other personnel, hospitals, drugs, and so forth.

It involves a distribution of medical personnel and facilities, as well

as incentives for medical personnel to serve in areas where there are

short' fres.
2. The Government's role in financing health insurance should be

confined to those who cannot afford adequate care. Some form of

health insurance plan for the medically indigent which maintains the

private enterprise system for delivery and administration of medical

care is desirable, whether financed by the Federal Government, State

governments, or a combination.
3. Motivation and education. The availability of adequate medical

care is not the entire answer to the general health care problem.

There is also a need for health education programs to motivate and

educate the public with respect to conditions which affect general

health.
4. Government contributions to improving the delivery system.

The Government can make important contributions to making ade-

quate medical facilities and personnel available. This would include

the establishment of priorities for the approval of providing capital

grants to build needed hospitals, ambulatory care facilities and health

maintenance organizations. This would also include the encourage-

ment of establishment of needed health care centers, assistance to

medical students, nurses and ancillary health aides. However, medical

schools should not be diverted from their primary purpose of educat-

ing medical students.
5. The tremendous costs involved make a system of priorities im-

perative. Assistance should go first to those persons and areas where

the needs are the greatest. Low-income families and individuals are

most in need of comprehensive health care and they are the latest
likely to have access to it.

Mr. Chairman, may I at this time on behalf of the Council of State

Chambers of Commerce, take this opportunity to express our appre-
ciation to the members of the House Ways and Means Committee for
the time allotted to us in making our presentation to you this morning.

The CHAIRMAN. We thank you, Mr. Zupko, Mr. Hallett and Dr.
Nelson.

Are there any questions of these gentlemen?
Mrs. GRIFFITIIS. Do I understand, gentlemen, that you oppose the

President's bill?
Mr. HALLETT. We oppose the mandated standards. We would rather

have true tax incentives tried. This is the theory of the Burleson bill.
If there are to be true tax incentives we think the requirement in Mr.
Byrnes' bill and some of the others of 75 percent is far too high.

We think it shoidd be around 50 percent if you are requiring those
standards. The thrust of our testimony is give true tax incentives-
true tax incentives-a chance to see how those work before you go
to mandated standards.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. When the insurance companies were in here testi-
fying, I asked them how much a policy of complete coverage would
cost a family of four and I think they came up with an answer between
$1,300 and $1,500.
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Under the President's bill, I believe I am correct, the employer
would pay 65 and then 75 percent.

Mr. HALLETT. I believe that is correct.
Mrs. GRIFFITHS. How would this affect, in your judgment, the

employers of this country?
Mr. HALLETT. Without being an expert on it, our information is

that many large employers are now paying upward of 60 or 70 per-
cent. Many of them would qualify for the minimum standards in both
the Byrnes bill and the Burleson bill, but for the small employer, that
is where you get into trouble.

Particularly for the very small, whom we want to encourage to buy
this, and let's give them a chance to do it before you force them to do
it, it would be very difficult.

Some of the member chambers wrote in on this point and urged as
members of the committee trying to find a concensus to stick to the
50-percent requirement, at the same time allowing him to continue to
deduct, which he is now able to do, 100 percent of his business costs
but give him a real incentive, extra tax credit, maybe 125 percent for
anything that brings him up nearer the standard.

Try this out but try it only when the delivery system is competent
to support the demands upon it.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. As sort of a side issue, if the employee gets to
choose whether or not he or she is covered, would you not think that
the effect would be for small employers that they would try to seek
out, for instance, married women whose husbands were covered under
some other system?

Mr. IIALLETT. I heard you raised that question a week ago.
Mrs. GRIFFITHS. Don't you think it would occur?
Mr. HALLrr. I would have to give you the same answer that J.

Henry Smith of Equitable gave you: These things will occur in the
market. You will be interested to know I called one of our people
about your question and his secretary agreed completely with your
theory. He has not gotten an answer to me yet.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. I know that most people are saying let's run this
whole thing through the private insurance companies. The thing that
I can't understand is how can you set it up so that the private insur-
ance companies really have an incentive to reduce the costs?

I am not going to be willing to rely on their good will. I want some
place a sanction, and it is my opinion that the net effect of it will be if
they are handling $70 billion worth of business annually that anybody
would say, "Well, surely at least 6 percent is a legitimate administra-
tive fee."

They are entitled to that, aren't they, or 10 percent, if you are
handling that much business?

Mr. HALLETT. I think that is awfully high priced on present ex-
perience.

Mrs. GRIFFITHs. The Blues are running about 8 percent. The present
is 14 percent for all insurance companies.

Mr. HALLETT. Would that include individual policies, as well?
Mrs. GRIFFITHS. For Blue Cross-Blue Shield, it is 7.4; for Blue

Cross, 5.8; Blue Shield 11.5; for group policies, it is surprising-I
believe I am correct-it is 13.2 and for individual policies, it is 45.6.
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Mr. I-TAIrErr. This is a technical question. I would have to go back
to the testimony a week ago and have answers for you. I am very sur-
prised that it would be as high as 21 when some of the testimony last
week had in the neighborhood of 4 per-cent administrative costs.

Individual insurance does cost more to market and to maintain but
the group insurance record has been very low and as you know, the
profits are infinitestimal, if they are there.

This is why when you mentioied the 6- or 10-percent profit figure,
we would love to make that amount of profit.

Mrs. GRIFrIrHs. These are HEW figures, so I hardly believe they
are wrong.

Under any circumstances, I just don't understand how you can stop
it. How in the world can you write into it some sort of sanction that
makes these insurance companies look at the cost relative to reduc-
ing it?

Mr. HALJETTT. As we point out in our filed stat,,ment, putting the
bill on the final person who pays the bill is the taii wagging the bill.

As the Burleson bill does and your bill does and Mr. liyrnes bill
certainly try to get in elimination of duplication of facilihi,, , prospec-
tive rate reimbursement, uniform accounting, all these things that
would control costs.

I don't think a sanction on the insurance business ;. lether it is Blues
or commercial carriers will control that phase of it.

For peer review that will be for Dr. Nelson to answer.
Mrs. GiFFrii's. Ifow can you really write in a limit on how much

the insurance companies can pay their top help and what kind of ex-
pense accounts they give them, or do you expect us to do that?

Mr. HALLETT. I would not say it would answer that specific ques-
tion, but our system of state regulation, as Commissioner Van I-looser
testified last week, if you file a policy that is too high and even if you
are getting away with it competitively, it is too high, he can look to
that.

Under the Burleson bill and the Byrnes bill, Federal tax money is
used to take care of the poor and the near poor. I would think ihat
any business world understand that with tax money flowing through
the private .,'tor as its agent, there would have to be controls.

The health insurance business argued that those controls should
stay at the state level, not the Federal, although HEW should be an
overseer. That is where I think you would get your control over and
above existing State regulation.

Mrs. GTIFFITITs. Don't you think the net effect of it would be you
would build up a, huge bureaucracy in the insurance companies and
within HEW to check on them?

Mr. HALrETT. I do not anticipate that, because you would build up
staff to the extent of handling claims.

Moqt of it under both the Byrnes and Burleson bill is still competi-
tive. The only pools that are formed for the poor and near poor at the
State level, the rest is competitive.

If you over increased your staff, the other company is going to get
the business because he can undercut you on the competitive aspect of
the group insurance business.
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Mrs. GRIFFITHS. I hope you are correct, but I have a feeling that the
competition will be in the advertising and in the friends you have and
who can get to whom.

Dr. NE;,LSON. May I present a little different approach.
This committee from the Council of State Chambers is having just

as much difficulty as your committee is having in totally supporting
or totally opposing any bill.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. I realize that. I think your testimony has been
really fine testimony. I don't think you came in to sell a bill of goods.

Dr. NELSON. No; we didn't. We hope we didn't.
Mrs. GIFFITHS. I hope you take your secretary my kind regards

and tell her that I will try to see to it that we don't fire single women
just to employ married women.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Are there any further questions?
Mr. Conable?
Mr. CONABLE. What is your connection to the U.S. Chamber of

Commerce? The title, Council of State Chambers of Commerce raises
a question in my mind as to just what the chamber of commerce struc-
ture is here.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM R. BROWN, SECRETARY, SOCIAL SECU-
RITY COMMITTEE, AND ASSOCIATE RESEARCH DIRECTOR OF THE
COUNCIL OF STATE CHAMBERS OF COMMERCE

Mr. BROWN. I am William R. Brown, secretary of the social security
committee and associate director of the council. The council, basically,
is a tax research and coordinative group.

The State chambers maintain a research group here in Washington
which is legally autonomous from the national chamber. However, all
of the State chambers, so far as I know, belong to the national cham-
ber and we normally work together.

Mr. CONABLE. There is no direct connection, then, although you pool
your generalized business interests?

Mr. BROWN. There is no legal connection. The connection is through
having common membership.

Mr. HALLETT. And also common-name chamber.
The CIAIRMAN. Mr. Corman?
Mr. CORMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to inquire how

much true tax incentives will cost the U.S. Treasury under your
proposal ?

Mr. HALLETT. We have no figures. One of the chambers suggested
to us 125 percent, various standards. You got a deduction for meeting
this standard, you got a better one for meeting another. I would think
the answer is: I have no figures. We would think that your expertise
here within this committee would go to 100 different routes of the
deduction-no figures, sir, and I imagine it would be expensive as
will be all of these programs.

Mr. CORMAN. As you pointed out, if that is going to work, it has to
be true and we are not going to reach it with just half-way measures.
That is why I wonder if you could spell out for me again what the
dollar impact on the Treasury would be for true incentive for health
insurance? Let's take ta single person or a family of four, employed.
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Mr. HALLETT. Could we come back to you?
Mr. CORMAN. That would be fine. You could submit it for the record.

It would be helpful to us and we could get the single person's cost and
then figure out roughly how many employees would be involved. Then
we would see what the cost would be.

(The information requested follows:)
Our estimate of the potential tax loss for an additional 25% deduction, above

the present 100%, for employers bringing their programs up to the minimum
plan specified in the Burleson Bill, H.R. 4349, is as follows:

Assuming, as does Appendix A (p. A-l) of the October 27 insurance Industry
statement to this Committee, that 75% of employees will be covered by a qualified
program of one type or another, and that employers pay approximately 75% of
the cost of health programs, the estimated potential tax loss is $1.6 billion. This
compares with the insurance industry's estimate of $1.3 billion for the bill as. it
now stands. The additional $300 million would be the cost of what was referred
to as a "true" tax incentive in our testimony. This computation of the cost of
additional tax deductions to the Treasury assumes that the 125% deduction would
apply only to the additional premium cost required to upgrade the plans to the
qualifying level.

The insurance industry's estimates assume that the other 25% of the employees
covered by a program work for employers who do not upgrade their plans to the
minimum. Our estimates indicate that it would cost these employers $2.7 billion
if all of them were to bring their plans up to the minimum level assuming that
employers paid 75% of the cost of the programs. The additional cost to the
Treasury would be $1.0 billion. This would be the maximum loss. The probability
is that many of these employers would not upgrade their plans sufficiently to
qualify for the proposed 125% deduction. This would be the case because for theseemployers to qualify the average premium cost would increase from $225 to $450
per employee and many of them very likely are not profitable operations.

Mr. CORIAN. Do you recommend any changes in the medicaid bene-
fits and coverage? I take it that you recommend that we involve insur-
ance carriers in the administration of medicaid.

Mr. HALLETT. This would replace medicaid.
Mr. CORMAAN. What are your suggestions as to benefits and the cov-

erage as distinguished, for'instance, from the State of California now?
Mr. HALLETT. I have to refer you back to the testimony last week of

the insurance business on the Burleson bill. There are benefits that are
phased in over a 6-year period. The poor and the near-poor who need
the help more now get the higher levels first but only when the deliv-
ery system can support it.

Those are very comprehensive benefits after you get to this third
phase. They, as I pointed out, include catastrophic coverage up to
$50,000 as does the Byrnes bill.

So, these are broad benefits which I can open up and read to you if
you want, sir, but they are very comprehensive benefits.

Mr. CORMAN. Incidentally, someone mentioned that the best ap-
proach to determine what is catastrophic would be when one's medical
expenses exceed ten percent of income for a year.

Is that a reasonable test in your view?
Mr. HALLETT. It depends on what coverage he had. Many major

medical plans go up to $30,000, $40,000. For the poor fellow it would be
truly catastrophic. He is the least likely to have any insurance and
any coverage.

Mr. CORMAN. In other words, we are trying to determine what con-
stitutes a catastrophe. We could make it the same for everybody or
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relate it to his income. Somebody proposed it becomes a catastrophe
when your medical bills exceed 10 percent of your income.

Do you think that is reasonable or should we apply some other test?
Mr. HALLETT. It seems rather low as a cut-off point, personally.
Dr. NELSON. I personally would think all of us would agree that

nobody, regardless of level of income, should really be put in the posi-
tion of going literally broke or bankrupt because of a catastrophic
type of illness.

At what level you do it I as a practicing physician could not tell you.
Mr. CORMAN. I appreciate your response. I must say I got nervous

when you said you were for quality care for everyone. That sounded
terribly monolithic to me.

The CIAIRMAN. Mr. Gibbons.
Mr. GIBBONS. I wonder if you could tell me where you think our

problem lies. We apparently spend a greater portion of our wealth as
a nation for health care than do any of the other wealthy nations.

We apparently have one of the worst mortality records if we can
believe the figures that have been furnished us.

It is our system, is it our statistics or is it our lifestyle?
What is it?
Dr. NELSON. From the physician's standpoint, I think a lot of it is

due basically to the fact that we are an affluent society. We eat, we,
drink, we smoke, we do everything to excess which does affect our
health. I think that is only one portion of the problem.

I will be the first to admit that we have not always, as doctors, been
aggressive as we should be. I think that I as a young doctor am more
progressive in helping to produce more doctors. I can only speak about
the State of Texas from whence I come and I also serve on the board
of regents of the University of Texas System.

Ten years ago we had only two medical schools under my regency.
We now have four. There are two other schools in the itate, one
private and one State. We anticipate possibly another one in the near
future.

Mr. GIBBONS. You say it is lifestyle and failure to train enough
personnel.

Is that your views?
Dr. NELSON. Yes, sir; and I would think most of us, including the

affluent, probably are not quite as well motivated to seek medical
advice until it is necessary for our bodies. We are not as preventive
conscious as we probably should be.

Mr. CONABLE. Will the gentleman yield on that point?
Mr. GmBoNs. I yield.
Mr. CONABLE. The United Nations figures show there are 650 people

per physician in the United States and that is much better than the
countries that have a better medical record in terms of the statistics.

So it can't simply be a quantitative matter with respect to our medi-
cal delivery system. Perhaps a few more doctors would help but there
must be more to it than that.

Dr. NELSON. In some of the smaller countries, and I am assuming
you would talk about countries like Sweden, Austria, some of those
countries, there are two or three things that really enter into this.

There are several of these countries where autopsies are mandated
to determine causes of death. We as Americans hate to see anything
mandated.
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We have not done this. This helps to educate the physician in his
continuing education to better treat his patients as he develops in his
professional career.

The other thing is we all recognize that we do have a pluralistic
society and a lot of these other smaller countries that you referred to
would probably have a less pluralistic society in which they probably
do have better control over their people in the delivery of their care.

We also happen to hear a lot of griping from the doctors who serve
in some of those countries.

MN{rs. GiIFFLTIIS. Would the gentleman yield to me?
Mr. GIMONs. I yield.
Mrs. (iuvrims. Isnit it true that wN'e are eating more adulterated

food than any other nation?
I hope you set. ul ) these lIM()'s so you have a mitritionist with each

one of them because doctors do not know very much about food at all.
Dr. NELSON. I would agree with you. As anyone would, I would

probably say we do overindulge and iml)ro)erly. .We like to think we
are developing some sort of team approach in which we do use a nu-
tritionist, a pharmacist, other allied health personnel. This is a prob-
lem I knvow you are interested in in returning military corpsmen or
medics and placing this young man back in society in a capable
position.

Mrs. GitiFFrTI is. T am a. fan of A(lele Davis.
Mr. CORIiIAN. I would like to note that Mr. Gil)bons elicited that

answer about affluence from several peol)le and I tend to believe it
that our aflluence really drives us to an early grave but yet our poor
folks don't live longer than the rich folks.

Mr. GImONS. Maybe welfare is too high.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Brotzman.
Mr. I ] o'zM AN. I ajlreciate the candor of this )anel, too.
I certainly agree. that strengthening of the deliveryy system is a top

priority item on whatever we come out of this committee with.
Would you elaborate on how you conceive we might be able to do

this. Your statements here are rather general.
You say we should give massive support, to health manpower train-

ing and to the building of ambulatory health centers.
The program is to get more health manpower amy way we can.
I wonder if you had any ideas other than those you have seen i

some of the bills that you have reviewed.
)r. NELSON. First, let me tell you why my statements are general.

I am a general practitioner. I do have to practice in generalities. I am
not an actuary or statistician and I am not really capable of develop-
iig accurate statistics which I would wan to pss on to the committee
for a record.

Our prol)lem is training more peol)le. I think all of you would agree
the Congress is as concerned about this as we are.

You have been most gellerous ill passing legislation to assist in in-
creasing health manpower. As I am sure you are well aware, you now
have before the Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee, a sub-
committee report of Congressman Rogers in which you have taken on
seven or eight different facets to assist us in getting more help.

Mr. BRo<TZMAfN. In other words, you think the approach to the
Rogers bill i: a sound approach?
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Dr. NELSON. At least it is certainly a response.
Mr. H,LE-'r. I would only add that in the Byrnes bill and the

Burleson bill and I think Mrs. Griffiths' bill, this is a recognition of
that which has to be done first before we do anything else.

Every one of those bills has provisions for strengthening one way or
another, whether it is bricks or mortar or otherwise, and I believe the
bill you mentioned on medical manpower is now in conference between
the House and Senate, so these things we support because without
them we cannot move ahead in any direction.

Mr. BIOTZIMAN. How about getting doctors into the inner city and
out into the rural areas?

Dr. NELSON. I have been trying to get three doctors in Veatherford
for 3 years. There is no way to entice, them to come. I think at times I
have a young man sold and he brings his wife to Weatherford and she
is not sold. She wants to live in the city or the suburbs.

Mr. BROTZMAN. Are you saying we need an education of doctors'
wives?

Dr. NELSON. Yes, sir; and apparently I am not capable of doing that
because I have not really enticed any to come there.

As far as the intercity thing, I think on one of your programs, and
I do not know the bill where you have loan scholarships and possible
redemptive features; sure, you can )lut into the inner city these young
physicians as they graduate or as they become available'but once they
have been redeemed, most of the young people I talk to admit very
freely, "Once I am free, I am moving to where I want to live."

Mr. lil('rz.rAN. In other wor-ds, after they hav'e paid off their debt
for their education they are ready to move.

Dr. NELSON. This is a short-term answer but not a long-term answer.
Mr. BROTZMAN. Thank you very much.
The CILMUNEAN. Are there any further questions?
Mr. Byrnes.
Mr. BYRNES. While we are on this subject of the supply of doctors,

isn't part of our problem the dislocation of those in. the medical
organization ?

We are going down in the number of general practitioners. Every-
body has to be a specialist now. That is more costly and it also makes
problems, as far as I can determine, with respect to people seeking ex-
aminations. An examination is a big undertaking. It is not like going
to the old general practitioner and saying generally, "Check me over."

You may need 3 or 4 days to give to it. You can go to a clinic of
some magnitude, but they are not available all over the country.

*Dr. NELSON. I agree, and I can only really tell you what we are
attempting to do in the State of Texas.

Mr. BYRNES. What are you attempting to do to make general prac-
tice more attractive or to get students to follow that line rather than
become surgeons or urologists or radiologists or some other type of
specialist?

Dr. NELSON. In my capacity as a regent at the University of Texas,
we have already established a family 1)ractice division in two. The
other two are phasing them in but they will all have free standing
family practice or primary care physicians' divisions.

For instance, tie one in Bear County or San Antonio, we are work-
ing through an OEO project in which we are rotating students through
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this OEO project in the inner city for the Mexican-Americans basically
in San Antonio.

Mfr. IVYRNES. Your ratio of primary care physicians to the popula-
tion, from the statistics I have seen, seems to be going down every
year.

You had 94 per 100,000 population in 1931 and that ratio has now
dropped to 73 per 100,000. I wonder if that ratio ma'v be part of the
cause for the difference in some of the statistics that, we have on Euro-
pean countries.
Do they have the same )roblem of a lack of general practitioners or

primary care physicians that we have, do you know ?
J)r. N4mSox. In some of the foreign countries they have an over-

sUl)ply and I don't mean this in terms of l)atient-per-doctor relation-
ship of a, prinary-care physician who may render really nothing other
than the general care of whichli he is capable of doing.

The rest, he does refer to the specialist or superslpecialist and they
stairstep them which we have not. done in this country. As we have
become more affluent, it would seem to me that our young people who
go to medical school today look at some of the dramatic progress that
we have made on a scientific basis and t think "I can be another scien-
tist who bad made his fame" andi he probably* y could only do this as
some sort of not just a specialist but a superspecialist.

Mr. BYRNES. Thank you very much.
The CTAIm .XN. Are' there any further questions? If not, we thank

you gentlemen for bringing to us your very interesting statements
and resl)onding to our questions.

Thank you very much.
Our next witnesses this morning are representatives of the Ameri-

can Institute of Certified Public Accountants, Mr. Erwin, Mr. Powell,
and Mr. B3orris.

Will you please come to the witness table? Would you please iden-
tify yourselves for the record and we will be glad to recognize you.

STATEMENT OF WILLARD H. ERWIN, JR., CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE
ON HEALTH CARE INSTITUTIONS, AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF
CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT
E. POWELL AND GUNTHER R. BORRIS

Mr. ERwiN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am Willard 11. Erwin, American Institute of Certified Public

Accountants. I serve as chairman of the institute's Committee on
Health Care Institutions. The institute is the national professional
association of certified )ublic accountants. It is composed of more than
80,000 members, residing in every State of the Union.

With me today are Gunther I3orris and Robert Powell, members of
my committee. This testimony has been discussed with the Committee
on health Care Institutions and has their support.

The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants fills a dis-
tinct and important role in our economic system by setting auditing
standards which must be adhered to by institute members in their
independent audits of financial statements. The institute also sets ac-
counting principles which are followed in the financial statements
reported on by members.
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Like other earnest taxpaying citizens, we are devoted to the idea
that the Federal and local governments obtain maximum value for their
expenditures. We share the concern that all individuals should have
access to adequate health care. At the same time, we firmly believe
every reasonable effort should be made to avoid excessive costs in a
Federal health program.

We also recognize the need for hospitals and other providers of med-
ical services to obtain a fair reimbursement for their services in order
to sustain themselves as viable entities to provide the services so despe-
rately needed.

It is in light of these objectives that we greatly appreciate and wel-
come this opportunity to comment on proposed legislation and national
health insurance. Our comments will deal 1)rincil)ally with the account-
ing and auditing ramifications of proposed legislation. We will not take
a position for or against the various types of health insurance pro-
grams included in the legislation before this committee. We defer to
others to comment and deal with those aspects of the legislation where
we have no special expertise related to our professional training and
experience.

In designing the framework for a national health insurance s stem,
experience with prior Federal health programs can be useful. 7s you
know, members of the institute have had experience firsthand since
they have audited many medicare cost reports. Therefore, we make the
following suggestions:

POST DELIVERY AUDIT FUNCTION

H.R. 22, H.R. 817, H.R. 2162, H.R. 4141, H.R. 4349, H.R. 5246, and
IH.R. 7741, as well as others, make provision for auditing in the pro-

gram. Although the bills cited very and do not spell out all of the
details of arrangements to provide for the audit surveillance contem-
plated, they recognize the importance of this activity for the long-
range viability of the, )rogram. We believe the references cited em-
brace the legislative intent which will be important to the administra-
tion agencies charged with implemnentation whether the audit activity
relates to plroviders, insurance companies, or reimbursement reports.
We believe that the audit requirements can properly be provided for
through regulations issued by the Secretary of 114W as included, for
example, in H.R. 817 and H.R. 7741. We question the need for the sepa-
rate position of Inspector General as contemplated by H.R. 3332. The
General Accounting Office can review and report to the Congress
periodically, as necessary, on the compliance, deficiencies, and effec-
tiveness of any Federal health program.

We would like to further point out that considerable experience
in this area has been gained through working with current programs.
It has been characteristic in medicare for agencies to make limited
use of auditors who also audit hospitals' financial statements. We
believe the limited use of auditors in this manner is unfortunate and
costly because these auditors know a good deal about the hospital
from their examination of its financial statements. and thus, can be
of great value to the program. We therefore suggest, as we have on
previous occasions, that the Government encourage the use of hos-
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pitals' auditors for reviewing cost reports submitted for reilburse-
ment. The benefits of such a policy are threefold:

1. It reduces the need for Government agencies to develop large
audit capability,

2. It tends to reduce audit costs because auditor-s so engaged are
already familiar with the hospital records and operations and need
not orient themselves with the background information to review
the cost reports, and

3. It would give some added incentive for healt h providers to have
independent audits and to receive suggestions from their independent
auditors for iml)rovemnents in their accounting systems, a byproduct
of the audit. This latter benefit is important to the long-range publicc
interest as improvements in reliability of reportinig systems is critical
to the improved operation of the program.

NATom:iALTX IT.,FORM S SYSTEMS OF C)ST A('C)UN'TING

We are concerned with atteml)ts to develop uniform systems of cost
accounting l)rovided for in Mf.R. 22, HI.R. 2162. II.R. 4141, and H.R.
5246. Our concern runs not to the iml)lied objective of uniform report-
in___, but to the detail usually enconpassed by a uniform system of
cost accounting. It is our view that a detailed uniform system of ac-
counts may force unlike situations to appear to be alike. An alternative
long-range result might be that health service organizations would be
organized in a way to obtain maximum reimbursenenit in the applica-
tion of the uniform system of accounts which may be in conflict with
the most efficient way of providing health services in a particular
location, for a particular specialty, or other significant factor. Our
view then is that guidance in this area should be in the form of broad
standards and not detailed uniform systems of accounts. Further,
there are certain costs in hospitals, and in commercial enterprises as
well, that do not lend themselves to precise measurement and alloca-
tion. I)epreciation. administrative costs, interest expenses and basic
research are examples. AVe refer to them in accounting as common
costs. Although general standards can be formulated, no precise rule,
could or should mandate in every case how common costs are to bo
allocated to patients who are covered under the Federal health pro
gram and for whom providers are seeking reimlIbursemnent.

We are joined in our concern by others who have studied the
feasibility of uniform cost standards. In February 1970, the General
Accounting Office issued to Congress a report on the feasibility of
uniform cost standards for defense contractors. Although the report
concluded that cost accounting standards were feasible for defense
contractors, they added-

It is not feasible to establish and apply uniform cost standar(ls in such detail
as would be necessary to ensure a uniform application of precisely prescribed
methods of computing costs for each of the different kinds of costs under all
the wide variety of circumstances involved in government contracting.

A committee of the American Accounting Association, an associa-
tion primarily for presenting the views of academic accountants,
studied cost several years ago and reported:

There seems to be a belief In some quarters that there is . . . some scientifi-
cally correct way of dividing . . . costs. This belief is incorrect. Although there
are generally recognized customs or conventions that may be helpful in certain
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areas, none of these has, or can have, the status of scientifically valid rules since
common costs are, by definition, not precisely identifiable with one specific con-
tract or project.

Tile [)rold staldar(Is to be used iii any variation of a Federal health

j)rogralm should be issued by the adinistrative agency responsible
for tile program with provision for co1isultation in their formulation
with health care industry aind public accounting representatives.

A\lFI'1101) OF REI IIUIISEMENT

FORMULA

We assuiiie the )rO)osals ider consideration would utilize some
form of reimbursement formula. We )elieve the reimbursement for-
mula sliould )e sin)lified ahid the report should be easy to prepare.
As medicare progressed, the cost report requirements became more
complex, to a point where even a sol)histicated accountant had diffi-
culty preparing it.

We believe fair reiinl)ursenient wouldd be accomplished in a Federal
health program through the use of a simplified reimbursement for-
nula, and reporting formalt which would reduce the cost of adminis-
tering the program to the provider as well as the cost to the inter-Lnediary and Federal Government. Realizing this objective would
melitay objective wouldgta ria)elefit all parties, including taxl)ayers. The exact formula will prob-
aly not 1) included in the legislation itself, but the record should be
clear so that "congressional intent" will 1)e interpreted to this end,
and administrative agencies will develop) guidelines to implement
sjiplified reimbursement arrangements.

The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare recently an-
nounced a recommendation to implement the suggestion of the Senate
Committee on Finance under the existing statute, which are to become
effective November 1, which will add some simplification to the pro-
grain. To be more specific, we suggest a reimbursement formula which
would be based on a per diem cost adjusted for varying utilization of
ancillary services by 1)road classes of beneficiaries.

Further, we suggest that the reimbursement arrangements, includ-
ing a, reiimlbursement formula, provide incentive for providers who
minimize expenses. With in cent ive reimbursement and simplified cost
reporting, the program will have the potential for controlling costs.

Reimbursement must ultimately be tied to the costs of providing the
services Ii the proposed legislation we have reviewed, we lote the
use of terms such ,is "reasonable costs," "customary charges," and
"prevailing charges."

These terms describing the basis for reimbursement may not nec-
essarily be uniformly defined or understood. We believe these terms
must be defined in clear and workable terms, by administrative regu-
lation or otherwise, so that all parties have a common understanding
of the congressional intent. As noted earlier in our statement, we rec-
ognize this will be no easy task.

DELAYS

To provide the optimum service to the public, the program should
be designed to mitigate unnecessary risks to which providers of serv-
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ice might be exposed because of administrative bottlenecks. Note the
emphasis is on unnecessary risk. What we have in mind can be illus-
trated by experience with prior programs. Under medicare, a provider
must receive a "report of eligibility" from the Social Security Admin-
istration through its intermediary, before it can bill the intermediary
for services. In many cases, these reports may not be received until
long after the patient has been discharged.

In some cases, the. patient has expired or disappeared or got some
a(iditiomAl benefits under some other provider. We do not believe the
provider should shoulder the financial burden and risk of this delay,
under a Federal health program.

We believe that arrangements can be made to enable a provider to
bill and receive payment from the program for services provided at
least on a conditional basis where there is a delay in the paperwork
which is not caused by the provider. For example: if an intermediary
does not confirm eligibility of benefits within a reasonable time pe-
riod-for example, 10 days-after the provider's request, payment
should be made. If the intermediary later informs the provider that
benefits are not available, the provider should be required to refund
the payments under previously agreed conditions.

CAPITAL FACILITIES

The program should recognize needs for future capital facilities to
meet the public demand for health services. Many of the bills before
this committee recognize and suggest ways to provide more manpower
and facilities for health care.

We are addressing ourselves to one limited aspect of this problem.
Currently, medicare law and regulations limit reimbursement to in-
clude amounts for historical cost depreciation. Recently, even the op-
tion to claim accelerated depreciation has been eliminated; it was in
the original regulation. Because of the significant effects of inflation in
recent years, reimbursement for depreciatioi based oi hiistorieal cost
does not provide sufficient funds to replace capital facilities where in-
flation has occurred or where technology has changed, and may result
in a confiscation of the providers' capacity in terms of capital facilities,
because the pro.,iam is not paying for fair value of the assets con-
strmed in providing services.

To assure the financal viability of providers of health service, we
)elieve a Federal health program should include a provision to reim-

b1urse providers for replacement cost for depreciation adjusted for
increased in price levels since the assets were acquired. This suggestion
does not contemplate depreciation to be calculated on the cost of facili-
ties originally provided by the Government.

JUDICIAL REVIEW

We believe any health program underwritten by the Federal Gov-
ernment in whatever specific. arrangements are finally decided on,
should provide for a process of judicial review in caves where dis-
putes arise. In M.R. 211, an impartial tribunal is contemplated to re-
view complaints of eligible individuals and of persons furnishing
personal health service benefits. This seems appropriate as far as it
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goes. We believe the judicial review should also be available as between
)rovi(lers of health service benefits and the organizational unit respon-

sible for third-party reimbursement for services performed where a
disptite has developed which is above some miiiinuim ainount; for ex-
ample, $10,000. This judicial review could be appealable in much the
same manner thatFederal income tax controversies are handled. We
make this suggestion because we have been aware of problems which
have developed on occasion with previous programs.

SUMMARY

We would like to summarize our recommendations on national
health insurance.

1. Use of provider's auditor for reviewmng cost reports should be en-
couraged as part of the postdelivery audit unction.

2. Cost accounting standards should be based on broad principles
rather than detailed rules and detailed systems of accounts, and should
be formulated in consultation with industry and accounting profes-
sioii representation.

3. The reimbursement arrangements should-
a. Include simplified formula and cost reports,
b. Include incentive for controlling costs,
c. Include clear understanding of costs where reimbursement is

based thereon, and
d. Include provision which would minimize financial burden

on providers because of administrative paperwork delays.
4. Reimbursement should include an amount to approximate cur-

tvent value of provider's capital consumed.
5. Controversies involving reimbursements of amounts above a mini-

mum level should be appealable through the judicial process.
We thank you for the opportunity to comment.
The ChAIRMAN. Mr. Erwin, we appreciate very much your coming

to the committee and bringing with you those at the table.
From the technical standpoint, is it not feasible to have one method

of keeping a hospital's cost records to which several reimbursement
methods could be applied?

Mr. ERwIN. Mr. Chainnan, the hospital industry today has ad-
vanced very much since the initial days of Public Law 89-97 with re-
spect to its accounting records; the impact of the law which we com-
monly call medicare had a very disastrous effect on hospitals gener-
ally, because they were not noted for having the best of records as has
been indicated by some of the investigations which I am sure this com-
iittee is aware of.

There is a trenid today, and very strongly so, that most hospitals
have adopted uniform accounting methods; that is to say, there is a
uniform chart of accounts in existence for hospitals, for all voluntary
hospitals as well as proprietary hospitals.

The Institute has one publi'eation out and we are in the process of
developing another one on financial statements.

However, we do not have cost accounting systems because it does
not lend itself to that type of accounting.

The C1IIRAN. You are agreeing with my question and your an-
swer would be yes?
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Mll'. ERWIN. Yes.
The CIAIwUNIAN. Based on the experience we have had under the

medicare plrogrian with ret roactive reimbursement what is your opin-
ion of proposals for l)rOSl)ectiv, reiibrilllsemeit?

Mr. EiiwIx. I aIlight ask my associates here if they have any com-
ments. 1 have not had any experience with prospective reimbursement.

I sulbsciribe to tiat theory that that would probably be better than
the systeni they have. 'Ihere is some other being (tone on an experi-
mental l)asis. I am sure you are aware of that.

I would like to ask M1r. Powell or Mr. Borris if they have any par-
ticular coililnent on that subject.

Ml. Po)wE:LL,. 1 kiiow it is beiig done in the New York area gener-
ally. I )ersonally am not familiar with what a judgment might be
with respect to results to date.

It is in the early stages.
Mr. Botais. I would join in that comment.
Mr. EvIN. Mr. Borris agrees with the comment.
The CI IUr-MAN. There are enough problems with respect to retro-

active rieiil)ulrseiiient to lead us to hope there would l)e some better
method.

Mr. ERWIN. FIomi my exi~erielce in the hospital industry, and in the
relmilibilsemnemlt formula is the om I touched oni about the eligibility of
claims.

In my travels throughout the United States and in lecturing on
this particular subject on trying to get the industry as well as the
profession to say "Get with it at far as accounting is concerned, a
claim may l)e determined to I)e ineligible some. time as late as 3 years
after the patient has gone. They go back to the provider and say
you owe us $6,000. As a result of that you are finding throughout the
countryy some institutions are having to fold their tents and go on.

There is a question of a refund of some $100,000 in my State where
the provider has died. Some of these are ineligible because of the tech-
nical rules as to eligibility.

The CII A I-MATN. A ie there any questions ?
Mirs. GRlvrT1IS. Which of these capital costs do you think should

be on something other than on historical cost depreciation and in
which areas?

Mr. EMnwlx. In capital costs and we generally speak of them as being
a for iiistiance, I can recall that the cost of a hospital bed as the term
is used in the industry, to build a 100-bed hospital that will cost $21,000
a bed.

If that were true in 1966, the recovery depreciation would be based
on the useful life of that hospital. To make it simple, say it is 10 years
and in 10 years it has been conslmied, $21,000 won't rel)la(e that bed.

It may take $45,000.
Mrs. GmFFITIIs. In view of the funds which are supplied by Hill-

Burton, why would they require anything?
M{r. EiwIN. The1 participation in Hill-Burton has generally been

on a 50-50 basis. You make the assumption here that every provider
of health care is eligible for Hill-Burton funds and this is not so.

We have some 8,000 providers that we have in general hospitals plus
some 6,000 to 7,000 extended care facilities the major part of which
may not be eligible for any type of grant moneys, and they are profit-
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making institutions and the income taxes attributable to their costs
are not reimbursable under this 1)rogram. Yet their capital costs have
to come out of those profits.

Mrs. GnIFFIrrs. Why don't we distinguish between them? Why
don't you suggest that we distinguish between them ?

Mr. ERwIN. f would like to respond to that question with a supple-
mentary document that is rather extensive, \[rs. Griffiths.

Mrs. G(mFvvriis. One of the things that bothers me is why should we
pay-now, almost all of the large, good hospitals today are in the
inner cities of big cities. Wouldn't that customarily be right and they
are in the inner city l)art of it.

Why should we permit that particular group of people to put in a
depreciation cost that permits them to rebuild that hospital outside
that large city?

Isn't this in large part what you are asking? I know well and good
this is what is happening in 1)etroit. You not only have that but you
have the planning boards refusing to let anybody else build a hospital.
They wait until one of those big cit'A hospitals can move out.

Why should it all be charged off to the patient? I know they are
going to be doing it with Iill-Burton funds.

M[r. ERwIN. To answer your question, you are probably right. In
dealing with the United Mine Workers of America with which I am
sure most of vou are familiar and their medical programs, several
years ago, the* stated in dealing with them on a reimbursement formula
a lnd they used thIe Veterans' Admninistration form 1, they stated
they would not reimburse for depreciation unless that depreciation was
specifically funded for replacement of the capital assets being
consumed.

I don't know how you could practically say if the hospital is located
here and it outgrows its space it may have to move, because in this
(lay of needed parking and ground costs in the mid-cities are excep-
tionally high to require grounds to expand.

IN1rs. GRIFFrjTs. I am not familiar with the United Mine Workers
but I am familiar with downtown Detroit and they have some wonder-
f ul hospitals.

The real problem is why should you write into the costs of the pres-
ent patient the l)rice of moving those hospitals out to the outer area of
Detroit, while I would assume all of those hospitals would be available
for Iill-Burton funds-not a one of them would be.

If they want to move they are at, perfect liberty to do so and they are
obviously working hard on keeping anyone else from putting up a
hospital:

Mr. lAEwiN. I)o * vo think if tly moved, time price they would get
for their n i(-(ity i)rol)elty

Mis. GRvIjm,','vJIis. lhey will not get anything at all. One hospital was
there for 50 years and they deI)reciated it completely.

Mr. Powim. On the other hand, if you restrict capital cost recovery
in the 1)rogramn, does that not ol)erate against the hospital which has
no intention of moving but is considered to be a continuing community
elldeavor and facility that ireeds regeneration over the years?

In certain circumstances I think some of this is regulated in part by
area-wide planning councils and so forth as to the movement of the
facility.
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I think on a broad basis the interest here is to provide hospitals with
some form of income which they can set aside to continue to maintain
their facility on a )roe)(r and lasting basis.

MI'S. (rIFl'ritS. 'h'lank you very much.
The Ci,\M.,N. Mr. Schneebeli ?
Mfr. SCIINEEBIEIM. You say on page 6 as medicare progressed, possible

requirements became more complex to the point where eVn a sophisti-
cated accountatit had difficulty preparing it. Is this still true?

Has a more simn)lified change been made or is it still too difficult?
Mr. Enrwix-. The original cost forms which are designed would al-

most scare you to death in size because it was voluminous and the 1)res-
ent cost form which they recommend to be used has been modified.

They are attempting to simplify it. And I told a fellow once, I don't
think I can stand much more simlplification.

Mr. SC'INEEAWLI. )o they work with you in trying to improve their
report requirements?

I)o the Government l)eol)le work with you ?
Mr. ERWIN. TIe American Institute of Certified Public Accountants

has had excellent liaison.
Mr. SC1'1IENEm. It sounds like it has not been very effective.
Mr. ERwi-,x. Sometimes the changes are hard to get through. Some

of tile changes which are now in the regulations and which have
become our recommendations, l)ut we are now in the sixth year of
the program.

We initially recommended in the initial stages of the program and
I was on a task force at a time when a reimbursement would have been
the answer and we still say we think that is the problem.

Mr. SDi NEErEI. I)o you find quite a bit of resistance to your
recommendations?

Mr. ERwiN. Yes, because they had the impression that the reason-
able cost concept set out in the statute was one which would not lcnd
itself to per diem costs because in per diem there may be some activi-
ties which the beneficiaries of the l)rogramn are not getting but the
program would be paying for, vis-a-vis the cost of running the O.B.
section in a hosl)ital would be in per diem but that could be an adjust-
mient taken out under a per diem formula.

Mr. S(I T.. You talk about the report of eligibility and how
the reports are not received in many cases until long after the patient
has been discharged or died.

lave you made this recommendation of yours to the Social Secur-
ity agency ?

Mr. En wIN. I am not sure we specifically made it. It is a big issue
before then at tie moment. Take myself, as a beneficiary under the
program-and I am admitted to the hospital, on the day of admission
there is by telex message to the center that I am admitted and that I
am eligible.

Some '3 months before that I was in another hospital and that hos-
pital's eligibility and claim has not been paid. Therefore, they can't
say to me now, with this other hospital, that I am eligible until they
get that other claim cleared up and by the time that is taken care of I
am out and gone.

Mr. SCINEEMELI. W' have been with medicare for (6 years; or 4 or
5 years.
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I would think there should be some improveimenlt along this area.
Applarenltly, what you are saying is there has not been that much
i fi p ro vei ent.

MLr. l4nviN. In W'est Virgillia there have been some real problems
with eli ibility.

Mr. ScNEEBELI. (Generally, in your relations with the Social Se-
curity agency, haven't a lot of the initial problems beei solved?

Af['. EIRWix. Yes, sir, aiid there will always )e some renlaining.
1\ir. SCIINEEBE, LI. I realize that but I would hope there would be

solne i mprovent.M. Eiwi ,. There has been a marked iml)roVement siiice the initial

stages.
All'. SCIINEE1I:I. Tliank you.
The (1IIAIRINAN. Are there any further questions?'
Thanlk you, gentlemen, for your interesting testimony. He certainly

(to apl)reclate your coming to t he commit tee today.
Mr. Stover and Mr. Jones.
Wre appreciate you gemitlemei l)eing with us this morning.

STATEMENT OF FRANCIS W. STOVER, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL LEGIS-
LATIVE SERVICE, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS; ACCOMPANIED
BY NORMAN D. JONES, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL VETERANS SERV-
ICE

MIr. Sro%'m:it. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee:
Thank you for the privilege of apearing before this committee to

present the views of the Veterans of Foreign W\rars of the United
States respecting national health insurance legislation.

The membership of the Veterans of Foreign Wars is presently at
an all-time high of more than 1.7 million members. Approximately
one-fourth of these members, or around 450,000 are veterans of the
Vietnaum wai. IAe also have a few men)ers who served in the Spanish-
American War 1)efore the turn of this century.

Our membership, therefore, includes veterans who have served in
the Armed Forces of the United States during America's wars from
1898 to the present Vietnam war.

Legislation concerning veterans rights an(d programs comes within
the jurisdiction of the Committee on Veterans Affairs, headed by its
lon-time distinguished chairman, Olin E. Teague of Texas. It is
realized that your committee does not have primiary jurisdiction over
legislative l)Oposals concerning veterans programs.

The Veterans of Foreign Vars has no official )osition respecting any
of the proposals before this committee whicl prOpOse to expand health
coverage il 01W way or another for the general 1)ol)ulation. However,
because of a statement by the l)irector of Office of Management and
iud,,et, George Schultz, it has become clear to veterans and their

families that the administration holds that these national health insur-
ance proposals under consideration by this committee have profound
iniplications for the Veterans' Administration hospital system. More-
over, the administration has imposed a moratorium on the construc-
tion of ,niy new VA hospitals until these national health insurance pro-
posals have been brought to a successful conclusion by the Congress.
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The Veterans of Foreign Wars is deeply disturbed that the adminis-
tration has officially declared that there is an affiliation between na-
tional health insurance legislation and veterans hospital and medical
care. That is the principal reason that the Veterans of Foreign Wars is
here today. This, however, is not a recently arrived-at position. To the
contrary, there has been a growing concern among our members that
any greatly expanded health care system for the general population
could be extremely detrimental to thle VA hospital and medical care
program. In that regard, our national organization has adopted a
number of mandates, all of which contemplate that the Veterans' Ad-
ministration hospital system be maintained intact and that various
aspects of this system be improved and expanded to insure that veter-
ans receive the highest quality medical care this Nation can provide.

Among our national priority legislative programs for this year, as
approved by our commander in chief, Joseplh L. Vicites of Pennsyl-
vania, is one that calls for all-out opposition to any merging of VA
hospitals or facilities in any proposed national health insurance plan.
Further, our Commander in Chief Vicites issued a statement, dated
October 26, which was the official VFW reaction to the announcement
by the administration that it has placed a moratorium on the construc-
tion of new VA hospitals until these national health insurance pro-
)osals have )een )rought to a conclusion.

In March 1971, at. the VF1W Washington conference of national
officers and State commanders, the subject of national health insurance
was of primary concern to our national and State leadership from all
over the Nation. At that ime an article appeared in our VFW mnag-
azine concerning many of the bills under consideration by this com-
nittee today.

This article entitled "National Health Insurance: A Threat to VA
Hospital System?" by Cooper T. Holt, director of the VFW Wash-
ington office, and Norman Jones, director of the VFW National Vet-
erans Service, was placed in the Congressional Record I)v Olin E.
Teague, Chairman, House Veterans Affairs Committee, on Wednesday,
March 17, 1971.

It would be deeply appreciated, Mr. Chairman, if a copy of our
commander in chief's statement of October 26 concerning, the stopping
)f all VA hospital construction and the article in our VFAV imnazine,
as it was placed in the Congressional Record of March 17, 1971, be
made a mart of my remarks at the close of my statement.

The CIIRTIMAN. Without objection, it will be included.
Mr. STovETi. In addition, Mr. Chairman. it would be am)reciated

if a copy of a newspaper clipping from the Smday edition of the
Washington Post of October 10. 1971. entitled "VA Ilosital Delay,"
which spells out the decision of the administration to delay construc-
tion of new hospitals, also be made a part of my remarks at the con-
clusion of my statement.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, that, too, will be admitted.
Mr. STOvER. The Veterans'- Administration hospital and medical

system is one of our greatest national assets. Few realize the magnitude
of this system which is providing quality medical care to an average
daily patient load of approximately 155,000 beneficiaries. To provide
this kind of care, the VA operates 165 hospitals, plus there are five
more which are under construction. All of these hospitals are ac-
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credited. The VA operates 202 outpatient clinics. The VA operates 76
nursing homes. 'he VA operates six restoration centers. The VA
operates three blind rehabilitation centers. The VA operates 32 drug
units. The VA ol)erates 16 doiniciliaries.

This is indeed a comprehensive and truly national health care sys-
tem. It, requires an annual appropriation which exceeds $2 billion for
fiscal year 1972. It covers a wide rang e of services. Among its patients
are older veterans of the Spanish-Ametican War and younger veterans
of the Vietnam war, the most crippling war in our history. The Nation
has dedicated itself to providing qua lity inedical care and treatment
for the Nation's veterans and the VA is performing this service.

The tFW is mindful that dedicated VA hospital personnel are op-
erating in many areas under severe budgetary restrictions and lim-
itations. Adequate funds and 1)ersonel For VA hospitals has been a
primary concern of the Veterans of Foreign Wars for many years.
The Congress has resl)onded magnificently to this threat to reduce

and diminish VA hospital care. Over the last several years Congress
had added funds to the annual VA hospital budget, funds which were
not requested or recommended by the Office of Management and
Budget and its predecessor , the Bureau of the Budget.

The Veterans of Foreign Wars is deeply apl)reciative of the favor-
ai)le and continuing support of the Congress for adequate funds and

personnel for veterans 1hos)it als and i medical care.
It is the Oflice of Managenment and Budget which poses a serious

threat to veterans hospitals. As in(licate(d, the l)resent director of the
Office of Maagement and Budget, George P. Shultz, has placed a
moratorium on constructing new VA hospitals on the theory that vet-
erans medical care is interrelated and interwoven with any legislation
the Congress may approve respecting national health care for all
citizens.

The Veterans of Foreign Wars totally disagrees with this policy.
The veterans hospital system is performing its mission of delivery o f
health care to veterans. What many do not realize or admit is that the
VA is making a significant contributions to the health care needs of
the entire population. Permit ime to explain what is meant, by this.

T he VFW has always he]d that the Veterans' Administration is the
greatest single source of medical health care training in the Nation.
The VA presently provides training for half of the 3- and 4-year medi-
cal students in the Nation. rflie fiscal year of 1972 the VA will provide
training for 53,000 individuals in 60 different categories of health sci-
ences. More than 800,00() veterans are admitted to VA hospitals and 8

million outpatient visits are ma(le each year by veterans.
The VA is the pimmarv teaching facility for 81 of our Nation's med-

ical schools. The VA is affiliated with 51 dental schools, 287 nursing
schools, 274 universities anl colleges, and 84 community and junior
colleges. Recent statistics indicate there is a national shortage of
50,000 doctors and 250,000 paramedical personnel. It would be most
short-sighted and self-defeating to take any action which would re-
duce or destroy the capability of the VA to continue its training and
educational programs which are helping to educate and train doctors
and other medical personnel.

III a(hitioul the VA will conduct, 6,000 research projects this year.
This is a contribution little known by the general public. Research in
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VA hospitals has )ractically eliminated tuberculosis because of chemo-
theral)y treatments wIicli oniiginate(l in a VA hospital. The pacemaker
which has helped save the lives of so many heart patients was discov-
ered and developed in VA hospitals. Another outstanding example
of VA research is the isolation of a virus in the Bronx VA Hospital
which could cause leukemia.

Another great contribution being made by the VA hospital system,
which many are not aware of, is its care of the older veteran. Many
World War I veterans, whose average age is 75, and older veterans of
World War II, are being taken care of in VA hospitals each day. To
reduce or eliminate VA hospital care would sharply increase the load
on the medicare program. The,,record shows that- regardless of how
one looks at the facts the VA is presently saving or subsidizing the
medicare program about a half a billion dollars a year. This is an-
other factor Which should be given serious consideration in any of
your deliberations respecting the bills before you which propose re-
ducing or swallowing up veterans hospitals and medical care capa-
bility and facilities.

Mr. Chairman, the Veterans' Administration is authorized to oper-
ate not less than 125,000 hospital beds for the care of veterans. It
actually is presently operating about 115,000 hospital beds? In the
appropriation bill for fiscal year 1972 Congress has made it the law
of the land that the VA must operate not less than 97,500 beds with
an average daily patient census of 85,500. The VFW will continue to
work for maximum utilization of all VA hospitals to full capacity as
authorized by the Congress. This is the VA hospital system that we
want maintained as a separate entity for the care and treatment of
veterans.

During these times of the high cost of medical care and the great
national concern expressed with respect to this national problem, it is
extremely perplexing to the VFW that the administration is ignoring
the fact. that the VA's centrally administered national hospital sys-
tem is delivering health care to the Nation at about one-third of the
cost of other medical systems. Even more baffling is the fact that. there
is great concern about the shortage of medical peirsomnel, and those in
national policy making positions at the highest level of government
are ignoring the vast education and training programis of the VA.

Our first knowledge that the VA hospital system could be in for
trouble was the President's message on health and hospitalization
which was delivered to the Congress on February 18, 1971. In this
lengthy statement which proposed to create new agencies to admin-
ister health insurance and take care of medical problems. it is noted
that the Veterans' Administrationi is only mentioned in two places.
Very disturbing to the VFW is one of these references which would
place the Veterans' Administration in a subordinate role to the De-
partment of Health, Education, and Welfare. The message recom-
mends that the Veterans' Administrator confer with the Secretary
of Health, Education, and Welfare on ways the VA medical system
and somi. of its resources can be used.

It should be the other way around. It is the VA which is handling
in a very successful manner a comprehensive medical mnd health sys-
tem. The health system the Department of Health Education and
Welfare operates is, in the main, the Public Health Service with
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eight hospitals and 30 clinics, which, by the way, have been earmarked
for closing. The VA has more expermence and expertise running a
national hospital system than any other department or agency of our
Government.

There is some encouragement, however, in the fact that the VA was
mentioned and gives rise to the hope that there are some in the Office
of Management and Budget who realize the potential of the VA in
delivering health care for veterans and the general population.

In summary, the Veterans of Ioreign Wars is extremely hopeful
that no action will be taken by this committee in reporting a national
health insurance bill which can be construed or interl)reted l)y the
budget planners as a justifiable basis to reduce or eliminate veterans
hospitals and medical care.

Your favorable consideration of the views and recommendations
made in behalf of the Veterans of Foreign Wars will be deeply ap-
preciated.
Thank you.
(The statements referred to follow:)

From the W\ashlngton Post, Oct. 10. 1971

V'A HITrAL, DELAY

The Nixon administration is delaying decisionss on construction of new Veterans
Administration hospitals because of uncertainty caused by the move for a na-
tional health insurance system.

"There is an evaluation being made on what kind of impact national health
insurance would have and what kind of role we can play and will be playing,"
said VA Administrator 1)onald Johnson in an interview.

"The matter is under discussion between the VA, the OMB Office of Manage-
nment an(d the Budget and 1600 Pennsylvania, the White House," Johnson said.
"And there has been a slowing down of new starts until this matter is resolved."

Johnson emphasized that "there isn't a totally complete moratorium on new
construction, and noted that President Nixon had recently al)proved construction
of a hospital to replace the one destroyed this year in the California earthquake.
Earlier this year he authorized building a new one at San Antonio, Tex.

NEWS RELEASE FII6M VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE U.S.

WASI INGTON, D.C.-The recent announcement hy the Veterans' Administra-
tion that hospital construction is being delayed to study the impact of the Uni-
versal Federal Health Insurance program "is shocking to all veterans," according
to the national leader of the Veterans of Foreign Wars.

Joseph L. Vicites of l'ni,nitown. Pa.. VFW (onmmander-in-Chief, said the
delay announced by Veterns Administrator Donald E. Johnson confirms fears,
an attempt will be made to abolish the VA hospital system and turn the VA
hospitals over for care of health insurance patients.

Vicites also voiced concern over the delay of the Office of Mlanagement and
Budget in releasing funds voted by Congress to restore the daily VA hospital
patient load from a reduced level of 79.000 to 85,000. He termed the delay
"inexcusable" and said it confirms the intent of the VA budget cutters to drasti-
cally curtail the entire hospital system.

He added, "The order to cut the employment level ot the VA hospital system,
apparently as part of the President's economy program, will cause alarm among
hospital employes and will adversely affect the quality of care of patients."
The VFW Commander-in-Chief said the President should immediately order

resumption of the VA hospital construction and modernization program and
release of funds necessary to maintain staffing essential for first-class medical
care.
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[From the Congressional Record, Mar. 17. 19711

WILL ENACTMENT OF A UNIVERSAL NATIONAL HEALTH PLAN JEOPARDIZE TIE VA
HOSPITAL SYSTEM?

(Hon. Olin R. Teague, of Texas, In the House of Representatives,
Wednesday, March 17, 1971)

Mr. TEAGITE of Texas. Mr. Speaker, a number of bills have been introduced
in the 92d Congress providing universal health insurance for all of America's
citizens. The introduction of these measures is causing considerable concern
among our national veterans' organizations because they fear that the VA hos-
pital system might be dismantled and service to veteran patients jeopardized.
Evidence of this concern appears in a recent article coauthored by two high
national officials of the Veterans of Foreign Wars and published in a recent issue
of their national magazine. I commend this article, which follows, to the at-
tention of my colleagues:

NATIONAL HEALTH INSURANCE,: A TIIREAT TO VA HOSPITAL SYSTEM?

(EDITOR's NOT.-Health care for Americans is a major issue. Cooper T. Holt,
a Past Comnmander-in-Chief of the VFW and director of the Washington Office,
and Norman Jones, director of the VFW National Rehabilitation Service, have
carefully studied current bills which propose to solve the problem. This is their
analysis, with all its serious implications for the VA Hospital System.)

Supporters of a Universal National Health Care Program are no longer dream-
ing of success-they are predicting it.

Spurred by compelling and disturbing evidence that the country is failing to
deliver medical services to the whole populace, many groups, including influ-
ential labor unions, have joined this decade's health crusade.

Their objective is "to create a national health security program which
will make health services available to all residents of the United States
as one bill before Congress states.

Hopefully this laudable objective should in some manner be achieved.
Universal health insurance probably will not become the law of the land in the

next year or two. Its realization may require three or four years and it's almost
a certainty. But the major question to be resolved is what kind of a program and
what method of payment.

Several plans are in the legislative hopper. One would simply provide a limited
tax credit for private health insurance and health costs. Proponents of universal
health insurance do not believe this idea would scratch the surface of the real
need.

Another proposal which seems to be favored by the Administration, although
top Presidential advisers are still wrestling with the entire problem, would cover
only costly illnesses which could wipe out personal and family financial resources.

Another concept would incorporate and utilize private health insurance. Some
plans would maintain existing federal programs such as Medicaid andl Medicare.
but attempt to fill in their gaps. Even if one of these partial remedies is adopted,
it presumably will be only temporary. Unless they are proved to be reasonably
adequate, universal health insurance legislation surely would follow.

Of the various proposalss for universal health insurance, the bill introduced by
Sen. Edward Mi. Kennedy (Mass.) and cosponsored by several of his Senate col-
leatgues, and one introduced in the House by Rep. Martha Griffiths (AMich.), with
numerous cOslOnsors, seem to be the vehicles which will be accor(led serious
consideration.

Each would cover almost every coneivable health treatment or service provided
by recognized health l)ra('titioners. The Griffiths Bill would require a deduction
from benefits of $2.00 for each professional visit or its equivalent. This presum-
ably would be paid by the individual benefit recipient. The Kennedy Bill, on 1h
other hand, requires no co-l)ayment by the patient.

These two proposals would basically eliminate current federal health programs,
such as Medicare, Medicaid and vocational rehabilitation remedial treatment and
would blanket all citizens under one broad program . Military hospitals l)resum-
ably would be maintained because of their special mission. One can foresee, how-
ever, the possibility of transfer of servicemen's families and( military retirees and
their dependents to a universal federal health )rogram.
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Various estimates of tile cost of universal federal health care are bandied about.
A reasonable consensus seems to be that in the first period of full imlplementa-
lion, probably occur within two years, or less, of enactment, the cost might well
well be a staggering $77 billion a year.

Remembering that Medicare's cost, particularly for physicians' fees, has far
exceeded original so-called expert estimates, one could well all a sizable figure to
the $77 billion estimate. ()f course, advocates of costly legislation usually mini-
mize projected price tags ii order to encourage slpport.

Ilow would it be paid? No one is certain. One proposal would enact a 3% em-
ployer's tlax and a 1% employees tax ol wages and salaries up to $15,000 a year.
(), source estimates this scheme as meeting (So% of the total cost, with 40%
to be provided by appropriations from general federal revenllue.

Neither the Kelnedy Bill nor time Griliths Bill would abolish or otherwise
directly alter the VA hospital system. A crystal ball would be needed to predict
tile actunil mmultiple effects and their extent on the VA hospital system over a
period of several years after implementation of a universal federal health care
program. These detrimental effects can, however, be predicted :

The dramatically increased demand created by health care activities financed
through universal health insurance will make it more difficultt for the VA to
attract an(d keep top nl(tch personnel.

Som veterans eligible for VA hospitalization. but viho also could come under
the federal he lIth irograll, would utilize tie general federal program to obtain
necessary treatment in or (lose to their lolmes instead of traveling hund(s'( of
miles. in soime cases, to time nearest VA hospital. Medicare already has had this
effect to some degree ailmlong elderly veterans and it is logical to predict the same
thing if lI(lequate health cmre is available to all veterans regardless of age under
a Iboad federal irogranm.

Tlmusanlds of currently vacant hospital Ieds and additional thousands of bed
vacalcies. created if veterans choose other facilities in electing federal health
insurl'ice ienefits, might be used for federal health insurance beneficiaries-the
general public. The Griffiths Bill includes permission to enter into al agreement
to pay VA hospitals for services to health insurance program beneficiaries.

This is where the Kennedy Bill is more complex. It states that while no VA

facility or employee is a "participating provider," the VA nevertheless may be
reimbursed for services furnished to a person eligible for universal health insur-

ance benefits otherwise ineligible for (are under any other federal program.

Either of these provisions clears the way for admission of thousands of health

insurance program l)eneficiaries to VA hospitals. Some may say it is illegal under

present provisions of the law governing VA hospitals. True, so contends the
V.F.V. IIowever, the President could by executive order place federal health
(are beneficiaries in the same category for care in VA hospitals on a reimburs-

able basis as are Merchant Marine, Bureau of Indian Affairs beneficiaries, federal

employees compensation bleneficiaries and others. Legal or not, it would be diffi-
cult and l)robably illossilble to negate such a Presidential decree.

In any event, it can le foreseen easily that universal health insurance will re-

quire all the health care personnel all(i facilities which can be mustered. It is tlt-

likely that in view of such a demand that 30,000 or more VA hospital beds will be

permitted to lie vacant.
What then is tle proper V.F.W. position and action?
First, it is essential to preserve intact the VA hospital system and separate

enltitlement of veterans regardless of other federal health benefit programs.
Second, it is essential to fill all VA hospital beds with veteran patientss or ob-

tain legislation which would Imake certain dependents 1and survivors of veterans

eligible for care in VA facilities. Military retirees and their dependents and stir-

vivors could be included. So could dependents of military iersonnel, particularly

those not residing (lose to Armed Forces hospitals. In this manner it may be pos-

sible to utilize all VA hospitals to maximul capacity for the care of veteran pa-

tients or veteran-related patients.
The V.F.1V. is Commited to fight for l)reservation of the VA hospital system as a

separate program for veterans. This it siall do.

The (IIA\1IIMAN. Mr. Stov'er, we al))ljre('iate ver'y niiicli your taking
the time to come to the committee to express the N-iews you have and we
appreciate your bringing Mr. Joies with you.

Are there any questions of either of these gentlemen?
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Mr. Pettis ?
Mr. PErris. I would like to commend the VFW for its position over

the years on the matter of building veterans hospitals close to medical
schools.

In fact, the immediate past national commander of the VFW is a
constituent of mine and we have discussed this many times.

I am delighted that in my own district that there will be a VA hos-
pital back to back with a medical school. Now these veterans hospitals
are becoming clearly teaching hospitals which will add significantly
to the numbers of medical student and paramedical student bodies.

So, I wish to take this opportunity, Mr. Chairman, to commend the
VFW for using its influence in bringing into being these much needed
affiliations.

Mr. BROTZMAN. I would like to add a word to what my colleague
from California has just said.

I recently had the good fortune of attending the dedication of a
new research facility out in the I)enver area which is also working in
conjunction with the Colorado Medical School.

While there, I had an opportunity to view firsthand the real con-
trilution that they are making in research but also in this educational
process, as well as developing more peoplee in our health manpower
area.

I was pleased and I merely wanted to acknowledge that, particular
factor for the record.

Thank you.
Mr. STOVER. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr:. Corman ?
Mr. CO(RMAN. I want to join my colleagues. I am fortunate in having

a 980-bed hospital in my district. There is no question that it gives
the finest quality of care of any hospital in southern California.

I really thinly the administration is begging the question when they
contend they are delaying building of VA hospitals because of pend-
ing bills because any one would lend to an expansion rather than con-
traction of hospital care.

The tragedy of that system is that, though available for so many
veterans, many hospitals are just too far from home; they can't get in.

We are most fortunate in southern California. We would never make
it without the support of the veterans.

Mr. GIBBONS. I have a new veterans hospital in my district next year
and it was built to be back to back with a medical school and the Gov-
ernment was going to put up the money for the medical school.

The State has come through with its money but the Federal Grov-
ernment has never come through with its medical school.

I would hope you and your organization could talk to the Office of
Management and Budget where the money is just lying there and see
if they can come throu,,h with their part.

Frankly, I have not been able to move them.
Mr. STOVER. I might add, Mr. Chairman, the hospital in Loma

Linda, Calif., Mr. Pettis mentioned is one of the exceptions to the
moratorium on constructing new VA hospitals. I might add I was very
thrilled to be in Loma Linda when Mr. Pettis introduced the Presi-
dent on the camrolus of Loma Linda to announce this VA hospital will
be built. That day marked the successful conclusion of a struggle we



1217

are up against all over the country. The VFW commends you Mr.
lPettis for all you have done to obtain a green light for this new VA
hospital near Loma Linda University.

The CIrAIHNIAN. Are there any further comments?
If not, again, we thank you gentlemen for coming to the committee.
All'. 1IRENNE'MAN.

Mr. IFn-rTIs. AWhile Mr. Brenneman is coming to the table, I would
like to take this opportunity to welcome a longtime l)ersonal friend
of mine to the hearings.

Evex' though he is not a resident of my district or State, I would
like to say Mr. Brenneman has always been a very innovative and crea-
tive gentleman and I look forward to his testimony.

Mrs. GRIFFITIIS. Mr. Brenneman is a Michigander and we are de-
lighted that you are here.

STATEMENT OF HUGH W. BRENNEMAN, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN

ASSOCIATION OF THE PROFESSIONS AND DIRECTOR, MICHIGAN

ASSOCIATION OF THE PROFESSIONS

SUMMARY

The requirements of a suitable national health insurance proposal are complex
and care should be taken that an oversimplistic approach not unduly disturb the
checks and balances of present system.

The Medicredit Bill reppresents the best prospect for success but needs elabo-
ration as to methodology for participants and only attacks part of the problem
A four-way aI)proach toward improving health care conveyance should be first
attempted on an experimental model basis-the four approaches being: Seeking
a new methodology for federal financing of iml)roved health care; the use of
scientific and industrial innovation in the health care field; instituting pro-
gramnimed production of health manpower; and attempting to improve receptivity
of patients for health care.

[r. I3RENNEMAN. Mr1'. Chairman, such a royal welcome is most
appreciated. I hope that the same sentiments will pertain when I am
through testifying.

I am Hugh Brenneman of East Lansing, Mich. I am testifying to-
day as director of the Michigan Association of the Professions-an
organization which includes in its membership the State associations
of 11 major professions in Michigan plus 2,500 individual members.
These. are: architecture, certified public accounting, dentistry, engi-
neering, education, law, medicine, optometry, pharmacy, school ad-
ministration and veterinary medicine.

I am also president of the fledgling American Association of the
Professions. It may be of further interest that for over 25 years I
have been secretary of the Michigan Health Council, an organization
of over 100 Michigan statewide health organizations and I have had
'26 years experience as an association executive working for State,
national and international professional and voluntary health
organizations.

I wish to thank this committee for permitting me to be heard.

REQUIREMENTS OF AL NHI PROPOSALS

National health insurance is being proposed as one solution to the
health problems of this Nation. We take the position that any solution

70-174 0 - 72 - pt. 6 -- 5
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to the health problems of the United States must be multifaceted. It
must, recognize financial, scientific, and educational complexities;
acknowledge diverse professional currents; meet varied ethnic require-
ments and cov er a vast number of people. And it must be paid for by
some system of taxation. hi either, thue 1)o1itical practicalities of th'e
day demand that some progress be made toward more Federal par-
ticipation in 1)ersolil health care.

NIll I ll0PS.\L5, Too SIMI'lS'l'1(

hi our opinion, all NI1I proposals, save ow,, are oversimplistic as
solutions to tie Nation's health problems and dangerous to tile balance
of influences that presently exist. If )assed, all of them except one,
the medicredit proposal, would place in the hands of a Federal govern-
mental agency sufficient moneys to control tie financial structure of
health care in the United States.

This iolley could bue so lwerful a force that regardless of tie intent
of the Federal Administration its existence could be fatal to the balance
of influence that presently obtains between the llealth scientists, the
manufacturers of hlealth-care products and instrumentation, the pur-
veyors of health care, the third party elements that systematize and
influence charitable and personal financing of health care, not to men-
tion the purclasers and final recipients of professional and vocational
ministrations. Tlese checks and balances have been arrived at by a
growth process over a period of many years and any abrupt change
could cause major dislocations of service, create great confusion, and
possibly cost many lives.

Needless to say the medicredit proposal does not go much beyond
the financing of personal health care with a minimum disruption of
tie present system. It should be supplemented by additional bills if
it is to meet the criteria our testimony calls for.

FouR-WAY APPRoACII SUGGESTED

We suggest a four-way approach to supplying health care to the
Nation's people be considered and that each approach be explored
using appropriate experimental models, before expecting some method
of federally financing 1)ersomal health care to become the total answer
to America's health care. Obviously, such financing, at this moment,
appears to be so important as to overshadow all other approaches.
But if the American public is led to believe that any form of national
health insurance which limits itself to financing personal health care
will solve the health problems of this Nation the basis for a credibility
gap between Congress and the people of tremendous proportions will
have been laid.

The four al)i)roaclles we suggest the committee review are:
1. Seek a methodology for Federal financing of improved health-

care purveyance.
2. Stimulate professional, scientific, and industrial innovation in

the health field thereby developing (a) Medical instrumentation and
prostheses invention, (b) Increased plharmaceutical research and pro-
duction, (c) Improved health-facility design and operational tech-
nology.
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3. Institute the programed development and distribution of in-
creased and improved health manpower to meet predictable unmet
needs.

4. Improve the receptivity potential of preseilt and prospective
health-care recipients.

May I elaborate briefly on each of these?

FIRST AIPROACH

SEEKING A METHODLO)I)()()GY OF FINANCING ILEALTI-CARE PURVEYANCE

The first, one-seeking a methodology for Federal financing of irn-
proved health-care purveyance must, of necessity, consider not only the
amounts of money and the sources of taxation to obtain it but also the
methodology used to distribute the money among the purveyors of im-
lrovedl health care. The major policy questionn in each decision must be:

"'1Vill the new methodology, and/or amount, actually result in purvey-
ing improved health care?" A new finanmcing plan must cause more
people to receive health care, but it will not maximize unkss it
causes the delivery of improved health care, because present plans
which might, be displaced are presently delivering consistently improv-
ing health care.

In other words, financial pressures which can increase health-care
distribution and concurrently improve the quality of the service need
to be discovered. The mere infusion of gigantic amounts of Federal
money into the health field will not produce proportionate increases in
health-care coverage aid improve(I health-care purveyance. Money
in large chunks is not the best motivational force to improve health-
care purveyance and may, in fact, by establishing "Instant institu-
tions" act. as a very strong deterrent to a more gradual but more pro-
gressive change.

Wre suggest that in the medicredit proposal a system of "limited pur-
pose money" be used for the lower-income layer, utilizing the banking
system of the country: That instead of vouchers a pattern of health
checks be developed (similar to Travelers Checks issued by American
Express). These would be supplied to the low-income designees by the
Internal Revenue Service and when submitted by the applicant for

health care would be accepted by the purveyor of health care and when
countersigned by the latter be acceptable to banking institutions. Need-
less to say this would maintain a participation in the payment for

health care by the recipient oii a very understandable basis. That par-
ticipation is essential.

SECOND APP'ROACIh

INDUSTRIAL AND TECiiNOIX)GICAL PROGRESS

The second approach: Stimulating professional, scientific, and in-

dustrial innovation in the health care field, thereby developing medi-

cal instrumentation and prostheses invention, increased pharmaceuti-

cal research and production, improved health facility design and op-

erational technology.
This will necessitate a realinemnent of relationships between the

health professions and the professions generally, and both of these
categories with the health-business community. Today, the health pro-
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fessions are not asking for, or using, or are they receiving more than
a small port ion of the technological assisttfine which other profes-
sIns and ltoern industry caii potentially bring to their aid.

It s nlyl'tey tliat big" industry has begun to realize the great po-

tential in health foi consistent, reasonably attractive profits. In the
past, eXploitation by solme businesses of )oth the health professions
and their patients, has caused the health professions and sometimes
their patients , to actually resist usage of appurtenances, appliances,
-idl([ 1)rostleses, thus sometimes delaying improvements or use of ma-
jor new scientific advaiicements. Health quackery based oH scientific-
ap)pearing instrimnients has flourished, des1 )ite efforts of the FI)A,
further (iscoura ging Inut uaIl trust )etween the health professions and
industry.

Greater enlforcenent )y Govermnent of legally sanctioned, ethical
standards of business conduct in the health fields is needed, but needed
also is a thing of the spirit-a stimulation to business to concertedly
seek to l)rodce new avenues of scientific and technological assistance,
and a persuasion of involved professions to work with industry in
exlloring such new avemes and making early and widespread use of
their products.

Professions other than medicine are vitally concerned. I need only
menition genetic mechlarics--organ transplantation and replacement-
aind microbiology to raise in the mind of the imaginative scientist-
industrialist a verilble biological revolution, a vast realm of bio-
engiineeirng advancements to be had now, if a better relationship ex-
isted between the health l)rofessions, other professions, and industry.
The potential of architecture and engineering, combining with the
health professions to build more efficacious health facilities has
scarcely been touched.

No increase of health manpower in the foreseeable future will be
sufficient to adequately serve the potential health needs of the people,
so this technological approach offers one hope of maximizing the effec-
tiveness of the potential manpower that is available by extending
their hands.

Some of the elemeilts involved in plarmaceutical progress over tile
years are very similar to the ab)ve, and the great growth of the
pharmaceutical industry is physical and fiscal proof of the profit-
ability that exists for business in fields related to le'llth. This progress
made in lhaimaceulticals. as well as the problems in marketing them,
are indicative of the future promise for new combined health-indus-
trial effort.

PRO(TRAMEI) PRODUCTION OF IEALTI MANPOWER

TIle third al)l)roacli--imstituting the programed development and
distribution of increased and improved health manpower to meet
predictable unmet needs-is necessary because the educational institu-
tions have not beenl flexible ellouglh to produce new trained manpower
to anticipate demands involved in new professions and opportunities
for professional assistants. Federal moneys should be allocated on a
programed basis to those schools and institutions which will produce
the professionally trained people who will supply the professional
services as they are needed. This can be projected oil tie basis of trends
in scientific progress.
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In some instances tne present usable manpower has been developed
only by professional people training their own assistants. In some
cases, the established professions have been slow in encouraging the
development of new professions which might t be competitive to their
service.

Sometimes efforts to extend new lines of scientific progIess into
new fields of professional service have been inl)eded by archaic
licensing acts. In relatively few instances have the licensing acts
stimulated the dev'elolment of new professions or new varieties of
vocational-l)rofessionl associates or an increased supply of either.

Federal action in the field of licensing and regulation, stimulating
new and more flexible educational services and developing new
professions or new varieties of vocational-)rofessional associates or an
increased supply of either.

Federal action in the field of licensing and regulation, stimulating
new and more flexible educational services and developing new meth-
odologies for distributing professional services, should be considered
by your committee in developing its overall legislation. For this pur-
pose, it might consider the origination of a National Foundation for
the Professions similar to the National Science Foundation.

Fulirrrll AI'ROAC'l

IMPRIOVIEI) RE'EITIVITY OF PATIENTS

The fourth approach-improvement of the receptivity potentials
of present and prospective health care recipients-has been neglected,
comparatively speaking. l)espite good medical counsel, drug prescrip-
tions remain unfilled, pharmaceuticals are taken at wrong times or
in wrong amounts, and wrong exercises, wrong diets, et cetera are
common among patients. Indeed, the wrong attitude sometimes exists,
with the patient setting himself as an antagonist to this doctor, seem-
ingly "daring the doe" to get him well or find out what is wrong.

Good estimates indicate that if all patients were knowledgeable and
cooperative compared with the present average of all patients, the
health care supplied would have double the efficacy. Project that fact
to its value reflected in terms of money, facilities, manpower, and
time.

This suggests that your committee should call upon the Nation's
leaders-its spiritual, psychiatric, psychological, labor, personnel, edu-
cational, philosophical, et cetera-to come up with system for influ-
encing patients and prospective patients-which, of course, includes
us all-to learn about their health and about health care, and be suffi-
ciently motivated to fully cooperate in its application. Programed
learning, prescribed by doctors as other medicines are, should not be
overlooked. This would also have a marked effect on upgrading or
removing from practice those practitioners who exist in the near-
quackery levels of some health professions.

The Health, Education, and Welfare Department could do this.
Unfortunately, it has in the past busied itself in this field by the issu-
ance of pamphlets and brochures, using a media which can at once be
the most expensive and the least effective means of information distri-
bution and educational motivation.

Once more I emphasize that whereas some of these ideas may appear
to be remote from the consideration of so-called national health insur-
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ance they can have both a tremendous bearing upon its cost and an
equally important effect upon its success. For that reason, they are
germane and, we believe, essential for inclusion in a complete national
health insurance program or at least given concomitant considera-
tion.

I respectfully and heartily thank the committee for the opportunity
to be heard.

I am delighted to have any questions which the committee members
might wish to pose.

Mr. CORMAN. Thank you, Mr. Brenneman.
This information has been most helpful and we thank you for bring-

ing it to the committee.
Our next witness is Dr. Robert Gibson, of the American Psychiatric

Association.
We are pleased to welcome you to the committee.
Would you please identify yourself and those with you for the

committee.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBERT W. GIBSON, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN
PSYCHIATRIC ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY LOUIS S. REED,
PH. D., PROJECT DIRECTOR, INSURANCE PLANS AND PSYCHIA-
TRIC CARE; AND EVELYN S. MYERS, COORDINATOR, PSYCHIA-
TRIC CARE INSURANCE COVERAGE

1)r. GisoN. Mr. Chairman, I have with me l)r. Louis Reed, a health
economist, who has during the past year, conducted a project for the
American Psychiatric Association studying insurance plans and psy-
chiatric care.

I also have with me Mrs. Evelyn Myers, who has been a coordinator
of psychiatric insurance coverage for the American Psychiatric Asso-
ciation.

I will make reference to some of the work which has been done
during the past year which we think is particularly valuable. We have
submitted apl)en(lixes that detail much of the work that I will refer
to but will not discuss in my testimony in the interest of economy of
time.

I would like, however, to request that these appendixes be made a
part of the record.

Mr. CORMAN. Without objection, they will be placed at the conclu-
sion of your statement.

I)r. GiBsoN. It is a privilegee to testify before you in behalf of the
American Psychiatric Association, which represents 19,000 of the
25,000 psychiatrists in the United States.

Innumerable volumes have )een spoken and written on the subject
of national health insurance in the past year and no small numl)er of
approaches to this question have been proposed by Members of the
Congress.

It is not our intent today to support or reject any of the specific
proposals for national health insurance programs that are now before
the Congress. We do want, to emphasize that the psychiatrists of the
Nation have long been aware of the need for improvements in the
funding and delivery of health services. We would not favor a mono-
lithic plan that would substitute a totally new and untried system
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while at the same time discarding all that is sound in our existing
medical care.

Rather, we support innovative approaches that would improve upon
and strengthen existing delivery systems. Such improvements must
assure high standards for quality of care, should draw on resources of
the private sector, and should include whatever Government support
is necessary to guarantee quality care for all citizens. And, as psychi-
atrists, we are )articularly concerned that any system should provide
the same coverage for mental and emotional disorders as for all other
illnesses. It is to this last criterion that we will address ourselves
today because all too frequently proposals before the Congress dis-
criminate against the mentally ill or deny them benefits entirely.

In February 1971, the board of trustees of the American Psychi-
atric Association stated that in its view any limitations or restrictions
on coverage of psychiatric illness should not differ from those that
apoly to coverage of other illnesses.

It was stressed that coverage should not be determined on the basis
of type of illness but on the basis of the appropriate services needed by
the patient and that any limitations of coverage for psychiatric serv-
ices beyond those placed on other medical services would perpetuate
the existing double standard applied to mental and other illness, dis-
criminate against the mental patient, and would discourage improve-
ment of facilities and services for care of the mentally ill.

With reference to the psychiatric services that should be covered, the
APA board of trustees stressed its opposition to any provision whereby
psychiatric care would be covered under insurance only when such
care is received upon referral by the family physician or general prac-
titioner on the grounds that such a provision is not compatible with
early detection of psychiatric illness and easy access to psychiatric
care. Experience indicates the necessity for direct accessi )ility of
the patient to such care and for multiple mechaniisms of referral. Self-
referral, frequently upon the suggestion of the foreman, teacher, or
clergy, or referral by a community agency frequently leads to early
diagnosis and treatment, and may prevent or reduce the disability
that might otherwise occur.

The profession of psychiatry has been in the vanguard of the move-
ment toward more effective utilization of services through innovation.
It has espoused community mental health programs, which have
changed the principal focus'of mental health treatment from the pub-
lic mental hospital to the general hospital and to ambulatory care facil-
ities. This has been reflected in the resident population of State mental
hospitals, which declined from 559,000 in 1955 to 339,000 in 1970. This
decrease is especially remarkable in that it has occurred in the face of
the continuing rapid increase in the population at large and, thus, in
the population at risk of suffering mental illness.

As the figure shows, the real extent of the achievement in reducing
the number of persons in public mental hospitals is conveyed by com-
paring the 1955 peak of 559,000 with the figure of 755,000 which would
have been reached by 1970, had the earlier rate of growth continued.

Tihe economic benefits are strikin'r:
1. The saving of $6 billion in hospital construction costs;
2. The saving of over $6 billion in patient care costs: and

ductive, meml)er. And inclusion of adequate out-of-hospital benefits
3. A vast increase in the productivity of persons who formerly

would have been totally removed from the labor market.
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Adequate coverage of inl)atient care tender health insurance in many
instances 1)ernits a mentally ill person to return to society as a pro-
ductive ,eml)er. Am1(1 i11cusion of a(e(luate out-of-hospital benefits
makes it possible to keep many persons out of the hospital entirely.

I)iscrimnination against mental illness is a carryover from the time
when such illness was not as amenable to treatment as it is today. Also,
since tine i mmemnorial society has stigmatized its "crazy" members.
From a medical and social perspective we have come a long way, and
yet the element of discrimination persists in many quarters.
We are aware of the fiscal concerns of this committee in matters of

health care delivery. We share these concerns. ''lere is no question
that many l)roponents of various bills that have been introduced in
Congress believe that it is economically unfeasible to providee the men-
tally ill with the. same type of coverage as those suffering from other
illnesses. We now have evidence to suggest otherwise.
This comes from the study entitled "Insurance llans and Psychiat-

ric Care: 1tilizatioli and Co'sts," which is now being completed by our
association under a grant from the National Institute of Mental
Health. The study was headed by )r. Louis Reed, a leading health
economist, and wiil be publ ished in February 1972.

The purpose of this study wa-, to examine a large number of health
insurance plans in the Vinite(l States vis-a-vis their coverage for men-
tal and emotional illness, and where possible to collect data on utiliza-
tion and costs of care for such illness. In essence, this study conclu-
sively shows that coverage for mental illness is widespread in existing
plans, that the utilization of these benefits is relatively low in compari-
son with those for all conditions, and that the costs are unquestionably
sul)ortal)le under health insurance. This study has been described by
a panel of eminent outside consultants as the most exhaustive study of
its kind.

Specifically, the study shows that changes for hospital inpatient
care for mental conditions are in the range of from 3 to 6 percent of
charges for inpatient hospital care for all conditions. Under many
prepaid group) practice plans that, provide coverage of ambulatory
1)sychwitric care, the number of physicians office visits for mental condi-
tions comnl)rised from 2 to 4 percent of all such visits.

Under the high option of the Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for Fed-
era! employees, which covers ambulatory psychiatric care on the same
basitm as ambulatory care for other conditions-80 percent of charges
after a $100 deductible-benefit payments for such care amounted
in 1f)69 to approximately $2.15 annually per person covered, for the
ambulatory mental health benefits. Under this program, total costs
of care for mental conditions both inpatient and outpatient, amounted
to $7.07 annually per person covered, equal to 6.4 percent of benefits
paid for all conditions.

Statistics from this study also suggest that the current utilization
of inpatient psychiatric treatment does not warrant limitations that
differ from limitations placed on treatment of other illness.

rhis is particularlyy true when treatment takes )lace in a general
hospital or in most private psychiatric hospitals. And patients who
are newly admitted to public mental hospitals currently face the pros-
pect of relatively short stays-under 6 months, in many States.

As is noted in the APA study, for example, 14 )ercent of patients
newly admitted to Maryland State mental hospitals in 1968 were re-
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leased during the first month following admission and 70 percent were
discharged within 6 months.

Moreover, some State hospitals, since the lowering of their patient
populations, have instituted innovative programs for the treatment
and rehabilitation of drug and alcohol abusers.

However, there is a more difficult problem concerning the residual
patient population of State mental hospitals: those patients who were
admitted before modern treatment methods were introduced.

MaIn of these patients have been hospitalized for many years and
have become custodial cases. Some will never get well; others are
harbored in mental hospitals because there is no place else for them
to go.

We believe that provision should be made to establish less expensive
facilities such as appropriate intermediate care facilities or foster
homes for these persons.

It is understandable that the Federal Government is not anxious
to pick up the financial burden of the State hospital system. But dis-
crimination against certain types of facilities will discourage improve-
ments and deprive a segment of the population from receiving the
care it requires.

As regards outpatient care, the American Psychiatric Association
advocates the widespread and judicious use of peer review to deter-
mine the need for extended outpatient treatment after a reasonable
number of visits. In view of the cost data accumulated by the study,
we do not believe it is necessary to set an arbitrary limit on the number
of ambulatory visits that should be covered.

There are many patients whose illness is chronic but who may be
maintained as productive citizens and kept out of the hospital if they
are given regular treatment, perhaps once a week or once a month.

If this type of maintenance treatment is recognized as therapeuti-
cally necessary, and periodic peer review is brought to bear on such
cases, then it would be wrong to exclude it from coverage even though
it may well extend to many more than the average of eight to 14 visits
that many of the plans in the APA study reported.

To limit such treatment to a comprehensive health organization
setting, as some plans would allow, is certainly better than not per-
mitting it 4t all. But it would not provide a suitable alternative for
all patients because of the strongly personal nature of the psycho-
therapeutic relationship.
For the record, attached as appendixes, are preliminary copies of

chapters three and four of the study: "Utilization and Care for Men-
tal Conditions," and "Coverage and Utilization Public Programs" as
well as a table showing the extent of coverage of mental illness under
existing insurance plans.

In regard to governmental programs for the treatment of mental
illness, there is ample evidence to support the position that the dis-
criminatory approach which now exists is unwarranted.

Under medicare, for example, in 1966 psychiatric cases discharged
from hospitals comprised 1.4 percent of all cases, and days of care for
psychiatric cases were 1.6 percent of total days of care. "In 1969 days
of care in public and private mental hospitals comprised 1.9 percent
of days of care for all illness, and total charges for care in these hos-
pitals amounted to seven-tenths of 1 percent of charges for care in all
hosnitals.

These statistics are among those given in the attached portions of
the APA study. •
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It is estimated that 50 percent of those who go to physicians' offices
or emergency rooms complaining of physical symptoms are suffering
from an ilotional or mcnital illness or from a pl)hysical illness that
has a mental illness conl)onent.

If we fail to recognize or care pro)erIy for these conditions, we will
continue to spend millions of dollars on inappropriate or ineffective
treatment.

All of us are concerned with over-utilization or imp)roper utiliza-
tion of health services. But it is our conviction that for the i)ol)ula-
tion as a whole, outpatient services for mental illness are under-utilized,
especially by blue collar workers and those with low or moderate
incomes.

This is mainly because of the persisting stigma attached to mental
illness and the consequent reluctance to seek mental health services.

In summary, the American Psychiatric Association believes that
any system of national health insurance should not discriminate against
the mentally and emotionally ill. The APA study on insurance plans
and psychiatric care shows that coverage for mental illness under
existing private health insurance is widespread, that the utilization
of mental illness benefits is relatively low in comparison with the use
of benefits for all conditions, and that the costs of coverage of mental
conditions would undoubtedly be supportable under national health
insurance.

Therefore, it is the recommendation of this association that dis-
crimination against mental illness in existing Federal programs be
eliminated and that any plan to institute a system of national health
insurance provide treatment for mental illness on the same basis as
for all other illnesses. In addition to the public responsibility that we
have toward this segment of our population, it makes eminently good
fiscal sense to provide adequate treatment for mental illness because
there is a strong indication that such treatment will lower the utiliza-
tion of general medical services, and that it will bring back to our
society thousands of productive citizens who would otherwise be a
burden.

We thank the members of this committee for this opportunity to
present, our views.

Mr. CORMAN. Thank you very much, doctor.
The appendix to your statement will be admitted into the record in

full at this point.
(The appendix referred to follows:)

APPENDIX A

"UTILIZATION AND CARE FOR MENTAL CONDITIONS"

CHAPTER 3-UTILIZATION OF CARE FOR MENTAL CONDITIONS

We have developed a considerable volume of experiences on the utilization
of care for mental conditions. The experience under each program studied is set
forth in appendices to this report; each appendix gives a description of the plan
or program, the benefits for general and for mental conditions, and the utiliza-
tion of care for mental conditions. This chapter attempts to summarize the
experience.

All told, data are presented for 36 different plans; in the case of 21 plans the
data relate wholly to federal employees or annuitants and their dependents.

On behalf of our project the Blue Cross Association and the National Associa-
tion of Blue Shield Plans made a coordinated request to selected Blue Cross and
Blue Shield plans for utilization data. Usable data were obtained on utilization
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of hospital care from 11 plans and on in-hospital physician services from three
plans.

Very little data were available from insurance companies; in general, insur-
ance companies have felt that it is not worthwhile to develop data on utilization
by diagnostic group.

Virtually all of the larger community group practice prepayment plans pro-
vided data on utilization of inpatient and outpatient psychiatric care for those
enrollees covered for this service. Data were also obtained from the largest com-
munity individual practice (open panel) plan-Group Health Insurance, Inc. of
New York City.

The main source of our utilization data was the Civil Service Commission,
which administers the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program. The Civil
Service Commission has encouraged the participating plans to provide substantial
benefits for mental conditions, and it has required the plans to provide utilization
data by diagnostic groupings (mental illnesses are included as one group). The
annual utilization reports submitted by the plans to the Commission, which were
made available by the Commission to this project, have been a veritable gold
mine of data; without this source the data available to us would have been quite
meager.

Probably the most valuable single utilization experience is that of the Nation-
wide Service Benefit Plan, which is offered jointly by Blue Cross and Blue Shield
to federal employees. Under two options or benefit levels, this plan covers almost
5 million employees, annuitants, and their dependents. While this group contains
proportionately more white-collar workers than the general employee population,
it includes hundreds of thousands of maintenance employees, other blue-collar
workers, and postal workers. The average income of this covered population Is
probably only a little above that of the general population. In short, this group is
probably fairly representative of the general population.

The data relate to utilization of four types of care or benefits: a) hospitaliza-
tion; b) physician in-hospital services; c) physicians' (and other professionals')
out-of-hospital services; and d) totaI covered charges and/or benefits for all types
of care. By far the largest number of experiences relate to hospitalization and to
overall charges or benefits for all types of care; data on out-of-hospital care of
mental conditions are still sparse.

In compiling these utilization data, the reader should bear in mind that the
utilization of health services In general, and of services for mental conditions in
particular, varies with age and sex; geographic area and the availability of re-
sources and services in the area (available hospital beds, physicians, phychia-
trists, etc.) ; income; educational level; and various other factors. And utiliza-
tion under health insurance is of course related to the scope of the benefits
offered. Variations in utilization by some of these factors will be dealt with
later In this discussion.

HOSPITALIZATION

Many experiences throw light on utilization of hospital care for mental condi-
tions, Under virtually all experiences the admission rate is more reliable than
the days of care rate, since the latter is affected by limits on the duration of
benefits.

Adrmi88ion Rate
Under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for federal employees, the admission

rate In 1969 was 4.3 per 1,000 covered population under the high option and 2.4
under the low option. (This is under the "basic hospital benefits" and relates
to admissions only to general hospitals and to mental hospitals that are Blue
Cross member hospitals. Admissions to nonmember mental hospitals are rela-
tively low-at the most 1.3 per 1,000 under the high option and 0.7 under the low.')

Among the 11 selected Blue Cross plans for which data were available, the
hospital admission rate for mental conditions ranged from 1.4 to 6.4 per 1,000
covered population (Table 1A).

Under the Aetna plan for federal employees, admissions for mental conditions
were approximately 4.1 per 1,000 under the high option and 2.7 under the low
option. (These data unfortunately are of dubious validity, for reasons to be ex-
plained later.) Under various community individual practice plans and eight
federal employee organization plans the admission rate ranged from 0.9 to 4.9
per 1,000 (Table 1B and 1C).

I The figures cited are claims; there would be more than one claim for a hospital
-idilssion.



TABLE 1 A.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, INPATIENT HOSPITAL CARE, VARIOUS BLUE CROSS-BLUE SHIELD PLANS, 1969

Del- Ken- Mary- Ten-
Blue Cross-Blue aware tucky, land, New Pennsyl- nesse, Virginia,

Shield for Federal Connec- Blue Blue Blue Mis- York, New Pennsyl- vania, Blue Blue
employees (options) ' ticut, Cross- Cross- Cross- souri, (New York, Ohio, vania, (West Cross- Cross-

Blue Blue Blue Blue (St. York (Syra- (Cincin- (Phila- Pennsyl- Blue Blue
High Low Cross Shield Shield Shield Louis) City) cuse) nati) delphia) vania) Shield Shield

Admissions (rate per 1,000 population):
All conditions ------------------------ 130. 7 1 91.6
Mental conditions -------------------- 4. 3 2. 4
Mental as percent of all -------------- 3.3 2.7

Days of ca re (rate per 1,000 population):
All conditions ------------------- 984. 7 583.9
Mental conditions -------------------- 69. 8 26. 0
Mental as percent of all --------------- 7.1 4.5

Average length of stay:
All conditions -------------------- 7. 5 6.4
Mental conditions -------------------- 16. 3 10.7

Covered charges (per person covered):
All conditions ---------------------- $64. 11 $32.06
Mental conditions -------------------- $3.23 $1. 11
Mental as percent of all --------------- 5.0 3.5

Benefits (per person covered):
All conditions ------------------------ (4) (4)
Mental conditions -------------------- (4) (4)
Mental as percent of all --------------- (4) ()

Average charges per day:
All conditions ------------------------ $65.11 $54.90
Mental conditions -------------------- 46.26 42.84

Average charges per case:
All conditions ------------------------ 490.69 394.86
Mental conditions -------------------- 751.95 458.92

(2) 96.0 133.6 111.0 161.4 72.2 87.9 122.8 112.6 120.5 157.4 189.1
(2) 2.4 4.4 2.9 6.3 1.4 2.2 4.7 3.6 3.7 2.6 6.0
(2) 2.4 3.2 2.6 3.9 1.9 2.5 3.8 3.2 31 1.6 3.2

(2) 30.5 843.0 895.0 1,371.4 649.4 612.3 970.9 1,009.7 923.6 1,001.4 1,017.0
(2) 56.4 51.5 41.3 91.2 22.6 29.8 74.7 54.7 40.4 27.3 110.6
(2) 7.7 6.1 4.6 6.6 3.5 4.9 7.7 5.4 4.4 2.7 10.9

(2) 7.6 6.3 8.1 8.5 9.0 7.0 7.9 9.0 7.7 6.4 5.4 tD
(2) 23.6 11.8 14.1 14.5 16.3 13.4 16.0 15.2 10.8 10.5 18.5 00

(3) $44.73 $41.93 $64.35 $52.84 $49.48 $41.88 $59.13 $62.05 $68.33 $55.50 $68.51
(3) $1.45 $1.81 $1.93 $3.42 $1.47 $1.59 $2.64 $1.98 $1.94 $0.89 $3. 9
(3) 3.2 4.2 3.0 6.5 3.0 3.8 4.5 3.1 2.8 1.6 5.8

() (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4)
(2) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4)

(3) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4)

(3) $61.23 $49.73 $71.90 $38.53 $76.19 $68.40 $60.90 $62.18 $74.01 $55.42 $67.53
(3) 25.58 35.08 56.78 37.46 65.31 53.46 35.28 35.07 47.98 32.80 38.41

(3) 465.88 313.81 579.61 327.43 685.72 476.43 481.44 527.69 566.92 352.63 363.26
(3) 604.63 413.40 660.50 541.81 1,062.20 718.15 563.82 533.58 520.39 345.52 709.47

1 Basic hospital benefits only.
2 Data previously submitted believed to be incorrect.

3 Revised data not yet available.
4 Not available.
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TABLE 1B.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, IN-PATIENT HOSPITAL CARE AETNA AND COMMUNITY
INDIVIDUAL PRACTICE PLANS FOR FEDERAL EMPLOYEES, 1968-69

Group Health Insurance, Hawaii Washington
Aetna, 1968 1969 Medical Physician

... . . ........ . ...... ...... Service, Service,
High Low High Low 1969 1969

option option option option

Admissions (rate per 1,000 population):
All conditions ------------------ 132. 2 99.6 82.5 61.7 74.4 95.0
Mental conditions -_----------- 4. 1 2.7 1. 5 .8 .9 2.3
Mental as percent of all ........ 3.1 2.7 1.8 1.2 1.2 2.4

Days of care rate per 1,000 population):
All conditions ------------ 1,016. 5 620.6 688. 7 430.6 427.8 405. 1

Mental conditions -------------- 153.0 64.3 16.7 3.3 6.9 17.3
Mental as percent of all ---------- 15.0 10.4 2.4 .8 1.6 4.3

Average length of stay:
All conditions ------------------------------------------ 8.3 7.0 5.7 4.3
Mental conditions --------------------------------- 1 1.1 4.3 7.9 7.5

Covered charges (per person covered):
All conditions ------------------------------------------- $66.73 $41.79 $36.10 $31.43
Mental conditions -------------------------------------- $1.74 $0.34 $0.40 $0.89
Mental as percent of all ------------ ------------- 2.6 .8 ----------- 2.8

Benefits (per person covered):
A ll conditions ------------------------.-.------.-. ... ... .. ... .. ... .. ... ..------------------- ---------
Mental conditions -- _ -_-----------.----------------------- ------- ------- ---------------
Mental as percent of all- --------. . . . ..---------------------------.------------------------------

Average charges per case:
All conditions ---------------.------------------------ $96.88 $97.05 $84.39 $66.43
Mental conditions -. ..................------------------ $104. 15 $103. 18 $57.75 $43. 79

Average charges per case:
All conditions .................. ............. ..........- 808.42 $677.52 $484.95 $282.58
Mental conditions ---------- .------------- ----- -- $1,151.11 $447. 11 $454.75 $329. 74

TABLE 1C.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, INPATIENT HOSPITAL CARE, FEDERAL EMPLOYEE
ORGANIZATION PLANS, 1968 OR 1969

United
Federa- Mail

National tion of Han- Post-
NALC, Postal Postal dlers, masters, Rural AFGE, GEHA,

high Union, Clerks, high high Carriers, high high
option, high, high option option, high option, option,

1968 1968 1968 1966 1969 1968 1969 1969

Admissions (rate per 1,000
population):

All conditions -------- 110.2 116.9 131.1 91.8 151.2 127.9 122.4 107.0
Mental conditions ------ 3.1 2.4 2.9 2.4 2.1 4.0 3.8 4.9
Mental as percent of all-- 2.8 2.0 2.2 2.7 1.4 3.1 3.1 4.6

Days of care (rate per 1,000
population):

All conditions -------- 756.6 907.6 999.7 653.2 1,448.0 958.0 1,339.8 1,151.3
Mental conditions ------- 62.9 37.8 55.2 42.8 160.0 71.7 160.7 151.6
Mental as percent of all-- 8.3 4.1 5.5 6.6 11.0 7.5 12.0 13.2

Average length of stay:
All conditions 6.9 7.8 7.6 7.1 9.6 7.5 10.9 10.8
Mental conditions ------- 20.2 15.6 18.9 17.5 75.3 17.9 42.6 31.0

Covered charges (per person
covered):

All conditions --------- $51.03 $67.59 $66.71 $49.36 $48.85 $51.48 $90.86 $82.81
Mental conditions ------- $2.14 $2.18 $2.23 $1.73 $1.45 $1.93 $3.63 $5.70
Mental as percent of all-- 4.1 3.2 3.3 3.5 3.0 3.7 4.0 6.9

Benefits (per person
covered):

All conditions -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Mental conditions ---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Mental as percent of all ..................................................................................

Average charges per day:
All conditions -----------
Mental conditions -------

Average charges per case:
All conditions -----------
Mental conditions -------

$67.45 $74.48 $66.73 $75.58 $52.25 $53.73 $67.82
33.98 57.56 40.42 40.31 10.66 26.88 22.62

$71.30
37.26

463.07 578.05 5C9. C5 537.49 500.38 402.36 742.37 767.14
686.02 899.33 764.98 707.00 802.57 480.35 964.56 1,155.04



TABLE 1D.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, INPATIENT HOSPITAL CARE GROUP PRACTICE PREPAYMENT PLANS, 1968, 1969, OR 1970

Kaiser Foundation Health Plans HIP (New York City)
------- - - ---- - Greater Community (Federal) St. LouisNorthern Southern Health Health - - - Labor HealthCalifornia California Oregon Hawaii Cleveland Association Association High Low Institute,(Federal), (Federal), (Federal), (Federal), (Ohio), (Federal), (Federal), Option Option. Fiscal year1968 1968 1968 1968 1970 1969 1969 1969 1969 1970

Admissions (rate per 1,000 population):
All conditions ------------------------- 71.4 64.7 59.0 58.0 64.1 72.6 87.7 60.3 62.4 108.9Mental conditions --------------------- 1.1 1.8 .6 1.2 3.1 .8 1.1 1.7 2.3 2.8Mental as percent of all ---------------- 1.5 2.7 1.1 2.0 4.8 1.1 1.3 2.9 3.7 2.5

Days of care (rate per 1,000 population):
All conditions ------------------------- 537.2 494.0 275.0 398.0 569.0 567. 7 509.0 560.4 495.8 663.9Mental conditions --------------------- '7.4 27.3 2.7 10.9 54.0 10.4 17.5 42.9 13.3 37.6Mental as percent of all --------------- 3.2 5.5 1.0 2.7 9.5 1.8 3.4 7.7 2.7 5.7

Average length of stay:
All conditions ------------------------- 7.5 7.6 4.6 6.8 8.9 7.8 5.8 9.3 7.9 6.9Mental conditions -------------------- 7.7 15.4 4.3 8.9 18.3 12.5 15.8 24.7 5.8 13.7

Covered charges (per person covered):
All conditions -------------------------------------- $44.34 $37.66 $33.07 -------------- $55.55 -------------- $55.15 $48.64 39.31Mental conditions ---------------------------------- $1.36 $0.17 $0.74 -------------- $0.65 -------------- $3.43 $1.22 ()Mental as percent of all ------------------------------ 3.0 .4 2.2 -------------- 1.2 6.0 2.5 ()

Average charges per stay:
All conditions ------------------------------------- $89.74 $137.00 $83.05 -------------- $97.90 -------------- $98.42 $98.11 $59.21Mental conditions ---------------------------------- 49.78 63.00 68.53 -------------- 62.33 --------------- 79.80 91.33 (1)

Average charges per case:
All conditions ------------------------------------ 685.29 634.00 566.51 -------------- 765.24 -------------- 914.77 779.80 360.83Mental conditions ---------------------------------- 764.31 271.00 609.15 ------------ 781.26 -------------- 1,971.68 531.07 (i)

I Not available.
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Among all of these plans there is a tendency for the admission rate for mental
conditions to vary in relation to that for general conditions, i.e., to be relatively
high when the admission rate for all conditions is relatively high and relatively
low when the overall admission rate is low. Hence there is less variation from
plan to plan in the percent of all admissions that are for mental conditions.

Under the high option Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for federal employees 3.3
percent of all admissions under basic benefits were for mental conditions; under
the low option the proportion was 2.7 percent of all admissions. Under the 11
selected Blue Cross-Blue Shield plans, the percentage ranged from 1.6 to 3.9
percent. Under the other open panel (i.e., free choice, fee-for service) plans cover-
ing federal employees the percentage ranged from 1.2 to 4.6 percent.

The group practice prepayment plans have relatively low hospital utilization
rates for all conditions and for mental conditions. In the 10 plans for which data
are presented in Table 1D, hospital admissions for mental conditions ranged from
1.1 to 4.8 percent of all admissions; the rate per 1,000 of the covered population
varied between 0.6 and 3.1.

Days of Care
The days of care provided by the various plans may not in all cases represent

all the days of care received by the patients; they are the days of care paid for
by the plan and hence are affected by limitations In the coverage on days of care
for mental illness. (There are also limits on days of care for general illness, but
these are usually so high as to affect very few cases.) Also, exclusions in the con-
tracts on care In mental hospitals affects both the case rate and the days of care
rate.

The Blue Cross-Blue Shield high option plan for federal employees provides
(under its basic hospital benefits) care for 365 days per confinement for general
illness: it provides the same for mental illness in general hospitals and in mental
hospitals that are member or particil)ating hospitals of the local Blue Cross plans.
(In 1971, approximately half of all private mental hospitals, with 55 percent of
the total bed capacity, were Blue Cross member or participating hospitals, but
few public mental hospitals were member hospitals. Care in nonmember mental
hospitals is paid for under supplementary benefits on an 80 percent reimburse-
ment basis.) Days of care for mental illness under basic benefits numbered 69.8
per 1,000 covered population, which was 7.1 percent of the total days of care for
all conditions. The average length of stay for mental cases was 16.3 days, a little
more than twice the 7.5 days for all conditions. Days of care in nonmember pri-
vate or public mental hospitals paid for under the supplementary benefits can be
estimated by assuming the same average charge per day. This yields a figure
of an additional 19.5 days per 1,000 covered population, or a combined total of
89.3 days of care for mental conditions per 1,000 population in all types of hos-
pitals, equal to approximately 9.1 )ercent of total days for all conditions.

Under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield low option plan for federal employees,
which provides as part of basic benefits only 30 days for both general illness and
for mental illness in general hospitals and member mental hospitals, days of care
for mental conditions numbered only 26 per 1,000: this was equal to 4.5 percent
of days for all conditions. If one includes an estimate of the days partially paid
for under the supplemental benefits in nonmember mental hospitals, and in gen-
eral hospitals and member mental hospitals beyond the 30 days covered under
basic benefits, the total days for mental illness are increased to 39.1 days per
1,000, or about 6.7 percent of the total for all conditions. The people who select
the low option plan are, by and large, younger and apparently healthier than the
high option enrollees; they apparently are persons who expect little illness and
thus purchase minimum coverage. However, the vast majority select the high
option.

The data for the 11 selected Blue Cross plans (most with special limits on
care for mental conditions in general hospitals, lower limits on care in private
mental hospitals, and with little or no care in public mental hospitals) were
similar to the foregoing. The days of care for mental illness ranged from 23 to
111 days per 1,000 covered population, and from 2.7 to 10.9 percent of days of
care for all conditions. The average length of stay for mental conditions ran
about twice that for all conditions.

The Aetna plan for federal employees reported 153 (lays per 1,000 covered pop-
ulation under the high option and( 64 under the low for mental conditions, equal
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to 15 percent and 10 percent, respectively, of days for all conditions. But the
data ire compiled so as to be of dubious validity.

2

The three community individual practice plans operating under the FEBF11
program that were studied-Groul Health Insurance, Inc., HIawaii Medical Serv-
ice, and Washington Physician Service---all have quite low overall hospital
utilization rates and very low rates for mental conditions- 3 to 17 days per 1,000
population, or 1 to 4 percent of total days.

Under the three largest plans for postal emloyees--the National Nssooiatlor
of Letter Carriers, the National Postal Union, and the United Federation of
Postal Clerks-together covering far more persons than all the other employee
organization plans in the FEIIB program-days of care for mental conditions
were 63, 38, and 55 per 1,000 covered population, respectively, equal to 8.3, 4.1,
and 5.5 percent, respectively, of days for all conditions. Several of the other
employee organization lilans have similar rates and ratios.

On the other hand, three FETIB employee organization plans report rather
high rates-the Postmasters plan with 160 mental illness (lays per 1,000 popula-
tion (11 percent of the total), the American Federation of Government EiIm-
ployees plan with 161 mental illness days (12 percent of days for all conditions),
and the Government Emp)loyees Hospital Association plan, with 152 days (13
percent of all days). The Postmasters plan reports till average length of stay
for mental conditions of 75 (lays; the AFGE plan, 43 days; the GEIIA, 31 days.
The AFGE )lan was queried as to its high rate and replied that from its inception
it had l)rovided generous benefits for mental conditions: thus some families
requiring mental hospitalization for minor children hald signed ill with it and
had remailned with it over the years. Many of these children, it reported, are
in state mental hospitals. This was confirmed by the fact that the average charge
per day for mental hosl)ital (.ire is only $23.

Under the group practice prepayment plans we studied, the general pattern
was similar. but with the difference that tlhe days of care per 1,000 covered
popuhtion both for all conditions and for mental conditions ran significantly
less than under the open panel plans. However, the proportion of mental days
to (lays of care for all conditions was about the same as under the open panel
plans, ranging from 1.0 to 9.5 percent. Covered hospital charges for mental
conditions under these plans ranged from 0.4 to 6.0 percent of those for all
conditions.

Charges for Menttal 1,R. All Cases
Under almost all of these experience, charges per day for mental conditions

averaged about two-thirds of those for general conditions and sometimes as little
-is half or less. This is not surprising, since for mental patients ini a general
hospital there tire usually no charges for operating room use, anestlesia, X-ray,
or laboratory services, which increase the cost of care for general conditions.
Also, charges for bed and board in private mental hospitals generally run less-
and those for care in a state mental hospital much less-than the daily service
charges in general hospitals. For example, under the basic benefits of the
Blue Cross-Blue Shield high ol)tion plan for federal employees the average
charges per day In 1969 were $65 for all conditions but only $46 for mental
conditions. At Delaware Blue Cross-Blue Shield the analogous figures were
$61 for all conditions and $26 for mental; at Maryland Blue Cross-Blue Shield
they were $72 and $47: tat Missouri Blue Cross (atypically) $39 and $37; at
Philadelphia Blue Cross, $62 and $35. Under the NALC plan the average charge
per day for all conditions was $67 and $34 for mental cases. Under the Post-
masters plan the average charge per day for all conditions was $53 but only
$11 for mental conditions, indicating that most of the mental patients were
being cared for in state hos litals. Under the National Postal Union plan the
figures were $75 and $58. The same general pattern holds for most other plans.
although there are some exceptions. At Group Health Insurance, Inc., in New
York City, tie average charge per day was $97 for all conditions and $105 for

2 All .data (adnlisslons. days. and charges) for the year are classified according to the
(iagnosis for the first major claim submitted in that year. In other words for a person
Whose first claim in a yeair is for, say, an illness of tile digestive tract, any subseqetit
illness of an' nature is classified in the same category. Sinillarly, s1 sWo int (chrges ( ies-
tlital, (MC.) tor a person whose first claim in a year Is for a mental illness are classiipd
under mental illness, even though the charges many he related to cancer, an appendectomay,
or somne other procedure. The defenders of tilts statistical system say it was adopted he-
cause the plan (at least fi theory) relinhurses the enrollees directly for expense's incurred.
and whlih, some )ersolns file claims covering care for more thin one ( 'on'ItioI, mnost pl)ople
subhlnt only. one claim a year. One may express vonderment that the Civil Service (oln-
mlsslon, which requires plans to go to the expense of develoling utiliz.ation data by diagnos-
tic categories, permits the Aetna plan to employ a system of claims classification by diag-
nosis tlat yields data of minimal validity.
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mental conditions. This latter high charge may be due to the fact that care
is received in privatee mental hospitals where the charge for care includes
l)hysician services as well as hospital care.

While under ahnost all plans, charges per day for (care of mental illness cases
were less than those for all conditions, average charges per case, i.e., per admis-
sion, were higher for mental illness cases due to the longer average length of
stay.

Lower per diem charges for mental conditions tend to make up somewhat for
the longer average length of stay-in fact, there is sometimes a relationship be-
tween the two indicating that the plan's mental patients are being cared for
primarily or to a substantial extent in private or state mental hospitals; the
latter, of course, are characterized by relatively long )atient stays and relatively
low charges. Examples are Delaware Blue Cross-Blue Shield, with an average
length of stay for mental conditions of 24 days and per diem charges for mental
cases of $25; the Postmasters plan, with an average length of stay for mental
cases of 75 days and charges of $11 per day: and the AFGE plan, with an aver-
age mental stay of 43 days and charges per day of $23.

Hence the ratio of total charges for all mental cases to total charges or benefits
for all conditions is less than the ratio of mental (lays to days for all conditions.
Under the high option Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for Federal employees, cov-
ered charges (under basic benefits) for all mental illness cases were 5.0 percent
of those for all conditions. Inclusion of (overed hospital charges under the sup-
plementary benefits brings the percentage of charges for mental conditions to
the total for all conditions to 6.2 percent. Under the 11 selected Blue Cross-Blue
Shield plans, the proportion of total covered hospital charges related to mental
conditionss ranged from 1.6 l)ervent to 6.5 percent. Under the open panel plans
for Federal employees and( the Federal employee organization plans, covered
charges for hospital (care of mental illness cases as a )roportion of covered
charges for all conditions ranged from 1.1 to 6.9 percent. In many of the plans
the proportion would be somewhat higher if the saine hospital benefits were
provided for mental conditions as for all conditions.

TABLE 2.-DISTRIBUTION OF HOSPITAL ADMISSIONS AND DAYS OF CARE FOR MENTAL CONDITIONS BY DURATION
OF STAY-BLUE CROSS-BLUE SHIELD PLAN FOR FEDERAL EMPLOYEES, HIGH OPTION, BASIC HOSPITAL BENEFITS,
1969

Admissions Days of care

Cumulative Cumulative
Duration (days) Number Percent percent Number Percent percent

1 --------------------- 1 173 6.6 6.6 1,171 0.4 0.4
2 ------- ------------- 1,172 6.4 13.0 2,254 .8 1.2
3 --------------------- 1,222 6.9 19.8 3,666 1.3 2.5
4 to 5 ----------------- 2,268 12.8 32.6 10,138 3.5 6.0
6 to 9 ----------------- 3, 196 18.0 50.5 23,437 8.1 14.1
10 to 14 -------------- - 2 543 14.3 65.0 30,051 10.4 24.5
15 to 30 ---------------- 3838 21.6 86.6 82,057 28.4 53.0
31 to 70 --------------- 1:916 10.8 97.4 82,618 28.6 81.6
71 to 120 ------- ------ 322 1.8 99.2 28, 295 9.8 91.4
121 and over ----------- 143 .8 100.0 24,820 8.6 100.0

Total ------------ 17, 748 100.0 100.0 288, 507 100.0 100. 0

DWuaion of Hospital Stay
The best data available on distribution of hospital admissions for mental

conditions by duration of stay are from a special tabulation made for this proj-
ect of 1969 data from the high option Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for federal
employees. The data relate to cases eligible for basic hospital benefits only, i.e.,
patients admitted to general hospitals and mental hospitals that are member
hospitals of Blue Cross plans; they do not include admissions to nonmember
mental hospitals.

Of all such admissions, almost 20 percent stayed only one, two, or three days;
31 percent had a stay of 4 to 9 days; and 36 percent stayed 10 to 30 days (See
Table 2). Another 11 percent stayed 31 to 70 clays, and 2.6 percent stayed 71
days or more (the maximum paid for by the plan was 365 days). As already
noted, the average duration of stay was 16.3 days. Two-thirds of all patients
stayed no longer than 14 days and 87 percent no longer than 30 days.

Although 50 percent of all admissions were for relatively short stays-9 days
or less-these admissions accounted for only 14 percent of the total days of

70-174 0 - 72 - pt.6 -- 6
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care provided to mental cases. On the other hand, the 18 percent of admissions
staying more than 30 days received 47 percent of the total days, and the 2.6
percent of cases staying more than 71 days accounted for 18 percent of the total
days of care received.

IN-hOSPITAL PHYSICIAN SERVICES

Very few data are available on utilization of in-hospital physician services for
mental conditions. Few plans seem to keep separate data on either the number
of such visits or the covered charges or benefits for such visits. However, this
paucity of data is not too disturbing in view of the very considerable volume of
data we have on hospital cases and days of care for mental illness, which, of
course, pins down fairly closely the volume of in-hospital physician service
needed. The unknown factor, then, tends to be doctors' charges per day of such
care; such charges probably run higher than those of, say, internists or general
practitioners for care of nonsurgical medical cases.

The Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for federal employees reports 75.7 in-hospital
medical (nonsurgical) visits for mental conditions per 1,000 covered persons
under the high option and 20.1 under the low option in 1969. These amounted
to 9.7 percent and 6.4 percent, respectively, of in-hospital medical visits for all
conditions. Benefit payments to physicians under the high option amounted to
$11.11 per visit day as against $8.42 per visit day for all conditions.3

Total payments for all in-hospital medical visits for mental cases amount to
64 cents per covered person-12.8 percent of the $4.98 benefits per covered person
paid for in-hospital medical visits. Under the low option (which pays low
amounts per day for all in-hospital medical visits) benefit payments for In-
hospital visits for mental conditions amounted to 12 cents per covered person-
7.9 percent of payments for all conditions (Table 8).

TABLE 3.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, INHOSPITAL PHYSICIANS' VISITS-VARIOUS BLUE
CROSS-BLUE SHIELD PLANS, 1969

Blue Cross-Blue Shield
for Federal employees Delaware Maryland Tenessee

Blue Cross- Blue Cross- Blue Cross-
Inhospital medical visits High option Low option Blue Shield Blue Shield Blue Shield

Number per 1,000 population.
All conditions -------------------- 1591.3 1312.2 355.5 494.5 333.0
Mental conditions ----------------- 57.6 20. 1 7.2 31.1 10.3
Mental as percent of all ------------ 9.7 6.4 2.0 6.2 3.1

Benefit payments per person covered:
All conditions -------------------- $4.98 1 $1.49 $1.84 -------------- $1.58
Mental conditions ----------------- $0.64 $0.12 $0.04 $0.21 $0.05
Mental as percent of all ------------ 12.8 7.9 2.1 -------------- 3.2

t Basic surgical-medical benefits only.

Data on in-hospital medical visits for mental conditions are available for three
Blue Shield plans-Delaware, Maryland and Tennessee. Visits in 1969 for such
cases were 7.2, 31.1 and 10.3 per 1,000 covered persons, respectively, amounting
to 2.0 percent, 6.2 percent, and 3.1 percent of the total number of all in-hospital
medical visits (Table 3).

Data on covered charges for physician visits in and out of hospital for mental
conditions, in comparison with covered charges for all physician nonsurgical
services or all physician services (surgical and nonsurgical), are available for a
number of plans-mainly those of postal workers-and will be presented later.

OUT-OF-HOSPITAL PHYSICIAN VISITS

Data on this are from two main sources-experiences under major medical
coverages and experiences under plans (mainly the comprehensive group prac-
tice) that provide basic coverage of out-of-hospital psychiatric care. The latter
will be discussed first.

Data are available for two plans, providing benefits on a free choice of phy-
sician, fee-for-service basis; they both provide basic first dollar coverage of
outpatient psychiatric care. The plans are Group Health Insurance, Inc., of

I Under the high option program participating physicians In most states are paid on the
basis of their regular charges or have agreed to accept the plan's scheduled allowances
as full payment of their charges for patients under certain income limits. Probably in
most Instances physician charges are paid In full and the patient has nothing to Dnv.
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New York City and Michigan Blue Cross-Blue Shield under its contracts for auto
workers (Table 4).

Group Health Insurance could provide utilization data on Its outpatient psy-
chiatric coverage only for Its federal employee enrollees.

TABLE 4.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCE, OUT-OF-HOSPITAL PHYSICIANS' SERVICES-THREE OPEN
PANEL PLANS, 1968, 1969, OR 1970

Blue Cross-blue Shield for Group Health Insurance for Michigan Blue
Federal employees Federal employees (1969) Cross-Blue

Shield auto
Physician office and home visits High option Low option High option Low option workers (1969)

Number per 1,000 population:
All conditions ------------------- () .........
Mental conditions------------------ (1 (1i7 66 74
M e n t a l a s p e r c e n t o f a ll . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. . . . . .

Charges or benefits per person covered: .86
All conditions ------------------- $8.12 3 $2.98 $26.59 $21.86 (I)
Mental conditions ----------------- 2$2.99 3 $0.79 a $1.66 6$1.37 6 $1.43
Mental as percent of all ------------ 36.8 26.7 6.2 6.3 --------------

Not available.
2 Covered charges, with $100 deductible; probably includes small amount for in-hospital services.
3 Covered charges, with $150 deductible; probably includes small amount for in-hospital services.
4 Benefits for out-of-hospital surgery, home and office visits, annual examination and preventive care, out-of-hospita

consultations and out-of-hospital care for mental conditions.
& Benefits for psychotherapy, psychological testing and out-of-hospital shock therapy.
6 Plan payments for covered services.

Benefits are $20 per visit for Individual therapy, $4 for a 45-minute group
therapy session, and $8 for a 90-minute group session, with total benefits limited
to $500 for a child under age 12 and $300 for a person aged 12 and over. (This
limit permits a maximum of 15 visits for individual therapy for an adult.) In
1969 benefit payments for psychotherapy, psychological testing, and out-of-hos-
pital shock therapy a:nounted to $1.66 per covered person under the high option
and $1.37 under the low option: outpatient psychiatric benefits were identical
under both options. These payments amounted to 3.5 percent and 4.3 percent
of total payments for physician non-maternity benefits, respectively, and indicated
a visit rate of about 78 per 1,000 covered population for the high option and
66 for the low option.

In 1970 costs for the same benefits were $2.00 per covered person under the
high option and $2.02 under the low option.

Under GHI's landmark research demonstration project to test the insurability
of out-of-hospital care for mental conditions in 1959-61, the annual case rate
(different persons receiving any psychiatric benefits) was 6 per 1,000, and the
number of psychotherapy office visits was approximately 56 per 1,000-an
average of about 9 visits per case.

Under the Michigan Blue Cross-Blue Shield program for the auto workers,
the covered person pays nothing for the first 5 visits to a private psychiatrist,
15 percent of the charge for the 6th to 10th visits, 30 percent for the 11th to
15th visits, aad 45 percent for the 16th and subsequent visits, with a maximum
benefit of $400 for a calendar year. At an average charge of $35 per session, the
$400 will provide (with co-insurance) for a maximum of 13 sessions. No co-
payment is required when the patient receives service from a mental health
center or hospital outpatient department, but the limit of $400 on benefits still
applies.

In 1968 the case rate (number of patients using any service) was 10.6 per
per 1,000, and the number of services received (individual or group therapy,
psychological testing, and electroshock) was 74 per 1,000. The average number
of services per patient was 7.0. The average benefit payment per covered person
was $1.43.

Ten group practice prepayment plans providing out-of-hospital care for mental
conditions supplied data on a number of cases, number of visits, or both
(Table 5).

Under the Kaiser plan of Northern California the program for federal em-
ployees provides unlimited office visits for psychiatric conditions but with the
patient; paying $1 each for the first 10 visits each ciflendar year and $5 each
for additional visits. Care is limited to conditions susceptible to significant
improvement through short-term treatment. The case rate was 19 per 1,000
population and the visit rate 123 per 1,000-an average of 6.4 visits per patient.
Psychiatric cases represented 2.3 percent of all cases, and mental visits were
3.5 percent of total out-of-hospital visits for all conditions.



TABLE 5.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, OUTPATIENT PHYSICIAN VISITS, GROUP PRACTICE PREPAYMENT PLANS, 1968, 1969, OR 1970

Kaiser Foundation health plans

Southern California Group Group Health Association Community
Northern Health--- - Health

California United Oregon Hawaii Co-op, Association
Federal Federal Auto Federal Federal Puget Federal Transit Federal HIP

employees employees Workers employees employees Ceveland Sound, employees workers employees Federal
1968 1968 1969 1968 1968 1970 1970 1969 1969 1970 employees

Outpatient office visits per 1,000 population:
All conditions -------------------------------- 3,474 3,816 (1) 2,917 3,899 3,220 4,010 3,345 3,100 2,719 (1)

Mental conditions ---------------------------- 123 170 112 87 51 56 140 83 34 89 150.4
Mental as percent of all ----------------------- 3.5 4.4 (1) 2.9 1.3 1.7 3.5 2.5 1.1 3.3 ----------

Mental illness cases Der 1,000 population ------------- 19 21.9 ------------ 14.4 5.5 (I) (1) 19.8 6.1 14.4 8.0
Average visits per case --------------------------- 6.3 7.7 6.1 6.0 9.2 ----------------------- 4.2 5.6 6.2 18.8

1 Not available.
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At the Kaiser Cleveland plan about half the membership have prepaid out-
provides unlimited office visits, with the patient paying nothing for the first 20
visits and $5 each for all additional visits. Care is limited to cases subject to sig-
niticant improvement through short-term therapy. Outpatient visits for mental
conditions in 1968 were at a rate of 22 cases and 110 visits per 1,000 persons
covered. The average number of visits per patient was 7.7. Ps-.ehiatric cases were
2.9 percent of all cases and accounted for 4.4 percent of total physician office
visits. The program for the auto workers was the same exct.!,t that the patient
paid $5 a visit after the first 10 visits. The case rate in 1969 was 18.3 per 1,000 and
the annual visit rate 112.4 per 1,000-an average of 6.1 visits per patient. Under a
program for other groups that provided care only in crisis situations, e.g., threat-
ened suicide, with the patient paying the full rate for visits after the first four,
the case and annual visit rates were much lower: 6.0 and 14.0 per 1,000 covered
population, respectively.

The Kaiser plan of Oregon, under its program for federal employees, pays 80
percent of the cost of outpatient psychiatric services by plan doctors up to a maxi-
mum payment by the plan of $400 a year. Outpatient psychiatric cases in 1968
were at the rate of 14.4 per 1,000 covered population and visits were 86.8 per
1,000--an average of 6 visits per case. Psychiatric visits were 2.9 percent of all
office visits.

At the Kaiser Hawaii plan the program for federal employees provides 6 one-
hour outpatient psychiatric visits at no charge and 80 percent of the cost of addi-
tional visits (i.e., the patient pays 20 percent) up to a maximum benefit of $500
for outpatient psychiatric care. In 1968 there were 5.5 cases and 51 visits per
1,000 covered-an average of 9.3 visits per vase.

At the Kaiser Cleveland plan about half the membership have prepaid out-
patient psychiatric coverage. Approximately half of those with such coverage are
eligible for all required care up to a value at prevailing rates of $400 per year;
the other half are eligible for the first 5 visits at no cost and up to 16 more visits
at 15 )ercent, 30 percent, and 45 l)ercent of prevailing charges, all up to a maxi-
mun value of $400 per year. Psychiatric visits in 1970 numbered 56 per 1,000
covered persons.

At Group Health Cooperative of Puget Sound members are entitled to 10 out-
patient psychiatric visits each calendar year; additional visits are charged at
a rate of $5 per visit. Visits in 1970 were at the rate of 140 per 1,000 enrollees;
no data were available on the case rate.

Group Health Association of Washington, D.C. pays up to $15 (high option)
or $10 (low option) for up to 16 out-of-hospital psychiatric consultations a year
for conditions subject to significant improvement through short-term treatment.
The case rate in 1969 was 19.8 per 1,000 among federal employees and 6.1 among
transit workers. Visits I)aid for were 83.4 and 34.4 per 1,000, respectively, among
the two groups. The average number of visits per patient was 4.2 and 5.6, respect-
ively. Psychiatric consultations numbered 2.5 percent of all doctor office visits for
the federal employees and 1.1 percent for the transit workers. Benefit costs were
$1.02 avid $.56"per covered person, respectively.

Community Health Association in Detroit provides for its Federal employee
enrollees all required outpatient care for mental conditions on the same basis
as for other conditions. The patient pays $1 per visit. The case rate (number of
persons using some service) in -1970 was 14.4 per 1,000 of the Federal group, nnd
the visit rate to psychiatrists, psychiatric social workers. and psychologists was
89 per 1,000. The average number of visits per patient was 6.0 Psychiatric visits
were 3.3 percent of all office visits.

The Health Insurance Plan of Greater New York (HIP) provides to some of
its enrollees, including Federal enmloyees, all necessary psychiatric care except:
1) treatment of conditions resulting from brain damage or which are not sub-
ject to significant improvement through short-term therapy, 2) treatment of
drug addiction, and 3) psychoanalysis. There are no limits on number of visits.
In 1969, 8.0 persons per 1,000 of the Federal enrollees (9.8 among adults and
6.2 among children under 19) were accepted for mental health service. The total
number of services provided was 150.4 eher 1,000 covered population-an average
of 18.8 services per patient. (1970 data, including number of services, may be
available before this report goes to print.) Among New York State employees
who were enrollees the analogous case rate in 1969 was 19.2 per 1,000 for adults
and 10.6 per 1,000 for children.During a research demonstration In 1965-69, one HIP medical group) provided
complete outpatient psychiatric care to all its 60,000 plan enrollees. The con-
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sultation rate for all ages vas 11.2 per 1,000 an( the visit rite was approximately:
110 per 1,000.

The final experience is that of the St. Louis Labor Health Institute, whese
enrollee.,; are mainly truck drivers an1d their (lel)endent. Me(lical benefits for
psychiatric care include all necessary services at the plan's medical center The
psychiatric case rate is not available. Visits for psyc.hiatric (-tcre were f,,8 per
1,000 covered lopllation. These visits numbered 2.1 l)ercent of all physician
medical center visits, and payments to physl(.ellns for this care represented 8.0

lelrcent of total payments to physicians for services at the medical center.
All the experience cited-under individual and group practice plans alike-

are generally confined to short-term therapy or cases believed to be sisceptilble
to improvement by short-term therapy. The showing is renlarkal)ly consistent:
the number of individuals receiving sone care ranged front 6 to 22 per 1,000

poi)ulation, tile average visits per case range(] from 4 to 10, and the visits ranged
from 34 to 170 per 1,000 covered population.

Some data are available on distribution of patients by 101111er of visits. At
the Kaiser plan of Southern California. where the Federal employee group had
an average of 7.7 visits per outpatient psychiatric patient, 27 percent of these
patients had only one visit, 35 percent had between 2 and 5 visits, and 16 percent
had between 6 and 10 visits (See Appendix )-I). Thus 8 lelrcent of all patients
had 10 or fewer visits. Another 12 percent had betwk.en 11 0(d 20 visits. Some
91 percent of all patients (had 20 or fewer visits. On he other hand, a very small
percentage of Imatients had a considerable number of visits: 0.2 of 1 percent had
between 71-90 visits and 0.4 of 1 percent had 51-70 visits. Thik distribution of
patioit q by visits is strikingly similar to the distribution of general hospital
patients of all diagnoses by length of stay.

It may be assumed that the Kaiser physicians do not give care beyond that
which is required-that the very few patients who received 50 or more visits
really needed this care. Fixing a limit at, say, 50 visits would have affected 0.6
of one percent of all patients and would have eliminated from benefits about
I percent of total visits.

Data from the HIP demonstration project showed that among patients aged
15 and older-for whom the average number of visits (services) per patient
was 14-29 percent received 5 or fewer services, 61 percent received 15 or fewer,
and 96 percent had 40 or fewer services. Among patients under 15 years of age
(for whom the average number of services per patient was 14.5) 54 percent had
10 or fewer services, and 82 percent had 25 or fewer.

The Community Health Association plan (Detroit) program for federal emi-
ployees reported that the average number of psychiatric visits per patient was 5.
However, 39 percent of the parents had only one visit and 77 percent had 5 or
fewer visits. Only 7.6 percent of the patients had 21 or more visits, the maximum
visits for any one patient being 38.

EXPERIENCES UNDER MAJOR MEDICAL PROGRAMS

When one considers that the great volume of Insurance benefits for out-of-
hospital care of mental conditions is under major medical plans or programs,
it Is unfortunate that the number of experiences available Is so small. This is
mainly due to the fact that insurance companies, which are the major writers
uf this type of health insurance, rarely compile data by diagnostic categories.

In considering the data that are available, a sharp distinction must be made
between programs of the comprehensive and those of the supplemental variety.
The percentage of total benefit payments going for out-of-hospital psychiatric
care will be much smaller under the former than under the latter, which exclude
"basic "benefits.

In contrast to the programs considered above-those providing first-dollar
coverage of short-term therapy-the major medical programs tend to cover both
short- and long-term therapy, including psychoanalysis.
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The principal experience available is the one under the supplementary benefit
portion of the Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for federal employees. It will be
recalled that the basic benefits part of this program (under the high option)
covers virtually all care in general hospitals and In member mental and tuber-
('ulous hspitals for 365 days per confinement and virtually all in-hospital ma-
ternity care as well as all surgical care, in-hospital physician service, and all
X-ray and laboratory service in and out of the hospital. The supplementary
benefits program pays 80 percent of charges for covered services and supplies
in excess of a deductible of $100 per person each calendar year. Covered services
include any charges for hospital care, surgery, in-hospital physician services,
etc., not covered ulder basic benefits and physician service in the office and
home (other than X-ray or laboratory examinations), special nursing, drugs,
and appliances.

Under the supl)lementary benefits part of the high option l)lan in 1969 there
were 13.3 cases (in effect, claims) per 1,000 covered population for physician
care of mental conditions. It is likely that most of those were for outpatient
psychiatric care, though some were for charges of psychiatrists for inpatient
care that were not paid in full under the basic benefits. These cases or claims
were 19 percent of all cases or claims for reimbursement of charges for physician
services, most of them, presumably, being for out-of-hospital care. Covered charges
for care of mental conditions amounted to $2.99 per covered person-$224 per
claim-and were 37 percent of all physicians' charges under claims for supple-
mentary benefits. The program paid 72 percent of covered charges for all types of
care under the supplemental benefits, the remainder being paid by the patient
under the deductible and co-insurance l)rovisions. If one applies this percentage
to the covered charges for physician care, then it appears that benefits for phy-
sician care of mental conditions amounted to $2.16 per covered person. One may
guess that at least 80 percent of this was for out-of-hospital (are; no precise
data on this are available.

The high proportion of physician charges for mental conditions to physician
charges for all conditions under the supplementary benefits is probably due to
the following factors: office visits for psychiatric care will result in charges eli-
gible for reimbursement. i.e., charges that exceed the $100 deductible, whereas
the great majority of persons who consult a physician for general care will not
incur charges exceeding the deductible. Although psychiatrist charges for office
visits are only a small fraction of all physician charges for office visits, only a
small )roportion of the latter became covered charges when there is an annual
$100 deductable.

The Prudential Insurance Company has reported utilization on one compre-
hensive major medical case. ("Case" is used here to mean an insured group.)
The covered employees were primarily a white-collar group, somewhat concen-
trated in the larger cities. The coverage provided was 50 percent for up to 50
visits per year, with a maximum eligible charge of $20 per visit ($10 maximum
claim payment per visit). The annual claim frequency for out-of-hospital psy-
chiatric ('are \\-as approximately 3.6 per 1,000 covered persons (employees and
deI)en(ldents). The number of treatment visits per patient was approximately 6.
About 37 percent of claim payments were to psychiatrists, 6.5 percent to psycholo-
gists, and 6.5 percent to mental health clinics. These claim payments amounted
to about 8 cents a month per covered person or 96 cents a year.

The same company provided experience (lata on three large cases under sup-
plementary major medical: all three were composed )rimarily of salaried em-
ployees. In one case 50 percent of covered medical expenses (after a common
deductible of $100) were payable for out-of-hospital ('are, up to a limit of 50
visits per year and for up to $20 per visit. The total benefit cost attributable to
out-of-hospital care was approximately 48 cents per covered person per year.
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Under the second case benefits for out-of-hospital psychiatric care were pay-
able at 80 percent of charges (after a common deductible of $100) subject to a
limit of 30 visits annually at a maximum payment per visit of $20. Expenses for
psychologists at this time were excluded. Benefits payments for out-of-hospital
psychiatric care amounted to about 96 cents per covered person per year.

Under the third case, benefits for out-of-hosnital care for mental conditions
were payable at 80 percent after a cominon $100 deductible. Benefits for out-
patient psychiatric care amounted to approximately $2.50 per person covered.

Data from another insurance company-Connecticut General-showed a tre-
mendous spread under major medical programs In the benefit costs of out-
patient care of mental illness, depending on the character of the insured group.
There were very high costs for employees of educational establishments (uni-
versities, schools, etc.) and very low costs for employee groups consisting mainly
of factory workers. These data will be presented later.

COVERED CIIARGES FOR PHYSICIAN NON-SURGICAT, SERVICES

For a number of the federal employee organization plans data are available on
covered charges for physician non-surgical services for mental illness cases (both
in and out of hospital) and on similar charges for physician non-surgical serv-
ices for all conditions. Generally these plans cover inhospital physician services
for mental illness on the same basis as for all conditions, most often paying 80
percent of charges or providing allowances that will give tin equivalent result.
Generally, the plans provide substantial coverage of out-of-hospital physician
services for mental conditions-usually at 80 percent or 50 percent of charges,
1)ut with some limitations on number of visits, fees paid per visit, and possibly
overall amount of benefits. "Covered charges" means charges under claims
submitted that are eligible for reimbursement; they are higher than benefits paid
because of the fact that the plan pays only a certain percent (50 or 80 percent)
of covered charges that are in excess of a specified deductible. The data are
shown in Table 6.

Hinder 8 plans for which data are available, covered charges for physician non-
surgical service for mental conditions (in or out of hospital) ranged from 27
cents to $2.40 per covered person each year. Such "covered charges" ranged
from 1.7 to 9.4 percent of covered charges for physician non-surgical services for
all conditions. In considerating these data, the reader must bear in mind the fact
that the data are from claims for reimbursement and that where a plan-as
virtually all of these do-has a deductible of $50 or $100. physician charges in-
curred by covered persons that amount in any year to less than the deductible do
not enter into these statistics. While these data are affected by the specific
limitationq on out-of-hospital care for mental conditions, the general range is
of some significance.

TOTAL BENEFITS PAID FOR MENTAL CONDITIONS

Table 7 presents data for 11 plans on amount of covered charges and benefits
paid per covered person for all conditions and for mental conditions.

Under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield high option plan for federal employees
(which provides virtually complete coverage of hospital care, surgery, and
physician in-hospital visits, with practically the same coverage for mental as
for .eneral conditions, and 80 percent coverage of out-of-hospital physician serv-
ice for mental and general conditions) total benefits per covered person in 1969
amounted to $109.98 for all conditions and to $7.07 for mental conditions. Mental
benefits were 6.4 percent of the total. Under the low option, the corresponding
figures were $49.17. $2.18, and 4.4 percent. The lower %enefit amounts reflect both
a younger and healthier covered population and more restricted benefits.



TABLE 6.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, COVERED CHARGES FOR PHYSICIAN SERVICES (EXCLUSIVE OF SURGERY) FEDERAL EMPLOYEE ORGANIZATION PLANS, 1968-69

[Data are for the "high option" plan in each case]

NationalPostal
NALC Union

1968 1968

Postal Mail Post- Rural
clerks handlers masters carriers

1968 1969 1969 1969

Covered charges for physician nonsurgical services, per person covered:
All conditions -----------------------------------------------------
Mental -----------------------------------------------------------
Mental as percent of all --------------------------------------------

$14.24
1.32
9.2

$15.18 $19.97.27 1.12
1.7 5.6

$8.38 $28.02 $13.64 $33.60
.79 .66 .92 2.40

9.4 2.3 6.8 7.2

TABLE 7.-SUMMARY OF UTILIZATION EXPERIENCES, TOTAL COVERED CHARGES OR

Blue Cross-Blue Shield
for Federal employees- Aetna for Federal

1969 employees-1968

High Low High Low NALC.
option option option option 1968

BENEFITS FOR ALL TYPES OF CARE. VARIOUS PLANS FOR FEDERAL EMPLOYEES, 1968 OR 1969

Federal employee organization plans (high option)

Post- Mail
NPU, AFGE, GEHA, masters, Handlers,
1968 1969 1969 1969 1969

HawaiiRural Medical
UFPC, Carriers, Service,
1968 1968 1968

Total covered charges per
covered person:

All conditions -(-) (-)
Mental conditions -(-) ()
Mental, as percent of

all -----------------------------------------
Total benefits paid per
covered person:

All conditions -------- $109.98 $49.17
Mental conditions ----- 7.07 2.18
Mental, as percent of

all ---------------- 6.4 4.4

$131.46 $79.65 $91.32 $129.10 $168.22 $166.41 $141.27 $93.78 $124.67 $98.94 $107.26
8.53 5.02 3.91 6.71 6.91 8.75 2.42 2.67 3.65 3.29 1.09

6.5 6.3 4.2 5.1 4.1 5.3 1.7 2.8 2.9 3.3 1.0

$95.03 $51.05 $73.93 $110.08 $121.91 $121.20 $101.91 $75.63 $105.44 $83.38 $74.83

6.87 3.70 2.80 5.12 5.43 7.32 1.85 2.06 2.70 2.36 .69

7.2 7.2 3.7 4.6 4.5 6.0 1.8 2.7 2.6 2.8 4 .9

I Not applicable.

AFGE GEHA

$4.94.46
9.2
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Under the Aetna plan for federal employees, which provides the samne bene-
fits for mental and general conditions, the benefits paid per covered person under
the high option were $95.03 for all conditions and $6.87 for mental conditions.
Mental benefits were 7.2 percent of the total. Under the low option the corre-
sponding figures were $51.25, $3.70, and 7.2 percent.

Under the other plans-nostly those of postal workers-benefits paid for
mental conditions per covered person ranged from 69 cents to $5.43, and the
percentage of benefits for mental conditions to benefits for all conditions ranged
from .9 percent to 6.0 percent. Total covered charges for mental conditions per
person covered ranged from $1.09 to $8.53 ; the percent of mental covered charges
to total covered charges tended to run a shade higher than the percentage of
mental benefits to total benefits.

UTILIZATION BY SEX, AGE AND OTIER CHARACTERISTICS

On the whole, females use more care for mental conditions than males, al-
though this does not apply in all age groups.

Under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield high option plan for federal employees,
data for the year November 1962-October 1963* showed that hospital admissions
for females were 3.8 per 1,000 population compared with 2.3 for males. The
admission rate for females ran higher in every age group, except that there was
very little difference between females and males among those over 65. (See
Table 8.)

TABLE 8.-ADMISSIONS PER 100,000 BY AGE AND SEX BLUE CROSS-BLUE SHIELD PLAN FOR FEDERAL
EMPLOYEES, HIGH OPTION NOVEMBER 1962 TO OCTOBER 1963

Age Both sexes Males Females

A ll ages . .... -. ---------------------------- ... .... ...... 309.4 2, 342 382.4

Under 19--_ -.--------------.---------.---------------------- 51.4 43.0 59.9
19 to 34 ............................... ..........................- 487.2 273 .8 640. 1
35 to 44 --------------------------------------------------------- 582.8 424.6 733.7
45 to 54 ----.------------------------- ---------- ------------- 504.4 444.9 567.1
55 to 64 --------- --------- _.------.------------------------- 458.8 425.1 494.6
65 and over ------------------ _-----.------------------------- 285.1 281.8 289.0

Source: Carl E. Josephson, "Mental Coverage and Utilization Under the Government-Wide Service Benefit Plan, Federal
Employees Health Benefits Program," Inquiry, vol. II, No. 1, 1965 (published by Blue Cross Association.)

The average length of stay was slightly higher for females than males-1I.1
days for females as against 9.9 for males. The difference between the sexes as
measured in days of care per 1,000 covered population was still greater.

The above showing is fairly similar to the findings of the 1962 survey by the
Blue ('ross Association on use of !inltient services for care of mental illness. In
this survey 21 of the Ihen 76 Blue Cross plans (with a total mneibership of 27.5
million) provided data, but only 11 of these were able to provide utlization data
by age aind sex. Admission rates per 100,000 covered population, average length
of stay, and days of care per 100,000 covered populationn Iy age and sex are
shown in Table 9 below

* Note to Rteviewers: These data will be replaced by tie data fro)m the special tabilations
we are getting for 1969. The showing will mirobably be abotit the .xame.
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TABLE 9.--USE OF INPATIENT SERVICES FOR CARE AND TREATMENT OF MENTAL ILLNESS, BY AGE GROUP AND SEX

EXPERIENCE UNDER MOST WIDELY HELD GROUP AND MOST WIDELY HELD NONGROUP CERTIFICATES, COMBINED
AND SEPARATELY SELECTED BLUE CROSS PLANS. UNITED STATES, 1962

Measures of utilization,
and age groups

Most widely held group and
nongroup combined

Both
sexes Males Females

Most widely held group Most widely held nongroup

Both Both
sexes Males Females sexes Males Females

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5)

A d m issio n rate s (all age s) . ....

Under 20 --------------..
20 to 34 ------------------
35 to 49 ......
50 to 64 ------------------
65 and over ..............

311 222

56 48
394 234
524 372
514 427
357 288

208

48
217
335
417
324

(6) (7) (8)

362

63
468
601
543
517

361 255 456

59 48 71
473 285 643
671 488 823
573 451 649
329 265 366

Average length of stay (all ages)- 13.8 13. 5 13.8 13.4 13.3 13. 5 14.4 13.9 14.3

Under 20------------- 14.6 17.1 12.6 14.8 17.6 12.4 14.0 15.5 12.8
20 to 34 ----------------- 13.3 14.3 12.9 12.9 13.4 12.7 14.3 16.4 13.5
35 to 49 ----------------- 13.1 12.1 13.5 12.0 11.8 13.3 13.5 12.6 14.0
50 to 64 ----------------- 13.6 12.2 16.4 13.4 12.0 13.8 13.9 12.8 19.9
65 and over ------------ 17.2 16.0 17.8 17.6 17.3 17.9 17.0 15.0 17.8

Patient-day rates (all ages) ---- 4, 286 2, 997 5,418 3, 871 2, 775 4,882 5, 206 3,534 6,524
Under 20 ---------------- 818 819 817 816 846 784 824 746 907

20 to 34 ----------------- 5,239 3,355 6,763 4,760 2,914 6,204 6,778 4,664 8, 685
35 to 49 ----------------- 6,853 4 493 8,876 6,130 3,963 8,008 9,083 6,166 11,509
50 to 64.. ------------ 6, 984 5, 228 9,588 6,458 4, 905 7,487 7,965 5,794 12, 902
65 and over ------------ 6, 150 4,606 7,225 7,377 5, 598 9,259 5, 598 3,977 6, 527

Source: Use of Inpatient hospital services for mental illness under Blue Cross coverage, Blue Cross reports, vol. III,
No. 2, April--June 1965. Published by Blue Cross Association.

Under this experience females had an admission rate for mental illness that
was 77 percent higher than that for males, a length of stay 2 percent higher, and
a patient day rate 81 percent higher.

The experience differs from that of the 1962-3 Blue Cross-Blue Shield high
o1 tion plan for federal employees in indicating that the admission rate for fe-
males aged 65 and over was perceptibly higher than for males. It may be noted
that length of stay of nales in the age groups under 20, and 20 to 34 was higher
than that of females.

The experience shows that the hospital utilization rate for mental condi-
tions is very low for children (those under 1) or 20), increases slightly for young
adults of 20 to 34, reaches a peak in the riddle age groups--35 to 49-and then
declines. Average length of stay increases slightly with increasing age. The effect
of the two together is that days of care per 1,000 population are highest for the
age group 50 to 64.

)ata on utilization of out-of-hospital care for mental illnesses by age and sex
are available from only a few experiences.

Under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield high option plan for federal workers in 1969,
(lata on surgical-maedi.al benefits and covered expenses for physician services
under supplemental )eneflts, by age and sex. were as follows :
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TO BE AVAILABLE FROM SPECIAL TABULATIONS-NOT YET READY

Under the special research demonstration project of Group Health Insurance,
Inc., in the period July 1, 1959-Jiune 30, 1961, the number of females receiving
some psychiatric( care per 1,000 exposure years exceeded the number of males-
6.3 female patients as against 5.8 males. However, among children, male patients
exceeded females.

As shown in Table 10 below, the number of patients per 1,000 exposure years
was low for children 12 and under, increased sharply for children 13 to 19, and
was highest among adults of 20 to 49; the peak was for those in the 30-39 age
group. The patient rate was distinctly lower In the 50-59 age group and much
lower for those 60 and over.

TABLE 10.-GROUP HEALTH INSURANCE, INC. AVERAGE ANNUAL UTILIZATION PER 1000 ELIGIBLES, BY AGE AND
SEX

Age Both sexes Males Females

12 and under- ------------------------------------------------- 2.3 3.1 1.3
13-19 ----------------------------------------------------------- 6.7 8.0 5.5
20-29 ------------------------.---------------------------------- 8.5 6.3 10.2
30-39 ------------------------------------------------------ ---- 9.7 9.2 10.1
40-49 -------.------------------------------------------------ 7.9 7.6 8.2
50-59 --------------------------------------------------------- 5.7 5.0 6.6
60 and over ----------------------------------------------------- 3.6 3.1 4.7
All adults ------------------------------------------------------- 7.5 6.6 8.4
All children to 19 ------------------------------------------------ 3.5 4.4 2.5

Under the GHI experience, the females had a larger number of office services
than males: 62.6 per 1,000 exposure years for females as against 57.0 for males.
The average of office services per patient was greater for adults than children,
with those in the 30-39 year group receiving the largest volume of service.

TABLE 1I.-GROUP HEALTH INSURANCE, INC., NUMBER OF PATIENTS AND NUMBER OF OFFICE SERVICES PER
1,000 EXPOSURE YEARS, BY AGE

Nu!nber of Number of
Age patients office services

12 and under -------------------------------------------------------------- 2.3 17.2
13 to 19 -------------.---------------------------------------------------- 6.7 72.3
20 to 29 ......----------------------------------------------------------- 8.5 94.0
30 to 39 ------------------------------------------------------------------- 9.7 103.6
40 to 49 -------------------------.----------------------------------------- 7.9 80.5
50 to 59 -------------------------.----------------------------------------- 5.7 47.9
60 and over -------------------------------------------------------------- 3.6 26.0

Under the 1966-60 research demonstration project of the Health Insurance
Plan of Greater New York, the consultation rate (number of persons consulting
the psychiatric service) per 1,000 enrollees was approximately twice as high
among adult females (aged 20 and over) as among adult males-15.6 as against
7.8. In both cases the highest consultation rates were among those aged 20-39,
with the rates tapering off for those aged 40-59 and declining still further for
those 60 and over.

The number of non-group (i.e., individual) therapy services was proportion-
ately higher among adult women than men, and the age group with the highest
consultation rates also had proportionally more services. The data (average for
the years 1966-67) are shown below:
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Annual rates per 1,000 population

Treatment Nongroup
Consultations starts servicesSex and age

B o th sexes ---- -- -- -- ----------------..-------- ----- ----- .........
Males total. -e-rs26 to 39 years --- --------------- . _ --- -------. --------

40 to 59 years ------------------------------------------------
60 and older -------------------------------------------- -

Fem ales, total ----------------------------------------------------
20 to 39 years ......................
40 to 59 years ............................... ---------------
60 a nd o ld er -----------------------------------------........

11.8 8.4 113.7
7.8 5.5 67.0

12.6 9.0 122.8
6.6 4.7 56.3
6.2 3.4 30.9

15.6 11.4 160.0
23.5 17.9 270.6
12.9 9.4 122.i
10.6 6.3 89.5

Under the 1111 experience, the consultation and treatment start rates among
clhihlren under 15 was about the same as among enrollees 15 and over.

At the Comumunity Health Association ()etroit), among the federal employee
group the number of female patients using service per 1,000 population was
much higher than the number of males, and females had over 3 times as many
outpatient psychiatric visits as nmales.

The number of patients per 1,00) covered population was low among children
under 15, w.as relatively high for those aged 15 to 19, and was the highest in the
35 to 44 age group. There was no use of service at all by persons aged 55 and over.
The average number of outpatient visits per patient using services was low
among children through 1.) and highest for patients in the 20-24 age group. The
data are sumlumarized below:

TABLE 12.--COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION (DETROIT) USE OF OUTPATIENT SERVICES BY AGE AND SEX

Patients using Out patient Number of
service per visits per visits per

1, 000 1,000 patient

All ages --------------------------------------------------------- 14 4 82.1 5.7
0 to4 ----------------------------------------------- 5.8 9.4 1.6
15 to 19 --------------------------------------------------------- 20.7 64.0 3.1
20 to 24 -------------------------------------------------------- 19.3 185.3 9.6
25 to 34 --------------------------------------------------------- 16.8 71.9 4.3
35 to 44 --------------------------------------------------------- 26.2 216.4 8.3
45 to54 --------------------------------------------------------- 17.6 123.5 7.05 5 to 6 4 ----. ---- -- ----- -- -- ---- ----- ------ -- -- ---- --- --- --- -. ------ ----- -- -- --- --- ----- -- ---- -.- -- ----- ----
6 5 a n d o ve r --------------------------------------------- --.--------- ---------------- -------------- .........
Sex:

M a l e ------- ..- ------------------------------------------- . . .
Fe m ale --------------------------------- -- ------- --- ---------

11.9 40.2
16.9 122.3

At Group Health Association (Washington, D.C.), among the federal employee
enrollees 21.1 females per 1,000 made use of the psychiatric service as against
18.2 males. The female patients had an average of 4.4 services each as against
4.0 for the males. By age groups the number of patients using outpatient psychi-
atric service and the number of services per 1,000 covered population were as
follows:

Age and sex

Age group

A ll a g e s --- ----------------..----------..------------------.......

0 to 1 4 ------. .--------- ..- ------ ..- --------------- .-- - . . .. . . .
15 to 19 -------------------------------------------------------
20 to 29 ---------------------------------------------------------
3 0 to 3 9 . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .
4 0 to 4 9 ------------------------. . -- ------- ----------------. . . . . . .
50 to 6 4 ----- --- -- ----- -- ---- -- --- ---- -- -- -- --- ------ ----- --- --- --
65 and over -------------------------------..-----------..........

Number of Average
patients Number visits per

using service of visits patient

19.7 82.7

13.5 29.7
31.9 130.8
18.4 81.0
25.7 128.5
20.6 109.2
20.9 106.6
7.5 25.5

4.2

2.2
4.1
4.4
5.0
5.3
5.1
3.4
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Among this group the highest users of service were children aged 15 to 19;
the next higher group of utilizers were adults of ages 30-39.

However, among the transit workers group more males than females (7.2 as
against 4.9 per 1,000) used the outpatient psychiatric service. But the female
patients made almost twice as many visits per patient as did the males. Among
the transit workers group, unlike the federal employees group, children under 15
had a relatively high rate of use, i.e., number of patients per 1,000, and children
15 to 19 a very low usage rate. Rates for the transit workers group are shown
below:

Patients Average
using Number number

service of visits vists perAge group per 1,000 per 1,000 patient

All a es .. . . . . . . . . . . ..--------------------------------- ------- 6.1 34.2 5.6
0to Re 7.2 7.9 1.1
15 to 19 -_-------------------.---------------------------------- 1.0 5.5 5.5
20 to 29 --------------------------------------------------------- 5.4 43.7 8.1
30 to 39 -----------------------------------------------------. - 6.0 52.2 8.7
40 to 49 --------------- .-------------------------------- 8.0 92.0 11.5
50 to 64 ----------------------------------------- -------------- 4.1 25.0 6.1
65 and over --------------------------------------------------- 1.7 3.4 2.0

It will be noted that the overall utilization rate among the federal employee
group was three times greater than that of the transit workers in terms of
patients receiving some service, and more than twice as great in terms of number
of visits.

At the St. Louis Labor Health Institute, females made about 50 percent more
visits to the psychiatric service than males-219 against 143 visits annually per
1,000 covered population. The rate of visits for both sexes by age was as follows:

Number of vists per 1,000
Age group: covered population

All ages ....------------------------------------------------- 183. 0
0 to4 ------------------------------------------------------ 29.1
5 to 19 ---------------------------------------------------- 122.1
20 to 45 --------------------------------------------------- 281.1
45 to 64 -------------------------------------------------- 168.3
65 and over ------------------------------------------------- 86. 1

Summary
These various experiences indicate that females use more care for mental

conditions than males, although the relationship is not uniform through all age
groups. Whether this is because women are more subject to mental or emotional
illness than men or because they are readier to accept such help, the data give
no clue.

The data also show that the utilization of care for mental conditions-both
inpatient and outpatient-varies greatly with age. There is little use of insurance
financed care for mental conditions among young children and relatively little
use among the aged-those 65 and over. The prime users of care are persons in the
age group 20 to 45. After age 45 or 50 the use of both inpatient and outpatient
care declines; it declines sharply after age 65.

Utilization by Other Characterstos
Only meager data are available from these experiences on the effect of other

factors-income, occupation, marital status and education-on utilization of care
for mental conditions. But all indications are that these factors are of great
importance.

The 1959-61 research demonstration project of Group Health Insurance did
develop utilization data in relation to these factors. The findings are summarized
in Table 12A below:
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TABLE 12A.-GROUP HEALTH INSURANCE, INC., 1959-61 UTILIZATION BY INCOME, OCCUPATION, MARITAL STATUS,
AND EDUCATION

Number of services per 1.000 exoosure-vears
Number of

patients Individual
per 1,000 psycho-
exposure- therapy

years (office)
E.S.T.

OFF/OPD

Group Psycho-
therapy logical
(office) testing

Hospital
days

Family income:
$2,000 and upper ---------------
$2,001 to $4,000 -----------------
$4,001 to $6,000 --...............
$6.001 to " .000 -----------------
8.001 to $10,000 ...............

$10.001 and over ...............
Subscriber occupation: I

Blue-collar ---------------------
White-collar ...................

Occupation: 3
semi or unskilled ---------------
Skilled ........................
Clerical .......................
Sales .........................
Executive .....................
Salaried professional ...........
Homemaker ...................
Unemployed or Petired ...........

Marital status: 2
Single ........................
M arried ------- _ ---- _ ---------
Widowed ......................
Divorced ......................
Separated ----------------

Education: 3
Grade school or less ...........
Some or full high school .......
Some college ..................
College degree ------------------

8.2
6.1
6.2
6.3
5.2

10.9

68.8
50.7
57.5
57.1
49.3

113.7

4.1 35.0 2.0 .6 .3 5.9
10.3 100.2 2.2 3.8 .7 12.5

3.5
5.0

11.0
6.4
9.8

20.3
7.8
1.6

13.8
6.6
5.3

24. 2
13.9

3.7
6.4

12.5
22.5

29.0 .7
44.4 2.4

101.0 4.1
45.6 0

107.6 0
222.8 1.6
64.1 5.9
I.C 0

145.3 3.8
58.3 3.2
43.8 0

234.6 0
144.8 0

25.7 3.0
55.9 2.8

117.9 5.1
247.5 2.3

0
2.1

10.5
0
0
6.9

.1
0

8.9
.8

3.6
75.3

0

(,)
1.0

13.7
6.8

4.2
5.1

15.1
13.1
9.8

20.8
17.0
0

20.4
10.4
0

21.5
0

8.8
9.7
9.9

30.4

I Spouse and children are classified according to occupation of subscriber.
2 Includes only population are 20 and over.
8 Less than .05 Service per 1.000 exposure years.

The data are striking, yet very much along lines of common knowledge.
Persons in families with Incomes of over $10,000 used much more care than

those with lower incomes.
White collar workers used more than twice as much care as blue collar

workers.
Salaried professional workers used three times more care than the whole

insured group and eight times more than unskilled workers.
Divorced persons used much more care than married or single persons.
Persons with a college degree were six times more likely than those with .

grade school or less education to seek psychiatric care, and they had almost ten
times more office visits for psychotherapy.

I)ata from the 1966-67 research project of the Health Insurance Plan of Greater
New York also show greater utilization among those with some college educa-
tion. The data below are for persons aged 20 and over.

Per 1,000 enrollees, aged 20 and over

Persons receiving Number of non-
any service group services

All ------. . . . ..----------.---------------------------- --------------- - - 11.8 113.7

Less than high school --------------------------------------------------- 10.5 87.3
High school graduate --------------------------------------------------- 10.8 101.5
Some college or more --------.----------------------------------------- 15.4 173.6

The data from Group Health Association (Washington) already referred to
show a greater utilization of psychiatric services among the federal employee
enrollees (largely white collar workers) than among the transit workers group
(largely blue collar workers). However, incomplete data from the Michigan

. . . .- - 0 . . r . . . . .
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Blue Cross-Blue Shield program of outpatient psychiatric care benefits indicate
about the same utilization, in terms of number of people receiving some care,
among the wage and salaried enrolled populations. No data are as yet available
on the number of services received.

Insurance company personnel who are familiar with the experience under
their group major medical coverages report that utilization of outpatient psychi-
atric care under these coverages is especially high among employees of universi-
ties and other educational Institutions, health related institutions (hospitals,
etc.), and organizations concerned with the performing arts-actors, etc. The
Connecticut General Life Insurance Company has recently completed a study of
occupational variation in claim costs for mental illness. The study was of 82
randomly selected cases (employee groups covered) with at least 400 life years
exposed. All cases had the following benefits: 1) major medical plan; 2) $100
deductible; 3) 80-20 co-insurance for in-hospital expenses; 4) 50-50 co-insurance
for out-of-hospital expenses; 5) $10 per day maximum payment for out-of-
hospital mental visits; 6) $1,000 calendar year maximum on all mental Illness
exl)enses. Data are given below on the ten poorest (highest claim costs) and best
(lowest claims cost) experience cases:

MM-Ml,1
Life years paid Claim cost,

10 poorest experience cases:
I..........................................................-594 $7,192 $12.11
2 --------------------------------------------------------- 5,110 49,555 9.70
3 --------------------------------------------------------- 4,202 37,841 9.01
4 ---------------------------------------------------------- 10,318 35,719 3.46
5 --------------------------------------------------------- 415 1,296 3.12
6 ---------------------------------------------------------- 17,319 38,685 2.23
7 --------------------------------------------------------- 8,762 13,351 1.52
8 -------------------------------------------------------- 3, 971 4,960 1.25
9 --------------------------------------------------------- , 020 1,134 1.11

10 --------------------------------------------------------- 2,631 2,091 .79
10 best experience cases (at least 1,000 life-years):

I ---------------------------------------------------------- 2,588 0 0
2 ---------------------------------.----------------------- 1,903 0 0
3 ------------------------------------------------------- 1 , 849 0 0
4 -------------------------------------------------------- 5, 521 405 .07
5 ----------------------------.---------------------- 1,281 89 .07
6 -------------------------------------------------------- 6, 703 756 .11
7 --------------------------------------------------------- 5, 787 884 .15
8 --------------------------------------------------------- 5,809 2,209 .38
9 --------------------------------------------------------- G,915 2,722 .39

10 --------------------------------------------------------- 2,021 1,192 .59

1 Major medical mental illness expenses paid.
I Annual claims cost per person covered.

The study reports as follows:
"The cases with poor experience break down to 4 educational institutions,

2 insurance companies, 2 scientific researchers, 1 employment counselor, and
1 brewery. The cases with good experience break down to 3 union trustee cases,
and 7 manufacturing industries. It is interesting to note that the cases that
have a good number of white collar workers are the 9 cases with the highest
claim costs and cases with mostly blue collar workers have the lowest claim
costs. This white-blue collar separation for mental illness bexiefits is more
important than the type of co-insurance according to these 82 cases. These
findings show a need to at least consider an Industry separation for mental
illness benefits."

Two other experiences indicating the differences among varied )opulation
groups in use of outpatient psychiatric care may be cited.

The New York City Blue Shield Plan has had a very adverse experience
under its coverage for city employees. City employees have Blue Cross coverage
for hospital care and a choice for medical service coverage of Blue Shield basic
and major medical, G.H.I., and H.I.P. The Blue Shield major medical pays 80
percent of physicians' office and home visits for mental conditions, subject to a
common deductible of $50 per person last year and with benefits limited to a
maximum of $500 per calendar year and $1,000 lifetime per person.

Total covered charges during the period July 1, 1968-June 30, 1970 for out-
of-hospital psychiatric care conditions amounted to $13.05 per person covered
per year, and benefits paid (after deductible and co-insurance) to $8.74 per
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person per year. The plan believes this high utilization is due to the fact that
while It has enrolled 30 percent of all city employees, it has 60 percent of the
school teachers.

The other Illustration is from the Blue Cross-Blue Shield plan for federal
eml)loyees. It will be recalled that under the high option sul))lementary benefits
for mental conditions amounted in 1969 to $3.19 per person covered. However
in the South Atlantic region, these benefit payments amounted to $8.30 per
person covered.

One may speculate that among the reasons for the high benefit payments for
mental illness care in the D.C. metropolitan area (the vast majority of .ill
covered federal employees in Virginia and Maryland live In this area) are the
following: a) a much higher proportion of covered federal employees in this
area than in the country as a whole are high officials and supervisory employees-
persons with a relatively high Income and with a college education; b) there
is a higher ratio of psychiatrists to population in this area than in any other
metropolitan areas in the county ; c) the area includes within its boundaries the
National Institutes of Health, the National Institute of Mental Health, St.
Elizabeths hospital (one of the largest public mental hospitals in the country),
and the health administration personnel of the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare and of the Veterans Admiistration-whose staffs include large
numbers of medical and health oriented l)ersonnel who are higher than average
users of psychiatric service; and d) the possibility exists that among the
psychiatrically trained personnel of these agencies are some who in order
to engage in psychoanalysis at a later time or to improve their general competence
as psychiatrists desire to undergo a psychoanalysis and are having it paid for-
to the extent of about 80 perent-by the plan.'

APPENDIX B

CHAPTER 4--COVERAOE AND UTILIZATION UNDER PUBLIC PROGRAMS

In this chapter we will review a number of public programs that provide care
for the mentally Ill. Some of them-Medicare, CHAMPUS, and the programs of
selected Canadian provinces-have at least some of the features of an insurance
program, while the others-Medicaid and the program of the Veterans Adminis-
tration-do not. The latter are included because data from them add to our store
of knowledge about the extent and utiltizatlon of mental health services in the
United States.

MEDICARE

Virtually all of the approximately 9 million persons aged 65 and over In the U.S.
are eligible for health care benefits under Medicare (Title 18 of the Social Security
Amendmnets of 1965). The program has two parts: Part A, Hospital Insurance,
and Part B, Supplementary Medical Insurance.

Hospital Insurance-Benefits
Hospital Insurance provides for payment of nearly all services in a general

hospital for up to 90 days in a benefit period, subject (as of 1971) to a deductible
of $60 and co-insurance of $15 a day after the 60th day. There is a "lifetime
reserve" of 60 additional days subject to co-insurance of $30 a day.

The program also provides 100 days of care in an extended care facility, begin-
ning no more than 14 days after discharge from a hospital and subject to co-insur-
ance of $7.50 a day after the 20th day. Up to 100 home health visits are provided
in addition.

While the plan does not limit coverage fori mental illness if the care is provided
in a general hospital, It limits benefits in a psychiatric hospital to 190 days during
a person's lifetime. Furthermore, if a person is In a psychiatric hospital at the
time he reaches 65, the days he has been in the hospital are subtracted from the
maximum number of days to which he is entitled during the benefit period. Yn
the case of mental illness, the application of the benefit period provision means
that the 190 days cannot be used consecutively. Thus a beneficiary who enters
a psychiatric hospital for the first time and begins a new benefit period would
be reimbursed under Medicare for a maximum of 150 days (90 plus 60 lifetime

Tt is relevant In this connection that the rhedichl director of a large private mental
hospital mentioned to us that several of hItm psychiatric residents had told him that they
had enco'rnaed their wives to take federal Jobs so that the federal employees health in-
surance program might pay for their analysis.

70-174 0 - 72 - pt. 6 -- 7
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rtwrse days). To obtain re',ibursehent for the remaining 40 days of inpatient
lsyhilatrie ltospital (are allowalih,, I(. would Iave to leave tie losptitl and/or
exte(ed cure facility for 60 consecutive days, when a new benefit period would
begill.
Ilwslpitrll.llrnc- tl~to

Thpe following taillitioln Mtriiiiiillizes utilization of loslitil c;Ire ill short-stay
general hospitals (those with an average length of stiay of ess, than 30 days) for
all diagnoses and for mental eonditionns in the period July 1966-1)ecemnber 1966,
lie hitest period for which such data are available.'

Average
length of

Discharges Days of care stay (days)

All diagnoses- - 2,301,655 29,653,155 12.9
Annual rate per 1,000 population-. .. 242.0 3,117.3
Psychiatric diagnoses. 31,945 266,642 15.1
Annual rate per 1,000 population ._ 3.3 50.8 .
Psychiatric diagnoses as percent of total 1.4 1.6

l'tilization of ('are under the Medicare program in all lospitals for all condi-
tions and in psychiatric hospitals ili 1969 was as follows:

Charges (in millions)
Average days Benefits (in

Claims Covered days per claim Total Per claim millions)

All hospitals .... $5,928, 836 77,835, 744 13.2 $4, 993 $842 $3,957
Rate per 1,0001.... 296 3,889 2249
Psychiatric hospitals--- $45,081 1,500, 000 33 $33.8 $749 - -- - 24
Rate per 1,0001 -...... 2.3 75 ------- 21.69 . 21.20
Percent nsychiatric

hospitals to all
hospitals ............. 8 1.9 .............. 7 ------------ .6

I Based on 20,014,000 persons covered as of July 1. 1969.
Per covered person.

Totai Medicare expen(itures for all hospital care and for ('are for psychiatric
oiiditions in general aiid psychilatrie hospitals in 19(il9 were as follows a

Expenditures for
Total expendi- psychiatric care Percent psychic

Type of hospital tures (in millions) (in millions) of total

All hospitals... -.----- -----... ...-------- $4, 301 $88 2. 0
General hospitals ------------- . .. . .. . . 4.275 62 1.5
Psychiatric hospitals -. .. . .. .. . .. .26 26 100. 0

Source: lbid, p. 17.

One of the interesting by-products of Medicare has been the increased use of
general hospitals by psychiatric patients aged 65 and over. A survey conducted
by the Professional Activity Study (PAS), a nonprofit niedical research center,
eolle(,ted (hlatl 11 dischalrges with a psyeilatri(' diagnosi, froii 327 short-stay
general hosl)ital., during tile period 18 mioths before and 18 ntonths after imle-
inentation of the Medicare program on July 1. 1966. The (ata showed a signifl-
eant increase in the use of general hospitals by aged psyehiatic patients. 4 In

F Pinancingf care of the feitally, Ill Undcr illdimccandc jl vtwicai, Office of Researlch
null Statitics. Social Sectirlt. Adminlstratloii, 1970. lo. 56-,57.

2 VbtaelIig7 Caie of ,31(ntaliy Ill Under .lIldicare awl Medicaid, p. 41. and Social Security
Bulletin, 33 : 'Il'ble 17-19. November 1970.

Finanicitig Care of Mentally Ill rnirP ' lf edlcare and Mcldicail, P. 17.
Jhbr, p. 46-52.
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the 18 months Ibefor,, Medicare, aged psychiatric discharges comprised about
omi-tenith of lilt psy(.ihlaitric discharges and 13.5 percent of their total days of
car(e. 'Tme (rolorti bs 'rose to 12.3 and 18.1 percent, respectively, In the 18
luolitlis following Mthdlc'i's initiation. The number of nged l)ychlitrlic (I1s-
clarges lacrelised nearly 21) percent, while the under-65 tils.liarges Increased only
1.2 percent. The greatest Impact of' Medicare, of course, wias In source of pay-
ionet. The IAS study slowed that for the 18-nionth period before Medicare, about
62 percent ()f the (lys o)f care were paid for by insurance aind more than one-
ti fth were paid for privitcly, I.e., out-,,f-lImcket. In the 18-month period after
lit'dlclre Iegall ll tlitt-of-p)cwket lortimn was reduced to three percent find the
iisira lie po(Irtiol to six percent: Melicare iind Mediicail became the source of
layllmvnt frl 81) lmr1cent ()f tilt( days of care.

Supplemen taryl ,lltdicol I nsuranc(-BenCflts
i'art It, a voluntary program In which tie itisured person pays $5.60 a month

(Js im' (f ly 11)71 : this mnotiit I tliJect to cliange), pays 80 percent f allowed
("rIeIsoima lO'") celnir'ges for phiysiciani care in the hospital, olIlce and Iionle as
well its a Va rhefy (f' other services (but not drugs) after the patient ius paid
it $50 ddiuctilt'. I homw"vor, ieneits for otitpl'itlent plhysl('lan crte(t of mental ill-
ness are lted to 50 Ivrt'ent of rous n hle t'iarges upl to a total Ieiilt payment
of $250 a yeeir. Benefits for physflli c (ire -while the i thent Is hospItalized with
1a iln ita ll 11 s1(-S-4 Ilr o liiuitel d.
Nilt ppletm ('11 tar rl 1 d IeuIInsttr t--I: iz

)f fit'e averge number of 17.9 million persons enrolled under t'e tMlpplemti-
tilry M'dical Ilmit I-it e (SMI) prograin in 1967, 36.485 received outplttint psy-
chlarict ser'ivce--a 'ite of 2 lr 1,000 enrolle's. Allowed charges were $2.6 ill-
Hlti )r ,171 per patient *--eqmkul to 8 to 14 cents per enrolled person,

Tit' total reimbtllursement (benefit payments) after co-Insurance payments mide
by imitleits for outlta t helt psychlitric care tni 10)67 was alproximt'y $2.1 mll-
lIoni, ' e('il to a bouit 0.2 ltrcent of tile total let'fllt pliillits of $1.1 billion lender

ite SMI progl'ain iii 10)67.

Medlear''--.I ('ommntnie
Medicare Iroviles generous beiieflts for hospital care for general conditions

alld for mtnentmil colittollS when it', care is provided In a gt'neral hospital, tili-
zlitioni of l1)1 tlt'nt care for mental condliti)ns has been relatively low: dils-
clllrges, days of fi and costs have been less than two percent of the total
for all t'ontditil(. 1Utder t'e Suipplemnintary Medical Insurance program tIt,
nllulbr of enrollees requesting reimlbursement for care of mental disorders has
bten ver.y small-two-ttnths of one lpercent-and tie costs per case have been
Illloilra re.

M EDICAID

Medicaid (Title 11) of the Social Security Amendments of 1965) Is a federal-
state program for the provision of medical care to certain categories of persons.
lFederal funds art' available to 1illy part of the ('ost of a state program provildhig
it mneets certain standards. A state program must provide care to recipients
(If atld persons eligible for the four categories of public assistance: Old Age
Assistance, Aid to the Blind. Aid to the Permanently and Totally Disabled, and
Aid to Families with dependentt Children (all of whom were eligible for federal
assistance under tit' federal-state program that Medit'ald superseded). State
programs nmay also, but at present are not required to, provide care to the medi-
ctally Indigent. I.e., person of low income unable to afford needed medical care.
Iloove'er the federal government does not share in the cost of tare provide(] to
tbtse persons. ITnder Medlicaid the federal government reimburses the states for
lart of their expenditures In )roviding medical care to eligible persons, The scale
of rliiburstmnt ranges from 50 to 82 percent depending upon the per capita in-
come Of the state in relations to the national average. To receive aid the state
must Irovi'de at least seven types of medical care; Inlatient hospital services;
outpatient hospital services : physicians' serves ; skilled nursing home services
for lt'llie 21 and olier ; home health ser\'ices for those eligilble for skilled nurs-
lng lme services; screening and treatment for those tinder 21 as provided In
regulations of the Secretary of Mealth, Education, and Welfare; and laboratory
and X-ray services.

Ibld, p. 04.
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While some states were much slower than others in developing approved pro-
grais, at present (1971) all the states and other Jurisdictions (tile )istrict of
Columbla, Puerto Rico, Guam, and the Virgin Islands) have approved Medicaid
progranim in effect.

The state progranmi may not deny medical care to eligible persons on the basis
of diagnosis, although they may (and most do) place limits on the amount of
care to be proved, Much a days of hospital (ire or nuniber of physician visits
In a week. Under the former programs, federal funds were not available before
1960 for care provhhded in public mental hospitals or to persons In general hospi-
tals with a diagnosis of mental illness; the reason given was that these were
areas in which the states had accepted full responsibility. In 196( this restriction
wils relaxed to somie extent by permitting federal funds to help pay for up to 42
days of ecare of aged persons with a psychlatri' diagnosis in a general hospital.
An even greater relaxation occurred with the passage of the so-called "Long
Amendment" to Title 19 in 1965; this permitted federal parthclation in medical
assistance payments in behalf of patients aged (15 and over In mental hospitals
11n141 those of tiny age hospitalized for mental Illness in general hospitals, regard-
less of the length of stay. III addition, for ti first thne elderly patients were able
to receive direct assistance payments while they were in a mental hospital. How-
ever, tit, exclusion of federal participation In care of patients under age (15 In
mental homsplials was continued.

To qualify for aid to patients under the Long Amendment, the state must
agree to adopt the following special provisions: a Joint working. agreement be-
tween the state mental hospital agency and the agency responsible for Medicaid,
sl)(',ial staff, evidence of thi maintenance of state effort in the funding and devel-
olnent of niental health services, a periodic evaluation of each patient, and
provision of alternatives to Inpatient hospital oare.
(tfization an?-d Costs

Although federal inedicaid funds are available to help pay for t number of
services Important to the treatment of time mentally Ill besides state hospital care,
such as hospitalization in a general hospital, outpatient evaluation and treat-
nmnmt, day care treatment inf clinics and community mental health centers, and
skilled nursing home services, very little data have been collected on the utiliza-
tion and costs of these services. We do have some data oil experience under the
Long Amendment, I.e., provision of care in public mental hospitals to persons
over (-5, however, that give it good Idea of tite extent to which Medicaid has be-
comie a1 Important resource for payment of care of the elderly in public mental
hospitals.

As of January 1970, 34 states and the District of Colunblia had adopted the
niental health provisions of Title 19. As of June 30, 1908, some 57 percent of the
119,360 patients age(] 65 and over In public mental hosptlals were covered under
these provisions in 28 participating states.' The percentage varied widely from
state to state, ranging from 42 percent In Louisiana and Nevada to 92 percent in
California and Massachusetts.

Medicaid expenditures rose steadily between 1967 and 1969 for persons aged
65 and over In public inental hospitals. Total expenditures for this purpose were
about $191 million tit fiscal year 1967 for 22 states, $255i million In fiscal year
1968 for 28 states, and $307 million in fiscal year 1969 for 30 states. In the latter
year total expenditures under Medicaid were about $4.2 billion ; I thus the 05-and-
over group In public mental hospitals received about 7.3 percent of the total.

As already noted, among the special provisions the state must adopt il order
to be eligible for Long Amendment funds Is the "niaintenance of state effort"
provision. To meet this requirement states must show, that total expenditures
from federal, state, amid local govern ient sources for nlental health services
for a quarter exceed the average of the total expenditures front such sources for
each quarter of fiscal year 1965. The Intent of this was to ensure that Medicaid
nioney would provide for expanded or new state mental health services.

Most states increased their mental health budgets after 1965 and thus met this
requirement. In a number of states, however, Inflation alone accounted for many
of the In(reased expenditures, amid little or no expansion of services accrued to
the patients. Indeed, although the federal share is transferred by 5oie states
to state mental hospitals and community mental health programs for additional
staff and/or linprovemnent of services, such payments In other states go into the
general state treasury or a welfare department account, and no equivalent lncre-

6 Ibd. 1). 70.' Medicaid and Other Medical (are Ftmaned from Public Assf.tane Funds, Fiscal Yenr
1970. Naitional Center for Social Statistics, Social and Rehabilitation Services. p. 1.
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ment is reflected in the mental health budget or services of the state. Many state
hospitals providing service to Medicaid recipients are required to function within
their pre-established yearly allocations regardless of the magnitude of claims
that are reimbursable under Medicaid.' Thus the maintenance of state effort
requirement has not ways resulted in an upgrading of the state's mental health
program.

It was also noted previously that data on other Medicaid services available
to the mentally ill besides hospitalizations of those (15 and over In public, mental
hospitals are very sparse. Available evidence suggests that a number of states
restrict the amount of payments made for outpatient treatment of the mentally
Ill or for their treatment in general hospitals, and with the exception of a few
of the larger" states, utilization of the Medicald program for community mental
health services has been minimal.' The potential for use of community mental
health services as an alternative to inpatient care is suggested by the experience
of one state where Medicaid payments for persons under treatment in community
mental health centers accounted for 5 to 60 percent of the income of the Individ-
ual centers in the state.0 However, a comprehensive program of services for the
mentally ill, with emphasis on ambulatory care, Is not at present a Medicaid
requirement and is not included in the Medicaid plans of a number of states.

CIVILIAN HEALTH AND MEDICAL PROGRAM OF THI UNIFORMED SERVICES CAMPUSU)

This l)rogram, administered by the Department of Defense, provides medical
care to dependents (the spouse and dependent children) of members of the Uni-
formed Services (Army, Navy, Air Force, Public Health Service and Coast
Guard), and retired military personnel and dependents of retired and deceased
personnel. At the end of 196) approximatelyy (I million persons were eligible to
receive benefits, about 3.9 million of whom were dependents of active duty per-
sonnel (mainly young wives and small children) and 2.1 million were retired
personnel and dependents of retired and decreased personnel (mainly persons
past 45 and their wives and dependent children).
Benefits

The medical care available to CHAMPUS eligibles includes inpatient and out-
patient care in uniformed services facilities to the extent that space is available,
and in civilian facilities. Except in emergencies dependents of active duty per-
sonnel, living with their sponsor, are required to use uniformed services hospitals
when such facilities are available. Benefits under CHAMPUS, i.e., in civilian
facilities, include hospitalization in semi-private facilities (no limit), physican
care in the office, home or hospital, drugs, dental care when a part of medical
treatment, private duty nursing when ordered by physician, physical therapy,
orthopedic appliances, non-government ambulance service, and rental of durable
equipment such as wheel chairs, hospital beds, etc. Benefits do not include routine
physical examinations (except for active duty dependents on orders to travel
outside U.S.), routine care of the newborn and well-baby care, except in-hospital
care of the newborn, eye glasses, eye refraction examination, hearing aids, and
domiciliary or custodial care.

Care is provided for nervous, mental, and emotional disorders on the same
basis as for all other conditions, except beneficiaries who require continuous
hospitalization in excess of 45 days for care of a chronic condition or of a nervous,
mental, or emotional disorder must have a plan for the nmagement of the
condition approved by CHAMPUS.

Beneficiaries must pay part of the cost of care in civilian facilities. Active
duty dependents must pay the first $25 of the hospital charge or $1.25 per day,
whichever Is greater. For outpatient care they pay the first $50 of charges each
year per person (but no more than $100 for a family) and 20 percent of all
remaining "reasonable" charges, i.e., after the deductible has been met the gov-
ernment pays 80 percent of remaining "reasonable" charges for care.

Other CHAMPUS beneficiaries pay 25 percent of the cost (reasonable charges)
for authorized hospital care and the initial $50 of charges (per person per year
but no more than $100 for a family) and 25 percent of remaining reasonable
charges. Physicians are paid on the basis of "usual, customary, and reasonable"
charges; any charge In excess of those determined to be reasonable are paid
by the patient.

Finanoing Care of the Mentally Ill Under Medicare and Medicaid, p. 82.
P Ibid. 1). ,5.

10 I1id. p. 86.
D nDUniformed Sern Health BenefltR PrograntRevsed, Office of Information for the

Earned Servicem, Department of Defens~e. 1069.
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For care in uniformed service facilities, there Is no charge for outpatient care;
for hospital care dependents pay $1.75 per day, retired officers pay the cost of
subsistence, and retired enlisted members pay nothing.

Since January 1, 1967, a special program has been in effect for care (includ-
ing institutional residential care) for moderately or severely mentally retarded
spouses and children of active duty personnel. Care includes diagnosis, inpatient,
outpatient and home care, training, rehabilitation and special education, and
institutional residential care. Each member with a dependent receiving such
care pays an initial share of the monthly cost of civilian services according to
his pay grade. The government pays the rest up to a maximum of $350 a month.

Payment to civilian providers of service is made through fiscal agents under
contract to CIIAMPUS. Payments for inpatient care are made through Blue
Cross plans In 33 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico, and through
Mutual of Onmaha in the remaining 17 states. Payments to professional person-
nel and others outpatient providers are handled through 49 separate contractors,
Including Blue Shield agencies in 36 states, state medical societies, private in-
surance companies, or combinations of these organizations.

Utilization Exmpericnce 12

No utilization rates can be developed since only part of the medical care for
the eligible population is provided in civilian facilities ; a majority of all medical
care is provided in service facilities and little or no information is available on
the extent of such care. For this reason all data on the extent of care In civilian
facilities must be interpreted in the light of the fact that the eligible population is
very atypical, being composed largely of young women under, say, age 30 and
their children, most of whom would probably be less than 10 years of age, and
retired personnel and their dependents.
In 1969, 44 percent of the hospital admissions of dependents of active duty per-

sonnel were to civilian hospitals. 'rhe percentages for retired personnel and de-
p)endents of retired personnel were 26 and 43 percent, respectively.

In that year 4.4 percent of the admissions of dependents of active duty person-
nel to civilian hospitals were for mental, psychoneurotlc, and personality dis-
orders (international Classification of Diseases, codes 300-332). For retired
personnel tMe poportion was 10.9 percent and for dependents of retired or de-
ceased )ersonnel, 9.8 percent. (l)e)endents of active duty personnel are a much
younger group than retired personnel or their dependents.)

No information Is available on the l)roportion of outpatient care of CI-IAMPTTS
beneficiaries for all conditions that is received at uniformed services facilities;
probably much the larger share is )rovided by such facilities.

In 1969 there were 20,747 admissions to civilian facilities for mental, psycho-
neurotic, and personality disorders. In that year a total of 3,219 cases were
approved for extended hospitalization for nervous, mental and emotional dis-
orders. The admissions for mental conditions to civilian facilities comprised 5.8
percent of all admissions under CITAMPUTS to such facilities. Thie average length
of stay for mental conditions was 36.8 days, compared to 7.2 (lays for all condi-
tions. The government expenditure per case for mental conditions comprised 16.5
percent of expenditures for all conditions. The cost per case was much higher
($1,339 per admission) for mental conditions than for all conditions ($563 per
admission).

The following data show inpatient admissions for mental conditions as a
percent of those for all conditions, by age:

Mental as
Mental percent of all

Inpatient care All conditions conditions conditions

Number of admissions, all ages ............................... 358, 568 20, 719 5.8

Under 15 ............................................... 78,498 1,188 1.5
15 to 24 ................................................ 159,453 6,182 3.9
25 to 34 --------------------------------------- 50,002 4,447 8.9
35 to 44 ------------------------------------------ 30,987 4,152 13.4
45 to 54 ..................... ...........-. 26,678 3,481 13.0
55 to 64 ................................................ 12,796 1,204 9.4
65 and over ............................................ 154 65 42.2

ia The data in this section are taken from the Thirteenth Annual Report, civilian Health
and Afedioal Program of the Uniformed Services-Valendar Year 1969. Dept. of Defense,-
1970 and from unpublished data supplied by CHAMPUS.
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The following table (Table 1) shows inpatient care for mental conditions by
diagnosis under the basic program of CHAMPUS. It will be noted that the total
expenditures (hospital care and professional services) were $36 per patient day,
and that the length of stay and per diem expenditures vary significantly by
diagnosis. (The specific diagnoses for these code numbers will be added later.)

TABLE I.-INPATIENT WORKLOAD BY DIAGNOSIS FOR MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES FOR BASIC
PROGRAM OF CHAMPUS-CALENDAR YEAR 1969

Government expenditure Avergae
expenditure Average Number of Average

Profes- Number of pr expenditure hospital length
ICDA code 7th Ed. Hospital sional I admissions admissfon PPD days of stay

300-317 ................ $4, 578,000 $350,000 5,019 $982 $34 145, 5 28.9
318-322 ................ 6,168,000 1,658,000 4,506 1,737 33 235,547 52.3
323 .................... 122,000 35,000 276 568 52 3,020 10.9
324 .................... 6,256,000 2,910,000 7,889 1,162 51 181,041 22.9
325-326-----------.2,483,000 274,000 1,866 1,478 30 90,939 48.7
327 .................... 38,000 4,000 33 1,277 49 863 26.2
328................2305,000 477, 000 1,052 2,645 27 103,126 98.0
329 .................... 102,000 17,000 102 1,165 27 4,457 43.7

Total 300-329 ..... 22, 052, 000 5,725,000 20, 743 1,339 36 764,178 36,8

1 Includes physicians and other health services personnel.
Source: Unpublished data provided by CHAMPUS.

Of the total amount ($15,317,000) expended by the Government for civilian out-
patient professional services in 1969, 44 percent ($6,756,000) was for psycho-
therapy. The proportion for dependents of active duty personnel was 54 percent;
for retirees, 25 percent; and for dependents of retired or deceased members, 87
percent.

In 1969, the 467 claims for care of mentally retarded persons were approved
under the program for the handicapped. In that year the government's cost for
care of the mentally retarded was $2.7 million and the sponsors' cost $.6 million-
a total of $3.3 million or approximately 84 cents per person of the eligible
population.

The relatively high proportion of hospital admissions to civilian facilities for
treatment of mental, psychoneurotic and personality disorders and the strikingly
high proportion of total civilian outpatient costs incurred for psychotherapy are
due in large part to the fact that few military facilities are able to offer this
type of (are to civilians. Ience, beneficiaries who need care for these conditions
must resort to civilian physicians and facilities. Another factor may be that
where dependents have a choice of getting service for mental conditions from
military facilities or from civilian facilities and professional personnel, they
much prefer the latter. In terms of the total eligible population of 6 million, the
$6.8 million expended in 1969 by the government for outpatient psychotherapy
services was not high-about $1.10 per beneficiary.

Table 2 shows the volume of care provided in civilian facilities to CHAMPUS
beneficiaries in 1969, by age and sex. It will be noted that average length of
hospital stay was much longer for males than females in the younger age groups-
under 34-but that for ages 35 and over the average length of stay for females
exceeds that for males.

Table 2 shows number of persons receiving outpatient care of mental condi-
tions from civilian sources and number of visits by age and sex. The government
expenditures for males for outpatient care were $168 per case and $18.80 per
visit (this was after the $50 deductible and 20 percent co-insurance paid by the
patient). The average number of visits per patient was 8.9. The analogous figures
for females were $169, $19.58, and 8.6. (The average number of visits per case by
age and sex will be added later.)

The data on number of cases, days of care, and visits by age and sex cannot
be converted into rates since no Information is available on the age and sex
distribution of the eligible population.



TABLE 2.-INPATIENT AND OUTPATIENT CARE FOR MENTAL CONDITIONS, BY AGE AND SEX. CALENDAR YEAR 1969

Inpatient

Number of participants Government
............. expenditures Number of Cost per Cost, patientInpatient Outpatient (thousands) admissions admissions per day

Average Government
length of expenditures

Days stay (thousands)

Outpatient

Number of
Number of visits pervisits patient

visits patient
M ale, all ages ---------------

Less than ---------------
15 to 24 ----------------
25to 34 ---------------
35 to 44
45 to 54 ----------------
55 to 64 ----------------
65 plus .

Female, all ages -------------

Less then 15 ------------
15 to 24 ----------------
25 to 34 ------.-.-......
35 to 44 ----------------
45 to 54 ----------------
55 to 64 ----------------
65 plus -----------------

6,475 13,216 $7,677

2,061
2,358

120
405

1, 115
390

27

15,751

698
4,769
3,963
3,439
2,120

730
32

6,235
4,318

213
615

1,417
396
22

29,802

2,523
6,326
8,298
7,236
4,411

955
53

3, 345
3, 334

142
183
456
207

11

4,418 $1,738

752
1,460

84
432

1,215
445
30

14,333 16,301

1.010 436
4,794 4.722
3,730 4.363
2, 777 3. 720
1,481 2,266

519 759
22 35

4.448
2,283
1.696

423
375
464372

3222 516
879

2.317
1,015

855
747
654
684
616

$23 328,352

22 149.462
25 134.122
20 7.016
24 7, 655
22 20,963
24 8.618

33 433.236

25 39.876
34 139.832
40 93, 328
24 82,262
27 55.170
24 21.831
23 937

74 $2,224 118,244

27

91
30
21
22
24
29
27

5.03

3S
1.031. 51,58
1. 2C

69
12

:7 53, 602
15 39,727
.5 2,266
6 5.723
a 13.529
50 3,221
3 1-76

5 257, 108

90 21. 742
'4 52.147
37 77,341
14 60,415
2 38.040
4 7, 0335 340

Source: Unpublished data provided by CHAMPUS.

8.9

8.6
9.2

10.6
9.3
9.5
8.1
8.0

8.6

8.6
8.3
9.3
8.3
8.6
7.46.4
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VETERANS ADMINISTRATION Ii

Fromn its outset the Veterans Adnilstration program of medical care for
veterans has included unrestricted care for mental Illness. Under this program the
Veterans Administration makes available all needed care at VA and other

authorized facilities for service-conncted disa abilities. Care for non-service-
connected disabilities Is also provided on a space-available basis If the veteran iN
unable to paiiy for such care from private sources.

Of ti' 166 Veterans Administration hospitals, 37 were considered psychiatric
hospitals during 1970, although during that year three (Tuskegee, Ala., Lexing-
toli, Ky., ind Sialeii, Vsi.) cliiiged their status to general hospitals. Besides the
hospitals, tile Veiterans Administration Iln 1970 was operating 202 outpatient
clinics, 16 d(nhlilllarks (re5hlentil facilities for those who do not require active
iiiedlea trIeatlnnIit ), (I restoration centers, aind 03 nursing bed care tanits. There
his been it trend ill recent years toward (lereaslng tIh( number of beds in VA
losl)ltalIs find increasing the bed capacity of a lterniltive types of citre such as
11i1-sll1g ho)01me units; some of the latter operate as port of VA hospitals and others
olperite uinler ('lit ruu(t. The VA wits ilso paying for tlie care of patients in stitte
hImsi tIaIs and doiuiclilares aind lin state and commuiiamnity nursing honies ias well as
for I rea t iuieit provided by n1on1- VA Ihysiclhius oin a fee basis.

lit fiscal year 1970 there were 711,289 admissions to VA, non-VA, and state
hoaIne hospitals: of these 102,5915) or 14.5 percent were psychlittric adimisoli.
There were 717,022 dischuirges froni these hospitals; of these 11,(68! were psychl-
atl p atients. Of the 84,013 oc('uiitits remahniing ais of June 30, 1970, 38,(612
were l)sychittric ht ltens.

In tIh( VA hospItals themselves, there was fiil average daily patient ceu111 of
85,547 in fiscal year 1970:31,4M3 of these were psychiatric patients, 31,543 of
whomi were In hsy(olstrhc hiosplitals in(d tih( rest In general hospitals.

There are no (aiath available on the percelitige of pa tients treated lit extended
(are facilities who ire lpsychllitrie patients. 'le average d1ly census In these
facilities was about 40,)0 during fiscal year 1970.

A imiber of mpecilized services rela ted to mental ()r emotonal disorders fire
avalhlle to veteranls. There fiire 1,400 beds availtIle In 30 special alcohol treat-
iiieit units located throughout the VA hospital system, aind it was expected that
drug treatment units Would lie set ul) in four VA hospitals i fiscal year 1971. Oil
.full( 30, 1970, there were 70 mental hygiene clinics In operation, 2 of which had
opened (luring tt( previous year. ThIlrty-six tre'mctiient centers have been estab-
lisheld in metropolitan areas Il association wIth the mental hygiene clinics; their
,)lbjectives-ar(, to forestall hoslpitalization afnd "constructively modify the clinical
stittes find community adjustment patterns of marginally adjusted mental
iatlents." There were 2,700 patients on the rolls of the centers on June 30, 1970.

(ANAIIAN (iOVEItN.IENT PROORAMN

HOSPITAL INSURANCE

Since 1958 Canada has had a program of federal aid to the provinces for hos-
pital insurance; all of the provinces have been participating since 1960. The
federal government pays approximately 50 percent of the cost of approved provin-

cial programs.
To qualify for federal aid a lroviclanl hospital insurance program must provide

coml)lete care in general hospitals (ward accommodations) to all insured res-

idents on uniform terms and conditions. There can be no limit on length of stay.
Care must be provided for mental and nervous disorders on the same basis as for

all other conditions. Most of the provinces finance their share of the cost of the
program from general revenues and inake care available to all residents. Three

lrovinces finance part of their share through premiums or hospitalization taxes,
and care is available only to those who have paid the premiums or who qualify
for )ul)llic assistance: this Is virtually the entire population. One or two proV'-

Inces re(ulire the patient to pay it sulall amount for ea(h day of care.

This program applies only to general hospitals, not to mental hospitals. All of

the provinces have government mental hospitals that provide care free of charge

to all residents.

"'The data in this section are taken from tlme 1970 Anial Report -Administrator of
Veterans .I ffairs. Veterans A(ministration. 1971.
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Utilization BEperince
Hospital utilization is higher In Canada than In the United States; this was

true before the program started. In 1967 the rate of hospital separations under
the program for all diagnoses was 155 per 1,000 covered population, patient days
were 1,817 per 1,000, and average length of stay was 11.7 (lays.

Below are the comparable rates for mental, psychoneurotic, and personality
disorders: (1CD Codes 300-326).

Separa- Patient Percent of totals for
tions per days per Average all conditions

1,000 1,000 length
popula- popula- of stay Separa- Patient

Diagnostic category tion tlion (days) tions days

Total .............................................. 4.7 83.4 17.6 3.1 4.6

Psychoses (300-309) --------------------------------------. 1. 29.5 26.6 .7 1.6
Psychoneurotic disorders (310-318) _-------------------- 2.7 40.8 15.2 1.7 2.2
Disorders of character, behavior and intelligence (321 -326)_ -.. 1.0 13.1 13.7 .6 .7

Source: Annual Report of the Minister of National Health and Welfare on the Operation of Agreements With the Provinces
Under the Hospital Insurance and Diagnostic Services Act for the Fiscal Year Ended Mar. 31,1969, Ottawa Queen's Printer
for Canada, 1970, table A 36, p. 103.

'T'he total number of days of care for mental conditions in general hospitals is
less than one tenth of the total days of care in Canada's mental hospitals.

MEDIOAL SERVICE INSURANCE

Federal aid to approved provincial medical service insurance programs became
available on July 1, 1968. As of January 1971, all ten provinces had approved
programs iIn operation.

As muder hospital insurance, the federal government pays approximately half
the costs of provincial programs that meet certain conditions." These conditions
are: (1) comprehensive coverage of all medically required services by a physician
or surgeon ; (2) universal availability of the plan to all eligible residents on equal
ternis and conditions and covering at least 95 percent of the population after
April 1971; (3) portability of benefit coverage when the insured resident is tem-
porarily absent from the province or when he moves to another province; and
(-4) administration on a nonprofit basis by a public authority.

Most of the provinces finance part or till of their share of the cost from pre-
umiumis, payment of which is compulsory in most of these provinces, voluntary in
others, or compulsory for sonic groups and voluntary for others. Four provinces
flimnce their sAtire of tie cost totally through general revenues.

Under the terms of tihe federal enabling act, approved provincial programs
must cover the services of psychiatrists In or out of the hospital, insofar as such
services tire medically required." It would apparently be inconsistent with the
federal conditions for a province to impose any special limitatitons on psychiatric
service-e.g., to require patients to pay sl)peclial charges different from those paid
for other services,"6 or to impose special limitations on number of visits, duration
of care. etc. However, a province may take steps to assure that only "medically
reulred" services are rendered.

Data are available for a few provinces on the provisions of their programs As
n'-g ttr' psychiatric service and on utilization of this service.

,'a, katei eiwan 17
Psychiatric services are covered on the same hasls as other services. In 1969.

59.200 psychiatric serviced ("visiting services, consultation nnd hospital care

14 The federal contribution. based on one-half of the national average ner capita oi-qt of
lnsrired medical services, ranges front about 45 percent to 90 percent of the cost of the
provincial programs.

1s I)lagnostic. preventive, and treatment services are provided by salaried psRychlatric staff
in mental hospitals and claims are paid for as Insred services. Just am are the serviees of
prIvate fee-for-service psychiatrists. But bed care In suich institutions. when the facilities
are not an integral part of an acute Illness general hospital, is not an insured service for
cost-sharling purposes tinder the hospital insurance program.

16 Some of the provinces require patients to directly pay a small charge for each office or
home visit.

1T All data are from the 1969 Annual Report of the Raskatchewan Medical Care Insurance
rom mktiRosn.
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rendered in connection with psychiatry or counseling as well as special proce-
dures by a psychiatrist" were rendered under the prograii. This was at the rate
of 65 psychiatric services per 1,000 population. (The total Insured population
was 910,680.) The total number of services of all types for all conditions-was5,596()per 1,000 llmlatio, so psY(hlatrlc services were 1.16 percentt of the total

nmber of all services.
Total (loliar paynients for psychiatric services in 1069 aniounlted to $629,100,

or 61) (ents per insured person. Payments for psychiatric services amounted to
2.3 percent of total payinenlts for services. The average payment in 1009 per
l)sychiatri( service was $10.63."

Of total paynienlts lmlder the I)rograin, 54 percent went to general practitioners,
41 percent to specialists, 3 percent to optonietrists, and 2 percent to out-of-
province practitioners. Pay ments to psy(chiatrists coniprised 1.6 percent of the
total.

Tin 1)69 there were 13 psychiatrists iii privatee practice in Saskatchewan out
of a total of 692 a(tve physicians.

All of the above takes no account of lsychlatri( services rendered in public
niental hospitals 111d clinics. The harovince hs a network of public mental
health clinics, in all of' which services are free of charge." ,
On tario

Psychiatric services Is covered on the same blsisi as physician cre for all other
Illnesses til(] (,on(litions. There Is no spe('ial motion of psychlatry in the l)ln's
('contra(t s.

Further hiformation on the plan's Coveruige of Psychliatry and utilization of
lsy('hlatil( service iN best given by (Iiloting verbath| from a letter received from
an offIchal on the Onto rio I health Services Iisuran('e Plan. ' "

"When OIISIP begoll as a voluntary plan In 190(1, no limItation was put Oil
psyclhiltric care, and this policy va colmtillue( when It beca ine a universal plan
hi October 19619. No special mention of psychiatric care thlerefore appears iii our
enrollment contracts.

"As with all other medial services, the fees paid for psyhlatric (-tire aire those
listed In the current Iee Schedule of the Ontario Medlcal Association, prorated
to 90 percent. Any (loct or Is free to (il'ge ii ny patient ai extra sun. provided the
pa tient has been lreviously told of t lie ext ra (ha rge.

"The latest statistics4 available elite to services rendered during the period
July 1st 19)118 to Jn1e 30th. 11)61) (during this period the plan had( all average of
1.853,000 partic(ipants), and the following table shows the relevant Fee Schedule
items, the O.M.A. fees, the number of services, the amount paid under each item
and the percentage of total niedical payments represented by each item. Minor
(liscrelancies In the amount paid are due to variable fees being paid under spe-
cial circuinstances.

18 Fees vaid for psychiatric services are as follows
First visit requiring detailed history and complete exahmilaon .----------- $35
Subsequent visit for review of prognosis ------------------.-----.-- -- 8
Consultation ------------.------------------------------------------ 40

Report ------------------------------------------------------- 21
Hospital care :

1-14 days, per day ---------------------------------------------- 6
15-28 (lays, por day -----------------... ............----------- 4
25-45 days, per (lay -------------------------------------------- 2
Thereafter per day ------------------ _------------------------- 1

Psychotherapeutic visits: offlee. lome or hospital treatment Interviews ... 11S
Psycchotherapeutic Interviews ---------------------------------------- 25
Group therapy, per person -----------------------------------------

Maxinum per session -------------------------------.------------- 60
Family psychotherspy, two members ------------------------------------ 30

Three or more, ter person -----------------------------------------
Psychological testing:

simple ------------------------------------------------------- 20
C om plex -------------------------------------------------------- 40

11 See chapter on psychiatric services in the Annual Report of the saskatchewan Depart-
ment of Public Health, 1969.

go Letter to L. S. Reed from Edmond A. D. Boyd, Medical Research Consultant, August 17.
1970.
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PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES, ONTARIO HEALTH SERVICES INSURANCE PLAN

Service Code No.

OFFICE

Partial assessment ........................ A191
Therapeutic interview ...................... A192
Specific assessment ....................... A193
Consultation.............................. A195
Repeat consultation ....................... A196
Diagnostic Interview-Parents .............. A197
Diagnostic interview-Child ............. A198
Assessment conference--Parents ............ A199

HOME

Partial assessment ..................... B191
Specific assessment ....................... B193
Consultation ..................... B195
Repeat consultation ....................... 8196

HOSPITAL

July 1968 to June 1969
Percent of

Number of total medical
Fee services Amount paid payments

$15.00
25.00
25.00
35.00
20.00
25.00
25.00
25.00

6,149
390

1,236
10,005

519
428
627
162

15.00 58
25.00 6
35.00 13
20.00 ...............

$80, 081
7,178

24,664
289, 852

9,574
9,970

14,864
4,035

0.078
.007
.024
.283
.009
.010
.014
.004

782 .001
128 0
368 0

......... ........ ....... ..

Specific assessment .......................
Subsequent visits .................. ....

Do .. ........................ ....
Do..................................

Concurrent care ..........................
Specific assessment-list time ..............
Consultation .....................
Repeat consultation .......................

PROCEDURES
Detention ................................
Specific assessment .......................
Groug psychotherapy ......................

0O.. ......... ...... ... .............

Family therapy ...........................
Interviews on behalf of patient .............
Individual psychotherapy ..................

Do ..................................
Electrotherapy ............................

PSYCHOTHERAPY BY 0.P.

C191
C192
C197
C!99
C194
C193
C195
C196

K191
K193
K192
K194
K195
K196
K197
K198
G657

15.00
5.00
5.00
5.005.

25:9
35.00
20.00

5.00
30.00
2.50
5.00

15.00
12.50
12.50
25.00
15.00

Family therapy ........................... K004 12.00
Individual therapy ........................ K007 10.00

Do .................................. K008 20.00
Group therapy ............................ K010 4.00

o .................................. K012 2.00

Total psychiatric services ....................................

665
63,451
6,215

12,499
269

1,008
3,657

166

6,687
312,212
79,307
53,354

1,391
20,117

104,676
3,166

168 1,255
31 650

1,327 3,212
62,674 172,712
12,428 171,520
1,389 16,415

38,005 429, 733
104, 338 2,405,296

4,146 19,147

1, 121 12,751
34,623 316,075
26,869 502,663

766 3,160
147 283

395, 555 5,149,278 5.020

Total OHSIP medical payments during
the 12 months ........................................................ 102,573,459 ..............

Average number of participants per month
between July 1968 and June 1969 ................................ 1,853,000 ............................

.007
.304
.077
.052
.001
.020
.102
.003

.001

.001

.003

.168

.167

.016
.419

2.345
.089

.012

. 308

.490

.0030
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"It should be noted that these figures represent private psychiatry only. All
mental hospitals and their staffs are provided and paid for by the Mental Health
Division of the Ontario Department of Health.

"No controls on utilization have yet been introduced but may be considered
in the future. The most costly type of psychiatric care is psychonanalysis. Dur-
ing the period given above, approximately 100 patients were receiving psycho-
analysis, on average four times a week, at an average cost of $4,000 a year. In
many cases this treatment has gone on for three or four consecutive years.

"All doctors in Ontario have the choice of billing their l)atients (who may
then collect from OHSIP) or billing OIISIP direct. In general practice and all
specialties except psychiatry, the doctors who bill OH MP direct have a higher
cost-per-patient than those who bill their patients. In psychiatry the cost-per-
patient is slightly lower for those doctors who bill OISIII direct. The reason for
this is not clear.

"I hope this information will be of use in your study. In a year's time, we
will have a new computer file established for statistical retrieval purposes, and
we may be able to provide more detailed information on all kinds of medical
services including the number of persons taking advantage of psychiatric
coverage."
British. 7olumbia

The British Columbia Plan covers psychiatry on the same basis as all other
"medically required" services. The brochure entitled The Overall Medical Services
Plan of British Columbia contains the following specific reference to psychiatry:

"Physicians' services will be covered provided they are medically required
by the patient. This will apply to psychiatry as well as to other medical special-
ties. However, due to the continuing nature of some psychotherapy treatment, it
will be necessary for a psychiatrist to confirm that continuing treatment remains
medically required. To insure coverage beyond present limits, a psychiatrist
should be prepared to confirm the continuing medical need of his patient by pro-
viding the necessary medical information to the Plan's consultants in time to
permit an adequate assessment of medical need before completion of the fifteenth
hour of psychotherapy."

No data on utilization of psychiatric service were available as of August 1970.*

*Note to Retiewvers : We now have data for a number of other province. blt have not as
yet had time to analyze them. Relevant data will be added later.



APPENDIX C

TABLE 5.-NUMBER AND PERCENT OF THE POPULATION WITH SOME COVERAGE FOR MENTAL CONDITIONS OF HOSPITAL CARE, PHYSICIANS' IN HOSPITAL VISITS AND PHYSICIANS' OFFICE
VISITS END OF 1969

[All figures in millions, except percentages

Hospital care .Physician inbospita' -sits Physician office visits

Total covered Covered for Percent Total covered Covered for Percent Total covered Covered for Percent
for general mental of total for general mental of total for general mental of total

Type of insurance organization conditions conditions covered conditions conditions covered conditions conditions covered

Blue Cross-Blue Shield plans -------------------------- 73.2 57 1 78 61.9 46.4 75 17.1 16.2 95
Blue Cross ---------------------------------- 70.6 55.1 78 3.5 2.6 75 1.1 1.0 95
Blue Shield ---------------------------------------- 2.6 2.0 78 58. 4 43.8 75 16.0 15.2 95

Insurance companies ------------------------------------ 121.6 96.9 79.7 78. 3 68.6 77.6 64.6 58. 0-
Group policies -------------------------------------- 80.1 76.1 95 65.5 62.2 95.0 57.1 54.2 95
Individual policies ---------------------------------- 41.5 20.8 50 12.8 6.4 50.0 7. 5 3.8 50

Other plans ------------------------------------- 7.6 5.0 -------------- 9.2 4.9 ----------- 8. 6 2.2 ----------
Community group practice ------------------------- 2.3 1.7 75 3.1 8 75 3.1 .8 25
Community individual practice ------------------------ .3 .2 75 1.4 L 1 75 1.3 .3 25
Employer-employee-union group practice --------------- 1.4 .7 50 1.0 .5 50 1.8 .5 25
Emplover-employee-union individual practice ----------- 3.6 2.4 67 3.5 2.3 67 2.2 .6 25
Private group medical clinics ------------------------ () () ------ .2 .2 67 .2 (1) 10

Total gross enrollments --------------------------- 202.4 159.0 -------------- 149.3 119.9 ----------- 90.3 76.4 .............

Estimated net number of different persons covered 2 ......... 157.3 125.9 80. 0 133.9 107.6 80.4 86.3 73.0 84.6
Percent of civilian population -------------------------- 78. 3 62.6 -------------- 66.6 53.5 -------------- -43.0 36.5 ------------

I Less than 50,000. Research Note No. 27, 0970, table L Data on number covered for mental conditions are based on a
2 After subtraction of duplicating coverages, i.e., policies or contracts in excess of I held by any variety of sources; (a) Blue Cross Association for figures for Blue Cross plans; (b) estimates, based

person. on general knowledge of situation for Blue Shield, insurance companies and other plans. Data are
considered rough approximations only. Data on net number of people covered for mental conditions

Source: Data on total covered for general conditions are from Marjorie S. Muller, "Private Health developed by applying same ratios as those used in Mueller article. Percent of civilian population
Insurance: A Review," Social Secur Bu!etin, February 1971. Detailed figures for "Other plans" based on census estimates of 200,965,000 as of Jan. 1, 1970.
are from Marjorie S. Mueller, Private Health Insurance Plans other than Blue Cross, Blue Shield and
Insurance Company Plans, 1969, Social Security Administration, Office of Research and Statistics,
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Mr. COWIMAN. The committee will stand in recess until two o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the committee hearing was recessed to

reconvene at 2 p.m. the same day.)

A t-rEIrN-OON SEssION

M[rs. GRIFFITHS. This committee will be in order.
Is I)r. Frank Fuirstenberg present?
We are happy to have you, I)r. Furstenbeirg. You may proceed as

yoi see fit.

STATEMENT OF DR. FRANK FURSTENBERG, AMERICANS FOR
DEMOCRATIC ACTION

I)r. F'1J1?s''ENI:ll. Aladam (Ahail1'man, my name is Fr'anik Fursten-
berg, and I am a practicing physician froin Baltimore, Md.

In addition to the private plra(t iec of medicine, I have been involved
for some time in developing access to health care for m inority groups-
the poo, the aged. I have been involved in delivery of ca're to these
groups.

I app'eciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of the Americans
for I)emocratic Action on the need fo: national health insurance. I
am not a little mystified wIy we are testifying with the vetal health
gr-oulps, since w e a liberal political o,1 izatio dth noted to l -)roulg the (lua1lty of the societY we live in. Perhaps that is mental

health at its best.
You are to be commended fol' holding these hearings at this time,

for the, crisis ill ou health care systell) deepIens with its rnaway costs,
its lack of manpower and facilities, and the difiiculties that so many
patielnts encounter. in obtaining needed care due to the nonsystem under
which health services are now offered.

Madam Chairman, during these hearings you will hear again and
again the sane rhetoric, namely, that health care is now a right, not
simply a privilee, and that no one should be denied health services
because ol inability to pay for care. You now have before you many
I)ol)osals, and you '1 committee has great responsibilities, tor it will
1)ring to Conlgre ss legislation which may greatly influence the course

of health care of all Americans. We ulrge that it effectively meet this
country's health care needs, and to do this, the legislation must in-
elude at number of i'ilciples-perhaps 10 or 12-but today I shall
linit my remarks only to several.

First, it progi'im murest offer universal coverage. To be really equit-
able, we cannot and should not tolerate different standards for the
poo and neaw pooi' and others for the middle and upper class. Arbi-
trarily separating poor Americans on the basis of a means test from
the liest of the population invites continuing the two-class system of
health care that we now have.

I.R. 22, the Griiliths-Coim'mami-Kennedy bill, which AI)A supports,
meets this problem head on by making everyone in this country eligI-
ble for care, without any financial barriers. On the other hand, H.
7741., the administratioiNs program, is a 1)atclwoik pattern for deter-
mining eligibility. Being poor and lacking income results in one group
of benefits. while the working population is to receive more compre-
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pensive health benefits. ADA opposes placing Americans into different
economic categories resulting in different health care services.

Any effective health insurance program must include comprehensive
health benefits, and such benefits must be emphasized by its payment
system method. It should include the prevention of illness and early
detection of disease, as well as appropriate treatment of sickness in
the appropriate facility. Comprehensive health services will be en-
couraged l)y legislation which excludes deductibles, coinsurance fea-
tures, and 'any financial deterrents to early and effective use of the
health care system. A number of proposals" before you include finan-
(ial deterrents to the use of care for both preventive services and com-
1)ehlensive care.

MR. 22, has eliminated all punitive charges to the patients needing
care. This will result in simplified and reduced costs of administra-
tion. It also places the responsibility for educating the patient on how
to use the services on the providers, where it belongs. H.R. 22, covers
nearly all personal health care. It initially limits only dental care to
the age of 16, covers high cost drugs, and limits the. psychiatric bene-
fits. Most of the other proposals under consideration do not include
drugs in the basic benefits, nor any dental care.

Another requirement, but one not truly implemented in a number
of the legislative proposals, is the need to, reform the health care
delivery system so that patients will have access to care around the
clock, 7 days a week. The delivery system should include controls on
the cost of e-ire. as well us the qualitv of service. Some years ago, when
the legislation for medicare and medicaid was iinde diseission, it was
not considered proper to intervene in the practice of medicine. Financ-
ing the health services did not include any implementation by insist-
ing on effective delivery of the care which was being purchased. nor
did it include real cost controls. Now, 6 years later, we are in a differ-
ent climate. It will be a disaster to pay for national health insurance
without making changes in the delivery of care that include better use
of health manpower and resources, quality controls on services ren-
dered, and coqt effectiveness of the program.

Proposals for TIMO legislation are stens toward changing the health
service structure so that care can be delivered effectively, monitored
for quality, and cost can be contained. Prenayment frroimnpractice,
certainly not a radical proposal, has proven its ability to deliver good
care, reduce the high cost hospitalization and nonnecezsarv surgery.
Such TTMO programs will need special sutnport in the legislation.
There should be s.ifermards in the legislntion a,,qin.t abusp by lower-
ing costs of care by decreasing its quality, or by restrictin g the en-
rolled population to relatively healthy, low-risk pat;erts. The legisla-
tion should also include consumer participation and influence, not
only in the organization of the ITMO's but by using the comprehen-
sive health plannintr agrencv effectively. In other words, we might even
want to franchise TIMO so there will not be duplication.

Without national health insurance soon, the UMO's are not likely
to become economic successes, for many Americans cannot afford their
cost. In addition, we must be certain that the proposal . will not be-
come a profit bonanza for the private entrepreneur. (We have only
to recall what happened when the profit interest moved in to promote
proprietary nursing homes under medicare and medicaid legislation.)
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The Griffiths-Corman-Keimedy bill is under attack because the
financing of its program would shift money that is now being spent
for purchasing inadequate private health insurance and out-of-pocket
expenditures for personal health services as well as present govern-
mental expenditures to financing all personnel health services through
social insurance and general tax revenues. ADA approves of a single
system for financing national health insurance. We are talking about
the financing, and not about the pluralism of delivering care. The
private insurance industry has sold sickness insurance, and has pro-
moted maluse of high-cost health facilities. It has failed to improve
the delivery of care, and it has not improved its quality. With H.R. 22,
there will be no need for private health insurance to serve as a financial
intermediary. Furthermore, we urge that national health insurance be
financed by an earmarked health care surcharge on income tax. Such
a tax would be a visible health service tax, and a progressive form of
taxation, appropriately taxing those most able to pay.

H.R. 22 offers more in consumer participation and influence than
any other health bills. It. does this by majority consumer representa-
tion on the National Health Security Advisory Council and by major-
ity consumer representation at the regional and local levels. However,
the influence of consumers needs to be strengthened in the health se-
curity program. We must be protected against insensitive bureauc-
racy by consumer influence. No new health service organization-
1IMO's, hospitals, or other facilities-should be funded and become
eligible for participation in national health insurance without effective
consumer participation, including proper representation of those being
served. It is imperative that the consumers be involved in planning
and developing priorities for personal health services and act as oms-
budsmen for both the consumer and the provider at the local level of
service.

If the vote were tomorrow, ADA would support H.R. 22, the health
security program. With some improvement, its enactment would bring
health services to all Americans as a reality, as well as a right.

Mrs. GwIFFITHS. Thank you very much, Dr. Furstenberg.
Mr. CORMAN. I want to thank you very much for your support of

H.R. 22. I know the effective use of support you have given to other
health matters that took a long time to be born. But they are here, and
they are serving the American people, primarily medicare.

I just want to talk to you a moment about this health care sur-
charge. If we set out in a man's tax bill all of the things the money is
going for, that might be extremely useful. I am apprehensive about
singling out this one service, because of the pressures that might de-
velop to minimize it and possibly underfinance medical care.

If we had a surcharge for defense, and a surcharge for farm subsi-
dies, and so on, I would go along with that, but I am apprehensive for
singling this one out. It makes a target for underfinancing.

Would you care to comment on that ?
Dr. FTRSTNBERG. I appreciate that, Mr. Corman, and we are aware

of it. On the other hand, the payroll tax, the social security tax, has
reached rather phenomenal amounts of the week-to-week income, and
it is limited at this point in our proposed legislation to the first $15,000.

By the time national health insurance programs become operable,
witl the inflation that is going on, a large sector of the public may be

70-174 0 - 72 - pt. 6 -- 8
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making a good deal more than $15,000, and they should pay for the
health services.

Now, there are other alternatives, and I don't fancy myself a tax
expert. We are not alone in this proposal, and I would hope you will
consider this form of visible tax.

Mr. CORMAN. Your view would be a surtax, and eliminate the payroll
deduction. That makes good sense.

Thank you.
Mrs. GRIFFITIIS. Are there other questions?
If not, I do want to thank you very much indeed, Dr. Furstenberg,

for your testimony.
Dr. Kenneth B. Little.
Dr. Little, we are indeed pleased to have you as a witness, and would

you introduce your associates, and you may proceed as you see fit.

STATEMENT OF DR. KENNETH B. LITTLE, EXECUTIVE OFFICER,
AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
DR. JOHN J. MoMILLAN, ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER FOR PRO-
FESSIONAL AFFAIRS; AND DR. JACK G. WIGGINS, CHAIRMAN,
COMMITTEE ON HEALTH INSURANCE

Dr. LITTLE. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I am accompanied today by Dr. John McMillan, who is administra-

tor of our professional affairs division, and Dr. Jack Wiggins, who is
chairman of our committee on health insurance.

The American Psychological Association is pleased to join the many
other groups in this first full-fledged national discussion of how best
to honor the right of all citizens to comprehensive and high-quality
health care in a manner they can afford. Education and welfare have
already met the test in our society's evolution as rights rather than
privileges. The time now appears' to be at hand for health as well.

I am Dr. Kenneth B. Little, executive officer of our association, and
I speak in behalf of approximately 32,000 member psychologists, most
of whom have a clear interest in the topic of health because of their
participation in direct services, teaching, research, or administration
in health settings or dealing with health problems.

Why should psychologists be interested in the debate about health
care? Trhe crisis in health care delivery has ironically developed in this
most affluent Nation. This circumstance may prove to be a blessing in
disguise, for it has forced all of us to back away from the immediate
deficiencies in the system and to consider more fundamental questions
such as the following: What is health? How can health be promoted
or maintained? How can loss of health or threats to its loss be dealt
with in the most effective manner? Who provides the help? Who pays
for the help? And how?

These questions make the entire problem a very human affair. As
a discipline which is, in a significant part, both a health science and a
health profession, psychology has a definite interest in and commit-
ment to providing what knowledge it can to the solution of these
problems, Psychofogists are concerned with both the What and the
How of health care delivery. In both of these processes, the scientific
and professional components of the field can be brought into play.

What do we see in the present health scene?
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We see serious maldistribution of health care personnel-and here
we are as guilty as th next group.

We see inadequate support for mental health problems, and some
continued indifference or fear.

We see overreliance on biomedical approaches to illness at the ex-
pense of essential psychosocial factors.

We see too much institutional care, when ambulatory treatment
would often suffice.

We see patients inadequately challenged as active participants in
their own recovery.

We see an underemphasis on health maintenance as an undergirding
principle.

We see too little study and monitoring of the delivery system itself.
We see a need for more democratization in health planning and in

accountability in health delivery.
We do not pretend to have easy answers on how to fill these gap

areas. However, it is our considered opinion that concerted efforts
in these areas would do much to achieve a higher level of health at
lower cost.

I should like to devote the rest of my brief time to developing some
of these issues. A more detailed statement of our position has been
filed with your committee staff. I would like to ask permission that
this be entered into the record of these hearings.

Mrs. GRIFFITS. Without objection, it will be so included.
(The statement referred to and supplemental material follow:)

STATEMENT OF KENNETH B. LITTLE, PH. D., EXECUTIVE OFFICER, AMERICAN
PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

The American Psychological Association is pleased to Join many other groups
in this national discussion of how best to honor the right of all citizens to com-
prehensive and high quality health care in a manner they can afford. Education
and welfare have already met the test in our society's evolution as rights rather
than privileges. The time now appears to be at hand for health as well.

I am Dr. Kenneth B. Little, Executive Officer of our Association. I am accom-
panied by Dr. John J. McMillan, our Administrative Officer for Professional
Affairs. I speak in behalf of approximately 32,000 member psychologists, most
of whom have a clear interest in the topic of health because of their participa-
tion in direct services, teaching, research, or administration in health settings
or dealing with health problems.

THE RELEVANCE OF PSYCHOLOGY FOR HEALTH

It is ironic that the crisis in health care delivery has developed In this affluent
nation. This circumstance, however, may prove to be a blessing in disguise, for
it has forced all of us to back away from the Immediate deficiencies in the sys-
tem and to consider more fundamental questions such as the following: What is
health? flow can health be promoted or maintained? How can loss of health or
threats to its loss be dealt with in the most effective manner? Who provides help?
Who pays for the help? And how?

These problems have been particularly troubling for psychologists. We have
been a part of the health field for years by virtue of research, teaching, and
service activities. Yet we have had difficulties both in identifying with the
health field and being identified by others as significantly involved in general
health issues. Schofield (1969) has recently critically evaluated this dilemma. I
should like request Inclusion of his paper in the record of these hearings.

Psychologists are often confused with their medical colleagues, the psychia-
trists, particularly since the services of a sizeable number of psychologists par-
allel those of psychiatrists as they deal with problems of mental disturbance.
Psychologists have been licensed or certified in 43 states to perform psychologi-
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cal services. Many of these services-including psychotherapy-are similar to
those performed by psychiatrists.

Psychiatrists are trained first as physicians and their approach to mental prob-
lems has a medical orientation. Psychologists are typically trained in graduate
schools of arts and sciences leading to a Ph.D. degree. They tend to view symp-
toms such as discomfort, anxiety, and unhappiness as the result of failure of an
individual to deal effectively with life's problems. The symptoms can be signs
not of a medical illness but of ineffectiveness in coping. With this kind of per-
spective, psychologists are tending to break away from traditional, somatically-
oriented solutions to health problems and to deal with problems of living by a
variety of procedures flowing from the science of psychology. The attempt is to
provide individuals with more effective behavior patterns or more constructive
alternatives for using existing behavior.

Thus psychologists have approached, the mental health area with some fresh
)erspectives and have provided alternative solutions and a healthy competition.

We firmly believe that psychology has significant contributions to make to the
broad area of health care. The scope of planning efforts for health programs being
considered by this Committee implies a major system that may affect the shape
of health care for a long time to come. We urge that this system be kept open,
that various health professions be allowed to participate on equal terms so that
new techniques by all professional groups may be evaluated competitively for
cost effectiveness. We believe that psychology is developing and will continue to
develop high quality effective procedures to deal with health problems. We feel
that the health of the country will profit if we, and other professionals who will
make their contributions from nontraditional viewpoints, are not frozen out of the
health system prematurely. Competition provides the arena for evaluation of
effectiveness; it also serves to inhibit needless cost increases.

MENTAL HEALTII ASPECTS OF HEALTH CARE PLANS

In order for a health care plan to be truly effective it must include adequate pro-
visions for the recognition and management of emotional and mental disorders
whether they occur independently or when, as is common, they accompany phys-
ical disease. Although it is difficult to determine the number of people suffering
from mental disorders, it has been generally accepted that approximately 10% of
the noninstitutional population is, at any given time, afflicted with some form of
mental or emotional disturbance requiring professional care. Also, it is generally
estimated that half of the patients treated by general practitioners have emo-
tional or behavioral complications (Follnan, 1970).

A provision of mental health services is important since mental illness, if not
detected and treated, may interfere significantly with a person's acceptance of
and response to other treatment for physical illness. Failure In the past to pro-
vide for the determination of the extent and significance of these disabling emo-
tional disorders in the physically Ill and the physically healthy has led to waste
of expensive medical resources accompanied by either serious delay in or neglect
of appropriate treatment.

Any comprehensive national health planning effort must have as a goal the
diminishing of the need of individuals for hospitalization. Such an effort must
recognize the significant number of health problems arising because people smoke
too much, drink too much, eat too much of the wrong kinds of food, drive too fast,
push themselves too far, or too readily yield to various outlets for escape from
their problems. We firmly believe that an attack on the root causes of such
health-defeating behavior is as important to the health of the nation as inocula-
tion for diphtheria and smallpox.

ROLE OF PSYCHOLOGISTS IN HEALTH CARE PERSPECTIVES

What role can psychologists play in this approach? Much of It hinges on our
viewpoint about health problems described above. Psychologists have for many
years been concerned with individual differences in ability and aptitude. They
have developed tests and other instruments for understanding and assessing such
dimensions within individuals. From the information gained from such tests,
they have helped individuals to utilize their relatively strong abilities and stay
away from areas in which their aptitudes do not augar adequate performance.
Similarly, psychologists have used a variety of procedures to modify the skills of
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Individuals so that they may be maximally effective in coping with problems
with which they are confronted. It is not surprising because of this expertise,
that psychologists have been significantly involved in the design and evaluation of
training programs in the armed forces and industry.

We would also stress the uniquely significant role being played by psycholo-
gists in )sychotherapy and other forms of behavior modification. It is encour-
aging that the new behavior therapies have heen successful enough to represent
a breakthrough in dealing with a large variety of behavioral I)roblems from
classroom management to phobias. These approaches typify the psychologist's
goal of creating individual behavior patterns appropriate to given situations.
Quite naturally these approaches flow from the fundamental knowledge about
psychological processes that has been gained from the laboratory and Improved
in practice. Learning has been a major subject-matter area in experimental
psychologyy for at least fifty years, and psychologists have played a leading role

in education throughout that time.
The psychologist with a social and community orientation can also make con-

tributions to the overall health picture by efforts to make the social structure
more supportive of the individual's abilities.

The role of the psychologist in the long-range view of health planning thus is
seen as one of researcher teacher, and provider of services. As a researcher the
psychologist has, as we have ,, cen, developed conceptually new ways to view past
medical problems. It should be pointed out that many of the helping procedures
are relatively short-term and can be performed with minimal training. Teachers
and parents, for examl)le, can le taught the procedures almost on a prescription
basis. Thus these forms represent relatively inexpensive investments in the
health of the nation. We would hope their use would contribute to curbing the
cost of any national health program.

Research activities of psychologists are contributing to the fundamental un-
derstanding of a number of health related conditions and behaviors. The seminal
work of psychologists Schachter with obesity, Shakow on schizophrenia, and
Miller with autonomic conditioning, etc. are significant advances that will enable
us to deal more effectively with factors contributing to poor health and disease.

Second, psychologists are to a large extent teachers. As many as 1,500 of them
are employed in medical schools in teaching and research capacities, and many
more are engaged in training the 2,000 doctorates, the 5,000 masters and the
30,000 bachelors degree recipients each year.

Third, as we have pointed out earlier, psychologists are performing direct men-
tal health type activities in a wide variety of institutional settings. Approximate-
ly 18,000 psychologists presently hold statutory or non-statutory credentials
regulating psychological practice in the various states. While many of these are
currently employed in non-profit institutional settings and a small minority may
be trained in non-health related professional activities, the great majority repre-
sent a pool of professional personnel competent in the rendering of personal
mental health services to those in need. A corollary fact is that 85% of psycholo-
gists have their major employment In public service settings (schools. universi-
ties, hospitals, public agencies and the like) while under 10% are fulltime self-
employed. Many of those in institutional employment may do additional part-
time consultation or service for a fee.

The message of the foregoing remarks is that the inclusion of mental health
care in a national health planning package may not be necessarily expensive.
In fact, as the Kaiser and GHA studies on the effect of short-term psychothera-
peutic intervention on medical utilization have suggested, it may tend to reduce
the need for expensive medical services. Mental health treatment does not neces-
sairily entail the stereotyped long-term Interaction of a troubled individual with
a high-priced professional. New procedures are being developed that are short-
term and may be performed by individuals at various levels of training and 'ex-
perience. We are encouraged that the thinking of many legislators takes a broad
view of the problems of health. Consideration of the health maintenance organi-
zation concept is a commendable option to break present impasses in the delivery
system. We hope that the general health maintenance concept forms a founda-
tion for all health legislation in the interest of both cost and effectiveness. We
have very recently presented our views on HMOs before Senator Kennedy's Health
Subcommittee (APA, 1971).
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SUMMARY RECOMMENDATIONS

The recommendations emerging from the above considerations are several In
number. They are treated in more detail in a position paper issued recently by
our Association (APA, 1971) which we should like to have entered into the
record of these hearings.

In summary, we would recommend that a comprehensive, effective health
plan incorporate the following criteria or )rovisions:

1. Good mental health should be viewed as an inseparable companion of sound
physical health.

2. The health system should reinforce behaviors leading to the following:
staying well, appropriate and reasonable demands on the system, keeping costs
to a minimum.

3. Competition among alternative a))roaches to health and the treatment of
illness should be encouraged. This should include provisions for novel institu-
tional arrangements, the use of emerging, non-traditional health professionals,
and particularly the specialized skills of the paraprofessionals.

4. Funding of the system should )rovide for each of the following:
a. Direct services for both prevention and treatment of physical and mental

illness;
b. A full range of health manpower, including necessary training and upgrad-

ing of health care l)ersonnel at all levels;
c. Research into the causes of illness, its treatment, and prevention
d. Health education and other public health-oriented programs of health

mnaintenanlce.
5. All persons should have reasonable access to necessary health services,

regardless of the ability to pay or of other circumstances such as geographical
location.

6. The health care system should protect the individual's rights in regard to
human dignity, privacy, and confidentiality.

7. The health care system should foster competition among practitioners by
allowing the individual to have freedom of choice among alternative programs
of care and providers of care within the framework of adequate standards and
reasonable cost.

8. Consumer interests should be represented in the development and manage-
ment of the health care system in order to guarantee that it is accountable and
consumer-oriented.

9. Redress for grievances over the adequacy of personal health services should
be available from review bodies which include both consumers and health
professionals.

10. The quality, availability, and effectiveness of health services should be
evaluated continuously by both consumers and health professionals. Research
into the efficiency and effectiveness of the system should be conducted both
Internally and under independent auspices.

11. The system of health care should be responsive to the findings of review
bodies, to the results of research, and to the emergence of new concepts of
service.

12. All mental health professionals qualified to provide appropriate services
should be included in legislation that establishes a national heath care plan.

13. Legislation should provide for appropriate participation or partnership)
of all health professionals in any publicly funded organization contracting to
provide health services on a capitation or other basis of financing.

14. Administrative or leadership roles within organizations which provide
health (are services should be open to all on the basis of competence and not
arbitrarily restricted to one of several disciplines.

15. Professionals participating in a national health plan should be directed
to establish review niechanisms (or performance evaluations) that include not
only peer review but representation of (onsumer and public interests to insure
quality and appropriateness of services.

16.. When psychologists are mentioned in legislation we would suggest that
a psychologist should continue to be licensed or certified by the state in order
to be eligible to provide services independently as a vendor or as a member of
any health organization contracting to provide mental health services.
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NATIONAL HEALTH CARE, A POSITION PAPER OF TiHE AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL
ASSOCIATION

The American Psychological Association is in full accord with the national
movement which seeks to guarantee a comprehensive and coordinated system of
health services which will be of high quality and equally accessible to all persons.

In order for a health care plan to be truly comprehensive, however, it must
include adequate provisions for the recognition and management of emotional
and behavioral disorders whether they occur independently or when, as is com-
mon, they accompany physical disease. Although it Is difficult to determine the
number of people suffering from emotional disturbance, it is generally accepted
that approximately 10 percent of the noninstitutionalized population of the
United States is, at any given time, afflicted with some form of mental, or emo-
tional illness requiring professional care. To ignore or minimize assistance for
this component of the health of the nation's citizenry would be unpardonable.

As a second general principle, the Association believes that any health care
plan to be viable must make optimum use of all health care professionals. The
provision of adequate health care to a population of 200 million people Is an
enormous task and one that cannot be left to a single profession. The primary
impetus for national health care plans has been, in fact, the inability of the
medical profession alone to meet the health needs of the country.

With these general provisos, the Association believes that the following guide-
lines should be utilized In the development of a comprehensive national health
care program:

1. All persons should have equal access to all health services, regardless of the
ability to pay or of other circumstances such as geographical location.

2. The health care system should l)rotect the individual's rights in regard to
human dignity, privacy and confidentiality.

3. Funding of the system should l)rovide for each of the following:
a. Direct services for both prevention and treatment of physical and mental

illness;
b. A full range of health manpower, including necessary training and upgrad-

Ing of health care personnel at all levels;
c. Research into the causes of illness and its treatment;
d. Public education and other population-oriented programs of prevention.
4. The health care system should permit the individual freedom of choice

among the full range of health services and providers of those services.
5. Consumers, as well as providers of health services, should have an oppor-

tunity to participate in time development of the health care system.
6. Redress for grievances resulting from the providing of personal health

services should be available front review bodies which include both consumers
and health professionals.

7. The quality and availability of health services should be evaluated continu-
ously by both consumers and health professionals. Research Into the efficiency
and effectiveness of the system should be conducted both internally and under
independent auspices.

8. The system of health care should be responsive to the findings of review
bodies, to the results of research, and to the emergence of new concepts of service.

The Association believes that a number of the ideas included In the various
proposals currently under consideration are good ones and should be part of
any rational plan. It strongly agrees with the emphasis which many of the
proposals place upon preventive services designed to reduce or to remove those
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factors which predispose the individual to become ill. Not only does physical
illness carry a high probability of associated emotional disorder, but those con-
ditions which precipitate and maintain emotional stress frequently result in
physical breakdown. Early recognition and amelioration of such stresses are
crucial to the maintenance of a person's health.

The Association, further, supports the idea of increasing group practice. The
fostering of group practice as a primary technique for health service delivery is
unquestionably an important step in rationalizing delivery of health services. To
do otherwise would be to reduce the quality and quantity of mental health serv-
ices which could be delivered and impede the health care professional's ability
to create innovative techniques in the overall problem of health services delivery.

Minimal standards for the training and continuing education of professionals
delivering health services should be developed as part of a health care program.
Such standards will enhance the quality of service I)rovided across the nation.
The Association is prepared to assist In formulating the standards to be adopted
for psychologists. Moreover, it would urge strongly that psychologists be included
fully in all programs involving such standards and training.

Finally, the Association is of the firm conviction that any national health care
plan should include provision for sustained and intensive research on health
problems including the delivery of health care. National action based upon cur-
rent health knowledge and xnodes of delivery will be at best only ameliorative.

PSYCHOLOGICAL SERVICES IN A COMPREHENSIVE NATIONAL MENTAL HEALTH CARE
PROGRAM

In preparing legislative proposals for the health care of a nation of more than
two hundred million people, provisions for mental health care tend to receive
only secondary attention, although most legislation so far proposed makes some
reference to it. The American Psychological Association does not believe it is
feasible for psychologists to prepare legislative proposals in 'regard to overall
health care plans, nor even for mental health 1)rograms. The Association does
believe, however, that in concert with other mental health professions it can
make a significant contribution to the development of a national health care pro-
gram and, in particular, that portion of such a program which deals with cover-
age for mental health care.

The Association believes that the following criteria should prove helpful to
members of Congress and to congressional committees evaluating proposed legis-
lation, not only in regard to the role of psychology, but also with respect to the
legislation's adequacy in providing comprehensive health care.

1. Provisions for mental health care should be included in any plan which is
designed to provide comprehensive health care.

2. All mental health professionals licensed or certified by a state to provide
stipulated services should be included in legislation which establishes a national
health care plan.

3. A psychologist should be licensed or certified by the state in order to be
eligible to provide services as a private vendor or as an independent member
of any health organization contracting to provide mental health services. Nen-
licensed psychologists should work under appropriate supervision.

4. Legislation should provide for appropriate participation or partnership of
all health professionals in any publicly funded organization contracting to pro-
vide health services on capitation basis.
5. Administrative or leadership roles within organizations which provide health

care services should be open to all on tlme basis of competence and not arbitrarily
restricted to one of several disciplines.

6. All professions participating in a national health plan should be directed to
establish review mechanisms (or performance evaluations) that include not only
peer review but active participation by persons representing the consumer. In
situations where there are fiscal agents, they should also have representation
when appropriate.

7. Legislative proposals should contain provisions for the autonomy of prac-
tice by psychologists singly or in group practice.

In summary, the Association believes that Congress can improve our national
health system only by utilizing every available qualified resource in a national
health program. In the field of mental health, this can be facilitated by recog-
nizing that psychologists, by training and experience, have the qualifications to
provide independent mental health services and should be permitted "o do so.
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THE ROLE OF PSYCHOLOGY IN THE DELIVERY OF
HEALTH SERVICES'

WILLIAM SCHOFIELD 2

Departments o/ Psychiatry and Psychology, University of Minnesota

THIS article has a broader focus than implied
in the formal title. The topic for contempla-
tion and study is "Psychology and Health."

This embraces the specifics of how psychologists
contribute to the delivery of health services and
includes those theoretical and research efforts having
implications for the promotion and maintenance
of health, the prevention and treatment of illness.

Consonant with a broad focus, health is under-
stood in the Websterian sense of a condition of
wholeness and well-being, freedom from defect or
pain of the individual-soundness in mind and
body. Mental health and illness constitute only a
part, albeit large and important, of the total health
domain. Similarly, psychology is understood to be
a discipline in which both scientific and professional
endeavors have a mutual, basic goal-the under-
standing of behavior, that understanding tested
against the criterion of man's ability to predict and
guide behavior.

The broadening of focus is in the interest of
achieving a perspective that will facilitate evalua-
tion of present roles and future possibilities, current
problems and anticipated dangers. A broad focus
can mean a blurred image if there is failure of
definition.

Uncertainties as to direction can result when
fundamental concepts are so imprecise as to convey
no clues to feasible operations and no keys to
appropriate evaluation. Such imprecision is true of
the construct "mental health." The expansion and
extension of this term and its popularity as a
target of social interest is less a function of its
inherent logical qualities than of its philosophical,
professional, and political appeal. The problems

I This article has been prepared for the Board of Di-
rectors of the APA, consequent to an invitation of the
Board of Professional Affairs. The assistance of the Pro-
fessional Affairs staff In Central Office is gratefully acknowl-
edged.
2 Requests for reprints should be sent to William Scho-

field, Box 393, Health Sciences Center, University of Min-
nesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455.

arising from its mercurial escape from definition
permit two remarkably different semantic "solu-
tions": (1) destruction; that is, there is no such
phenomenon as mental health (inferred from the
argument that there is no such thing as mental
illness); and (2) superordination; that is, mental
health is the ultimate all-encompassing state of
functional integrity and efficiency to which other
states are subservient. Neither of these is accept-
able as a basis on which to appraise psychology's
place among the health sciences and health pro-
fessions.

In recent Federal legislation aimed at increasing
the overall well-being of citizens, the statement of
goals is such as to blur what previously may have
been administratively distinct concerns for "health"
on the one hand and "welfare" on the other. The
softening of the borders between these two areas of
concern seems to be fostered in part by placing
them under the overarching concept of "mental
health."3 To the extent that mental health is a
field of psychological interest, such a perception of
the place of mental health as the keystone in the
affairs of mankind is welcome to some psychologists
and worrisome to others-depending upon the in-
dividual mixture of scientific modesty and social
motive.

In this essay, health is the paramount concept,
and subsumes mental health, not vice versa. In this
approach, there is no implication of lesser im-
portance for mental as contrasted with physical
well-being. The hierarchical consideration is in-
troduced simply to correct for an understandable
tendency of psychologists toward an implicit dual-
ism (see Section 5, on the problem of inconsistent
official policy) and, given that dualism, to attach
greater importance to mental as contrasted with
physical health.

3 An official of the National Institute of Mental Health,
reflecting on the new range of problems coming under
its aegis, commented that it might be better titled the
"National Institute for Social Problems,"
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A further guiding mark is the recognition that,
historically, modern psychology has been a science
out of which has grown a profession (or group of
professions). Our professional status is so recent,
stemming essentially from developments of the past
two decades, that we necessarily experience some
insecurities and uncertainties. We may not have
an adequate scientific base for even our present
professional commitments, let alone a developed
technology sufficient to justify the extent and
variety of new demands that society appears eager
to make of us. We are stressed between the need
to be scientifically proper and the press to be
socially responsive. As new opportunities challenge
us to apply psychological knowledge, our academic
discipline counsels us to caution. We are likely
to be "damned if we do, and damned if we don't."

Life is short and the Art long;
the occasion instant, decision difficult,
experiment perilous.

Hippocrates

Finally, there is a firm conviction that all psy-
chologists, scientists and practitioners alike, hold
their respective views as to psychology's proper and
primary role out of a sincere and mutual concern
that their discipline will be pursued so as to as-
sure the greatest good to the greatest number in the
long run.

1. PSYCHOLOGY AND THE HEALTH SCIENCES

Is psychology a health science? Not as ordi-
narily perceived at first glance. It has to do with
the scientific study of behavior and with "wonders
of the mind." A great portion of its research is
prestigefully (intrahouse) esoteric, utilizes infra-
human subjects, and addresses questions seemingly
with only remote likelihood of discovery that would

lead to betterment of the human condition, broadly
defined. There is nothing wrong in that; there is
no reason vhy psychology should be generally per-
ceived as a health science any more than geology.
In its valued historic tradition and its continuing
forward pre.;s, psychology as a branch of science
has concerned itself with the discovery of laws
governing the behavior of organisms. In human
research, Its focus on intelligence, learning, percep-
tion, cognition, skills, affect, attitudes, and Inter-
personal transactions of largely normal subjects has

generated information with potential relevance for
understanding defects or disorders in these areas of
human function. However, the experimental psy-
chologist is rarely concerned to conclude a summary
of his findings with a statement of their relevance
for the treatment of some aspect of psychopathology
(such as mental retardation, dyslexia, psychic
impotence, school phobia, alcoholism, marital dis-
cord, etc.), and a conscientious editor of a scientific,
nonprofessional journal would probably dissuade
any such impulse toward application.

Is psychology a health science? At second glance,
yes-because a large amount of the time and effort
of psychologists, both in study, treatment, and pre-
vention, is devoted now to a major form of
illness (nonhealth), that is, so-called mental illness.
It would be fair to say that psychology (unlike
physiology) is not a health science, except that one
prominent field of applied psychology addresses
itself to the problems of mental health. This would
permit a relatively circumscribed specification of
psychology's role among health sciences and the
remainder of this essay could concern itself with
the ways in which psychologists, largely clinicians
and counselors, contribute to investigation of-and
prescription and prophylaxis for mental illness or
maladjustment.

A citizen-psychologist with equal concern for
his responsibility to his society and to his profes-
sion, and inspired by a conception of the truly
general, permeating, and multifaceted impact of
psychological principles and problems on the total
functioning of his society, will prefer a broad rather
than a narrow perspective on most issues. Wide
perspectives are encouraged by a proper hierarchy
of the questions we put to ourselves.

Is psychology a life science? This question
probably would achieve a higher level of affirma-
tion than almost any other that might be put to
members of APA. As a ife science, does it not
concern itself with the discovery of facts at every
level and in every detail of human function in
which primary observation is of macro- rather than
microdimensions, of behavior? Put another way,
regardless of the nature of input (e.g., drugs, elec-
trical stimulation of the brain), when the observed,
recorded, and analyzed outputs are macrobehaviors
of the intact organism (including verbal report,
lever pulling, etc.), psychology is involved. Regard-
less of the form of stimulus, psychology is Involved
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if the responses under study are "outside the
skin." I

Viewed in this fashion, as a life science, what
are the boundaries that constrain psychology's in-
quiry?: nothing less than the boundaries of life
itself-from conception to death. While the psy-
chologically observable life of the individual, as
defined above, does not begin with conception,
certainly there is psychology in the motives, de-
cisions, and successes (or failures) of the copulat-
ing partners. And even before birth there can be
study of the activity level and extrawomb stimulus
responsiveness of the nearly born. Between con-
ception and death there is a complex ontogeny of
maturational and involutional processes that involve
psychological variables at every stage. In the
study of the normal growth and decline of the
"psychological person" there is a possibility of dis-
covery at every stage, with potential relevance for
the prevention of disorder, the promotion of health.

In brief, if we accept psychology as a life science
we need only to acknowledge the possibility that its
discoveries may have health-fostering applications
at every level and in every dimension of its total
endeavor.

The above is not intended solely as a semantic
ploy to support some psychologists who wish to
feel a stronger identity with the health enterprise
than they presently enjoy through their participa-
tion in the mental health-mental illness arena. Nor
is it motivated primarily to provide argument
and support for APA to seek enlarged roles and
increased subsidy from the Federal agencies en-
gaged in the design of programs with a new em-
phasis on research and service to achieve and main-
tain higher levels of individual health-physically,
socially,, and psychologically. It is pertinent to
both the identity problem of the "clinician" and
the policy orientation of APA. But its greater
relevance is in encouragement of the citizen-psy-
chologist, regardless of his specialty-whether he
be undergraduate teacher, psychophysiologist, learn-
ing theorist, or psychotherapist-to see his pro-
fession in the broadest possible perspective and to

'Psychophysology can be applied properly or loosely.
An Investigation of the effects of visual flicker frequency
on concomitant brain waves is not psychology simply
'because a PhD In psychology Is conducting it. An analysis
of verbal reports of anxiety evoked at various levels of
flicker is psychophysiology--even if conducted by a PhD
in physiology.

have an enhanced concern that his profession is
contributing its fair share to the welfare of the
society that supports it.

There are identity problems, insecurities, and
rivalries within our house that at least obfuscate
when they do not obstruct our professed goal that
psychology will be a socially responsible profession.
This was exquisitely exemplified in recent testimony
before the Senate Committee on Government Re-
search when a distinguished experimental psy-
chologist felt constrained to make the following
identification: "While I am not a member of the
health sciences, I am a member of the life sciences."
He went on to extrapolate from his own basic
animal research to the possibility that we might
achieve a future capacity through appropriate pre-
scription of "drugs and psychological procedures,"
to improve the learning capacity of individuals
(treat mental retardation?), or to enhance specific
abilities (correct deficiencies?) (Amrine, 1968).
Is this not health science?

Psychology in its research establishment can well
use more support than it is presently getting. At
the same time, it can expand the potential social
relevance of even its more basic inquiries. A pro-
fession-wide interest in the health of the nation,
defined in the expanded terms of recent Federal
legislation, can make possible larger and more
fruitful channels for the interchange of resources
and talent by which our profession and society are
mutually supporting.

How does psychology presently distribute its
scientific energies and interests vis-A-vis health
problems? A crude but nonetheless instructive
answer is afforded by noting the comparative
frequency with which certain areas are represented
by indexed articles in the Psychological Abstracts.6
This was done for the years 1966 and 1967, with
the results reported in Table 1. A reasonably
extensive but not comprehensive list of topics was
chosen to cover the entire life span and to include
both more broadly and more narrowly defined health
areas. No attempt was made to distinguish between
research and other contributions, except In the area
of psychotherapy, where the Abstracts provides
separate Indexes. A total of slightly over 2,000

s The roughness of this Index Is reflected In part by the
fact that not all abstracted articles are authored by psy-
chologists or even drawn from psychological Journals.
Nevertheless, the great bulk of Items In the Abstracts do
meet these criteria,
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TABLE I
COMPARATIVE FREQUENCYY Oil INDEXED ARTICLES BY

CERTAIN HEALTII-RELATED AREAS AS INDEXED

IN Psychological Abstracts, 1966-1967

Percentage of all
Area articles

1966- 1967b

Birth, abortion, etc.
Fertility
Population control
Mental retardation
Educational disal'ilitics
Accidents
Ilighway safety
Psychosomatics
Alcoholism
Hospitalization, other than mental
Smoking
Cancer
Heart
Surgery
Pain
Psychoneurosis
Schizophrenia
Psychotherapy, general
Psychotherapy, research
Aging
Suicide
Death

'N - 2.071.
N - 2.648.

-Less than I%.

2

14
4

3
5
3
1
2
2

2
8

18
22
2
2
2
2

16

4

3

5

2

27

16
2
2
2
2

index entries was tabulated for 1966 and over 2,500
for 1967.

With the total health domain only partially rep-
resented by the selected topic areas, it is clear that
insofar as publication is concerned the activities of
psychologists have three major foci: psychotherapy,
schizophrenia, and mental retardation. Certainly
schizophrenia and mental retardation, in light of
the number of persons afflicted, deserve a large
effort.6 But as major health problems, in regard
both to incidence and associated mortality, cancer,
heart disease, and stroke have been the target uf a
well-funded research, treatment, and prevention
enterprise following the 1964 report of the Presi-
dent's Commission on these illnesses. These present
an opportunity for psychological research that so
far has been largely neglected. Likewise, the area
of accident research and especially highway safety

GOfficais responsible for directing Federal programs in
the field of mental retardation view psychology depart-
ments as traditionally "disinterested" in this area,

are strikingly neglected. It is unnecessary to com-
ment on the implications from these data that psy-
chotherapy is an overpromoted and underresearched
focus of psychological interest.

What factors determine this pattern of scientific
interest? Is it primarily the relative availability
of research funds? Is it because mental illness is
generally perceived as inherently more "psycholog-
ical" than proneness to accidents? Is it because
there is an apperceptive mass relative to schizo-
phrenia and a stable and large subject pool, both
contributing to a certain magnetic or inertial effect
in attracting the interests of clinicians? Is It be-
cause the predominant curricular emphases in
graduate programs in professional psychology do
not provide the kind of methodological expertise
required to mount effective research into the etiology
and prevention- of highway accidents, or into the
psychological factors in the acceptance of birth
control methods, or into the effects of preoperative
preparation on the response to surgery? Is It be-
cause our academic departments do not provide our
students with examples of innovative research by
breaking ground outside of the mental health
sphere? Is it because APA has not sufficiently
surveyed, catalogued, and communicated the extent
of available governmental and private support for
research into health areas that are presently less
visible (less lobbied?) than mental illness and
mental retardation?

Very likely all of these play some determining
role in what has been psychology's restricted con-
tribution to study and improvement of the nation's
health. There is now new stimulus to a broader
role for psychology as one of the health sciences
in the enlarged programs for research and service
impinging upon all facets of human effectiveness.
This is illustrated by the concern in the National
Institute for Mental Health (NIMH), the National
Institute for Child Health and Human Develop-
ment (NICHD), and the Social and Rehabilitation
Services (SRS) with research into and correction
of the effects of psychosocial deprivation. In the
expanded vistas both for research and for clinical
services, psychology has a potential laboratory In
which the interplay and feedback between Investi-
gation and application can serve not only the growth
of our science and our profession but In turn can
enhance the validity of its contribution to our
supporting society.
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2. PSYCHOLOGY AS A HEALTH PROFESSION

Is psychology a health profession? Do psy-
chologists render services of a prophylactic or
therapeutic relevance for the maintenance and im-
provement of human functioning? Are there clin-
ical applications of the principles and methods of
psychology?

The Psychology Section of the 1966 National
Register of Scientific and Technical Personnel
elicited replies from 19,027 individuals who indi-
cated their "greatest scientific competence" to be in
psychology (Boneau, 1968b).' Of this number,
36% indicated their specialty field to be clinical
psychology, a figure three times larger than that
for any other specialty. If the specialties of
counseling and guidance (11%) and school psy-
chology (6%), also clinically and service oriented,
are added to this number, over half of the American
psychologists profess their greatest competence in
specialties having direct relevance for health, ad-

justment, and performance. That portion of psy-
chology's manpower potentially relevant to the
provision of services having impact on personal
health Is relatively quite large, but these figures
alone would give a distorted picture. Of the total
sample, how many see their activities as related to
the field of mental health? And of the clinical and
counseling psychologists, how many are employed
in direct service activities?

Of the sample of 19,027, nearly t.wo-thirds
(61.2%) saw their product or service as related to
the field of mental health. This is more than
the combined numbers of those identified with the

clinical, counseling, and school psychology fields
(53%), and included those who viewed their teach-
ing, research, or other activities as pertinent to

mental health. Of the clinical and counseling
specialists, only 41% and 33%, respectively, re-

ported engagemen! in direct service as their pri-
mary (not necessarily full-time) activity. Of tbe
total sample of psychologists, only one-fourth are
primarily engaged in direct service activities as
clinicians or counselors.

How are these figures to be appraised? They in-
dicate that a majority of American psychologists
see their primary activities as germane to at least

one sector of health, that is, mental health. They

reveal that an appreciable but very much smaller

TThe APA membership office listed 27,250 members in
1968.

number are engaged in rendering direct clinical
services to people with problems. They do not
show the extent of clinical (or research) activities
of psychologists in health problems other than
"mental." (But as indicated by other data, see
Table 1, there is evidence that psychology's present
interest in health is narrow rather than broad.)
They do suffice to support an affirmative answer to
our question: Psychology very definitely is one of
the health professions.

Further appraisal is in order. In light of psy-
chology's major purposes (see Section 5), is the
above indicated participation in the health enter-
prise satisfactory? Does it approach the optimal?
Individual psychologists will respond to these ques-
tions differently as a function of their values and
their perceptions of the total present content and
impact of their science and profession.

The more socially oriented psychologist may feel
that we are making an insufficient contribution to
the psychological service needs of the population
if less than one-half of the clinicians and counselors
report direct service as a primary activity. He
may see this fact, together with manpower shortage
data, as an argument for training of more clinicians
who will invest more time in service activity.

The science- oriented psychologist may be pleased
to think that in light of the present state of our
developed knowledge and clinical techniques it is
good that more than half of the psychologists with
"clinical" competence are not primarily engaged
in service. He would prefer to imagine they are
researching. Actually, only 6% of the sample of
clinical and counseling psychologists indicate re-
search as a primary activity (Boneau, 1968b).
Fifty percent of psychologists with "clinical" skills
are engaged in teaching, "management," or other
nonservice and nonresearch activities. That less
than I out of 10 clinically oriented psychologists
has a primary investment in research has serious
implications for the improvement of our practices
and for increments to the scientific foundation of
our profession. It raises questions also about our
training models.

The scientific competences of the National
Register respondents were in 12 specialty fields. In
addition to the three "clinical" areas already men-
tioned, these included developmental, personality,
educational, experimental, psychometrics, social, in-
dustrial-personnel, engineering, and general. It is
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notable that every o, of these fields had some
representation by psychologists who viewed their
service or product as related to the field of mental
health! The percentages of such representation
ranged from a low of 4% (engineering) to a high
of 84% (school). Particularly notable is the fact
that 50% of the "experimentalists" so viewed their
activity Is this an artifact of questionnaire am-
biguity, of a too broad concept of mental illness,
or of distorted motives of the questionnaire re-
spondents? (They were not applying for grants!)
Or does it suggest that even the hard-headed, brass
instrument, blood-and-bone cgs-oriented psycholo-
gist when contemplating the nature of his enter-
prise in the seclusion of his office is able to perceive
its place in the total push of psychology and to
see, in turn, that all of psychology is potentially
relevant to how the human organism adapts or
fails? Perhaps Intramural jealousies, suspicions,
and quarrels among apparently divergent groups of
psychologists hide a truly shared basic commit-
ment, and perhaps we may be sanguine that our
professional home will continue to stand united.

That psychology is broadly perceived as a health
profession is further attested by the extent to
which concern for protection of public welfare
has led to legislation providing statutory definitions
of and limitations on the practice of psychologists
offering direct services. Such legislation has gen-
erally aimed to place the same restraints and af-
ford the same privileges (e.g., confidential com-
munication) as characterizes the legal recognition
of other branches of the "healing arts." As of
1968, 37 of the 50 states had licensing or certifica-
tion laws governing the practice of psychology
(APA, 1968a).

An even clearer manifestation of psychology's
role in delivery of health service is the growing
recognition of the diagnostic and treatment services
of psychologists as reimbursable under the pro-
vision of major health insurance policies. This has
been a slow development until recently. Most
major underwriters have been understandably slow
to provide coverage for psychiatric treatment in
light of the ambiguities surrounding mental illness
and prognosis (Somers & Somers, 1961). In-
creasingly, in response to pressures from insured
groups and especially to effective representations by
APA committees, many comprehensive medical in-
surance policies provide reimbursement for some

amount of psychiatric care. Some companies
writing such policies have been willing to cover
diagnostic or other services of psychologists if pre-
scribed by the responsible physician. In the last
few years a growing number of the largest under-
writers of hospital and medical insurance have pro-
vided reimbursement of psychologists' fees for
psychotherapy without requiring a physician'3
referral (APA, 1968a).

In both the drafting and successful passage of
state laws governing the definition of psychologists
and the offering of psychological services, and in
the productive dialogue between psychologists and
health insurance underwriters, APA has provided
interest, active support, and appropriate resources.

Further evidence of APA's perception of and
concern for psychology's role in the delivery of
health services Is found in the testimony of our
past Executive Officer at Congressional hearings on
Medicare legislation: "We submit that the public
interest is not served by . .. restriction on direct
access of patients to services offered by a psycholo-
gist [Brayfield, 1967]." He was testifying in
support of an amendment that would provide Medi-
care recipients with coverage for psychological ser-
vices without a pbysician referral.

Finally, note should be made that the Federal
legislation of 1965 governing the staffing of com-
munity mental health centers not only provides a
role for psychologists in the delivery of services but
allows the possibility of their holding overall re-
sponsibility for leadership and programming of
such centers. Responsiveness of psychologists to
that possibility is ably represented in an official
APA position paper, "The Community and the
Community Mental Health Center" (Smith &
Hobbs, 1966).8

The contribution of psychology to the overall
health apparatus of our nation is not limited to the
avenue of direct service. There are indirect con-
tributions, with implications for delivery of service,
in the research and teaching activities of psycholo-
gists. It has previously been noted that health-

$The report of the National Advisory Commission on
Health Manpower (1967) deals only with physicians,
dentists, and nurses. Psychologists are not mentioned. Like-
wise, the reports of the various task forces of the National
Commission on Community Health Services (1967a, 1967b,
1967c) make almost no reference to psychological services.
In some ways, our status as a health profession is less
visible than we might wish it to be.
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related research by psychologists appears less gen-
erally distributed over the total health-illness
domain than would seem desirable, quite apart
from the question of the quality and import of
those investigations that are massed in the mental
health area. The impact on service of the teaching
activities of psychologists is even more diffirw't to
appraise. To th, extent that they do p; rticipate in
the training of,.)hysicians, nurses, social workers,
not to mention other allied health professions, their
potential influence is very great. This influence
has at least two channels: indirect effect upon the
quality of service through sensitizing other pro-
fessionals to the psychological variables in health
and illness and the appropriate psychological ap-
proaches to influencing health-related behavior,
and direct effect in the encouragement of other
health professionals to turn to psychologists when
indicated for help with clinical health problems.
It would be informative for APA to conduct a
survey to determine the extent and variety of our
members' participation in formal instruction of
medical students, residents, physicians, nurses,
social workers, and other health professionals.

In all these ways--by self-identification, by
service and research, by legislation, by insured
coverage of professional fees, by federally legislated
provision for leadership in comprehensive health
centers, and in teaching of other health profes-
sionals-psychologists clearly are invested in the
health enterprise and play a significant role in
the delivery of health-related services. They are
doing this in sufficient numbers and with sufficient
competence to have achieved recognition and ac-
ceptance among the allied health professions.
"Despite' formal protestations, medicine appears to
have given psychology de facto acceptance as a
limited health profession rather than merely an
ancillary one [Wardell, 1963, italics added]." In
today's medical complex of specialization are there
any unlimited health professions?

Psychology is a health profession. It Is deliver-
ing services in the health area, especially that of
mental health. Can its service role be expanded?
Should It be? Should larger numbers of psycholo-
gists be trained in the clinical area than is true
at present? Should the range of health-related
services be expanded? Should psychology's re-
search talent, presently concentrated on problems
of mental illness, be encouraged toward a broader

study of the interaction of psyche and soma In all
manifestations of human dysfunction? An affirma-
tive answer to any of these queries brings im-
mediate confrontation with very basic problems for
professional psychology.

3. EXPANDING OPPORTUNITIES

We are in a period of intensified concern for the
physical and emotional health of our population.
In the last two decades there have been major
research attacks on our most crippling diseases and
programs developed to improve provisions for the
care of victims of those diseases. The discovery
and national dissemination of poliomyelitis vaccine
arid the Federal and state funding of comprehensive
community mental health centers are but two ex-
amples. While earlier emphasis on research to
discover therapeutic and preventive agents con-
tinues, current concern is with the establishment
of mechanisms to assure that no segment of the
population will be without access to adequate
health services. This effort involves two com-
ponents: creation of a sufficient pool of skilled
health personnel and assuring that their services
are made efficiently available to the public.

The demand for health services in our nation is
greater than at any previous time. This Is due
in part to broadly based Federal welfare programs
and in part to the ir,.reasing portion of our popula-
tion who can afford, partly through prepaid health
insurance, to demand top quality health services.
"At the end of 1967, almost 163 million Americans
were protected by one or more forms of private
health insurance. This total represented 83% of
the civilian population fHealth Insurance Institute,
1968J."

Insurance for the treatment costs of mental
illness is a relatively new development (Scheile-
mandel, Kanno, & Glasscote, 1968). There was
little demand and little supply prior to 1950. The
growth of comprehensive medical insurance, coupled
with an increased availability of psychiatric help,
made it appropriate to question why there should
not be mental health insurance." A pioneering re-
search demonstrated the feasibility of such cover-

9 By 1959, 54%7 of the I.,000 psychiatrists were in private
practice (Ar'.rican Psy.hiatric Association & National As-
sociation for Mental Health, 1959). As early as 1953,
psychiatrists began to criticize the exclusion of mental
illness from coverage under health insurance policies (Ben-
nett, Hargrove, & Engle, 1953).
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age. In 1959, Group Health Insurance, Inc., of
New York City, with the American Psychiatric As-
sociation and the National Association of Mental
Health as cosponsors, and with Federal fund sup-
port through the National Institute of Mental
Health, offered short-term psychiatric benefits, in-
cluding office treatment, to a sample of 76,000 per-
sons-30,000 subscribers and their 46,000 depend-
ents. Utilization of psychiatric services by this
sample was studied during a two-and-one-half-year
period. It was concluded that provision of such
coverage was both economically feasible and of
definite value to the subscribers (Avnet, 1962).
Other studies have yielded corroborating evidence
on the practicability of such insurance (National
Institute of Mental Health, 1965).

As noted in Section 2, there is increasing recog-
nition by insurance carriers of the competence of
clinical psychologists to render those kinds of
service, notably psychotherapy, previously re-
stricted by insurance clauses to physicians. It is
likely that state laws governing the insurance in-
dustry may be amended to require that when treat-
ment of mental illness is covered by policies, the
appropriate services of clinical psychologists will be
reimbursable (Goodman & Shapiro, 1968). "Both
the continuing development of the mental health
treatment team and the present shortage of mental
health personnel argue strongly for covering the
services of all mental health disciplines, including
the clinical psychologists, the psychiatric social
workers, and the psychiatric nfsrses [National In-
stitute of Mental Health, 19651." 10

Expansion of voluntary insurance plans to pro-
vide coverage for an increasing number of the
population, the inclusion of benefits for mental
illness, and the recognition of the psychologist as
competent to render appropriate and reimbursable
service under such plans provides one very impor-
tant and growing avenue by which psychology can
participate in the delivery of health service. It is
but one of several avenues, however, and clearly
not the most significant.

Within Federal welfare legislation there is in-
creasing opportunity for psychologists to contribute
to the nation's health program under the newly
broadened concept of health as entailing the total

'OThe first comprehensive major medical group In-
surance "as we know it today" was not offered until as
recently as 1954 (Health Insurance Institute, 1968).

functioning integrity of the individual-physically,
socially, and psychologically.

In particular, staffs of the NICHD, of the Com-
munity Mental Health Centers Staffing Branch of
NIMH, of the Bureau for Education of the Handi-
capped of the Office of Education, and of the Voca-
tional Rehabilitation Administration and the Ad-
ministration of Aging under the new Social and
Rehabilitation Services of the Department of
Health, Education and Welfare express a number of
concerns that have vital implications for psy-
chology's role in contributing to the improvement
of our nation's health: (a) they are welcoming of
any expression of interest on the part of psycholo-
gists in the problems with which they grapple; (b)
they feel a particular need to gain the interest
and help of psychological specialists other than the
clinician; (c) they offer special opportunity for
contributions from the developmental and the social
psychologist; (d) they find the typical PhD-
clinician inadequately prepared to cope effectively
with psychological problems that are outside of the
usual psychiatric domain; (e) they see a need to
break the established professional molds in develop-
ing adequate numbers of appropriately trained
personnel to provide front-line services; (I) they
have funds to support research and training, pilot
programs, and program evaluation; (g) they are
vitally engrossed in asking new questions, finding
new ways; (h) they want more from psychology
than they are presently receiving and are ready to
look to resources other than the established aca-
demic departments. "1

The staffs of these agencies, including psycholo-
gists, while generally expectant that psychology has
much to offer toward the solution of their re-
spective charges, rarely perceive the typical
"Boulderized" PhD-clinician as likely to play a
very central role either in research or direct service.
To some extent this is because they are aware of
the marked shortage of such clinicians. To some
extent this is because they are not aware of the
degree to which some clinical psychologists have
extended their horizons; and to some extent this
is because they see clinical psychology to be too
psychiatry-and-individual-therapy oriented. Some
examples will be helpful:

1 These observations were nade during a series of
visits in July 1968 to responsible officers nnd staffs of the
Federal agencies named.
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1. The NICHD has sponsored an interlocking
series of conferences and colloquia on anthropology,
experimental psychology, developmental psychology,
behavioral science in pediatric research, and longi-
tudinal studies. Some selected quotes:

The most pressing need in developmental psychology Is
for more people. . . There are so few developmental
psychologists that it would weaken the field to bring any
to Washington [National Institute of Child Health and
Human Development, 19641.

The OPD [Pediatric outpatient department] provides a
unique laboratory for research . . . because of the easy
access to study subjects it provides. Behavioral scientists
often do not see children until they enter nursery school or
other special schools at the age of three or four years,
and many problems need to be studied much earlier than
this (NICHD, 19651.

The behavioral scientist can help to identify unintended
consequences of treatment which can lead to social or per-
sonal pathology. For example, he can bring useful per-
spective to analysis of factors that affect the consumer's
ability to make use of advice he receives from his physician
[NICHD, 19671.

The research and training funds of NICHD are
presently distributed over the following major sub-
ject areas: learning process-41%; developmental
psychology- 17%; personality development-14%;
early cognitive development-14%o; the com-
municative process-14%.

2. A social psychologist, on the staff of a com-
munity center, is training indigenous neighborhood
leaders to provide focus and voice for self-generat-
ing community action plans.

3. The Social and Rehabilitation Services,
through its Office of Research and Demonstrations,
has contracted for a study of the social, economic,
and psychological factors contributing to the use
of Medicaid benefits by medically indigent persons.
Included will be a study of health-related knowl-
edge, attitudes, and practices in relation to the use
of Medicaid.

4. The 1965 amendments to the Vocational Re-
habilitation Act and related legislation have con-
siderably broadened the scope of the programs and
services funded under the Vocational Rehabilitation
Administration (VRA). Eligibility for rehabilita-
tion by virtue of "mental disability" defines the
latter to include: "behavior disorders characterized
by deviant social behavior ...which may result
from vocational, educational, cultural, social, en-
vironmental, or other factors [U. S. Department of

Health, Education and Welfare, 1966]." VRA is
only one among several divisions of the Depart-
ment of Health, Education and Welfare in which
study, prevention, and treatment responsibilities
include persons diagnosed as suffering from "psy-
chosocial deprivation."

5. The Office of Education, in its concern with
the general well-being of the school-age child, per-
ceives a need for the school psychologist to expand
his study of the individual child to include an ap-
praisal of the total social matrix of the child.
There is high priority for sttidies of the learning
process in the natural setting of the classroom.

While many of the staff responsible for pro-
grams such as these seem tlearly friendly toward
psychology and eager for help from psychologists,
they are not without some justifiable skepticism.
Certain reservations about psychology's contribu-
tion to health research and service are reflected in
comments such as the following:

Each training program [psychology department] seem to
have a special focus or bias--for example, on operant con-
ditioning techniques. They produce specialists rather than
generalists.

Psychological research has been too focused in Institutional
settings. There Is need for more "outreach" research In
which the community Is the laboratory.

The psychologist [clinical] seems unprepared to Integrate
himself In an atypical [nonpsychiatrici multidisciplinary
approach.

The psychologist seems unsophisticated with regard to nor-
mal behavior.

The psychometric orientation of the psychologist Inhibits
his creative thinking.

Health professionals, including psychologists, have been
too much concerned with licensure and professionalization
and too little concerned with service.

Psychology seems like the old maid who loudly proclaims
her virginity !ong after It ceases to be of any interest
to anyone.

All of the Federal programs present opportunities
for psychologists to participate, and to participate
in all three spheres of research, training, and ser-
vice. They are alike in representing a program-
matic response to what is a greatly expanded con-
cept of mental health. The individual's mental
health is considered impaired if any condition Is
present that interferes with his achievement of his
potential, and such impairing conditions are In-
clusive of psychosis at one extreme and inap-

70-174 0 - 72 - pt. 6 -- 9
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propriate vocational placement at the other. The
range for potential contributions of psychology is
accordingly broad-an immediate potential for re-
search contributions, and an ultimate potential
for delivery of valuable services.

Even the broad definition of mental health, how-
ever, does not encompass the total possibility for
psychology to play a vital role in the delivery of
health service. There remains a large and as yet
only superficially mined area of the psychology of
physical illness. To date there has not been a
widespread call to psychologists to assist in the
study and treatment of diseases other than mental,
with the possible and important exception of the
programs for vocational rehabilitation of the phys-
ically handicapped. Certainly there has been no
parallel to the development of "clinical psychology"
as it evolved out of the relatively circumscribed
psychiatric burdens of the post-World War II
period. Such an institutionalized demand and
training program is unlikely to come.

This leaves it up to the initiative and imagina-
tion of the individual psychologist to perceive prob-
lems for psychological investigation in the manner
in which people are susceptible and responsive to
the major physical illnesses. Thus far only a
smattering of psychologists have interested them-
selves in clearly medical nonpsychiatric problems.
Rarely is a physically ill person not in some degree
psychologically ill, and his response to treat-
ment not in some degree influenced by the ex-
pectations that his physician has succeeded or failed
in arousing. With every illness there is reason to
be concerned with psychological factors in etiology,
cooperation in treatment, response to therapy,
atypical course, delayed convalescence, etc. The
psychological response to physical aspects of the
hospital environment is deserving of study. In
each of these areas for psychological study there is
a possibility for discovery that may have import for
eventual delivery of an improved health service.

The potential for psychology to contribute to
health services outside of the mental health area is
not likely to be realized unless the current pattern
for' the training of the scientist-clinician undergoes
a very marked correction of its rather exclusive fo-
cusing on psychiatric illness, psychiatric patients,
and psychiatric services. There will be a con-
tinuing need for psychologists trained with this
emphasis. It would be well, however, for a few
centers to explore modifications of their training

programs, especially in regard to minor studies and
internship, so as to produce a desirable variant, the
medical psychologist. He would be a scientist-
clinician, like his more common prototype, but with
a particular sophistication in physical illness,
equipped to research and consult with regard to
the psychological concomitants of physical disease.

Research in the psychological dimensions of
mental and physical illness does not exhaust the
possibilities for significant psychological contribu-
tions. There is the domain of health behavior-
the behavior of the healthy individual with respect
to the perceptions he has of his health and of pos-
sible measures he may take to protect and preserve
it. What determines the use of the annual physical
checkup, the periodic dental visit, the regular chest
X-ray, the antiflu inoculation? A model to ac-
count for health behavior has been proposed
(Rosenstock, 1966). This model entails the in-
dividual's perceptions of his susceptibility to an
illness, the seriousness of that illness, and the
benefits to be derived from taking preventive action.
It also includes the barriers to action and cues that
trigger action. There are challenging problems for
psychology in the definition and measurement of all
of these variables and in analysis of their inter-
relationships in the determination of health be-
havior.

Because the entire field of health services research is de-
pendent upon interdisciplinary efforts by the broadly de-
fined social and behavioral sdences, together with Industrial
engineering, computer science, and epidemiology, it is
fully to be expected that psychologists must play a greater
role in such research if it is to contribute to better health
through improvement of services [italics added).'!

The opportunities for psychology to play a much
expanded and valuable role among all the health-
related disciplines are so many and so varied as to
defy cataloguing. Will we be able to grasp these
opportunities? This will depend in part on our
resources (manpower) and on our talents. But
some opportunities may be lost to us, by default,
if we are bound too rigidly to current perceptions
of our role as a mental health profession and too
inflexibly committed to a single level of training
for professional psychology.'8

,.2p. j. Sanazzaro, personal communication, July 1968.
1s Federal agencies with expanding needs for new train-

ing programs are alert to the rapid expansion of com-
munity colleges and junior colleges. They may look to
these to supply academic instruction if the prestigeful uni-
versity departments are not interested.
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4. PERSISTING PROBLEMS AND
NEW OPPORTUNITIES

To raise the level and broaden the scope of our
nation's health establishment, as requested in Presi-
dent Johnson's health message to Congress, March
4, 1968, requires a common triad of programs for
health and welfare agencies representing the life
span (from NICHD to the Administration on
Aging): research, training, and service. All three
of these, but the last two in particular, bring im-
mediate confrontation with the problem of man-
power. To expand greatly the availability- of
critical health services to our population demands
the efficient training of larger numbers of skilled
personnel and the development of more efficient
methods of rendering skilled service. Relative to
actual and anticipated demands, there are current
shortages of personnel in all of the presently recog-
nized health professions. It is recognition of such
shortages, recognition that significantly increased
numbers of such professionals are not likely to be
achieved, and recognition of inefficiencies and in-
adequacies in the present practices of such workers,
especially physicians, that is generating a willing-
ness to explore more appropriate training programs
for the established professions, as well as the crea-
tion of new types of health workers. There is
general recognition of the desirability of develop-
ing "career ladders" and the possibility for an
orderly progression in amounts of training and
levels of responsibility. This contrasts with psy-
chology's present "all or none" view of who is
qualified to practice psychology.

Both Veterans Administration and Department of
Health, Education and Welfare legislation regard-
ing health service delivery reflect the impact of the
recommendation of the President's National Ad-
visory Commission on Health Manpower (1967)
that "the Federal government give high priority to
the support under university direction of experi-
mental programs which train and utilize new cate.
gories of health professionals."

The Veterans Administration is mounting a four-
phase program to improve the delivery of its health
services. One phase will involve the design and
implementation of new training programs to pro-
duce technician-assistants for the traditional health
professionals. The Veterans Administration hopes
that the universities will be interested in contribut-
ing to these nondegree training programs.

Health manpower experts in the Department of
Health, Education and Welfare see a need for
redefinition of the roles of all health workers. The
Health Manpower Act of 1968 (PL 90-490) pro-
vides funds to support a reexamination of tradi-
tional roles as well as to provide training programs
for new kinds of health personnel.

1P'ychology, in both its present and potential
contribution to the delivery of services, is faced
with a very clear manpower problem. The present
shortage of psychologists has been extensively
documented, especially with.respect to the mental
health area (Albee, 1959). Awareness of demand-
supply deficits is most commonly expressed with
respect to the number of PhD-clinicians presently
in the manpower pool, and (he number presently in
training in doctoral programs. Despite repeated
recognition that the existing shortages will never
be erased as long as the "demands'! are uncritically
defined in terms of PhD psychologists (Arnhoff,
1968), and despite repeated acknowledgment by
the psychological establishment that some attention
should be paid to the development of subd6ctoral
training programs (APA, 1959; APA Education
and Training Board, 1955 Clark, 1957; Kelly,
1950), the responsible academic community has
shown a consistent reluctance, or inability, with
only a few exceptions, to develop more rational
programs for professional, service-oriented training
than the 1949 Boulder model. With nearly 20
years of experience with the PhD scientist-prac-
titioner model, the most recent conference on train-
ing for clinical psychologists was unable to sur-
render the notion of the doctorate as a sine qua non
for professional psychological practice (Hoch, Ross,
& Winder, 1966). It specifically rejected MA-level
training of clinical psychologists. Many of the
strongest academic departments appear unwilling
to turn any sizable portion of their resources and
talents to the subdoctoral training of mental health
specialists (Boneau, 1968a).

If psychology so far has been clearly conserva-
tive in the development of professional resources
for the problem of mental illness as traditionally
defined, it is not surprising that it shows reluctance
to break the mold when addressing itself to a new
and broader context--community mental health.
The Boston Conference on the Education of Psy-
chologists for Community Mental Health sounded
the note of professional rectitude that is almost a
hallmark of such assemblages:
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It was evident that participants were thinking for the most
part in terms of doctoral programs. . . . Interest was also

expressed in the contributions of people with less than
doctoral training to community psychology. . . .There was

general agreement, however, that neither postdoctoral nor
subdoctoral training will serve the needs of community
psychology without a solid nucleus of professional educa-
tion at the doctoral level. To ensure the development
of the field, first priority must be given to doctoral
programs at this time [Boston University & South Shore

Mental Health Center, 1966].

A basis may exist for hope that, with a combina-

tion of enlarged social pressures and increased con-
fidence in our professional status, American psy-

chology may be ready to move toward training of
the sort of cadre of technical assistants that would

enlarge the impact and increase the efficiency with
which psychological expertise is applied to human
problems. A recent survey of the attitudes of mem-

bers of the divisions of clinical, counseling, and

school psychologists and of chairmen of graduate
psychology departments elicited the following find-
ings (Arnhoff & Jenkins, 1969):

1. There is a positive relationship between the

amount of contact respondents had with subdoctoral
psychologists and their evaluation of the quality

of work done by such people. Three out of four

respondents with much contact rated the sub-
doctorate's counseling performance as "good" or
"excellent."

2. The tasks that would be specifically and
totally proscribed, even under supervision, for

performance by subdoctoral psychologists by the
largest proportion of respondents were: assessment

of organic problems-26%; diagnostic interpreta-

tion to client or patient-31 %; child therapy-
29%; adult therapy-31%; group therapy-28% ;

marriage counseling-25%; projective personality
assessment-24%. At the most, only a third of

the sample would totally prohibit the subdoctoral

person from certain tasks, and these restrictions
were largely in the area of "counseling."

3. Nearly 9 out of 10 of the survey sample

favored the development of subdoctoral training
programs in certain skill areas.

4. Approximately 70% of the respondents in-

dicated willingness to have a subdoctoral program
in their department, agency, or organization and to

participate in the teaching or supervision of such

trainees.

These figures are in striking contrast to the fact

that of the more than 200 graduate departments of
psychology only 16 offer MA degrees in clinical
psychology and only 15 confer the MA in counseling
and guidance (U. S. Department of Health, Educa-
tion and Welfare, 1965). These departments pro-
duced only 126 MAs ih the clinical area and only
246 in counseling in the 1963-64 academic year. But
this presently small annual production of formal
subdoctoral degree programs is not without signifi-
cance for the manpower and service programs. The
National Register data show that as many as one-
third of all responding psychologists hold only a
master's degree; this figure has been constant over
a seven-year period (1960-66).

Is not the time ripe for psychology to put
together the data on service demands, program op-
portunities, and manpower and make a socially
responsible decision to lend its considerable and
vital expertise to the mounting of reasonable pro-
grams of training for psychological service workers?

It is likely that NIMH would be interested at
this time in providing funds and other support in
a mutual endeavor with APA to explore in detail
the nature and extent of service opportunities for
subdoctoral psychologists and the content and
emphases of optimal training programs for such
workers. APA's Joint (E&T, BPA) Subcommittee
on Subdoctoral Education has urged that such an
investigation be made. And our representatives
to a joint conference with the National Association
of Social Workers (NASW) on "The Use of Non-
professionals in Mental Health" have concurred in
a recommendation that APA and NASW establish
an articulated Manpower Research Unit to examine
the expanding needs for new types of mental health
workers.1

Is it already too late for us to have the kind
of impact on such programs that we might con-
sider vital to their validity and to the competence
level of their products? American psychology,
through its academic centers and its national organ-
ization, has not provided leadership or programs
optimally responsive to the social demand for psy-
chological services.

14 The American Psychiatric Association, in collaboration

with a state mental health agency, a private research in-
stitute, a university psychiatry department, a state hos-
pital, and a community mental health center, has developed
a proposal for a five-to-seven-year study of psychiatric
manpower utilization and Impact.
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Psychology has never formally come forth with a model,
a position, or data to provide clear, expert opinion on
the country's needs for psychologists [Arnhoff, 1968, p.
313).

We have been pleased as long as these statements
have concluded that there was a great need for
more of ts, more psychologists trained in our
image, that is, PhD scientist-practitioners.

Society and its officers responsible for finding
and training new kinds of mental health personnel
have not been able to wait for the psychological
establishment to be responsive. Faced with the
general reluctance of the academic departments to
concern themselves with the training of technicians
or assistants, Federal, state, and private agencies
have funded and staffed programs to train persons
to render direct "clinical" help to retarded children,
disturbed children, schizophrenics, discharged pa-
tients, and other special groups (Arnhoff, Jenkins,
& Speisman, 1968). It is not clear how much
psychology has to offer to such training programs.
The impact of these various new kinds of mental
health workers has not been measured yet. It may
prove that psychology has missed an opportunity
to make a significant teaching contribution. More
significantly, psychology may be missing out on a
variety of excellent natural laboratories for the
study of very central phenomena related not only
to mental illness and human adjustment but to
more basic issues in social psychology and learning
theory.

Those who would fault psychology for an ap-
parent neglect of its responsibilities may not be
entirely fair or reasonable. A sifting of the sum
total of strictly scientific psychology for facts,
principles, and techniques having clear application
in the management of severe mental retardation, or
the rehabilitation of the discharged patient, might
result in a very small yield. With the total goals
of the enterprise in view, it might be wasteful for
any, sizable component of psychology's limited man-
power to be invested in training for or indirect
rendering of what in large measure may be more
properly the purview of social work.

Yet that possibly small yield of pertinent psy-
chological principles and methodology could be of
considerable import. What if the readjustment of
the discharged patient is attempted without ob-
jective appraisal of his vocational potential and
aptitudes? What if the "social interaction thera-

pist" who is to work with chronic schizophrenics
has no basic knowledge of reinforcement theory or
operant conditioning? What if the hospital aide is
uninformed with respect to the theory of small
groups? Do the things we know have relevant ap-
plication in certain clinical contexts? Would work-
ers with certain kinds of psychological training
perform significantly better than workers without
such training? This is an empirical question. We
may lose the opportunity to study it if we remain
more concerned for our purity than our potency,
and reluctant to discover that persons with only
"partial" training can perform certain functions
as well (if not better! ) than persons with full pro-
fessional education.

One of the reservations that has been expressed
as to the desirability of a complement of subdoctoral
technical assistants is that they would be only
briefly satisfied with their subordinate, supervised
service role and that they would soon be frustrated
by the lack of opportunity fbr "advancement." The
correctness of this caveat would seem somewhat
belied by the nearly 3,000 MA-level psychologists
who have been active in psychology for more than
10 years (Compton, 1964). We could learn much
from a survey of the job satisfactions (and frustra-
tions) of this sample of subdoctoral psychologists.'5

We have already some limited data suggesting
that MA-level psychologists are more content with
their role in a state hospital setting than are their
PhD colleagues (Moss & Clark, 1961).

This expectation of vocational frustration pos-
sibly reflects a certain element of projection on
the part of the PhD psychologist. Do we not
recognize the existence of persons with a primary
if not exclusive service interest? As psychologists,
do we not have some methodology to enhance
selection of persons whose pattern of motives, in-
terests, and aptitudes make it likely that they
would achieve stable and satisfying adjustments
to technical service roles. One of the possible
reasons for being less than satisfied with the overall
level of contribution by our scientist-practitioner
PhDs may be that we have not made optimal ap-

'$Insecurities and status preoccupations are suggested
when the person with less than a doctoral preparation Is
referred to as "subprofessional." Experienced, competent,
and dedicated psychologists are justifiably alienated by such
categorization. The term "subdoctoral" Is objectively de-
scriptive. The term "subprofesslonal" Is needlessly pejora-
tive.
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plication of our very own "know-how" in selecting
candidates for this training (Schofield, 1962).

More generally, the recruitment and selection of
candidates for training in any of the new health-
related careers now being contemplated involves
matters of motivation, values, aptitudes, person-
ality, and interest patterns. These are broadly in
the domain of assessment and this is a distinctly
psychological enterprise. This constitutes another
indirect but important avenue for psychology's con-
tribution to health service delivery.

The manpower shortage is the most obvious con-
straint upon psychology's role in the delivery of
health services. It is not the only one. We are
restricted by the extent and validity of our tools
and methods.

Diagnosis and treatment are the most prominent
service functions for psychologists.'8 There is no
reason to be content at this time with either the
number or quality of the instruments available for
accurate and useful diagnostic appraisal of complex
psychological problems. While the armamentarium
is complex and varied, lack of adequately estab-
lished validity and the absence of anything approach-
ing professionally standardized patterns of pro-
cedure for individual assessment problems make
for a lower quality of service than is desirable
(Sundberg, 1961). In part, this sizable variation in
diagnostic behavior reflects varying emphasis (or
deemphasis) in training programs, and this in turn
reflects a dissatisfaction with existing instruments.'

7

Partly out of appreciation for the limited utility
of our tests, partly out of motivation to get on
with the apparently more challenging tasks of
therapy, and partly out of misperceptions of the
pertinence of the "medical model," there has been
a general neglect of our diagnostic responsibilities
(Sarason & Ganzer, 1968). If we continue for long
to abrogate our responsibilities in this area we shall
seriously retard very much needed advances in this
uniquely psychological service function. There is
a need for a closer dialogue between clinician-

1 It may be argued that consultation is a more im-
portant activity than either diagnostic evaluation or
remedial intervention and that consultation is a form of
service. As such, however, consultation is indirect and must
be considered apart from direct delivery of service to the
client.

"vWhile medicine, by virtue of the nature of the vari-
ables it deals with, can and does have better instrumenta-
tion and a relatively more reliable "laboratory," it is not
free of the problem of the unstandardized practitioner
(Peterson, 1956).

diagnostician and the psychometric theoretician
than presently exists. Our practice in test con-
struction, test revision, and test application seems
to lag behind our theoretical and technological
advances.

Our role in treatment is perhaps less than optimal
to the degree that psychologists have, until very
recently, been more concerned to demonstrate their
right to treat than to produce evidence that their
therapy was at least clearly as effective if not su-
perior to the interventions of other professionals.
With the exception of operant conditioning and the
techniques for behavior modification we have not
been able to deliver therapeutic services that are
uniquely psychological. While our contributions
as therapeutic conversationalists are not insignificant
and are part of the service delivery role, they are
likely to prove of considerably less value to society
i the long run than contributions evolving from
our expertise in the study of complex behavior and
from our fundamental commitment to critical
evaluation.

5. PERSPECTIVES

Psychology as a life science subsumes investiga-
tions, discovery, principles, and practices that
qualify a significant portion of its endeavors as
health-related science. It qualifies today as a
health profession by virtue of the fact that a
large portion of its practitioners are applying psy-
chological technique and knowledge to study and
treatment of a major health problem, that is,
mental health. But the total of psychology's in-
vestment in delivery of health service-viewed
either in terms of numbers of persons as a portion
of all health workers, or as number of health areas
touched upon-is minuscule. It is likely to remain
small when measured against the sum of all health
services.

If the estimate of 3 million persons employed
in 1965 in health professions and occupations is
correct (U. S. Department of Health, Education
and Welfare, 1965), the total membership of APA
would constitute less than 1 % of that pool. It
would constitute less than 3% of the total of pri-
mary health service deliverers, such as physicians,
dentists, and nurses. Actually, only one-fifth of
APA's 27,000 members identify themselves with the
specialties (clinical, counseling, and school psy-
chology) having greatest commitment to direct ser-
vice. As far as these psychologists are concerned,
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psychology is not presently a significant supplier in
numbers of a variety of health workers to the
American public. As long as our head count is of
persons eligible and motivated to be members of
APA, there is no expectation that the most readily
visible group of American psychologists will con-
stitute a large part of the health service pool."

We measure manpower because it is readily
measurable. Such numbers do not express amount,
quality, or significance of product. The import of
psychology's contribution may be immeasurably
large in terms of human welfare. How does one
measure the worth to the individual, and to society,
of intervention that prevents a psychotic break or
lengthy hospitalization? Even such direct service
is likely always to constitute the lesser of psy-
chology's contribution. It is In the potential of its
research over the entire domain of illness that we
are likely to find psychology's most important con-
tribution.

Psychology is presently anemic vis-a-vis the
other health professions; we are weak in numbers
and in technology-applied method soundly based
on basic knowledge. We may become robust.
Whether psychology achieves a more significant
and productive role as a health profession depends
in part on the decisions (and interests) of individ-
ual psychologists. A decision, implemented by the
coordinating and facilitating resources, of our na-
tional organization to become (or not to become)
more broadly and effectively based as a health pro-
fession has been prevented so far by inconsistencies
and insecurities.

Our inconsistency, as clearly pointed out by
Brayfield (1966), has been epitomized in the two
"white papers" of 1966. "The community mental
health center paper espouses a non-medical model
and casts doubt on individual psychotherapy as a
major approach; the insurance paper essentially
accepts the medical model and the utility of one-
to-one psychotherapy." 19 A rare example of two
not quite pure whites mixing to produce a very

I.qWe must recognize that such a census of deliverers
of psychological services is far from comprehensive; there
are many persons who, despite psychological training and
practice (e.g., many vocational counselors), may not
identify themselves as "psychologists" or seek APA mem-
bership.

,I Our demand to have psychotherapeutic services covered
under comprehensive medical insurance has some ethical
implications for our work and for our clients that have
not been generally appreciated (Simon, 1967).

definite grayl Is it entirely cynical to observe
that "a profession Is a conspiracy against the
laity"? s

Our insecurities are exemplified by our approach-
avoidance neurosis in regard to subdoctoral train-
ing. As long ago as 1955 it was said, "The con-
clusion that subdoctoral training must be provided
seems unavoidable [Strother, 1956]." That con-
clusion has never been factually refuted (APA,
1959; APA Education and Training Board, 1955;
Clark, 1957; Hoch et al., 1966; Kelly, 1950). The
obvious implication of such a conclusion, that we
should establish some reasonably numerous and
varied subdoctoral programs with appropriate con-
trols and provisions for evaluation, has never been
implemented under the official aegis .nd blessing
of APA.

Voices of caution, of reservation, of fear, and of
sheer disinterest have prevailed. This has not been
a matter of simple antiphony-the academicians
versus the clinicians, the scientists versus the prac-
titioners. Actually, some "basic science" types
have shown more reality contact than many of
their clinical brethren (Verplanck, 1966). The
reluctance of academic department heads to mount
subdoctoral programs is due in part to the fact
that their own clinical staffs have rarely spoken in
unity on this issue. Many PhD clinicians appear
to be threatened by the proposal of subdoctoral
workers. If this is because they perceive, with
respect to the function they choose to pursue that
their training has given them very little if anything
more than could be contained in a solid MA cur-
ricu!um, they should be threatened. In the con-
cern for reserving the title "psychologist" to holders
of the doctorate, they reveal the same insecurity
and self-sanctification that they deride in the physi-
cian who argues that only MDs are "real" doctors.
Respectability is being valued over responsibility.

Our delivery of more and better service rests
upon the development of greater knowledge and im-
proved technology. This requires research-more
and better research. To achieve this may re-
quire a sizable revision of the training foe our most
service-oriented specialties-clinical, counseling, and
school psychology. It would seem that the research
and science portion of our doctoral programs have
been generally inferior to the clinical and service
portion, and that we have selected students in-
appropriately for PhD training in clinical psy-

soGeorge Bernard Shaw, The Doctor's Dilemma.
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chology. Surveys of the job satisfaction and re-
search activity of PhDs trained in the Boulder
model indicate that they are neither content nor
productive (Kelly & Goldberg, 1959; Levy, 1962).
Yet, our most recent national conference on the
professional preparation of clinical psychologists
"actually underscored its continuing endorsement
of the scientist-professional pattern [Hoch et al.,
19661." Possibly one of the more clearly un-
fortunate results of our adoption of the "medical
model" has been our rigidification of professional
curriculum and standards for accreditation. Medi-
cine, with a much longer history, is only now show-
ing signs of significant innovations in the medical
curriculum, as well as considerations of the need for
and possible roles of "subdoctoral" physicians. Is
it going to take us equally as long to effectively
implement our present recognition that the PhD
model is inadequate to society's needs?
We need to increase the amount and improve the

quality of our research activity in health-related
areas. There is evidence that increasing the num-
ber of PhD clinical psychologists A la Boulder will
not have this result. Such individuals apparently
are lacking in time, talent, or motive. They would
have more time for research if they had more help,
through qualified assistants, with the heavy clinical
burden of cases demanding diagnostic study and
intervention. They would reveal more drive for
research if they were more carefully selected for
research interests rather than clinical service values.
They would reveal more research talent if their
graduate programs were not top-heavy with require-
ments for the acquisition of clinical skills. Ob-
viously, a significantly improved role of psychology
as a health science is not likely to be realized
unless and until we undertake a rather thorough
overhaul of our professional degree programs, in-
cluding the introduction of subdoctoral training.

Having reviewed the manner in which psycholo-
gists are presently engaged in the health enterprise
and the nature of new demands for their help, it is
appropriate to review explicit policy of our national
organization as it relates to such engagement. The
following quotes are all drawn from APA's (1968b)
recently revised and approved statement of Amer-
ican psychology's professional principles:

Like other professions, American psychology is a social
entity operating in a supporting society ....

Psychology has three major purposes: to increase the
body of knowledge in its content area, to communicate
this knowledge, and to apply it in a socially useful and
responsible manner . ..

The American Psychological Association, as the official
national organization of psYchologists functioning in all
of their specialties, accepts responsibility for coordinating
the development and functioning of psychology as a profes-
sion. In this role the Association is guided primarily by
general criteria of human welfare. . ..

Psychologists accept the responsibilities for: . . . endenger-
ing in aspirant members of the profession and displaying
in their own practice a keen sense of social responsibility;
employing available psychological knowledge for the en-
hancement of human effectiveness and the betterment of
human welfare....

The American Psychological Association believes it is un-
desirable to attempt to control the practice of all psy-
chological functions by restricting them to members of any
single profession except insofar as it can be clearly demon-
strated that such restriction is necessary for the protection
of .the public. The Association's policy, therefore, is to
oppose restrictive legislation or administrative policies which
provide that only psychologists (or teachers, or physicians,
and any other designated professional group) may engage
in applications of certain knowledge and techniques of their
field....

As members of a good profession, psychologists: 1. Guide
their practices and policies by a sense of social responsi-
bility; 2. Devote more of their energies to serving the
public interest than to guild functions and to building in-
group strength. . ..

Since the close of World Wr, 11, psychology
clearly has operated in a supporting society-
supporting but not demanding. Through the United
States Public Health Service, the National Institute
of Mental Health, and the Veterans Administration,
our society's needs for psychological service, largely
clinical, were communicated to the universities and,
in collaboration, the academic departments of psy-
chology and the Federal agencies designed educa-
tional and training programs for new psychological
professions--the clinical psychologist and the
counseling psychologist. The APA, in collabora-
tion, established a mechanism for evaluating these
programs and maintaining high standards.

Society has supported all of these efforts and has
trusted the judgment of experts in the design
of the models. The responsibility for the content
of training programs rested largely, and with
minimal interference, within academic psychology.
Emphasis has been on a rigorous academic-profes-
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sional program with a high quality product at the
doctoral level. It was expected that the PhD
scientist-practitioner would contribute both to clin-
ical service needs as well as to advancement of basic
knowledge, the improvement of existing techniques,
and the discovery of new methodology. Failure
with respect to the latter expectation has been
adequately documented (Levy, 1962).11

The architects of the "Boulder model" could not
know the full extent of the demand for clinical
psychological services, the rate of increment of that
demand with the revivification of the mental health
movement In the postwar period, the increased
variety of need with the development of the con-
cepts of social psychiatry, community psychology,
and the comprehensive community health center.
There is nothing inherently wrong with the scientist-
practitioner model as a paradigm for the education
and training of persons who are to provide leader-
ship in research and practice and serve as teachers
and supervisors of students and clinicians. There
is a continuing need for the products of such
doctoral programs. But they are simply inadequate
in number to meet society's service demands.

The APA has functioned responsibly and effect-
ively in guiding the development of the clinical
branches of professional psychology so as to serve
and protect human welfare. Will it continue to do
so? Society is still supporting, but It is becoming
more demanding. At all levels of Federal and state
governments, agencies concerned with the general
well-being of individuals are beginning to look to
psychology for more service, for better service, for
different kinds of service. Will the establishment of
psychology be responsive and truly socially respon-
sible? Will It be content to continue to concern
itself primarily with "guild" functions and to build-
ing in-group strength-as was absolutely necessary
during the past two decades? Or will It provide
the leadership, instigation, and initiative in co-
ordinating the talents, resources, and knowledge of
psychology and communicating these through ap-
propriate channels so that the potential contribu.

21 Reference here b to solid research with Implications
for professional practice and significant social impact.
Most of this has come from a handful of persons, most of
these "grandfathers." The plethora of publication in the
realm of psychotherapy Is for the most part neither in-
novative nor evaluative.

ton of psychological science to the total health
enterprise may be fully realized?

APA is opposed to restrictive legislation as it
would inhibit the opportunity of thoroughly pro-
fessional psychologists to offer their unique services
to the public. But in its official position on
licensing of psychologists, it does not favor legisla-
tion that would permit persons trained appropriately
and competently at less than the doctoral level to
offer independent services to the public (APA
Committee on Legislation, 1967)._ Where is our
manifestation of social responsibility and our con-
cern for human welfare in this restriction of prac-
tice?

Have we succeeded in engendering in our mem-
bers "a keen sense of social responsibility" and a
devotion of "their energies to serving the public
interest"? The manner in which clinical psycholog-
ical services are purveyed is relevant to this ques-
tion; a recent survey of fee practices and schedules
provides some data (APA Board of Professional
Affairs, 1968).

1. One-third of the APA members with state
certification were asked to provide questionnaire
data-only 57% responded I

2. Of the 1,515 respondents, 447 Indicated they
were in solo practice, 69% reported responsibility
for setting their own fees, 4276 indicated an Increase
in their fees during .the previous 12 months.

3. Nearly half of the respondents (48.7%) re-
ported they did not use a fee rate based on the
income of their clients.

In the process of standardizing the training and
legal qualifications of professional psychologists,
largely by aping the medical establishment, have
we indirectly supported a solo private-practice,
laissez-faire, what-the-traffic-will-bear, caveat emptor
approach to the dispensation of services-an out-
dated model that now shows increasing signs of
morbidity within the medical profession (Shakow,
1968)?

It is no longer a question of fighting for a place
at the table. We are accepted there. But our
continued presence will demand justification In
terms of our day-to-day contribution. If we wish
to eat at society's table, we must be able and
willing to till society's fields.
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In psychology's laboratory, which effectively en-
compasses the world of behaving organisms, the
psychologist qua scientist wants to understand
better, the psychologist qua professional wishes to
do better. There is a patent interdependency of
science and profession. In psychology to date,
this interdependency is an unachieved ideal: our
scientists offer less than they might; our prac-
titioners apply less than they should. A lack of
unity within our house seriously obstructs the
potential contribution of psychology to the develop-
ment of a society of individuals who are healthier
in all respects.

A number of trends converge at this time to
make it propitious for American psychologists, and
their national association, to examine their current
activities and programs and in particular the pat-
terns for graduate education in psychology with a
special view to the varying demands for psycholog-
ical services. These trends include the increasing
influence of scientific advances on health care, the
changing composition of the population especially
in respect to age, the increasing demand by in-
dividuals for more and better health care, the
decreasing role of independent noninstitutionalized
private practice in the provision of health care,
the need for increasing numbers of health personnel,
and the expanding interest of government in the
efficient and economical supply of health services.
In a major report on the implication of these trends
for medical education, the risks of inaction are
stated succinctly, and they apply equally to psy-
chology:

If action is not taken by those best equipped to plan and
implement changes-the persons now responsible for medical
[read psychological] education-action will be sought by
the public at large and the initiative for action will be
assumed by forces less well equipped [Coggeshall, 19651.

Psychology now occupies a rather restricted posi-
tion as a health profession, a position manifested
primarily by those persons identified as "clinical
psychologists." While this position may not be
impressive either in numbers or prestige, it is well
established in the matrix of public demand and
legislative response. We probably could not (and
certainly should not) withdraw from this service
delivery role despite the conflicts, insecurity, and
frustrations that presently surround it. Should we
decide as a matter of general policy to reserve our
health-service role to the clinical field as presently

defined, we have a continuing responsibility to be
concerned with the quality of that service and the
adequacy of its supply.

There is a new concept of health care and health
service now being promulgated by those govern-
mental offices responsible for protecting and improv-
ing the general well-being of the population. They
are no longer content simply to care for victims or
content beyond that to prevent injury and illness.
The new concept is more positive in orientation-it
seeks to assure that every individual will be able to
realize his full physical, psychological, and social
capacity. It encompasses prophylaxis, prescrip-
tion, and potentiation.

If this new concept is to be realized there must
be planning and implementation of a broad range
of personal and social services. Whether a par-
ticular program is primarily preventive, remedial,
or instructive, whether its clients are infants, chil-
dren, adolescents, or senior citizens, normals or
deviates, whether its target is physical, mental,
social, or economic health-it is almost certain to
entail psychological processes and psychological
problems. It is the early recognition of this fact
that leads already to burgeoning demands for the
talents and energies of psychology.

Organized psychology-the "invisible" consor-
tium of academic departments and the national
association of member psychologists-must ac-
knowledge the existence of these demands. It must
examine them critically. Then it must decide
whether or not it wishes to be effectively and
organically engaged in this new social undertaking.

The individual psychologist, following the dictates
of his conscience and the pulls of his professional
interests, may or may not see and grasp opportunity
to contribute to the health endeavor. But if psy-
chology is to have significant impact and if its
opportunities for new discovery and new testings of
its concepts are to be realized, there must be a
reasonable degree of commitment and dedication
of the profession at large.

In order to examine the issue, "Should psy-
chology become a broadly based health profession?"
it will be necessary to know not only the variety
and extent of opportunities now opening to it, but
to know also in detail the variety and extent of
current psychological activities In the health field.
It is not sufficient to know how many self-identified
"clinicians" are doing how much clinical practice.
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There must be detailed information on the specific
teaching, research, and clinical activities of all
psychologists associated with all branches of the
health enterprise.

If the examination of new service opportunities
in the light of present resources (persons and tech-
nology) and social responsibility leads to a decision
that psychology should develop a broader stance
as a health profession, It will be imperative to
undertake our own detailed appraisal of present and
future manpower. In this endeavor, as it relates to
recruitment potential, we must pay more attention
to the questions of individual value structures,
interest patterns, and motivation (and perhaps
relatively less to sheer academic aptitude) than we
have in the past.

No consideration of manpower can be independ-
ent of the design of educational programs. We
have an advantage in the several and extensl e
forums on professional and scientific training al-
ready documented. We do not need to repeat any
of these but rather to set a few of our wisest per-
sons to a thoughtful analysis of the recurrent agree-
ments and caveats of these forums and their at-
tendant implications.

A final thought. Status will almost certainly not
be quo. We might decide (and wish) that we be
allowed simply to go on with our presently estab-
lished and circumscribed role as a limited health
profession. We are unlikely to be permitted that
option. Our decision, upon careful review, will
result in action or inaction-and we will either
move ahead or regress.
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Dr. LrTTLE. Our association is in full accord with the national move-
ment which seeks to guarantee a comprehensive and coordinated sys-
tem of health-care services which will be of high quality and accessi-
ble to all persons.

For the plan to be truly comprehensive, we believe it must include
adequate provisions for the recognition and management of emotional
and mental disorders, whether they occur independently or when, as
is common, they accompany physical disease. One out of 10 persons
will require professional assistance for emotional or mental disorders
during his lifetime. To minimize or ignore assistance for this com-
ponent of our citizenry would be unpardonable.

Any viable health-care plan should also make full use of all health-
care professionals and related service personnel. Problems of health
have long exceeded the ability of any one profession to provide mas-
tery or control. Management of patients should therefore be shared
in an interdisciplinary mix, with the unique strengths of various
health professions given full opportunity for expression in patient
care.

With these general provisos, our association believes that the fol-
lowing guidelines should be utilized in the development of a compre-
hensive national health-care program:

1. All persons should have reasonable access to necessary health
services, regardless of the ability to pay or of other circumstances,
such as geographical location.

2. The health-care system should protect the individual's rights in
regard to human dignity, privacy, and confidentiality.

3. Funding of the system should provide for each of the
following:

a. Direct services for both prevention and treatment of physical
and mental illness.

b. A full range of health manpower, including necessary training
and upgrading of health-care personnel at all levels.

c. Research into the causes of illness, its treatment, and prevention.
d. Health education and other public health-orientated programs of

health maintenance.
4. The health-care system should allow the individual to have free-

dom of choice among alternative programs of care and providers of
care within the framework of adequate standards and reasonable cost.

5. Consumer interests should be represented in the development and
management of the health-care system in order to guarantee that it is
accountable and consumer-oriented.

6. Redress for grievances over the adequacy of personal health
services should be available from review bodies which include both
consumers and health professionals.

7. The quality and availability of health services should be evalu-
ated continuously by both consumers and health professionals. Re-
search into the efficiency and effectiveness of the system should be
conducted both internally and under independent auspices.

8. The system of health care should be responsive to the findings of
review bodies, to the results of research, and to the emergence of new
concepts of service.

We have noted that emotional and mental disorders constitute a sig-
nificant part of the total health problem in this country. We have also
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indicated how the psychologist might bring his expertise to the solu-
tion of these problems.

Our association would therefore offer the following criteria as help-
ful in evaluating 1)roposed legislation, not only in regard to the role
of psychology, but also with respect to the legislation's adequacy in
meeting the mental health needs of the population.

Provisions for mental health care should be included in any plan
designed to provide comprehensive health care.

All mental health professionals qualified to provide appropriate
services should be included in legislation that establishes a national
health-care plan.

As one of the mental health professions, psychologists should con-
tinue to be licensed or certified by the State in order to be eligible to
provide services independently as a private vendor or as a member of
any health organization contracting to provide mental health services.

Legislation should provide for appropriate participation or part-
nership of all health professionals in any publicly funded organiza-
tion contracting to provide health services on a capitation or other
basis of financing.

Administrative or leadership roles within organizations which pro-
vide health-care services should be open to all on the basis of compe-
tence, and not arbitrarily restricted to one of several disciplines.

Professions participating in a national health-care plan should es-
tablish review mechanisms, or performance evaluations, to include
not only peer review but representation of consumer and public inter-
ests to insure quality and appropriateness of service.

In making a plea for comprehensiveness-which we would take to
mean a full range of p! eventive, diagnostic, remedial, rehabilitative,
and extended-care services-we are not calling for unlimited care.

It is our observation that what may be best for the patient-for all
patients-is a carefully structured plan for maintaining or restoring
health in which he may need and want to be an active participant. This
participation would range from health education throughout his life-
time, to periodic general checkups, to the use of early and short-term
counseling or psychotherapy about his health concerns and health
complaints, to being required to pay on a coinsurance basis, for exam-
ple, for more extended individual or group psychotherapy.

In short, we fully support all efforts to remove barriers to needed
care. But in so doing, we would want to be sure that a financially viable
and rational health program is being erected in their place.

Psychology, and psychologists, stand ready to join with others in a
genuine partnership in this search for good health for all.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. Thank you very much.
I would like to say that during the time that I was in law school,

I worked at the university hospital in Ann Arbor. I found it quite re-
markable that of all of the patients referred there by doctors, and a
patient could only enter there if his local doctor could not cure him,
60 percent had nothing organically wrong with them.

Dr. LiTTLE. Our data would say that about 50 percent, on the aver-
age, who see a private physician probably have either no physical dis-
order or have a physical disorder which is minor compared to their
emotional or mental disorder.
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Mrs. GRIFFITHS. Are there questions?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony, gentlemen.
Would you introduce your associate? We are happy to have you here,

and you may proceed as you see fit.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROGERS H. WRIGHT, PRESIDENT, COUNCIL
FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF THE PSYCHOLOGICAL PROFESSIONS
AND SCIENCES; ACCOMPANIED BY DAVID SHARMAN, EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR

Dr. WRIGHT. I would like to thank the chairman and the members
of the committee for this opportunity to speak with you. I am accom-
panied today by Mr. David Sharman, executive director of the Coun-
cil for the Advancement of the Psychological Professions and
Sciences. I myself am Dr. Rogers H. Wright, president of CAPPS
(Council for the Advancement of the Psychological Professions and
Sciences), an organization whose purpose is to further the use of
psychological knowledge and skills in the public interest.

.For many years I have practiced clinical psychology in Long Beach,
Calif. Prior to entering full-time practice, I was an instructor in med-
ical psychology and staff clinical psychologist at the University of
California Medical Center in Los Angeles. I am also a former presi-
dent of the Division of State Psychological Association Affairs of the
American Psychological Association, and I am currently a member
of the Council of Representatives of the American Psychological
Association.

CAPPS is an organization of professional and scientific psychol-
ogists who are concerned with many current social issues, and specifi-
cally today with evolving patterns of national health care and the de-
livery of health care services. We appreciate this opportunity to
express our interests and concerns.

Today there are over 30,000 psychologists involved in the behavioral
sciences generally and/or specifically in the delivery of services to the
public. From public documents, we understand there are something
over 25,000 psychiatrists in the United States.

The foregoing statistics do not take into account the myriad number
of school psychologists, psychiatric social workers, psychiatric nurses,
and psychiatric technicians who daily deliver mental health services to
the American public. But the manhours of mental health services de-
livered in any given week obviously reach into the multimillions.

Thinking in another perspective, it is commonly accepted that one
out of every 10 Americans has a discernible mental health problem of
sufficient magnitude as to make them technically eligible for one or
more mental health services in their lifetime, and that up to 50 percent
of all medical consultations are for basically psychological reasons.
To be painfully direct, these statistics mean that any national health
care plan which does not address itself to the mental health problem
is likely to be an exercise in futility from the outset.

What are the most specific implications of the foregoing for a na-
tional health plan? They are that, first, there is a broad based, high
level of interest in and need for the inclusion of mental health benefits
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in any overall health plan. In support of this statement, one has only
to look at the large number of existing insurance contracts which have
mental health benefits. The fact of widespread existence of mental
health benefits is incontrovertible evidence that such coverage is a
highly desired feature in health )lans.

In our memory, a major strike occurred in southern California over
n union demand for inclusion of mental health benefits in the employer-
financed health plan. Considering both the number of weekly man-
hours worked, and the number of professionals involved-well over
100,000 nationally-makes it clear that interest in and need for mental
health coverage is widespread.

A second implication is that for any national health plan to be
maximally productive and economically sound, mental health benefits
must. be included in the range of covered services.

Because some types of mental health services tend to be of fairly
long duration, and are of an intensive nature, there has evolved a
widely accepted myth that mental health benefits are necessarily pro-
hibitively expensive in comparison to other types of purely medical
benefits.

Specific data in this field are understandably hard to obtain from
private health carriers. However, several studies in various cities across
the country make it clear that where mental health benefits are ap-
propriately integrated into a general health plan, there is a dramatic
reduction in what has been called overutilization or a misutilization
of purely medical services.

In some instances, the diminished cost thereby, realized more than
offsets the cost of providing mental health benefits in the first place.
In no instances known to this organization, however, have costs of
providing mental health benefits been unacceptably high, where such
benefits have been appropriately integrated into abroad health plan.

Parenthetically, in this context, another myth has arisen which holds
that by reimbursing all of the recognized mental health professionals-
that is, psychologists, psychiatric social workers, et cetera-the claims
experience for utilization is adversely affected. Again, specific data
are difficult to collect from private insurance carriers, but informal
data in the hands of psychologists, elicited from several major in-
surance companies, one in the east and one in the west coast, does not
confirm this myth.

In fact, we are informed that both companies found no increase
in utilization, and currently write mental health coverage which
recognizes the autonomy of the various mental health professions and
reimburses the patients of psychologists and psychiatrists without dif-
ferentiation or discrimination.

It should be of interest to this committee to know also that recent
psychological research has indicated that an even broader range of
mental health benefits than any currently offered can be provided
in the context of any general medical plan. Such a broad spectrum
of benefits, ranging from care for a child with a school or learning
problem to an emotional disturbance of such magnitude as to require
hospitalization, can be provided for a few dollars per month per
family group on a fixed annual cost basis. Psychologists in some States
are currently offering participation in just such programs.
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Finally, it is noted that until the present most governmental inter-
est in the mental health field has been in terms of governmentally
operated and maintained institutional programs. Whereas such inter-
est on the part of Government has provided badly needed mental
health services in some areas, these programs have typically featured
very low accessibility at relatively high service cost. Though necessary
to provide certain types of health care in concentrating on such pro-
grams, the Government really has not even scratched the surface in
encouraging the private sector to assume responsibility for some of the
cost of mental health programs.

If an economically feasible national health plan can be established,
it is our considered judgment that it will only be realized when mental
health benefits are used to reduce misutilization of medical benefits,
and when every effort is made by Government to encourage innovation
in the design and operation of health delivery systems, making use
of both governmental and private facilities and offering coverage in
both the physical and psychological fields.

Implicit 'n the foregoing is a conception which CAPPS wants to
make explicit: Namely, that no viable health-care system can afford
to omit the services of such a large number of highly trained and
skilled practitioners as are represented by psychologists in this coun-
try. Parenthetically, although there are over 100,000 professional
mental health workers nationally-considering all disciplines-the
demand for service continues to exceed the number of practitioners.

Today, in nearly all the States and the District of Columbia, psy-
chology's many contributions to the public welfare have been recog-
nized by statute which establishes an independent psychology and au-
tonomous profession. Many Federal programs such as CHAMPUS-
the health care program for military dependents-and Aetna-
the health-care program for Federal employees-recognize the con-
tributions of psychologists and accord to psychology the status of an
independent and auton omous health profession. This acknowledg-
ment has also been granted in many Federal and State court decisions.

A number of States, including some of the major population centers
such as New York, New Jersey, Michigan, and California, have gone
even further in recognizing the contributions of the psychologist by
amending their State insurance codes so that private insurance car-
riers are mandated to reimburse their insured on a single benefit sched-
ule of mental health services irrespective of whether services are per-
formed by a psychologist or psychiatrist.

In view of the widespread recognition of the independent and auton-
omous professional status of psychology by State statutes, it would
be unseemly to exclude psychologists in a Federal health plan. In light
of the trend toward mandated reimbursement in the States, exclusion
of psychologists in a national health plan would seem unwise because
(1) by limiting available service to psychiatry, the consumers' free-
dom of choice and the psychological practitioners' freedom of choice
and the psychological practitioners' freedom to practice is taken from
them, and (2) the current trend toward encouraging the fullest par-
ticipation of the private sector would be undermined. Psychologist.
have pioneered in developing creative and innovative techniques dp-
signed to shorten time in treatment, and to increase the effective"

70-174 0 - 72 - pt. 6 -- 10
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psychotherapeutic intervention. Psychologists are strongly committed
to and have developed techniques by which the effectiveness of ongoing
programs can be continually evaluated. We strongly urge the com-
mittee that any national health plan have a built-in mechanism for
independent evaluation of efficiency and effectiveness.

Most of the pending legislation on national health views this enor-
mous problem in a traditional manner, that is, as the treatment of
purely physical conditions, by purely medical personnel, in a purely
medical setting. This conception views health as curing illness. We
believe that any national health plan based on such a conception will
build in all of the difficulties thus far experienced in programs such
as medicare and medicaid, with the consequence that the system will
soon become so overloaded and so prohibitively complex and expensive
as to become inoperable.

We hope that the committee will report legislation which: (1) deals
with health as prevention-not cure alone, (2) sees the physical as
indivisible from the psychological, (3) makes use of all recognized
professional personne-including psychologists as independent and
autonomous purveyors of service, (4) recognizes the necessity of inno-
vation, flexibility, and ongoing evaluation of the system itself.

The distinguished chairman of the committee was quoted in an inter-
view a few weeks ago as saying that the bill forthcoming from the
Ways and Means Committee would be "one that physicians could live
with." We ask: (1) that it also be one that consumers can live with,
needed coverage, and by assuring the consumer that he

ill have the right to choose the professional from whom he seeks
help, and (2) allows psychologists to live with the system as an inde-
pendent and autonomous profession.

Madam Chairman, without unduly burdening the hearing record,
I would ask leave to have printed at the end of my statement a two-
part report of a study conducted by Dr. Nicholas A. Cummings, chief
psychologist, and Dr. William Follette, chief psychiatrist, of the
Kaiser Foundation Hospital in San Francisco. This study supports
in detailed and documented evidence my general statements regarding
the relationship of preventive psychotherapy to lower utilization of
medical benefits.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. Without objection, the report will be printed at
the end of your testimony.

(The reports referred to follow:)
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practitioner's contention that emotionally
disturbed patients do not seek organic
treatment for their complaints following
the intervention of psychotherapy have
been investigated. Although it has long
been recognized that a large number of the
physical complaints seen by the physician
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This paper is a report of tile first of two investi-
gations seeking to develop and test methods of
assessing the effect of psychiatric services on
medical utilization in a comprehensive medical
program. Part II deals with prospective, rather
than retrospective, methodology, and will be re-
ported later.

are emotionally, rather than organically,
determined, the more precise relationship
between problems in living and their pos-
sible expression through apparent physical
symptomatology has been difficult to test
experimentally. As noted in the previous
study, the GlIl Project' demonstrated that
users of psychiatric services were also sig-
nificantly frequent users of medical serv-
ices, but the Project was not able to answer
the question of whether there is a reduc-
tion in the use of medical services follow-
ing psychotherapy.

Because the facilities and structure of
the Kaiser Foundation Health Plan accord
an experimental milieu not available to
Avnet, the original pilot project in San
Francisco was able to demonstrate a sig-
nificant reduction in medical utilization
between the year prior to psychotherapy,
and the two years following its interven-
tion. Certain nethodologic problems in-
herent to the pilot study indicated caution
and the need for refinement and replica-
tion to avoid arriving at premature conclu-
sions. The lack of a control group of what
might be termed psychologically-disturbed
high-utilizers who did not receive psycho-
therapy was a serious omission in the first
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experiments Furthermore, an error in the
tabulation of inpatient utilization was dis-
covered after the experiment had been
concluded. ft In addition, the question was
raised whether the patients studied might,
subsequent to the two years following
psychotherapy, revert to previous patterns
of somatization or, as a new pattern,
merely substitute protracted and costly psy-
chotherapy for previous medical treatment.

The Problem

This study investigated the question of
whether there is a change in patients'
utilization of outpatient and inpatient med-
ical facilities after psychotherapy, compar-
ing the patients studied to a matched
group who did not receive psychotherapy.

Psychotherapy was defined as any con-
tact with the Department of Psychiatry,
even if the patient was seen for an initial
interview only. The year prior to the initial
contact was compared with the five subse-
quent years in both groups.

The problem can be stated simply: Is
the provision of psychiatric services associ-
ated with a reduction of medical services
utilization (defined as visits to other medi-
cal clinics, outpatient laboratory and x-ray
procedures, and days of hospitalization)?

Methodology

The setting: The Kaiser Foundation Health
Plan in the Northern California Region is

I The authors acknowledge their debt to Dr.
M. F. Collen for this and other suggestions, and
to Mr. Arthur Weissman, Medical Economist,
Kaiser Foundation Medical care entities, for his
expert consultation.

f At that time days of hospitalization per
patient and by year were tabulated from each
patient's outpatient medical records. Subsequent
investigation has revealed that only about a
third of the outpatient charts reviewed contained
summaries of hospital admissions, and that tabu-
lation of inpatient utilization must be made di-
rectly through the separately-kept inpatient
records.

MEDICAL CAi

a group-practice prepayment plan offering
comprehensive hospital and professional
services on a direct service basis. Profes-
sional services are provided by the Per-
manente Medical Group-a partnership of
physicians. The Medical Group has a con-
tract to provide comprehensive medical
care to the subscribers, of whom there were
more than a half million at the time of this
study. The composition of the Health Plan
subscribers is diverse, encompassing most
socio-economic groups. The Permanente
Medical Group comprises all major medical
specialties; referral from one specialty
clinic to another is facilitated by the or-
ganizational features of group practice,
geographical proximity and use of common
medical records. During the years of this
study (1959-1964), psychiatry was essen-
tially not covered by the Northern Cali-
fornia Health Plan on a prepaid basis, but
in some areas of the Northern California
region psychiatric services were available
to Health Plan Subscribers at reduced
rates. During the six years of the study, the
psychiatric clinic staff in San Francisco
consisted of psychiatrists, clinical psycholo-
gists, psychiatric social workers, resident
psychiatrists at the third- or fourth-year
level, and psychology interns, all full-time.
The clinic operates primarily as an out-
patient service for adults (age eighteen
or older), for the evaluation and treatment
of emotional disorders, but it also provides
consultation for non-psychiatric physicians
and consultation in the general hospital
and the emergency room. There is no
formal "intake" procedure, the first visit
with any staff member being considered
potentially therapeutic as well as evalu-
ative and dispositional. Regardless of pro-
fessional discipline, the person who sees
the patient initially becomes that patient's
therapist unless there is a reason for trans-
fer to some other staff member, and he
continues to see the patient for the dura-
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ion of the therapy. An attempt is made to
schedule the first interview as soon as pos-
sible after the patient calls for an appoint-
ment. There is also a "drop-in" or non-
appointment service for emergencies so
that patients in urgent need of psychiatric
help usually can be seen immediately or at
least within an hour or two of arrival at
the clinic.

One of the unique aspects of this kind
of associated health plan and medical group
is that it tends to put a premium on health
rather than on illness, i.e., it makes pre-
ventive medicine economically rewarding,
thereby stimulating a constant search for
the most effective and specific methods of
treatment. The question of how psychiatry
fits into comprehensive prepaid medical
care is largely unexplored; there are not
many settings in which it can be answered.
Another feature of group practice in this
setting is that all medical records for each
patient are retained within the organization.

Subjects: The experimental subjects for
this investigation were selected system-
atically by including every fifth psychiatric
patient whose initial interview took place
between January 1 and December 31, 1960.
Of the 152 patients thus selected, 80 were
seen for one interview only, 41 were seen
for two to eight interviews (mean of 6.2)
and were defined as "brief therapy," and
31 were seen for nine or more interviews
(mean of 33.9) and were defined as "long-
term therapy."

To provide a control group, the medical
records of high medical utilizers who had
never presented themselves to the Depart-
ment of Psychiatry were reviewed until a
group was selected which matched the
psychotherapy sample in age, sex, socio-
economic status, medical utilization in the
year 1959, Health Plan membership in-
cluding at least the years 1959 through
1962, and criteria of psychological distress.

PREPAID PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES

Thus, each experimental patient was
matched with a control patient in the
criteria above, but without reference to
any other variable. Both samples ranged
in age from 24 to 62, with a mean of 38.1.
Of these, 52 per cent were women and
63 per cent were blue-collar workers or
their dependents. The satisfaction of so
many criteria-fi choosing a matched con-
trol group proved to be a tedious and
time-consuming procedure.

Review of the medical records of the
psychiatric sample disclosed consistent and
conceptually useful notations in the year
prior to the patients' coming to psychother-
apy, which coud be considered as criteria
of psychological distress. These consisted
of recordings, made by the physicians on
the dates of the patients' visits, which were
indicative of those patients' emotional dis-
tress, whether or not the physicians recog-
nized this when they made the notations.
These (38) criteria were assigned weights
from one to three in accordance with the
frequency of their appearance in medical
records and in accordance with clinical
experience about the significance of the
criteria when encountered in psychothera-
peutic practice. The criteria, with weights
assigned, are presented in Table 1. In
comparing the charts of the psychiatric
patients with those of Health Plan patients
randomly drawn, it was determined that
although some criteria were occasionally
present in the medical records of the latter,
a weighted score of three within one year
clearly differentiated the psychiatric from
the non-psychiatric groups. Accordingly,
therefore, in matching the control (non-
psychotherapy) group to the experimental
(psychotherapy) group, the patients se-
lected had records which indicated scores
of three or more points for the year 1959.
The mean weights of the three experi-
mental groups and the control group in
terms of the 38 criteria of psychological
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TABLE 1. Criteria of Psychological Distress with Assigned Weights

One point

1. Tranquilizer or sedative re-
quested.

2. Doctor's statement pt. is
tense, chronically tired, was
reassured, etc.

3. Patient's statement as in
no. 2.

4. Lump in throat.
*5. Health Questionnaire: yes

on 1 or 2 psych. questions.
6. Alopecia areata.
7. Vague, unsubstantiated

pain.
8. Tranquilizer or sedative

given.
9. Vitamin B1 2 shots (except

for pernicious anemia).
10. Negative EEG.
11. Migraine or psychogenic

headache.
12. More than 4 upper respira-

tory infections per year.
13. Menstrual or premenstrual

tension; menopausal sx.
14. Consults doctor about diffi-

culty in child rearing.
15. Chronic allergic state.
16. Compulsive eating (or over-

eating).
17. Chronic gastrointestinal up-

set; aereophagia.
18. Chronic skin disease.
19. Anal pruritus.
20. Excessive scratching.
21. Use of emergency room: 2 or

more per year.
22. Brings written list of symp-

toms or complaints to doc-
tor.

Two points

23. Fear of cancer, brain tu-
mor, venereal disease, heart
disease, leukemia, diabetes,
etc.

*24. Health Questionnaire: yes
on 3 or more psych. ques-
tions.

25. Two or more accidents
(bone fractures, etc.)
within 1 yr. Pt. may be
alcoholic.

26. Alcoholism or its compli-
cations: delirium tremens,
peripheral neuropathy, cir-
rhosis.

27. Spouse is angry at doctor
and demands different
treatment for patient.

28. Seen by hypnotist or seeks
referral to hypnotist.

29. Requests surgery which is
refused.

30. Vasectomy: requested or
performed.

31. Hyperventilation
syndrome.

32. Repetitive movements
noted by doctor: tics,
grimaces, mannerisms, tor-
ticcilis, hysterical seizures.

33. Weight-lifting and/or
health faddism.

Three points

34. Unsubstantiated complaint
there is something wrong
with genitals.

35. Psychiatric referral made
or requested.

36. Suicidal attempt, threat,
or preoccupation.

37. Fear of homosexuals or of
homosexuality.

38. Non-organic delusions
and/or hallucinations; par-
anoid ideation; psychotic
thinking or psychotic be-
havior.

* Refers to the last 4 questions (relating to emotional distress) on a Modified Cornell Medical Index-a
general medical questionaire given to patients undergoing the Multiphasic Health Check in the years
concerned (1959-62).

TABLE 2. Scores for Criteria of Psychological Distress,
for the Experimental Groups and the Control Group

during the Year Prior to Psychotherapy (1959)

Total No. of Average
Group score patients score

One session only
Brief therapy
Long-term therapy

All experimental
(psychotherapy)
groups

r"-f-I f- /n n.

264 80 3.30

distress are presented in Table 2: note
that there was no significant difference
between this dimension of the two groups
in 1959.

In order to facilitate comparison of the
experimental (psychotherapy) and control

246 31 7.94 (non-psychotherapy) groups, one last cri-
terion for inclusion in the matched group
was employed. Each subject in the control

644 152 4.24 group had to be a Health Plan member
for the first three consecutive years under

psychotherapy)
group 629 152 4.13

investigation inasmuch as the experimental
group, though demonstrating attrition in

MEDICAL CARE
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TABLE 3. Utilization of Outpatient Medical Services (Excluding Psychiatry) by Psycho!herapy Groups foi
the Year Before (1-B) and the Five Years After (1-A, 2-A, 3-A, 4-A, 5-A) the Initial

Interview, and the Corresponding Years for the Non-psychiatric Group

Group

One session only, unit score
No. of pts.
Average

Brief therapy, unit score
No. of pts.
Average

Long-term therapy, unit score
No. of pts.
Average

All experimental
(psychotherapy) groups, unit score

No. of pts.
Average

Control (non-
psychotherapy) group, unit score

No. of pts.
Average

1-13 1-A 2-A 3-A

911 815 612 372
80) 80 80 57
11.4 10.2 7.7 6.5

778 471 354 202
41 41 41 32
19.0 11.5 8.6 6.3

359 323 279 236
31 31 31 27
11.6 10.4 9.0 8.7

•1 A 5-A

321 217
53 49
6.1 4.4

215 155
30 27

7.2 5.7

151 108
24 19

6.5 5.7

2048 1609 1245 810 687 480
152 152 152 116 107 95
13.5 10.6 8.2 6.4 6.4 5.1

1726 1743
152 152
11.4 11.5

1718 1577 1611 1264
152 127 111 98
11.3 12.4 14.5 12.9

continued membership after that time, re-
mained intact for those years.

Dependent variable: Each psychiatric pa-
tient's utilization of health facilities was
investigated first for the full year preced-
ing the day of his initial interview, then
for each of the succeeding five years begin-
ning with the day after his initial inter-
view.

The corresponding years were investi-
gated for the control group which, of
course, was not seen in the Department of
Psychiatry. This investigation consisted of
a straightforward tabulation of each con-
tact with any outpatient facility, each
laboratory report and x-ray report.' In ad-
-lition a tabulation of number of days of
hospitalization was made without regard to
the type or quantity of service provided.
Each patient's utilization scores consisted
of the total number of separate outpatient
and inpatient tabulations.

* These procedures were counted as one even
if there were more than one laboratory or x-ray
procedure per report in the chart.

Results

The results of this study are summarized
in Table 3, which shows the differences by
group in utilization of outpatient medical
facilities in the year before and the five
years after the initial interview for the psy-
chiatric sample, and the utilization of out-
patient medical services for the correspond-
ing six years for the non-psychotherapy
sample.

The data of Table 3 are summarized as
percentages in Table 4, which indicates a
decline in outpatient medical (not includ-
ing psychiatric) utilization for all three
psychotherapy groups for the years follow-
ing the initial interview, while there is a
tendency for the non-psychotherapy pa-
tients to increase medical utilization dur-
ing the corresponding years. Applying
t-tests of the significance of the standard
error of the difference between the means
of the "year before" and the means of each
of the five "years after" (as compared to
the year before), the following results ob-
tain. The declines in outpatient (non-
psychiatric) utilization for the "one ses-



1304

FOLLETTE and CUMMINGS MEDICAL CAnE

TABLE 4. Comparison of the Year Prior to the Initial Interview with each Succeeding Year, Indicating
Per Cent Decline or Per Cent Increase (Latter Shown in Parentheses) in Outpatient Medical

(Non-psychiatric) Utilization by Psychotherapy Grouping, and Corresponding
Comparisons for the Control Group, with Levels of Significance

I-A 2-A 3-A 4-A 5-A

Group change Signif. change Signif. change Signif. change Signif. change Signif.

One session only 10.5 NS 32.8 .05 44.75 .05 46.5 .05 61.4 .01

Brief therapy 39.5 .05 53.2 .05 66.8 .01 62.1 .01 70.0 .01

Long-term
therapy 10.0 NS 22,3 .05

All experiment-Ial
(psychotherapy)
groups 21.4 .05 39.2 .01

25.0 .05 43.0 .05 50.9

48.2 .01 52.3 .01 62.5 .01

Control (non-
psychotherapy)
group None - None - (8.8) NS (27.2) .05 (13.2) NS

sion only" and the "long-term therapy"
groups are not significant for the first year
following the initial interview while the
declines are significant at either the .05 or
.01 levels for the remaining four years. In
the "brief therapy" group, there are statis-
tically significant declines in all five of the
years following the initial interview. As
further indicated in Table 4, there is a
tendency for the control group to increase
its utilization of medical services, but this
proved significant for the "fourth year
after" only.

The question was raised as to whether
the patients demonstrating declines in
medical utilization have done so because
they have merely substituted protracted
psychotherapy visits for their previous
medical visits.

As shown in Table 5, the number of
patients in the one-session-only group who

return in the third to fifth years for addi-
tional visits is negligible. Comparable re-
stilts are seen in the brief-therapy group.
In contrast, the long-term-therapy group
reduces its psychiatric utilization by more
than half in the "second year after," but
maintains this level in the succeeding three
years. By adding the outpatient medical
visits to the psychiatric visits, it becomes
clear that whereas the first two psycho-
therapy groups have not substituted psy-
chotherapy for medical visits, this does
seem to be the case in the long-term
psychotherapy group. These results are
shown in Table 6, and indicate that the
combined outpatient utilization remains
about the same from the "year before"
to the "fifth year after" for the third psy-
chotherapy group, while declines are evi-
dent for the first two psychotherapy -

groups. As regards the combiii,.d (medical

TABLE 5. Average Number of Psychotherapy Sessions per Year for Five Years by ExperimcgOl' Group

Group 1-A 2-A 3-A 4-A 5-A

One session only 1.00 0.00 0.00 0.02 0.06
Brief therapy 6.22 0.00 -0.09 0.57 0.52
Long-term therapy 12.33 5.08 5.56 5.88 5.05
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TAB.E 6. Combined Averages (Outpatient Medical plus Psychotherapy Visits) of Utilization by Years
Before and After Psychotherapy for the Experimental Groups, and Total Outpatient

Utilization by Corresponding Years for the Control ( Non-psychiatric) Group

Group 1-B I-A 2-A 3-A 4-A 5-A

One session only 11,4 11.2 7.7 6.5 6.1 4.5
Brief therapy 19.0 17.7 8.6 6.4 7.7 6.2
Long-term therapy 11.6 22.7 14 1 14.3 12 4 10.8

All experimuental
(psychotherapy) groups 13.5 15.3 9.2 8 3 7.9 6 2
Control graup 1.,4 11.5 11.3 12.4 14.5 12.9

pils psychiatric) utilization, the lmg-term
psychotherapy group is not appreciably
different from the control (non-psychi-
atric) group.

Investigation of inpatient utilization re-
veals a steady decline in utilization in the
three psychotherapy groups from the "year
before" to the "second year after," with
the three remaining "years after"' main-
taining the level of utilization attained in
the "secord year after." In contrast, the
control sample demonstrated a constant
level in number of hospital days through-
out the six years studied. These results
are shown in Table 7, which indicates that

the approximately 60 per cent decline in
number of days of hospitalization between,
the "ycar before" and the "second year

after" for the first two psychotherapy
groups is maintained to the "fifth year
after"; this decline is significant at the.01
level. The inpatient utilization for the
"long-term therapy" groop in the "year
before" was over twice that of the non-
psychiatric sample, and abotit three times
that of the first two psychotherapy groups.
The significant (.01 level) decline of 88
per cent from the "year before" to the
"second year after" is maintained through
the "fifth year after," rendering the inpa-

TAMf.i 7. Number of Days of flospitalization and Averages by Psychotherapy Group for the Year Before and
the Fire Years After Psychotherapy, and the Corresponding Period for the Non-psychotherapy Group

(Note: health Plan av-rage is .8 per year for patients 20 years old or older.)

Group 1-B I-A 2-A 3-A 4-A 5-A

One session only, days/year
No. of pts.
Average

Brief therapy, days/year
No. of pts.
Average

Long-term therapy, days/year
No. of pts.
Average

All experimental
(psychotherapy) groups, days/year

No. of pts.
Average
Significance

Control (non-
psychotherapy) group, days/year

No. of pts.
Average
Significance

117
80

1.46

66
41

1.61

153
31
4.94

78 52 32 33 31
80 80 57 53 49
0.98 0.65 0.56 0.62 0.63

44 31 24 23 23
41 41 32 30 27
1.07 0.76 0.75 0.77 0.85

37 19 18 16 13
31 31 27 24 19
1.09 0.61 0.67 0.67 0.68

336 159
152 152

2.21 1.05
.05

324 307
152 152

2.13 2.02
NS

102
152

0.68
.02

74
116

0.64
.05

477 255
152 127

3.07 2.02
.05 NS

72
107

0.67
.05

208
111

1.87
NS

67
95
0.71
.05

197
98
2.01

NS
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tient utilization of the third psychotherapy
group comparable to that of the first two
psychotherapy groups.

In terms of decline in use of inpatient
services (days of hospitalization), however,
the long-term psychotherapy group and
the control group are different, in that the
former patients significantly reduce their
inpatient utilization from the "year before"
to the "fifth year after." However, the
small size of the samples limits the con-
clusions that can be drawn.

Discussion

The original pilot study of which this
project is an outgrowth was proposed by
the senior author as an aid in planning for
psychiatric care as part of comprehensive
prepaid health-plan coverage. It had long
been observed that some of this psychiatric
clinic's patients, as well as many patients
in the hospital for whom a psychiatric
consultation was requested, had very thick
medical charts. It was also repeatedly
noted that when these patients were treated
from a psychiatric point of reference, i.e.,
as a person who might have primarily emo-
tional distress which was expressed in
physical symptoms, they often abandoned
their physical complaints. It seemed rea-
sonable to expect that for many of these
people, psychiatrically-oriented help was
a more specific and relevant kind of treat-
ment than the usual medical treatments.

This would be especially true if the ef-
fects of psychiatric help were relatively
long-lasting, or if a change in the patient
affected others in his immediate environ-
ment. In the long run, the interruption of
the transmission of sick ways of living to
succeeding generations would be the most
fundamental and efficient kind of preven-
tive medicine. It therefore seemed imper-
ative to test the intuitive impressions that
this kind of patient could be treated more
effectively by an unstructured psychiatric

MEDICAL CARE

interview technique than by the more
traditional medical routine with its di-
rected history.

The Balints2.3 have published many
valuable case reports which describe the
change in quantity and quality in patients'
appeals to the general practioner after
the latter learns to listen and understand
his patients as people in distress because
of current and past life experiences. It
would be difficult, however, to design a
statistical study of those patients and of a
matched control group treated for similar
complaints in a more conventional manner.

Psychiatry has been in an ambivalent
position in relation to the rest of medicine:
welcomed by some, resented by others,
often, however, with considerable polite-
ness which serves to cover up deep-seated
fears of and prejudices against "some-
thing different." In a medical group associ-
ated with a prepaid health plan, conditions
are favorable for integrating psychiatry
into the medical fraternity as a welcomed
and familiar (therefore unthreatening)
member specialty. The inherent ease of
referral and communication within such
a setting would be much further enhanced
by the factor of prepayment, which elim-
inates the financial barrier for all those
who can afford health insurance. For
many reasons, then, this setting provides
both the impetus and the opportunity to
attempt an integration of psychiatry into
general medical practice and to observe
the outcome. In the past two decades,
medicine has been changing in many sig-
nificant ways, among which are prepaid
health insurance, group practice, increas-
ing specialization, automation, and a focus
on the "whole person" rather than on the
"pathology."

Forsham7 and others have suggested that
at some not-too-distant date the patient
will go through a highly automated process
of history, laboratory procedures and phys-
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ical tests, with the doctor at the end of the
line doing a physical examination but oc-
cupying mainly the position of a medical
psychologist. He will have all the results
of the previously completed examinations
which he will interpret for the patient,
and he will have time for listening to the
patient, if he wishes to do so. The "Multi-
phasic Health Check,"4 which has been
used for many years in the Northern Cali-
fornia Region in the Kaiser Foundation
Medical Clinics and which is constantly
being expanded, is just such an automated
health survey, and Medical Group doctors
are in the process of becoming continually
better psychologists. Eventually many more
of the patients who are now seen in the
psychiatric clinic will be expertly treated
in the general medical clinics by more
"compleat physicians."

A study such as this raises more ques-
tions than it provides answers. One ques-
tion alluded to above is whether, with an
ongoing training program such as Balint
has conducted for general practitioners at
Tavistock Clinic, internists might not be
just as effective as psychiatric personnel
in helping a greater percentage of their
patients. A training seminar such as this
has been conducted by Dr. Edna Fitch in
the department of Pediatrics of Perma-
nente Medical Group in San Francisco for
many years and has been effective in help-
ing pediatricians to treat, with more in-
sight and comfort, emotional problems of
children and their families and physical
disorders which are an expression of emo-
tional distress.

Using a broader perspective than the
focus on the clinical pathology, one can
wonder what social, economic or cultural
factors are related to choice of symptoms,
attitudes toward being "sick" (mentally
or physically), attitudes toward and ex-
pectations of the doctor, traditions of
family illness, superstitions relating to

PREPAID PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES

bodily damage, child raising practices, etc.
How often is the understanding of such
factors of crucial importance for effective
and efficient treatment for the patient? Of
special interest in general medical practice
and overlooked almost routinely by phys-
icians (and by many in the psychological
field) are the "anniversary reactions" in
which symptoms appear at an age at which
a relative had similar symptoms and/or
died.

Health Plan statistics indicate an in-
crease in medical utilization with increas-
ing age in adults. This is consistent with
the relatively flat curve seen in the "med-
ical utilization" of the control sample over
the six year per;fd and is in marked con-
trast to that of the experimental sample.
There is the implication in this that some
of the increasing symptoms and disability
of advancing years are psychogenic and
that psychotherapeutic intervention may
in some cases function as preventive med-
ical care for the problems associated with
aging as well as preventive medicine in
children.

A certain percentage of the long-term
psychotherapy group seems to continue
without diminution of number of visits to
the psychiatric clinic; these patients appear
from the data to be interminable or life-
long psychiatric utilizers just as they had
been consistently high utilizers of non-
psychiatric medical care before. They
seem merely to substitute psychiatric visits
for some of their medical clinic visits. A
further breakdown of the long-term group
into three parts, e.g., less than 50, 50 to
150, and more than 150 visits, would prob-
ably help to sort this population's utiliza-
tion into several patterns. More precise
data on these groups would suggest modi-
fications in classifications and methods of
therapy or might suggest alternatives to
either traditional medical or traditional
psychiatric treatment in favor of some at-
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tempt to promote beneficial social changes
in the environments of these chronically
disturbed people.

Sources of Criticism

(1) One problem in providing a con-
trol group comparable to an experimental
group in this kind of study is that, al-
though undoubtedly having emotional
distress, and in a similar "quantity" ac-
cording to our yardstick, the control group
did not get to the psychiatric clinic by
either self- or physician referral. The fact
that the control patients had not sought
psychiatric help may reflect a more pro-
found difference between this group and
the experimental group than is super-
ficially apparent. One cannot assume that
the medical utilization of this control
group would change if they were seen in
the Psychiatry Clinic. (This objection will
be minimized in the "prospective" part
of this study, which will be reported in
another paper). Although the average in-
patient utilization for the three combined
psychotherapy groups is the same as that
of the control group in the year before
(1959), the 'inpatient utilization of the
long-term psychotherapy group is two and
a half times that of the control group.
If the study were extended to several
years before, rather than just one year, it
would become evident whether this was
just a year of crisis for the long-term
group or whether this had been a longer
pattern of high inpatient utilization.

(2) Patients who visit the psychiatric
clinic may, for one reason or another, seek
medical help from a physician not associ-
ated with the Medical Group so that
his medical utilization is not recorded in
the clinic record, the source of informa-
tion about utilization. In the long-term-
therapy group the therapist is usually
aware if his patient is visiting an outside
physician, and although it is an almost
negligible factor in that group, there can
be no information in this regard for the
one-session-only and brief-therapy groups
without follow-up investigation.

(3) There is no justification in assum-
ing that decreased utilization means bet-
ter medical care, necessarily. Criteria of
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improvement would have to be devel-
oped and applied to a significantly large
sample to try to answer this important
question.

(4) Patients may substitute for physical
or emotional symptoms behavioral dis-
turbances which do not bring them to a
doctor but may be just as distressing to
them or to other people.

(5) The "unit" of utilization cannot be
used as a guide in estimating costs, stand-
ing as it does for such diverse items. In
itself the units are not an exact indicator
of severity of illness nor of costs. A per-
son with a minor problem may visit the
clinic many times, while a much more
severely ill person may visit the clinic in-
frequently. Even more striking is the
variation in the, cost of a unit, varying
from about a dollar for certain laboratory
procedures to well over a hundred dollars
for certain hospital days (with admis-
sions procedures, laboratory tests, x-rays,
consultations, etc.) each worth one
"unit." To arrive at an approximation of
costs, the units have to be retabulated
in cost-weighted form.

Suggested Further Studies

(1) The question of treatment of pa-
tients by non-medical professional clini-
cians has been argued for more than a
half century. It is generally recognized
that there are not enough psychiatrists
now and that there will not b, enough in
the foreseeable future to treat all those
persons who have disabling emotional dis-
orders. In the late President Kennedy's
program for Mental Health this lack vas
recognized; the recommendation for pro-
fessional staff for community Mental
Health Centers included clinical psychol-
ogists, psychiatric social workers and other
trained personnel. Having little distinction
in our psychiatric clinic between the vari-
ous disciplines as far as their functions
are concerned, it would be feasible and
interesting to compare therapeutic results
of the disciplines as well as individuals
with various types of patients and vari-
ous types of psychotherapy.

(2) Is length of treatment correlated
with diagnostic category, original prog-



1309

Vol. V, No. 1

nosis by therapist, socio-economic level
of patient, discipline and orientation of
therapist, or "severity of pathology"?

(3) What happens to the spouse, par-
ents, and children of the patients who
are seen in psychiatry?

(4) Are there distinguishing patterns
of complaints in the three psychotherapy
groups?

(5) How do blue-collar patients differ
from white-collar or professional patients
in number of interviews, diagnostic label,
use of medication, recommendation of
hospitalization, and type of complaints?

(6) What is the nature of the illness
that resulted in hospitalization before the
patient came to psychiatry-and after?
How often was this a diagnostic work-up
because the internist could not find "any-
thing wrong" in the clinic?

Summary

The outpatient and inpatient medical uti-
ization for the year prior to the initial in-
terview in the Department of Psychiatry
as well as for the five years following were
studied for three groups of psychotherapy
patients (one interview only, brief therapy
with a mean of 6.2 interviews, and long-
term therapy with a mean of 33.9 inter-
views) and a control group of matched
patients demonstrating similar criteria of
distress but not, in the six years under
study, seen in psychotherapy. The three
psychotherapy groups as well as the con-
trol (non-psychotherapy) group were high
utilizers of medical facilities, with an aver-
age utilization significantly higher than
that of the I Health Plan average. Results of
the study indicated significant declines in
medical utilization in the psychotherapy
groups when compared to the control
group, whose inpatient and outpatient uti-
lization remained relatively constant
throughout the six years. The most signifi-
cant declines occurred in the second year
after the initial interview, and the one-
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interview-only and brief-therapy groups
did not require additional psychotherapy to
maintain the lower utilization level for five
years. On the other hand, after two years
the long-term-psychotherapy group attained
a level of psychiatric utilization which re-
mained constant through the remaining
three years of study.

The combined psychiatric and medical
utilization of the long-term-therapy group
indicated that for this small group there
was no over-all decline in outpatient uti-
lization inasmuch as psychotherapy visits
seemed to supplant medical visits. On the
other hand, there was a significant decline
in inpatient utilization, especially in the
long-term-therapy group from an initial
utilization of several times that of the
Health Plan average, to a level comparable
to that of the general adult Health Plan
population. This decme in hospitalization
rate tended to occur within the first year
after the initial interview and remained
generally comparable to the Health Plan
average for the five years.
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DoES PSYCHOTHERAPY ALTER the pattern
of medical care? Can emotionally distressed
patients who might benefit from psycho-
therapy be identified by screening a group
of patients taking a health checkup? Will
an automated psychological test be useful
in such a screening process? These are the
questions we set out to answer in this
study.

The first question has been studied and
the results reported by the authors.7 It was
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This paper is Part II of a two-part series seek-
ing to develop and test methods of assessing the
effects of psychiatric services in a comprehensive
medical program. Part I involved retrospective
methodology, while the present paper reports a
prospective study.

found that psychotherapy patients initially
were high "utilizers," but that after psycho-
therapy their utilization declined signifi-
cantly. On the other hand, the utilization
of the matched "control" group (not re-
ceiving psychotherapy) did not decline.
The brief therapy and one-session-only psy-
chotherapy groups had the largest decline
in outpatient utilization, which theoretically
helped to offset the cost of providing the
psychotherapy. The decline in outpatient
utilization of the long-term psychotherapy
group was not enough to offset the cost of
psychiatric and non-psychiatric treatment,
being greater than the cost of prior medical
utilization alone. However, this group
showed considerable decline in days of hos-
pitalization, which helped to make their
psychiatric care financially less costly in
this setting.

A major criticism of Part F was that, al-
though the psychotherapy and "control"
groups were matched socioeconomically
and demographically, in medical utilization
and in degree of emotional distress, the
groups remained different in one crucial re-
spect: the psychotherapy sample, whether
self- or physician-referred, voluntarily pre-
sented themselves to the psychiatric clinic.
In contrast, the matched group did not
come to the psychiatric clinic even if re-
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TABLE 1. Criteria of Psychological Distress with Assigned Weights

One point

1. Tranquilizer or sedative re-
quested.

2. Doctor's statement pt. is
tense, chronically tired, was
reassured, etc.

3. Patient's statement as in
no. 2.

4. Lump in throat.
*5. Health Questionnaire: yes

on 1 or 2 psych. questions.
6. Alopecia areata.
7. Vague, unsubstantiated pain.
8. Tranquilizer or sedative

given.
9. Vitamin B1 2 shots (except for

pernicious anemia).
10. Negative EEG.
11. Migraine or psychogenic

headache.
12. More than 4 upper respira-

tory infections per year.
13. Menstrual or premenstrual

tension; menopausal sx.
14. Consults doctor about diffi-

culty in child rearing.
15. Chronic allergic state.
16. Compulsive eating (or over-

eating).
17. Chronic gastrointestinal up-

set; aereophagia.
18. Chronic skin disease.
19. Anal pruritus.
20. Excessive scratching.
21. Use of emergency room: 2 or

more per year.
22. Brings written list of symp-

toms or complaints to doctor.

Two points

23. Fear of cancer, brain tu-
mor, venereal disease, heart
disease, leukemia, diabetes,
etc.

*24. Health Questionnaire: yes
on 3 or more psych. ques-
tions.

25. Two or more accidents.
(bone fractures, etc) within
1 yr. Pt. may be alcoholic.

26. Alcoholism or ts compli-
cations: delirium trelnens,
peripheral neuropathy, cir-
rhosis.

27. Spouse is angry at doctor
and demands different
treatment for patient.

28. Seen by hypnotist or seeks
referral to hypnotist.

29. Requests surgery which is
refused.

30. Vasectomy: requested or
performed.

31. Hyperventilation syndrome.
32. Repetitive movements

noted by doctor: tics,
grimaces, mannerisms, tor-
ticollis, hysterical seizures.

33. Weight-lifting and/or health
faddism.

Three points

34. Unsubstantiated complaint
there is something wrong
with genitals.

35. Psychiatic referral made or
requested.

36. Suicidal attempt, threat, or
preoccupation.

37. Fear of homosexuals or of
homosexuality.

38. Non-organic delusions and/or
hallucinations; paranoid idea-
tion; psychotic thinking or
psychotic behavior.

* Refers to the last 4 questions (relating to emotional distress) on a Modified Cornell Medical Index-a
general medical questionaire given to patients undergoing the Multiphasic Health Check in the years
concerned (1959-62).

ferred by their physicians. The nature of
the difference between the two groups
made conclusions tentative. The question is
crucial, because it may be that the group
which did not come to the psychiatric clinic
is unable to make use of psychiatric services
in a meaningful manner, and that psycho-
therapy would not decrease the medical
utilization of this group. The most obvious
way to provide a valid control group would
be to choose a large sample by uniform
criteria and randomly divide it into two
parts, then treat the two parts differently
and observe the results. The present paper
is a report on such a prospective study.

Method

The setting: The Kaiser Foundation
Health Plan of Northern California is a
group-practice prepayment plan offering
comprehensive hospital and professional
services on a direct-service basis. Profes-
sional services are provided by tle Perma-
nente Medical Group-a partnership of
physicians. The Medical Group has a con-
tract to provide comprehensive medical
care to the members of the Plan, of whom
there were three-quarters of a million at
the time of this study. The composition
of the Health Plan membership is diverse,

MEDICAL CARE
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encompassing most socioeconomic groups.
The Permanente Medical Group comprises
all major medical specialties; referral from
one specialty clinic to another is facilitated
by the organizational features. of group
practice, geographical proximity and the
use of common medical records. During
the years of this study (1965-1966), only 17
per cent of Health Plan members were eli-
gible for psychiatric benefits on a prepaid
basis, but in most areas of the Northern
California region psychiatric services were
available to Health Plan Subscribers at re-
duced rates. The psychiatric staff in the
San Francisco Clinic, where the present
study took place, consists of psychiatrists,
clinical psychologists, psychiatric social
workers, and psychology and social work
interns. The clinic operates primarily as an
outpatient service for adults and children
for the evaluation and treatment of emo-
tional disorders, but it also provides con-
sultation for non-psychiatric physicians and
consultation in the general hospital and the
emergency room. There is no formal "in-
take" procedure, the first visit with any staff
member being considered potentially thera-
peutic as well as evaluative and disposi-
tional. Regardless of professional discipline,
the person who sees the patient initially
becomes that patient's therapist unless there
is reason for transfer to some other staff
member, and he continues to see the pa-
tient for the duration of the therapy. An
attempt is made to schedule the first inter-
view as soon as possible after the patient
calls for an appointment. There is also a
"drop-in" or non-appointment service for
emergencies so that patients in urgent need
of psychiatric help usually can be seen im-
mediately or at least within an hour or two
after arrival at the clinic.

One of the unique aspects of this kind
of associated health plan and medical group
is that it tends to put a premium on health
rather than on illness, i.e., it makes pre-

ventive medicine economically rewarding,
thereby stimulating a constant search for
the most effective and specific methods of
treatment. Another feature of group prac-
tice in this setting is that all medical records
for each patient are maintained within the
organization.

The subjects: The source of the population
for this study was 10,667 patients who vol-
untarily presented themselves in a six-
month period to the San Francisco Kaiser-
Permanente Automated Multiphasic Clinic
for a health check, part of which includes
19 computerized procedures, ranging from
simple body measurements to complex lab-
oratory tests.2 A routine part of the three-
hour series of examinations is the adminis-
tration of a psychological test known as the
Neuro-Mental Questionnaire, of NMQ.'
This consists of 155 dichotomous questions
which (eventually, when the test is fully
developed) will identify approximately 60
psychological categories. Each question is
printed on a separate pre-punched card,
which the patient must deposit in either the
"true" or the "false" section of a divided
box. For this study only the six major psy-
chological categories were used: depression,
hysteria, obsessional, panic and anxiety at-
tacks, passive-aggressive, and schizophrenia.
(This probably would identify most of the
patients who could be identified by the full
test, because 87 per cent of the patients
seen in the Department of Psychiatry fall
into one or more of these six categories.)

The NMQ was computer-scored, and re-
sults were sent to the investigators within
24 hours of the time the patient had the
questionnaire. The medical charts of the
patients identified by the test were reviewed
for evidences of psychological distress in
the 12-month period prior to the Multi-
phasic examination.

"Criteria of psychological distress" (devel-
oped in Part 17 and presented in Table 1)
refer to physicians' notes in the patients'
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TABLE 2. Psychological, Socioeconomic and Demographic Characteristics of 822-patient
Sample with Positive NMQ and Plus-3 or More on Criteria of Distress

Blue collar White collar
NMQ categories

(with category number) Urban Suburban Rural Urban Suburban Rural Totals

352 (42.8 per cent)
37 11 2 43 2 1 96
12 5 1 2 4 2 26
23 6 35 6 70
10 3 2 12 3 30
25 II 13 7 1 57
28 9 2 19 15 73

261 (31.8 per cent)
4 2 3 2 11

26 7 2 18 3 56
15 8 I 14 2 1 41
21 12 1 20 7 1 62
27 5 I 25 13 71

6 3 1 8 2 20
209 (25.4 per cent)

55 19 3 44 20 1 142
21 8 2 24 11 1 67

Mean age: 45. I yrs.
No. osomen: 70.1%
Blue collar: 53.2 %
Urban: 71.8 %
Suburban: 25.0 %
Rural: 3.2 %
Neurotic: 42.8 %
Char. dis.: 31.8 %
Psychotic: 25.4 %

310 109 18 280 97 8

medical charts which indicated emotional
distress, whether or not the physicians rec-
ognized them as such. These 38 criteria
have assigned weights from one to three, a
weighted score of three within one year
being accepted as an indication that a pa-
tient is in psychological distress. Accord-
ingly, patients for the present study had 1)
a "positive NMQ," and 2) a score of three
or more points in "Criteria of Psychological
Distress," for the 12 months prior to taking
the Multiphasic examination.

Of the 10,667 patients who took the
NMQ, 3,682, or 36.4 per cent, yielded a
positive score in one or more of the six
NMQ categories (depression, hysteria, ob-
sessional, panic-anxiety, passive-aggressive,
schizophrenic). Of this group, 822 (7.7 per
cent) also scored three points or more in
"criteria of distress." Of the 6,985 patients
who did not score positively on the NMQ,
only 56 (0.8 per cent) scored three or more
points on the "Criteria of Distress." Thus
the use of scales in only six categories of
the NMQ proved to be a useful method of
eliminating two-thirds of the Multiphasic

population in our search for a group of ex-
perimental subjects.

The psychological, socioeconomic and
demographic characteristics of the 822-pa-
tient sample are given in Table 2. It will be
noted that the mean age of 45.1 years is
higher than the mean age of 38.1 years for
patients generally seen in the Department
of Psychiatry. Because the NMQ was ad-
ministered to only the first 100 patients tak-
ing the Multiphasic examination each day,
rather than the full 130, appreciably more
women were tested than men, because the
men tend to make evening appointments.
Consequently, 71.0 per cent of the sample is
composed of women. It will be noted fur-
ther that in the 822-patient sample 43 per
cent were categorized as neurotic, 32 per
cent as having character disorders and 25
per cent as psychotic. There was no differ-
ence between the percentages of blue-col-
lar patients and white-collar patients diag-
nosed "psychotic."

Experimental condition: All patients with
both positive NMQ's and three or more
"distress" points were alternately assigned

70-174 O-72-pt. 6- 11

Neurotic
Depressive
Hysteric
Obsessional
Obs. hysteric
Panic/anxiety
Phobic

Character disorders
Anal char.
Depressive
Hysterical
Phobic
Passiveiaggr.
Sado-masoch.

Psychotic
Schizophrenic
Pseudo-neur.

Schiz.

TOTALS

30
16
25
16, 25
22
24

13, 25
25. 30 (13)
13. 16
16. 24
13
13. 16. 30

37
37. 25, 30
/plus I more)
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to either the referred or non-referred ("con-
trol") groups. For the referred patients the
computer printed out the following "con-
sider-rule": Consider referral to psychiatry
for emotional problems. The 411 patients
assigned to the control group did not, of
course, have such a consider-rule on their
print-outs.

The physician participants: A few weeks
after the Multiphasic screening, every pa-
tient has a routine follow-up office visit with
one of 32 internists. At this time the physi-
cian interviews the patient, completes the
physical examination, reviews the clinical
information from all sources, and provides
appropriate treatment or referral. Prior to
conducting the present experiment, the
physician co-author of this paper met with
the internists, explained the nature of the
study and solicited their individual cooper-
ation. They were informed that they would
be seeing patients whose Multiphasic print-
outs would contain the consider-rule sug-
gesting referral to psychiatry. This was to
be regarded as one more item of informa-
tion to the physician, who would weigh it
along with his total knowledge of the pa-
tient and make the ultimate decision
whether to make such a referral. The intern-
ists also were advised that other patients
would comprise the control group of the
study, would not have the consider-rule in
their print-outs, and would be undistin-
guishable from the other Multiphasic pa-
tients they would see routinely on follow-up
visits.

Thus, "referred" patients (consider-rule)
might or might not be referred to psy-
chiatry, and, if referred, might or might not
choose to come; or, if not referred by the
internist, they might come to the psychi-
atric clinic through other channels. On the
other hand, control patients (no consider-
rule) might be referred to psychiatry as the
result of the routine practice of medicine in
this setting and without regard to the ex-
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periment, and, again, might choose to come
or not to come to the psychiatric clinic.
The various possibilities are shown in Fig-
ure 1.

Results
No Experimental Generation of a

Psychiatric Population

Six months after the last experimental
subject consulted with his internist on his
Multiphasic follow-up visit, only five of the
411 patients given the consider-rule had
made and kept appointments in the psy-
chiatric clinic! This figure is exactly the
same as the number of patients from the
control group who made and kept appoint-
ments in the psychiatric clinic. Thus, the
experimental conditions failed to generate
a psychiatric population, and were in no
way superior in obtaining early referral to
psychiatry than the usual, routine medical
practice in this setting. (See Fig. 1.)

Within the referred group there were
found to be 40 patients who had previously
been seeh in the psychiatric clinic, and in
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the control group there were 42. None of
the 82 patients previously seen in psycho-
therapy returned during the course of the
experiment.

Usefulness of Automated Screening
The NMQ, as part of an automated multi-

phasic screening, proved to be a useful in-
strument in identifying a population within
which the patients in emotional distress
would be found. As seen in Figure 1, 36.4
per cent of the patients with positive NMQ's
also were in emotional distress, while less
than one per cent of the patients who did
not have positive NMQ's were found to be
in emotional distress.

Degree of Internists' Participation
At the conclusion of the primary phase of

this study, and after the last patient had
undergone his follow-up visit, 30 of the 32
participating internists were interviewed
individually to determine their reactions to
the computerized procedure and why they
did or did not refer to psychiatry. As noted
in Figure 1, about half the patients given
the consider-rule in their computer print-
outs actually were referred to psychiatry by
their internists according to notations to
that effect in the patients' charts.

a. Ten (33 per cent) of the internists
did not even recall seeing a consider-
rule for referral to psychiatry; 20 (67
per cent) stated they saw instances of
such a consider-rule, but the number
seen varied from one to 15.
b. Of the 20 internists who saw the
consider-rule, eight made no referrals,
four referred all such patients, and
eight referred half or more.
c. Reasons given for reluctance to refer
centered mostly about the physician's
feelings regarding having to deal with
an emotional problem when his time
with the patient was limited. He felt he
would open a "Pandora's box" that
could not appropriately be handled

MEDICAL CARE

in the fifteen minutes allotted for the
initial return visit. The second most
often-mentioned reason for not refer-
ring was the physician's knowledge of
the patient and his circumstances.
Typical of this was the reply: "I know
this patient well. I referred him before
and he wouldn't go. I had no reason
to believe he would go this time." Or,
"I know this patient has emotional
problems, but we have been handling
them here because she is reluctant to
see a psychiatrist." A third type of
response by the physician was one of
antagonism to the procedure. A few
internists complained that it was "cold"
or "impersonal."
d. Internists who made referrals re-
marked that it made their job some-
w.lhat easier. They were startled by the
accuracy of the consider-rule, for after
opening up the issue of emotional prob-
lems, they found their patients eager to
discuss them. One physician stated he
felt more comfortable referring a pa-
tient to psychiatry when the patient
could blame the computer and not the
doctor.
e. Ultimately, the internist's individual
procedure regarding referral to psychi-
atry seemed little affected by the con-
sider-rule. Physicians who routinely
and easily refer to psychiatry continued
to do so in the experiment, while
physicans who usually do not refer
to psychiatry essentially ignored the
consider-rule. For the most part, it was
the individual physician's mode of
practice that mattered.

Degree of Outpatient and Inpatient

Medical Utilization

Each referred and control patient's utili-
zation of health facilities was investigated
for the full year prior to the patient's hav-
ing taken the Multiphasic screening. This
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TABLE 3. Average Utilization of Outpatient Medical Services for the Year Prior to the
Multiphasic Screening for Both Referred and Control Groups by Diagnosis,

Socioeconomic Status, and Residence (Excluding Rural)

Blue collar White collar

Urban Suburban Urban Suburban Totals

Neurotic
No. patients 135 45 124 37 341
Score 2538 886 2505 673 6602
Mean 18.8 19.6 20.2 18.4 19.4

Character disorder
No. patients 99 37 88 29 253
Score 1168 396 994 336 2894
Mean 11,8 10.7 11.3 11.6 11.4

Psychotic
No. patients 55 19 44 20 138
Score 677 217 480 234 1608
Mean 12.3 11.4 10.9 11.7 11.6

Pseudo-neurotic
No. patients 21 8 24 11 64
Score .452 158 571 289 1470
Mean 21.5 19.7 23.8 26.3 22.9

investigation consisted of a straightforward
tabulation of each contact with any outpa-
tient facility, each laboratory report and
x-ray report. In addition, a tabulation of
number of days of hospitalization was made
without regard to the type or quantity of
service provided. Each patient's utilization
scores consisted of the total number of
separate outpatient tabulations. These re-
sults are summarized in Table 3 (outpa-
tient) and Table 4 (inpatient). The rural
patients were excluded, inasmuch as their
number was too small to contribute sig-
nificantly to the results. As expected, no sig-
nificant differences were found between
the experimental and control groups, and
both groups are combined (with rural pa-
tients excluded) in Tables 3 and 4.

All 796 patients (26 rural patients ex.-
eluded) were significantly high utilizers of
both outpatient and inpatient medical serv-
ices.

A 2 X 3 X 4 analysis of variance of the
796 patients indicated no significant differ-
ence in terms of blue versus white collar,
or urban versus suburban conditions, as re-
gards the utilization of both outpatient and
inpatient medical services.

There was a significant difference in the
degree of utilization of both outpatient and
inpatient medical services in terms of diag-
nostic category. The neurotic patients had
the highest outpatient utilization, whereas
the psychotic patients had the highest in-
patient utilization.

The outpatient utilization of the pseudo-
neurotic schizophrenic resembled that of
the neurotic, while the inpatient utilization
of the pseudoneurotic schizophrenic is not
significantly different than that of the
psychotic.

Patients with character disorders utilize
outpatient services at the same rate as psy-
chotics, but their inpatient rate is approxi-
mately half-way between neurotic and psy-
chotic inpatient rates.

Discussion

Research in human behavior is easy to do,
but difficult to do well. A research design
may look fine on paper, but may not be
feasible in fact. Such was the case with the
present experiment: no experimental popu-
lation was generated. This result can be
instructive, however, and we will proceed to
search for serendipitous results. Human
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TABLE 4. Average Utilization of Inpatient Medical Services (Days of Hospitalization) for
the Year Prior to the Multiphasic Screening for Both Referred and Control
Groups by Diagnosis, Socioeconomic Status, and Residence, Excluding Rural*

Blue collar White collar

Urban Suburban Urban Suburban Totals

Neurotic
No. patients 135 45 124 37 341
Score 170 60 165 48 443
Mean 1.26 1.34 1.33 1.29 1.30

Character disorder
No. patients 99 37 88 29 253
Score 285 93 239 84 701
Mean 2.88 2.51 2.72 2.91 2.77

Psychotic
No. patients 55 19 44 20 138
Score 235 94 200 79 608
Mean 4.27 4.95 4.54 3.95 4.41

Pseudo- neurotic
No. patients 21 8 24 11 64
Score 105 39 122 58 324
Mean 5.00 4.88 5.08 5.27 5.03

* (Note: Health Plan Average is 0.8 per year for patients 20 years old or older.)

subjects cannot be manipulated for experi-
mental or therapeutic purposes in the same
way that animals or machines can. This
applies to the doctors in this experiment
as well as the patients.

This observation may be timely and rele-
vant now when vast sums of money are
being spent in developing mental health
programs, many of which are designed on
paper from an armchair and have never
been proven to be clinically effective.

A recent paper from the University of
California at Los Angeles Alcoholism Re-
search Clinic5 found the results to be the
same in a group of alcoholics randomly as-
signed by court probation to one of three
treatment conditions: (1) a psychiatrically-
oriented outpatient alcoholic clinic, (2)
Alcoholics Anonymous, (3) no treatment.
One might conclude that the answer to the
problem of alcoholism may not be the pro-
vision of a multitude of "alcoholic clinics"
across the country. Similarly, it has never
been demonstrated that a "suicide preven-
tion center" has lowered the incidence of
suicide in any community. We might, on the
other hand, expect that such a center would
be likely to increase (1) preoccupation with

suicide in the community, (2) the number
of suicidal threats, and (3) the number of
suicidal gestures. In other words, if people
volunteer to play dramatic life-saver, we
can confidently expect others to volunteer
to threaten self-destruction. Nevertheless,
we have suicide prevention centers popping
up all over the land.

The question is to what extent psychi-
atric patients can be "found" in the com-
munity and then successfully treated, Is it
possible and worthwhile to induce an ever-
greater percentage of the population to get
some treatment to improve mental health?
Are the patients who come to a psychiatric
clinic via the common traditional channels
(referral by self, relative, friend, family
doctor) more or less treatable than those
produced by newer "ease finding" methods
in the community?

The setting in which this study was done
is unusual in having had a psychiatric clinic
as part of comprehensive health services for
about 15 years. For this reason there was no
large reservoir of patients needing and
wanting psychiatric services which they
could not afford. Note that 10 per cent of
the patients identified as emotionally dis-
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turned and in acute distress already had
been seen in the psychiatric clinic. Many of
the others in this group undoubtedly have
been referred but will never be seen in
psychiatry for a number of reasons, among
which may be the following: (1) they have
too much invested in their roles of being
(physically) sick; (2) they have major
physical illnesses which they and their doc-
tors use to ignore the emotional illness;
(3) they are terrified by the idea of mental
illness ("craziness"); (4) there is often a
payoff for "real," i.e. physical, illness, but
not for emotional disturbance from family,
friends, doctors, insurance companies. The
fact that 90 per cent of these patients have
never gotten to the psychiatric clinic dem-
onstrates that non-psychiatric physicians
have been treating and will continue to
Treat the bulk of the emotionally-disturbed
people in the population.

While we have demonstrated that emo-
tionally-disturbed patients who are seen in
psychiatry reduce their use of other medical
services, we are still unable to determine
whether this would hold true for all those
patients identified by our double-screening
technique as likely candidates for psycho-
therapy.

One should be cautious in using sta-
tistics from mental health clinics when they
deviate from the averages reported by most
other clinics. It has often been reported that
about one per cent of a population will
seek psychiatric services per year. The
Group Health Insurance study' showed the
pattern of response that is usually seen
when a population is offered low-cost psy-
chiatric services for the first time: increased
utilization for the first few months due to
an accumulation of need for such services.
After that, the demand stabilizes. Active
"promotion" of psychiatric benefits did not
increase the utilization of psychiatric serv-
ices in their population.

It is possible to report a much higher

rate of utilization, e.g., 5 per cent/year, if
one organizes his psychiatric clinic in the
following manner: (1) "crisis" orientation;
(2) very brief therapy and counselling;
(3) representing the psychiatric staff mem-
ber as "your friendly family counselor";
(4) fostering dependency relationship by
encouraging patients to return frequently-
whenever they have to make decisions, feel
anxious or depressed, etc.; (5) counting
each family member as a separate patient
when a family is seen together; (6) most
of all-by counting each return to the
clinic a "new patient." Unfortunately, the
higher the percentage, the more effective
the service.

Antes muerto que mudado (death rather
than change), a Spanish proverb quoted by
Lichtenstein9 in his classic monograph on
identity, dramatizes the tremendous dy-
namic force behind the human being's need
to maintain his identity-a force that has
priority over all forces motivating a person's
behavior and life style. Many otherwise
baffling aspects of the behavior of individ-
uals, groups and nations become clear if
this force is recognized. Patients do not
want to change, in fact resist change, even
though their lives are full of misery and
pain. A psychotherapist, then, is relatively
helpless unless the patient is highly moti-
vated, i.e., in a great deal of "pain." Getting
a patient to the office of a psychotherapist is
likely to be a waste of everybody's time
unless the patient is "ready" or motivated
for some kind of change. It is, of course,
the psychotherapist's job to foster and capi-
talize on every shred of motivation he can
find. Many emotionally-disturbed people in
the community may seem to "need help"
but are not at all interested in change. This
is certainly true of a high percentage of
alcoholics, "hippies," addicts, "psychopaths,"
criminals and many other types whom the
community at large thinks "need help."

The assessment of the effectiveness of
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psychotherapy has always presented great
difficulties, conclusions varying from "psy-
chotherapy is worthless"" to the behavior
therapists' claim of as high as 86-95 per cent
effectiveness in 30 interviews or fewer.11

By far the best investigation of brief psy-
chotherapy was done by the Tavistock
group, reported by Malan.' 0 We need much
more high-quality research of this kind in
assessing the value of mental health pro-
grams.

It is interesting to note the few differ-
ences between blue-collar and white-collar
workers (Table 2). The blue-collar patients
are more apt to be in only three (of 14)
categories: hysteric; panic and anxiety at-
tacks; and depressive character; and less
likely to be obsessional. Otherwise, the two
groups are comparable in percentages in
the other neurotic and character-disorder
categories and in all the psychotic catego-
ries. The "pseudoneurotic schizophrenic"
category defines a group of patients who
have a wealth of symptoms of many kinds.
These patients are the ones that seek pro-
fessional help constantly, who "never get
well" and may make up a large percentage
of those long-term patients in the office of
every physician, psychotherapist and psy-
choanalyst.

The similar percentages of incidence of
psychoses in blue-collar and white-collar
groups may reflect the greater impartiality
of the computer than the clinician, if we
accept the contention of Hollingshead, et
al.,8 that middle-class psychotherapists tend
to over-diagnose psychosis in patients of
lower socioeconomic classes as compared
with those of middle or upper classes.

Summary

During a six-month period, 10,667 pa-
tients taking the Automated Multiphasic
Screening Examination (Kaiser-Permanente
Medical Center, San Francisco) were given
a computerized psychological test as a
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routine part of that screening. The tests
revealed that 3,682 patients, or one third,
had evidence of neurosis, personality dis-
order, or psychosis. Of these, 822 (or 7.7
per cent of the total Multiphasic patients
tested) also had high degrees of "emo-
tional distress." The 32 internists conduct-
ing the Multiphasic follow-up examinations
received computer-printed "consider-rules"
suggesting referral to psychiatry for half
(411) of these patients, while the other half
served as a control group and did not have
such a "consider-rule."

It was found that attempts at early de-
tection of emotional problems did not gen-
erate more psychiatric clinic patients than
those generated through routine medical
practice in this setting. There was consider-
able resistance on the part of physicians to
the "artificiality" of referral by automated
procedures, and there was a comparable
rejection by patients of a referral made as a
result of such procedures.

The population selected by this auto-
mated psychological screening method were
high utilizers of medical services. Where
neurotics tend to use outpatient medical
services, psychotic patients tend to use in-
patient medical services. Patients with per-
sonality disorders seem to use both. No
differences in utilization rates were found
in terms of blue collar versus white collar,
or urban versus suburban.

The implications of these findings are:
(1) attempts at early detection of psy-
chiatric problems will not create as great a
demand for psychiatric services as might be
expected; (2) whereas many patients seek-
i~g outpatient medical treatment may be
reflecting neurotic problems, psychotic pa-
tients often manifest symptoms which so
simulate a variety of baffling problems that
they are hospitalized for medical diagnostic
workups. Patients with personality disorders
seem to require both outpatient and inpa-
tient attention in above-average amounts.
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Dr. WrIGHT. Madam Chairman, there are also ongoing studies
which may become available during the time the committee is in its
deliberations on the broader range plans, and also some on utilization
may become available from private carriers. 'We would ask leave to
add them to our statement, in the event this material is published prior
to the committee's deliberations.

Mrs. GRIFFITHS. Without objection, you may do so. If it is pub-
lished after that time, I suggest you send each member a copy of it.

(The following information was received by the committee:)

COUNCIL FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF THE
PSYCHOLOGICAL PROFESSIONS AND SCIENCES,

Washington, D.C., December 7, 1971.
Hon. MARTHA W. GRIFFITHS,
U.S. House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR REPRESENTATIVE GRIFFITHS: At the time of our testimony before the Ways
and Means Committee on November 2, 1971, I mentioned that we were in the
process of getting information from private Insurance carriers who, after ex-
tended experience, have found that the inclusion of psychologists in mental health
coverage has presented no problems from an economical, actuarial or manage-
ment standpoint. You expressly asked that such information be directed to the
Members of the Ways and Means Committee.

Thus far, we have received responses from Occidental Insurance Company and
Massachusetts Mutual Insurance Company covering their experience with the
inclusion of psychologists in health care plans. Enclosed are copies of these let-
ters for your information. We are also souding copies to all other Members of the
Committee.

Thank you again for your interest and concern.
Very truly yours,

ROGERS H. WRIGHT, Ph.D.,
President.

(Enclosures.)

MASSACHUSETTS MUTUAL LIFE INSURANCE CO.,
Springfield, Mass., December 1, 1971.

Dr. ROoERS H. WRIGIIT,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR DR. WRIGHT: John Armer has asked that I write you a letter with refer-
ence to our experience under Group Major Medical contracts which provide bene-
fits for treatment by clinical psychologists.

As you know, coverage for treatment by clinical psychologists is now a required
provision In several states, but In addition to this, we are willing to provide such
coverage under any contract upon request of the policyholder. To date we have
not developed sufficient experience to be statistically significant and hence we
have not revised our computer programs so as to separate this experience from
benefits of other types. However, all the checks we have made and our overall
observations do not indicate that inclusion of coverage for treatment by clinical
psychologists has had an adverse effect on our overall claim ratio.

I hope that this information will prove helpful to you and, if I can help further
in any way, please do not hesitate to let me know.

Warm regards.
Sincerely,

C. G. HILL, Vice President.

OCCIDENTAL LIFE OF CALIFORNIA,
Los Angeles, Calif., November 19, 1971.

Mr. JOHN E. ARMER,
Los Angeles, Calif.

DEAR SIR: You inquired as to availability of statistics relative to our experi-
ence with claims involving service of psychologists.

We have a number of clients whose policies include a provision for reimburse-
ment, in whole or in part, of the charges for services of a psychologist. For these
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groups this benefit has not created problems in claim administration or in the
overall case experience. While it would be of interest to have detailed statistics
available, we have seen no need for changing our computer program in order to
segregate experience with psychologists.

Sincerely,
C. DONALD HANKIN,
Policy Benefits Division.

I)r. WRIGHT. Thank you very much for your time and attention. I
will be happy to attempt to answer any questions.

Mrs. GRMTFITITS. If you think we shall pass a bill that the doctors
can live with, you don't want one that the psychologists cannot live
with?

Dr. WRIGHT. That is right.
Mrs. GTRIFFITItS. Thank you very much. Are there any questions?
If not, thank you very much.
Mr. Irving Chase, president-elect, National Association for Mental

Health.
Mr. Chase, we are very happy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF IRVING CHASE, PRESIDENT-ELECT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION FOR MENTAL HEALTH

SUMMARY
Mental illness is insurable

Including coverage for mental illness in insurance plans does not cause rates
to increase sharply. The Health Insurance Plan of Greater New York offered
comprehensive mental health coverage to 60,000 subscribers in its Jamaica medical
group. As a result of an exhaustive demonstration project by HIP, It was con-
clusively demonstrated that services could be made available for $0.90 per month
for a one-person family, $1.80 for a two-person family, and $2.70 for a family of
three or more persons.

There is some indication that where mental health services are provided, im-
proper utilization of other health services declines. A study of the Group Health
Association, Inc., of Washington, D.C., demonstrated that after psychiatric re-
ferral, there was a significant reduction in the utilization of physicians' services,
laboratory, and X-ray procedures by this patient group. The reduction in overall
utilization was 35%. There was a similar, but more marked reduction, in utiliza-
tion of nonpsychiatrlc medical care after proper psychiatric referral, in the
Kaiser Foundation Health Plan.

Community mental health centers are providing a viable approach to the treat-
ment of mental illness

One out of ten patient-care episodes in mental health facilities in the United
States took place in Community Mental Health Centers in 1969. At that time,
there were 235 Community Mental Health Centers.

Presently, 452 Centers have been funded.
The median length of stay for inpatients in a Community Mental Health Cen-

ter is 18 days, which compares favorably with psychiatric units of general
hospitals.

The introduction of Community Mental Health Centers has been a significant
factor in the sharp decrease over the past five years in the resident population
of state mental hospitals.

The state mental hospital census declined by 10% in 1970, while admissions to
state mental hospitals increased during that period.

Community Mental Health Centers have brought many agencies together in a
coordinated system of mental health care. Nearly 1,600 different agencies are
currently affiliated with 452 funded Centers.
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National Hcalth Insurance should facilitate the development of eommu'tlty men-
tal health centers

National Health Insurance presents at once an opportunity and a threat, for,

depending on Its terms, it can act as a powerful stimulant to the development
of comprehensive Community Mental Health Centers, or it can result in their

economic starvation.
All National Health Insurance proposals must be carefully scrutinized with

this one overriding question in mind: Will Its enactment facilitate the develop-
ment of comprehensive Community Mental Health Centers?

Principles for mental health provisions in National Health Insurance

Twelve Principles have been adopted by the Board of Directors of the Na-
tional Association for Mental Health which NAMH believes must be included
in any plan for National Health Insurance to provide adequately for the men-
tally ill. They cover the following areas: scope of coverage, limitations, profes-
sional services, clinical outpatient services, partial hospitalization, inpatient serv-
ices, l)rescribed drugs, education and consultation/research and evaluation, man-
power and training, citizens' boards, method of payment, and discrimination.

Mr. CHASE. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and I appreciate the op-
portunity to testify before the Ways and Means Committee.

My name is Irving H. Chase. I reside in Cambridge, Mass., and
I am president of Henry Thayer Co. of Cambridge, Mass., engaged
in the business of food processing and packaging.

I am appearing today in behalf of the National Association for
Mental Health. I am president-elect of this association and chairman
of its council on public affairs.

The National Association for Mental Health is the national citizens'
voluntary organization working toward the improved care and treat-
ment of the mentally ill, for improved methods and services in re-
search, prevention, detection, diagnosis, and treatment of mental ill-
ness, and for the promotion of mental health.

I have been an active citizen volunteer in the field of mental health
since 1958, when I became president of the Mental Health Association
of Central Middlesex, Mass. Since then, I have served as a director
and then president of the Massachusetts Association for Mental
Health, from 1967-1970. I served also as a mncrber, representing citi-
zen-laymen concerns and interest, on the following bodies:

The National Advisory Mental Health Council.
Advisory Committee to the Commissioner of Mental Health of the

Commonwealth of Massachusetts on Construction and Utilization of
Community Mental Health Centers.

Advisory Committee to the( Governor of the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts on Comprehensive Health Planning.

Mr. BuiniE. Madam Chairman, I had several questions that I would
propound to Mr. Chase, questions regarding the extent to which 501
(c) (3) organizations may contact legislators regarding bills of special
interest of those organizations.

At this point, prior to Mr. Chase's testimony, I would like to have
these questions answered in the record.

Mrs. GUTFITITS. If there are no objections, you may include them
in the record.
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(Questions and answers follow:)

QUESTIONS REGARDING TIHE EXTENT TO WIICI 501(c) (3) ORGANIZATIONS MAY
CONTACT LEGISLATORS REGARDING BILLS OF SPECIAL INTEREST TO THOSE ORGA-
NIZATIONS

Mr. BURKF. Is the National Association for Mental Health tax-exempt under
the Internal Revenue Code?

Mr. CHASE. Yes, the 1954 Internal Revenue Code provides for our exemption,
as well as many other charitable organizations, churches, museums, etc., under
Section 501 (c) (3).

M r. BURKE. How much legislative activity does the current Code permit?
Mr. CHASE. The interpretation of the Code is ambiguous on this point. An orga-

nization may not be involved "substantially" in legislative activities. It is not
clear how much legislative activity the term "substantial" would permit. The im-
pre ssion we have is that it will permit very little.

Mr. BURKE. I understand that the Maryland Association for Mental Health has
been investigated by IRS.

Mr. CHASE. The Maryland' Association for Mental Health has had its tax-
exempt status challenged by IRS because of their legislative activities. We have
filed a protest on the case, which is still pending. A number of our Divisions have
been contacted by IRS officials in recent months for a program audit in addition
to a fiscal audit. There has been a substantial increase in this kind of activity
by IRS in recent months. We know from our contacts with other organizations
that they are also undergoing program audits by IRS staff. I understand that
the YWCA in Newcastle. Delaware, also has had its tax-exempt status challenged
because of legislative activities.

Mr. BURKE. Are you aware of the legislation introduced by Mr. Symington in
the House and Senator Muskie which would permit 501 (c) (3) organizations to
engage more broadly in contacting their legislators?

Mr. CHASE. Indeed, I am. I understand that the legislation now has 65 sponsors
in the House and 24 in the Senate. I understand further that the legislation has
been referred to this Committee. Because of the increasing pressure on our orga-
nization, a- well as many other charitable organizations throughout the Country,
we are very hopeful that the House Ways and Means Committee will consider
this legislation.

Mr. BURKE. Wouldn't this legislation open the door to serious abuses?
Mr. CHASE. I understand that there is some difference of opinion concerning

the extent to which the legislation introduced by Mr. Symington and many House
members and Senator 'Muskie would permit organizations to engage in lobbying
activities. Our organization has studied this issue in some depth and supports
the change which has been suggested limiting lobbying activities to 35% of an
organization's total annual expenditure. We believe that change strengthens
the Bill.

Mr. BURKE. What are some of the advantages of the legislation?
Mr. CHASE. There are a number of advantages; however, the chief advantage

is that the legislation will permit us to be an effective spokesman for people
who are mentally ill. As you know, more than 90% of all people who are treated
for mental illness are treated in institutions that are either wholly or partially
supported by tax dollars. Therefore, we are very interested In the amount of
money that is appropriated by various legislative groups to treat mental illness.
Moreover, since many people are treated In public institutions, we are very con-
cerned that progressive mental health legislation can, be passed which will pro-
tect the rights of the patients. Including insuring that they receive adequate
treatment. We can do none of this effectively if our rights to contact legislators
are circumscribed as they are at present.

Mr. BURKE. Won't this legislation effect the Tax Reform Act?
Mr. CHASE. No, It will not. There will be no change in the law as it relates to

foundations.
Mr. BURKE. Are other organizations concerned with the legislation?
Mr. CHASE. We know that United Way of America, as well as the National

Association for Mental Health support the legislation. We know of 25 organiza-
tions that have taken an active interest in the legislation, in addition to the
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National Assembly for Social Policy and Development, which represents more
than 70 National Health and Welfare Organizations.

Mr. BURKE. How does the "substantially" restriction on 501(c) (3) organiza.
tions compare with business and trade associations?

Mr. CHASE. Mr. Chairman, as a businessman and a member of a trade associ.
ation, I am well acquainted with the fact that businesses and trade associations
may claim unlimited tax deductions. These deductions may be claimed for ex-
penses related to travel, preparing testimony, appearing before or sending com-
munications to legislators, and for expenses related to communication with the
members of an organization regarding legislation of direct interest to the
organization.

Mr. BURKE. What kinds of legisaltive activities does your Association engage
in? For example, do you appear before the Appropriations Subcommittee?

Mr. CHASE. We contact legislators to let them know how their action on a
particular piece of legislation will effect people who are mentally ill. We do
appear before Appropriations Subcommittees in both the House and the Senate.

Mr. BURKE. Now, you request funds for mental health programs. I)o any of
these monies go to your Association? Do these monies support your Association's
activities in any way?

Mr. CHASE. We do make recommendations regarding the funding of various
programs supported by the Federal Government. For example, we make recom-
mendations regarding the budget of the National Institute of Mental Health.
None of these monies go to our Association. We are fundamentally and unalter-
ably opposed to taking any funds from the Government for our program. We
feel taking such funds would compromise our position as an unbiased spokes-
man for people who are mentally ill. I repeat, monies that we request for pro-
grams such as the National Institute of Mental Health do not support our As-
sociation's activities in any way.

Mr. CHASE. Myths die hard, Madam Chairman, and I would like to
talk briefly today about a modern myth which, while not yet dead, is
beginning to show evidence of terminal illness. I am speaking of the
long-held belief that the cost of insuring the mentally ill is so high
that any program that intended to cover the cost of mental illness
would be too costly for the public or anyone to bear, for that matter.

I intend to testify to the effect that mental illness is insurable, to
the effect that community mental health centers are effectively treat-
ing mental illness, that the focus of any program of national health
insurance should be to facilitate the development of mental health
centers, and to lay before you certain evidence, Madam Chairman, that
bear on your observation as to the large number of people who present
themselves to their physicians with a physical compliant which is
frequently psychologically based. For those who are following my
written testimony, I am on page 4, which relates to the Kaiser Founda-
tion experience of which you have already heard.

In New York, the health insurance plan of Greater New York has
analyzed its experience in providing mental health services to the
more than 60,000 subscribers in its Jamaica Medical Group.

During a 3-year period, the average annual utilization for psychi-
atric consultation was 11.4 per 1,000, or 1.1 percent. The rate for those
who had consultation plus at least one treatment visit was 8.3 per
1,000, or 0.8 percent.

During the demonstration project, 949 patients were accepted for
treatment, and 16,264 mental health services were provided. Of those
services, 88 percent were individual services to patients alone or to
patients with members of their families, 11 percent were group health
therapy services, and 1 percent were psychological testing.
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The above figures on utilization and distribution of services by type
coincide very closely with figures reported by Group Health Insurance
of New York and for the United Automobile Workers program. Group
Health Insurance recorded a utilization of 7.5 per 1,000 for adults age
20 and over during the period of their study, while the first year utiliza-
tion of the United Automobile Workers was 6.6 per 1,000. The 88 per-
cent figure for individual therapy reported by the health insurance
plan nearly coincides with a 93 percent figure reported by Group
Health Insurance and a 91 percent figure reported by the United Auto-
mobile Workers.

Basing their actuarial assumptions on their experience during the
demonstration project, the health insurance plan has established a pre-
mium rate for mental health services of 90 cents per month for a one-
person family, $1.80 per month for a two-person family, and $2.70
for a family of three or more persons. These rates are based on the
following assumptions,. all of which are high when compared to the
studies just described:

1. The average annual utilization rate will reach a level of between
11/ and 2 percent per year.

2. The average number of services will be about 15 services per year
for each patient treated.

3. Group therapy services will constitute about 10 percent of all men-
tal health services provided.

4. The proportion of inpatient mental health services will increase
from about the 4 percent found in the demonstration project to about
10 percent.

Final and conclusive evidence is* not yet available as to whether theProvision of mental health services results in redh~ed use of other
health services. However, the evidence from the HIp experience and

the UAW program does give impressive data establishing the fact
that the provision of comprehensive mental health benefits does not
require big increases in premium.

COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTERS-A VIABLE APPROACH
TO THE TREATMENT OF MENTAL ILLNESS

I speak to this next section with enthusiasm, because I feel the com-
munity mental health center is demonstrating its value on the scene.
We have moved a long, long way toward our goal of creating a nation-
wide system of comprehensive community mental health centers.

The Community Mental Health Centers Act of 1963 provided Fed-
eral matching moneys for the development of mental health centers,
which are mandated to provide five basic services, including inpatient,
outpatient, partial hospitalization, education-consultation, and emer-
gency services to population areas not less than 75,000 nor more than
200,000 residents.

The act was amended most recently in 1970, when it was broadened
and extended to June 30, 1973.

In 1969, 1 out of 10 patient-care episodes in mental health facilities
in the United States took place in community mental health centers.
At that time, there were 205 community mental health centers in oper-
ation, making services available to approximately 10 percent of the
U.S. population. At the present time, there are 452 funded centers.
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When in full operation, these will serve approximately one-fifth of the
population.

Let me stop here to acknowledge the gratitude of the mentally ill
for the generosity in increasing the appropriations to the NIH Mental
Health Institute this year. This will allow for the staffing of 100 addi-
tional mental health centers in fiscal 1973. On behalf of the mentally
ill, I express our gratitude.

The median length of stay for inpatients in a community mental
health center is 18 days, which is similar to the length of stay in psy-
chiatric units of general hospitals (17-18 days).

Though many factors influence change in the utilization of mental
health services, the introduction of community mental health centers
has been a significant factor in the remarkable decrease over the past
5 years in the resident population of State mental hospitals. The de-
crease in resident population between 1969 and 1970 was the largest
to date, a drop of 35,000 patients, or 10 percent. In a sample of contin-
uation staffing grant applications, about half the centers reported they
were effecting a decline in the use of the State mental hospitals serv-
ing their catchment areas. However, this trend is limited by other fac-
tors. State hospital admissions for alcoholism and drug addiction,
which often come through the law enforcement system, have been in-
creasing. Also, when centers first begin operation, they have a pro-
nounced case-finding effect before they have adequate resources to pro-
vide treatment services, and thus may temporarily increase admissions
to State hospitals.

Community mental health centers are beginning to serve significant
numbers of alcoholics and drug users. In 1969, 7 percent (18,000) of
total admissions to community mental health centers were alcoholics,
and 2 percent (4,500) were drug addicts.

Community mental health centers have brought many agencies to-
gether into a coordinated system of mental health care. Nearly 1,600
different agencies are currently affiliated with 452 funded centers.

A special study of affiliation agreements in nine community mental
health centers found that of a total of 68 mental health service agen-
cies located in their catchment areas, 64 were affiliated with the centers,
providing coordinated services. At the present time, about one-third
(111 of 316) of the State hospitals in the country are formally incor-
porated into community mental health center programs through affili-
ation agreements.

I hope for the day whei all State mental hospitals and community
mental health centers will be linked together into a single system.

NATIONAL HEALTH INSURANCE SHOULD FACILITATE THE DEVELOPMENT OF
COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTERS

Make no mistake about it, Madam Chairman, enactment of national
health insurance presents at once an opportunity and threat, for, de-
pending on its terms, it can act as a powerful stimulant to the devel-
opment of comprehensive community mental health centers, or it can
result in their economic starvation. Stimulation and growth will result
if compensation for treatment in these settings is given favorable
terms. Starvation will occur if a program is adopted with little or no
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mental health coverage followed by withdrawal of existing Federal
financing of comprehensive community mental health centers.

We, therefore, are scrutinizing each proposal for Federal financing
of health care with this overriding question in mind: Will its enact-
ment facilitate the development of comprehensive community mental
health centers?

If it will, the National Association for Mental Health will work
hard for its achievement. If it will not, it will work equally hard for
its defeat.

PRINCIPLES FOR MENTAL HEALTH PROVISIONS IN NATIONAL HEALTH
INSURANCE

Madam Chairman, I should like to close by presenting the follow-
ing principles for mental health provisions in national health in-
surance, as adopted unanimously by the board of directors of the
National Association for Mental Health in June, 1971:

SCOPE

Programs in mental illness should cover a broad range of activities,
including prevention, active treatment, both in patient and out patient,
rehabilitation, and long-term care, and there should be continuing
evaluation of all programs. Collateral services to families of the men-
tally ill should be included.

We cannot accept another insurance program which, in the name
of economy, does not in fact insure individuals against intolerable
losses. This is neither humane nor financially defensible.

LIMITATIONS

There should be no limitations as to age, sex, or condition. Any
limits on mental health services should be structured to encourage
the development of community mental health centers and to discourage
over utilization on the part of the patient or the provider. Limitations
should be determined by regulations based on clinical experience, and
subject to approval of citizens' boards.

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

Payment should be provided for individual visits to psychiatrists
and other qualified therapists. There should be no patient fee or co-
insurance for at least the first seven visits per spell of illness.

CLINICAL OUTPATIENT SERVICES

There should be full compensation for services rendered in qualified
clinics, or comprehensive mental health centers. Home visits by quali-
fied staff members of such facilities should also be covered. Reim-
bursed services in a clinical outpatient setting should include services
provided by all personnel necessary to the treatment program.

PARTIAL HOSPITALIZATION

Costs of partial hospitalization should be fully paid, without regard
to the setting, subject only to qualification.
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INPATIENT SERVICES

Provision for coverage of inpatient services should be structured
to encourage:

a. Evolution and development of comprehensive community
mental health centers, and

b. Improvement of public mental hospitals.
There should be a requirement that these two systems be adequately

linked so as to provide a continuum of services to all.

PRESCRIBED DRUGS

Prescribed drugs should be available without separate charge to the
consumer.

EDUCATION AND CONSULIATION/RESEARCH AND EVALUATION

The important functions of education, consultation, research, and
evaluation should continue to bc- funded through grant mechanisms.
They should be encouraged in all mental health settings.

MANPOWER AND TRAINING

To be truly effective, any final plan must automatically influence
and facilitate the recruitment, training, and geographical distribution
of all categories of manpower necessary to a comprehensive mental
health program.

CITIZENS' BOARDS

There should be boards of citizens with ultimate responsibility for
governing the program. They should set standards and establish con-
tinuing vigorous evaluation of all providers. This must include both
individuals and organizations who seek payment under national health
insurance. There should be substantial representation on all the citi-
zens' boards from minority groups and the poor, and from profes-
sional and lay persons with knowledge in mental health and mental
illness. Laymen so serving should not be engaged in providing services
to the mentally ill and should constitute a majority of the boards.

METHOD OF PAYMENT

The program must permit participation by qualified providers with
options as to prepayment or compensation for services rendered.

As programs emerge which are demonstrably more efficient than
others, they should be rewarded by preferential funding.

DISCRIMINATION

All providers shall be required to provide services to all persons,
regardless of race, creed, color, national origin, or ability to pay.

Thank you, Madam Chairman, for inviting us to present our views
on national health insurance, this decade's most important health
proposal.

70-174 O - 72 - pt. 6 -- 12
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Mrs. GmiuFrrHs. Thank you very much.
Are there questions?
Mr. BURKE. I want to point out that Congressman Hugh Carey

from New York joined me in those questions.
Mr. CHASE. Thank you. The questions are very important, and the

answers are very important.
Mr. BURKE. I would just like to commend you for your statement.
I recall back when medicaid and medicare were first adopted the

fight that many of us had on the community to include mental illness
in with the medicare and medicaid. It was recognized that mental ill-
ness needed attention.

Mr. CHASE. I should tell you we are anxious for some changes in the
exact coverage for mental illness, and we will be testifying before the
Senate Finance Committee on this.

It was a start, a very strong start. We have to start somewhere.
Mrs. GRIFFITHS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Augustus H. Hewlett, executive secretary, North American

Association of Alcoholism programs.
Mr. Hewlett, we are happy to have you here, and you may proceed

in your own fashion.

STATEMENT OF AUGUSTUS H. HEWLETT, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
NORTH AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF ALCOHOLISM PROGRAMS,
REPRESENTING: NORTH AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF ALCOHOL-
ISM PROGRAMS, WASHINGTON, D.C.; NATIONAL COORDINATING
COUNCIL ON DRUG EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.; THE A-CEN-
TER OF RACINE, WIS.; DE PAUL REHABILITATION HOSPITAL
'OF MILWAUKEE, WIS.; RACINE COUNCIL ON ALCOHOLISM; WIS-
CONSIN ASSOCIATION OF ALCOHOL AND OTHER DRUG PROGRAMS;
INSURANCE TASK FORCE OF THE GOVERNOR'S ADVISORY COM-
MITTEE ON ALCOHOLISM FOR THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

SUMMARY

The organizations represented by Mr. Hewlett recommend the inclusion of
alcoholism and drug dependence as illnesses specifically eligible for coverage
under national health insurance.

Both illnesses have great impact on a broad range of other medical-social
problems. The concern over alcoholism and drug dependence has, in recent years,
been a stated priority of many in the federal government. Congress has passed
several Acts related to these concerns.

Despite congressional intent in previous comprehensive, non-categorical health
care legislation that alcoholism and drug dependence be covered, the failure to
include them specifically in the original legislation resulted in totally inadequate
coverage for these unique health problems. In the case of the 1963 Comprehensive
Community Mental Health Centers Act, subsequent amendments specifically
covering alcoholism and drug dependence were necessitated in 1968 and 1969
to insure that the congressional intent be realized.

The majority of Americans are not currently covered under health insurance
for alcoholism or drug dependence. A major and costly result Is that alcoholic
and drug dependent persons are diagnosed and treated for a variety of other
complications while meaningful treatment of their chemical dependence is
ignored.

Specific recommendations:
1. Alcohol and drug dependent persons should be specifically covered.
2. In-patient treatment, in both specialized facilities and general hospitals for

such patients should be covered.
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3. Guidelines should be established to qualify less costly specialized treatment
facilities (as well as general hospitals) for coverage of chemically dependent
persons.

4. Out-patient treatment should be covered for such patients.
5. A time limit for treatment Is recommended. If 80 days of a 120 day limit Is

used up in hospitalization, the patient should be eligible for an additional 90 out-
patient therapeutic sessions.

Mr. HEWLETT. Madam Chairman and distinguished members of
the committee:

I am Augustus 1-I. Hewlett, executive secretary of the North Amer-
ican Association of Alcoholism programs, an association comprised of
176 organizational members, both governmental and private, and more
than 1,300 individual members having a professional interest in the
problems of alcohol and drug dependence throughout the United
States and Canada.

In my statement today, I am representing not only NAAAP but the
National Coordinating Council on Drug Education as well, of which
I am a member of the board of trustees. More than 100 organizations,
most of which are national in scope, comprise the membership of the
council. Additionally, I am representing the A-Center of Racine,
Wis., and the DePaul Rehabilitation Hospital of Milwaukee, Wis.,
both private treatment facilities for those who are drug dependent;
the Racine Council on Alcoholism; the Wisconsin Association of Alco-
hol and other Drug Programs; and the Insurance Task Force of the
Governor's Advisory Committee on Alcoholism for the State of Wis-
consin. The lists of boards of directors and of membership for all of
these groups are in your hands.

The reason for my appearance before you today is to appeal to this
committee to include alcoholism and drug dependence as illnesses spe-
cifically eligible for coverage in the national health insurance legisla-
tion under consideration.

These illnesses have great impact on a broad range of other medical-
social problems of the Nation. More than 25 percent of admissions to
State mental institutions throughout the country are for alcoholism.
In some cases, the figure approaches 50 percent. For some tuberculosis
sanitoriums. the incidence of alcoholism is estimated to be as high as
80 percent. The monetary loss to industry directly attributable to al-
coholism from absenteeism, industrial accidents, and poor job per-
formance is measured in multibillions of dollars annually. The impact
of drug dependence on crime, the deterioration of a sizable segment
of the population, and other social problems have been equally well
documented.

The Assistant Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare for
Health and Scientific Affairs stated recently that alcoholism is our
No. 1 national health problem. The concern over drug dependence
and drug abuse is a stated priority of many in the legislative and
executive branches of the Federal Government. These concerns for
alcoholism and drug problems have received increasing attention in
recent years by Congress, the helping professions, and the public.

That Congress sees these illnesses as deserving of special and sig-
nificant attention is evidenced by the passage of several noteworthy
pieces of legislation, including Public Law 91-616, the Comprehensive
Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment, and Rehabili-
tation Act of 1970, which established a National Institute on Alcohol
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Abuse and Alcoholism within the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare to provide Federal aid to States and communities toward
the development of comprehensive programs to combat the problems
of alcoholism and alcohol abuse. Similar legislation is now pending
in the area of drug abuse, which would also make statutory the admin-
istratively created Special Action Office of the President for Drug
Abuse Prevention.

Previous health legislation passed by Congress, designed to be com-
prehensive, noncategorical, and inclusive of alcoholism and drug de-
pendence, such as the Comprehensive Community Mental Health
Centers Act of 1963, resulted in totally inadequate coverage of these
illnesses. Of the 50 State plans submitted for comprehensive commun-
ity mental health centers under the provisions of that act, fewer than
half even considered one or the other of these illnesses. Only a small
number of the centers ultimately funded included services for either
problem. Consequently, because of the unmet congressional intent,
the Comprehensive Community Mental Health Amendments of 1968
included specific categorical coverage for both alcoholism and drug
dependence. Similar examples could be given of other laws, includ-
ing the Comprehensive Health Planning Act of 1966 and medicare
and medicaid.

Drug dependence and alcoholism are not small subsections of mental
illness as they have been incorrectly considered in the past. They are
unique health problems of epidemic proportion, and should be priori-
ties of national health care and insurance programs under considera-
tion by Congress. Yet none of the existing proposals before this com-
mittee deals candidly with such treatment. That is, none of them does
to my knowledge.

Ignoring the complexities of drug dependence and alcoholism has
resulted in multiple admissions of these persons to general hospitals.
They have been diagnosed and treated for liver problems, gastritis,
pulmonary disease, emotional disturbance, or even psychosis, but they
nave not been treated for chemical dependence.

A 1958 survey of general hospitals by the Wisconsin Blue Cross
Association indicated that over 1,200 chemically dependent persons
were institutionalized in general and special hospitals. Those in gen-
eral hospitals stayed an average of 12.5 days. In the special hospitals,
they stayed an average of slightly more than 5 days for detoxifica-
tion-the same service, yet the expenditure of more than twice as much
money. The survey further revealed that recidivism was extremely
high in general hospitals because patients were merely detoxified
without being referred for additional treatment for the total problem.

The goal is not merely medical emergency treatment. It is remotiva-
tion for and support of a totally new life style. This goal usually re-
quires the controlled environment of posthospitalization treatment,
as well as that of hospitalization itself.

The majority of working Americans today can receive no third
party payment for treatment of chemical dependence. Title XIX
usually does not cover the indigent alcoholic or drug dependent per-
son because he or she is not eligible for such categorical aid. Too
many industries have poor coverage in their group policies since they
contain deliberate exclusions of alcoholism and drug dependence, or
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they exclude the more efficient, specialized treatment facility. Only
the very wealthy can afford such treatment in any hospital.

Insurance carriers have previously hesitated to encourage the cov-
erage of comprehensive chemical dependence treatment, because they
lack understanding of the treatment.

Inpatient treatment, in both specialized facilities and general hos-
pitals, should be encouraged and covered by the proposed national
health insurance. We recommend the pragmatic inclusion of a time
limit. Many of the policies which currently cover these illnesses limit
chemical dependence treatment to 120 days. While recommending this
or a similar time limit we further recommend that outpatient visits
be interchangeable with the inpatient days. Thus, if there were a 120-
day limit, and the patient was an inpatient for 30 days, he would be
covered for an additional 90 outpatient visits.

We would further recommend that guidelines be established to qual-
ify specialized treatment facilities as well as general hospitals for
coverage of chemical dependence. The Insurance Task Force of the
Wisconsin Governor's Advisory Committee on Alcoholism has devel-
oped such guidelines in concert with the profit and nonprofit insurance
carriers operating in Wisconsin. Other responsible groups may also
have developed such guidelines. We recommend these to you for con-
sideration.

Finally, we believe the specific inclusion of alcoholism and drug
dependence in national health insurance legislation to be in keeping
with the intent of Congress as expressed in other recently enacted leg-
islation. We stand ready to assist you in any way possible and thank
you for the time to present this testimony.

Mr. CORNMAN (presiding). Thank you very much.
Are there questions?
Thank you very much, sir. We appreciate your sharing your

thoughts with the committee.
Our next witness is Harry C. Schnibbe, executive director, National

Association of State Mental Health Program Directors.
We are pleased to have you before the committee.

STATEMENT OF HARRY C. SCHNIBBE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAM
DIRECTORS

Mr. SCHNIBBE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am Harry Schnibbe, executive director of the National Association

of State Mental Health Program Directors.
Our Association is a "cooperating agency" of the Council of State

Governments.
The members of our association manage one of the largest public

health programs in the free world and the largest mental health sys-
tem in the United States.

The State governments administer 1,175 facilities for the diagnosis,
treatment and rehabilitation of the mentally ill.

These are residential, outpatient, day-care, extended care and re-
habilitation programs for the mentally ill, alcoholics and narcotic
addicts.
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Each year 957,510 mentally ill persons are treated in the mental
health programs administered by the members of our association, at
an annual expenditure by the States of $2,158,884,708.

In addition the inenbers of this association administer 121 com-
munity and residential programs for the mentally retarded and de-
velopmentally disabled. These programs serve 154,592 clients each
year at an annual expenditure of $572,305,979.

Mr. Chairman, the directors of the State programs for the mentally
ill are not inclined at this moment to endorse any one of the dozen
national health care bills before your committee.

There are good features in all of the bills, and there are features in
some of the bills which we would have to characterize as undersirable.

Nor will the State mental health directors attenil)t to choose one
financing mechanism over others-and in many cases the essential dif-
ference in the bills is the way in which the health care is financed.

What we wish to provide your committee with today, Mr. Chair-
man, is a set of guidelines on benefits for the mentally ill which we
hope your committee will be able to follow when shaping the
legislation.

No. 1: Equality in benefits--
No distinction should be made between inpatent and outpatient

benefits for physical illness anid mental illness.
"Spells of illness"-if any, should be the same.
"Benefit periods"-if any, should be the sane.
There should be no discriminatory provisions applied to "mental"

illness that are not applied, for example, to pneumonia, heart disease,
and broken legs.

All current medical data available today supports the thesis that
active treatment of mental illness is no more costly than active treat-
ment for a gastric ulcer.

No. 2: Dollar limitations
If this committee, in its wisdom, decides that a national health

care system must have as part of its payment mechanism "deductions"
and/or coinsurance, then we ask that a person seeking treatment for
mental illness not have to pay deductions or coinsurance on a dis-
criminatory basis.

The mentally ill should not have to pay more than the physically ill.
In fact-considering the reluctance of most mentally ill persons to

acknowledge their illness and seek treatment, a very good case can be
made for "first dollar coverage" of psychiatric care; that is, no deduc-
tion or no coinsurance for the early visits for treatment, since the
expense of deductions or coinsurance is used as excuse for avoiding
necessary early treatment.

No. 3: Ambulatory care
It is the hope of the State directors of programs for the mentally

ill that primary emphasis will be given to programs of ambulatory
care for the mentally ill, especially day care or partial hospitaliza-
tion, and outpatient care.

No. 4: Standards-
Since rigid and effective standards, providing for high quality treat-

ment systems in psychiatric programs, have been developed by the
voluntary, nonprofit Joint Commission on Accreditation of Hospitals,
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it is our hope that your committee will require that JCAH psychiatric
standards must be compiled with before psychiatric treatment pro-
grams can qualify for benefits.

No. 5: No discrimination in active treatment programs-
Benefits should be paid for active treatment in accredited psychiatric

facilities regardless of the treatment modality and auspices.
General hospitals should not be favored over psychiatric hospitals,

nonprofit over public, and so forth.
The various modes and sponsorship of psychiatric programs should

be eligible, if they meet the standards, whether they are: General hos-
pitals; public, private, nonprofit, psychiatric hospitals; community
mental health centers; psychiatric clinics and outpatient facilities;
day-night-partial hospitalization programs.

No. 6: Medical audit and utilization review-The principles and
objectives of utilization review and medical audit as promulgated by
the American Psychiatric Association should be applied to all psychi-
atric programs eligible for benefits.

No. 7: Extended care-Mentally ill patients should not be denied
necessary extended care in skilled nursing homes, or home health serv-
ices, whether those services are general health care or specialized
mental health care.

Proper standards and utilization review should be applied to these
programs.

No. 8: Alcoholism-There should be no discriminatory provisions
applying to treatment of alcoholism under any modality or facility.

No. 9: Comprehensive health services-If in developing a national
health care system this committee provides for services to be delivered
through comprehensive health organizations, or as they are sometimes
called HMO's (health maintenance organizat ions), then we recommend
that such organizations be required to provide services to a specified
community or a given population group.

We further recommend that such -HMO organizations should be
required either to provide mental health services to all the members of
the population group, or, should develop a formal relationship -wVith
a mental health provider in the geographic area to meet the mental
health needs of the area.

Mr. Chairman, on October 8, the Atlantic States Conference on
Mental Health, meeting in the State of Maine, and representing 16
States and territories, adopted a resolution on the subject of HMO's
covering specific geographic areas, and I have this resolution attached
to this statement, and I ask that it be printed in the hearings.

Mr. CORMAN. Without objection, the resolution may be included.
(The resolution referred to follows:)

RESOLUTION ADOPTED ON OCTOBER 8, 1971 BY THE ATLANTIC STATES

CONFERENCE ON MENTAL HEALTH

The Atlantic States Conference on Mental Health composed of sixteen states
and territories, is concerned about certain proposals for establishing Health
Maintenance Organizations (HMO's) without requiring that these HMO's pro-
vide public health services to a specified community or a given population group
as defined by the given area as part of its packaged services.

Priorities should be given to those population groups which are presently
medically underserved. Such organizations should also be required either to
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provide mental health services to all the members of the population groups or
to have formal relationships with a mental health provider in their area to meet
this need.

Mr. SCII NIBBEL. No. 10: Catastrophic impairments-1ayment for the
continuing comprehensive care of individuals with major catastrophic
imlpairlnents should be covered by any new Federal health care
program.

Certain catastrophic impairments have been identified which do not
receive sufficient or thorough attention by any of the health insurance
proposals now before Congress.

These impairments include stroke, clironic brain syndrome, spinal
cord injury, muscular dystrophy, multiple sclerosis, cystic fibrosis,
multiple developmental disabilities (epilepsy, mental retardation and
cerebral palsy) and end-stage renal disease.

Evidence has accumulated which shows that carefully prepared
interdisciplinary tailor-made regimens, using a variety of medical-
social-rehabilitative resources, can assist individuals disabled by these
impairments to attain and maintain a level of physical, economic, social
functioning which would otherwise not be possible.

Authorization for the initiation of comprehensive care might be
based on approval by a regional l)anel of experts of a long-range man-
agement plan, developed by appropriate professional persons together
with the patient and his family.

Mr. Chairman, in summary of the 10 position statements just given
you, I think we would recommend that the mentally disabled not be
discriminated against in any national health program.

There is ample medical evidence today that treatment of mental
illness in terms of time and dollars is in no way at all different from
physical illness.

The trend is clearly toward rapid, ambulatory care which means
lower cost.

We urge that your committee recognize this trend and provide bene-
fits for treatment of mental illness on a par with benefits for treatment
of physical illness.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CORMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Schnibbe.
Are there questions?
Mr. CONABLE. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask, sir, your f rank

assessment of the reasons for continuing discrimination against the
mentally disturbed.

Is it the American people still don't approve of mental illness, or is
it a problem of the general feeling that there are lots of subjective
factors here that make it very difficult to be objective in the treatment
of it?

I really puzzle about this.
Mr. Sc INIBBE. I think it is simpler than that. We have a communi-

cations gap of 7 or 8 or 10 years somewhere here. I don't think there
is any broad-scale feeling that mental illness should be discriminated
against or that we want to hide it or that we don't want to admit that
it should be covered.

In all of our testimony before congressional committees, in the House
and in the Senate, and in meeting legislative bodies even in our own
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States, we find constantly a misconception about how long it takes to
treat a mentally ill person.

Dr. Weston, who will follow me here, representing the community
mental health centers, should also address himself to your question.

There is a misconception on the part of Members of Congress in
the Senate and the House that mental illness today requires extensive,
long-term care in ancient institutions, that people go away and stay
away for years and years. This simply is not true.

When you can confront the people who devise health care programs
and they consistently say to you, "Th.i cost is excessive to treat mental
illness." Actually it is not. There is the2 problem, an information gap.

I think most of the mental health witn, sses today have said to you
that there is evidence that mental illness can be treated no more ex-
pensively than physical illness. It is very hard to get across to Con-
gressmen because one can always come up with the example of some-
one back home who has gotten in touch with you and his grandmother
has been in a mental hospital for 27 years. There is a tendency to equate
a particular tra ic and isolated anecdote or story or incident with the
total mental health treatment system.

For some reason or other, when you the talking about broken hips
or heart diseases, the health-care designers don't say, "We are not going
to cover heart disease because a few people may have the disease for
years and years and years and it may be expensive to treat them." This
is what they say about mental illness. I think it is really a substantial
gap in communication.

Mr. CONABLE. In other words, it amounts to a kind of fiscal dis-
crimination, a feeling that the expense is greater than that which
squares with the scientific facts?

Mr. SCHNIBBE. I will not apply this to members of this committee,
but it is fiscal igno,.-ance. Ignorance about how much it costs really to
treat a mentally ill person today, not 192.8 or 1934 or even 1954, be-
cause the systems are different today.

The trend is vefy radically away from any long-term care.
There is going to be some long-term care. In this statement I gave

you just now we listed chronic brain syndrome as a catastrophic im-
pairment, a man 82 years who might live 10 or 12 or 13 years and need
some kind of health care. That should not be equated with a 32-year-
old woman who goes to a community health center for treatment of
acute mental illness and never touches a bed in a center.

She is ambulatory all the time, and within 20 or 30 days is released
from care. That should not be equated with the old person with the
chronic brain syndrome or senility.

This is sometimes hard to get across to Members of Congress. They
don't dig it. They don't make all the necessary distinctions. I guess
we just have to come before you people and say it over and over and
over and present convincing evidence. I think it is a communications
and information problem more than anything else.

Mr. CONABLE. Thank you.
Mr. CORMAN. Thank you very much, sir.
Our next witness is Donald Weston, M.D., vice chairman, National

Council of Community Mental Health Centers.
We are pleased to have you before the committee.
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STATEMENT OF DR. DONALD WESTON, VICE CHAIRMAN, NA-
TIONAL COUNCIL OF COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTERS

Dr. WTESTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am also associate dean, School of Human Medicine, Michigan

State University.
Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure for me to appear here today to testify

on the various measures before your committee to establish a sys-
tem of national health insurance.

My statement is presented on behalf of the National Council of
Community Mental Health Centers-a nonprofit, organization rep-
resenting 131 community mental health centers, including many of
those receiving Federal funds.

These centers offer comprehensive mental health and mental re-
tardation services to a specified catchment area population. The serv-
ices, provided either directly or through contract arrangements with
other agencies, are designed to meet all of the mental health needs of
the catchment area population-from preventive care and inpatient
and outpatient services to home and after-care services. What makes
the centers program unique is that all of these services are provided
to the patient in his own community, and, to the maximum extent pos-
sible, the patient is kept in that community instead of being removed
to some institution. This, we have found, is a more effective method
of treatment, and one which enables patients to return to useful and
productive lives more quickly than traditional forms of treatment.
But even more, it is a system of integrated services providing connect-
ing links with other human service programs to ensure that the pa-
tient gets the type of assistance he needs. Such linkage is an important
element in any comprehensive health service program.

I am speaking to you today, then, on behalf of the professionals en-
gaged in the day-to-day operations of the community mental health
services. Our testimony concerns mental health coverage under na-
tional health insurance and is based on more than 8 years of experience
in this system of comprehensive mental health-care delivery which I
have just described.

We are grateful to the committee for the opportunity to testify
on such an important piece of legislation. The need for Federal action
to improve the system of health-care services delivery, and to control
rising costs is long overdue. We must ensure that the best available
medical care can be obtained by all Americans when they need it,
and at a price they can easily afford. This, we believe, is a basic humanright.wow to accomplish this goal, however, is obviously a very complex

question.
In considering the many different proposals which have been sub-

mitted, Congress must decide on the health-care services to be covered
as well as the mechanism by which these services are financed. We
would like to confine our testimony today to the first of these issues.
Whether we establish a system of private health insurance-super-
vised by the Federal Government-a federally funded national health
insurance plan, an income tax credit arrangemnet, or some combina-
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tion of these three, the most important factor, from our point of
view, is the benefits to the patients.

The first question to be decided is who will be covered under the
scheme. The national council believes very strongly that, whatever
funding mechanism is established, national health insurance must
cover all Americans-with the possible exception of those covered
under medicare or medicaid if these are to continue as separate
programs.

It must eer the unemployed as well as the employed, the poor,
and those who are sick physically or mentally, and already under-
going treatment or care when the program first goes into operation,
together with those who are chronically ill or in need of long-term
care. Anything less would mean that those most in need would be
deprived of the benefits.

We would like to turn next to the question of covered services for
the mentally ill and mentally retarded. We would like to present to
you the needs of our patients, and the range of mental health and
mental retardation services which we believe are fundamental and
which ought to be covered by any national health insurance plan.

It is extremely disturbing to us that the administration's proposal-
H.R. 7741, introduced by Congressman Byrnes-makes no provision
whatsoever for treating the mentally ill or mentally retarded. The
national council believes that this is a grave error. It is one that stems,
we think, from a misunderstanding over both the costs and effective-
ness of modern mental health-care services.

Unfortunately, this perpetuates a long history of discrimination
against mental health care. General Federal health programs have
traditionally given higher priority to physical health needs. Coverage
under medicare and medicaid programs is a good example of this,
and more recently, the administration's proposed health maintenance
organization legislation does not include mental health services as
essential services. The decision to exclude mental health services from
national health insurance coverage was presumably made primarily
to hold down costs, but it makes the measure a retrogressive proposal-
turning the clock back 10 years or more.

Almost all of the other major bills before you cover mental health-
care services to varying degrees. However, none of them in our opinion,
are entirely satisfactory. Many contain restrictions on the scope and
length of care and/or call for extra payments from the patients in
cases of mental illness.

Perhaps the major bill which provides the most comprehensive cov-
erage for the mentally ill and mentally retarded is Congresswoman
Griffiths' proposal H.R. 22. The coverage under this bill would include
all of the costs of treatment provided by the community mental health
centers, and other qualified providers. From the poiit of view of our
patients, this is a very good bill, but it does distinguish between active
treatment and rehabilitation and long-term care. It also includes spe-
cific restrictions on some forms of mental health treatment which we
do not support.

A bill recently introduced by Congressman Danielson, H.R. 11351,
deserves mention at this point, since it offers reasonably comprehensive
nmntal health coverage on the same basis as other health-care services.
The benefits provided under this bill are, in our opinion, very good.
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The proposal drawn up in cooperation with the American Medical
Association and introduced by Congressmen Broyhill and Fulton,
H.R. 4960, provides (overage for psychiatric care on the same basis as
other health care. However, the benefits provided under this bill are
not nearly as comi)rehensive as, for instance, under H.R. 22. No men-
tion is made of services provided by the community mental health
centers, and it is not clear to us whether all of our services would be
covered.

The National Council believes that mental health and mental re-
tardation services ought to be provided on a level with physical health
care services. We can see no justification for instance, in limiting the
number of days of hospital care for psychiatric illness to less than the
number allowed for other forms of illness, as some of the bills before
you do. Nor do we believe an additional or increased deductible should
ap)ly to those suffering from mental disorders while other patients
are charged less. The need for mental health care-for children's serv-
ices, alcoholics programs, drug addiction treatment, and for the whole
range of emotional and psychotic problems-is unquestionable.

Indeed, Congress has clearly recognized this need. We now have a
number of Federal programs in the mental health field, including the
community mental health centers program itself. Now we can justify
a national health insurance program which does not, at least, cover
care in these facilities and programs.

Yet, according to our analysis, most of the bills before you, including
the administration's, discriminate in some way against our l)atients,
and the coverage provided is generally inadequate.

Based on our experience in the community mental health centers
program, it is clear to us that a comprehensive range of mental health
and mental retardation services are needed, and we would like to sug-
gest that the cost of such services be covered under national health
insurance. These services should include preventive, diagnostic, and
treatment services, together with aftercare rehabilitation and extended
care programs. Specifically, we would hope that it would be possible
to cover the costs of:

Inpatient hospital services, including bed and board and all treat-
ment-related costs.

Partial hospitalization, that is, day care and treatment of patients
able to return home evenings and weekends, or night care for those
able to work, but in need of further care or without suitable home
arrangements.

Outpatient services.
Consultation and education.
Drugs.
Acute care-including home health care.
Emergency care.
Rehabilitation services.
A particularly important area of coverage concerns the chronically

ill, or seriously retarded patient. We must not exclude this group
from coverage under a national health insurance plan simply because
the costs of their care due to the fact that they require long-term care
are too high. Indeed for this very reason, the severely retarded or
handicapped need financial assistance more than any other group.
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Thus, a proposal made in H.R. 22, introduced by Congresswoman
Griffiths, to exclude "custodial care" would cause great hardships.

I would like to stress at this point the we are not suggesting that any
mental health services be covered by national health insurance if a
comparable physical health service is not. We are asking for special
consideration under such a p lan, only for equal treatment. This list of
services represents those which are required, and which must be fi-
nanced from somewhere--and which we hope can be financed through
national health insurance.

The costs of providing coverage for mental health care also need to
be realistically evaluated. Obviously, the costs of a national health in-
surance program will be higher if comprehensive mental health care
benefits are covered. However, these costs need not be prohibitive.

In the first place, the recent accent on community mental health, on
treating the patient in his own community, has greatly reduced the
number of psychiatric hospital admissions. At the same time, it has
increased the effectiveness of psychiatric care.

Since 1963, when the CMHC program was initiated, admissions
to State mental institutions have fallen from 504,604 to 338,592 by the
end of 1970. This has been an accelerating trend, and one which we
can certainly expect to continue. As you know, hospital costs are by
far the largest item in health care services. Community care is demon-
strablv cheaper. The West Philadelphia Mental Health Consortium,
for example, has estimated that the costs per day of treating a patient
in the community is less than half the costs of care in the State mental
hospital-or $6 a day, compared to $15. This pattern is shown through-
out our membership.

Another indication that the costs of covering mental health and men-
tal retardation services is not excessive is the fact that most private
insurance carriers offer this coverage. Interestingly enough, a surpris-
ingly large number of people, 63 percent of the population, or 80 per-
cent of those with some form of health insurance, have policies which
offer some coverage of care for mental illness. Although this coverage
may not be very extensive, we believe that this demonstrates it is
economical to provide mental health benefits, and also that there is a
real demand for such coverage.

An analysis of the costs of psychiatric care provided by private
health insurance companies at the present time, shows that these costs
are not exorbitant. The costs per year per covered person for insur-
ance offered by the Michigan Blue Cross company to United Auto
Workers, and through various plans used by the Federal Government
employees, range from $4 to $9 depending upon the coverage offered
and the utilization.

Our experience in the community mental health centers shows that
our member centers are providing comprehensive services at an aver-
age cost of around $6.10 per year per person in the catchment area.
These costs also include some services which would not be covered
under a national health insurance plan, consultation, and education.
However, the services offered are comprehensive, and closer to those
we are recommending for coverage under national health insurance
than are the services covered by private insurance policies. We believe,
therefore, that this is a realistic estimate of mental health care costs
under national health insurance.
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Thus, the costs are not excessive, and treatment is effective. Why,
then, should mental health care be excluded from a national health
insurance system or why should the coverage be less comprehensive
than for other forms of ilness?

We have analyzed the major bills before this committee at this
time but find that only one provides fully covered comprehensive
mental health benefits-I.R. 11351. The other proposals before you
either restrict all coverage, specifically restrict mental health cover-
age, do not specify benefits to be covered, or leave such benefits to be
decided by the States at a later date.

The National Council firmly believes that we need a system of na-
tional health insurance. That such a system should cover mental
health services on the same basis as any other form of health care.
That, as an absolute minimum, costs charged by federally funded
programs for health care services and delivery (CHMC's and
HMO's) should be covered, and that more comprehensive coverage
should be offered if possible. This coverage should be available to all,
regardless of prior medical history, financial situation, or any other
factor.

Such a system is needed now; and we believe that a method of
funding it can be found which will equitably spread the burden of
rising health care costs. We do not support any particular bill before
the committee at this time, but we do urge you to draft legislation
which will meet the aims we have outlined above.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to focus on the further incongruity
that you were discussing with the last witness, and then make one or
two additional points, and I would be glad to answer any questions
you have. The hour is getting late and T am as tired as you are sitting
and listening.

In the mental health area, the fact that in the early proposals from
the administration and early thinking about HMO's, the mental
health services was excluded is quite incongruous when in the Fed-
eral field and in the national planning you developed a program a few
years back that has all of the elements in it that we are saying we are
striving to have in a health system that will make it more efficient. It
has a large stress on taking the responsibility for the total popula-
tion. You cannot exclude service to anyone within your geographic
area.

It makes a large stress on the consumer in having a role in determin-
ing policy rather than the professional having his exclusive right to
make a determination. You have to have consumers on the policy mak-
ing boards. It utilizes professionals in ways it does not define, the tradi-
tional skills and guidelines, with psychiatrists at the top, and the rest
of the professionals struggling to get there.

It also goes to innercities as well as rural areas, recognizing there was
much indigenous manpower available not only at lower costs but with
unique skills which we did not have. By having geographic respon-
sibility it has a major thrust toward prevention, woe-king with the
schools, working in the community with other community agencies
that impact on the quality of life of the people who are part of its
community.

It further insisted there be a linkage between all of the units that we
are going to serve from inpatient to ambulatory care to extended care,
partial care, 24-hour walk-in emergency services.
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All of these things have been going on and yet, as we first started to
look at national health insurance, mental health became a scaryitem.

We have several concerns with the Council of Community Mental
Centers. You have heard of many of the positive things that have
been happening but it is a rather new and fragile beast in that it does
do a lot of things that are unique to our health system.

I listed several of them. Many of them are controversial because you
are making a system. You are asking l)ractitioners, individual institu-
tions to give up some autonomy in the interest of a patient and com-
nmnity to make it a better place to live and to make it possible for the
mentally ill to get more effective service.

Yet the funding mechanisms as we look at them and as I look at them
have one major concern that there be adequate recognition of what it
takes to operate a system.

For example, if the HMO's do not have any geographical base, if the
funding mechanism or the private insurers are not to have a geo-
graphical base, how do we carry out our program?

Where do you generate the dollars that allow you to carry on the
kind of things that affect somebody before they are identified as being
sick and come in your door and allow you to pick up the payment.
Capitation will not be enough unless it is on a geographic base.

If I have people scattered all over the community and only a third
of them are my responsibility, then I can't work with the whole school
system or court system because I will not have enough dollars to do
this.

One of our strong recommendations would be first, yes, everybody
should be covered by mental health. Mental health is ahead of health.
It has been in the business of evolving new manpower roles and orga-
nizing itself. But if coverage is made available to everybody, then who-
ever is going to collect the fees have to give a full range of services.
The full range of services the community health center is required to
offer is spilled out in the law and I will'not reiterate them here. Our
cost figures show average cost around $6.90 per year per person in your
catchment area for delivering mental health services.

That is not for a person who comes in thie door sick but for each
person in your catchment area. If people are going to have this type
of option they also should be entitled to the kind of advanced planning
and thinking and organization that has already "gone into this. This
could be a State hospital carrying out these functions; it could be a
group of practitioners, or it cotild be a community mental health cen-
ter. But I think it is necessary to insure that a range of services to a
geographical population be related in the mental health field because I
think that is where we are at. We know that much. We know this is
more efficient and more effective and allows you to do things and also
gives us some models to experiment with in the future.

I think that the communication factor that was being talked about
is probably also related to having the kind of effective spokesman in
the mental health field. I think it still is an issue.

I look at the parent with the retarded child versus the parent with a
psychiatric child. Maybe we are to blame. Maybe our theories of the
role of the parent and the family and disturbed child have somehow
made it not very acceptable for the parent of the mentally ill or the
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mentally ill themselves to pound on doors publicly and say, "Here is
what is happening, and here is what is needed."

I think the retarded parent does not have this guilt situation to
struggle with so there is a more effective way to communicate what is
going on.

The reality is such that to me it is quite incongruous if we don't
have comprehensive coverage for mental health because I see it as
being ahead of health. The National Council has grave concerns that
the HMO's proposals and whatever comes out in the form of national
health insurance will put us back 5 years instead of moving us ahead.
We are moving toward a system where health is deciding whether it
is going to have a system or not. We don't want to lose the ground we
have because we have a lot of people who are spending less time in
inpatient units because there are people in the field and we still have
a long ways to go and we will be pleased to have your support to
make it on a more stable, financial basis.

Mr. CORMAN. Thank you, Dr. Weston.
Mr. Betts.
Mr. BETTS. Doctor, I sat here throughout most of the testimony and

I have been impressed, and I think I get the message.
Now what are the mechanics of doing what you say? Assuming the

committee were for everything you say, do you have a suggested bill
or an amendment or something we could look at?

Dr. WESTON. I would be glad to submit some specific language.
Mr. BETTS. It is up in the air to me, and I can't grab it down and

put it in bill form. I don't want you to assume everything is going the
way you want it to go. But what are the words? Where do we put it in
the bills? I am getting at the mechanics of it.

Dr. WESTON. First I would like to have the privilege of preparing
something in writing to give you specifically the kind of language that
I think would cover it. There are two major areas of concern on which
I hear a large consensus. It does not cost too much to have compre-
hensive coverage so there should be comprehensive coverage.

Second, we should spell out some range of services and the mech-
anism on a geographical base, both the State directors and ourselves.
What we are speaking to, I think, is a more difficult piece of legisla-
tion, but I think that can be spelled out.

For example, if insurers, whatever mechanism becomes the insurance
force, whether it is the Federal Government or a combination of
forces, if you have to show in your region or to your patients HMO's
services lead points and the patient bought his services from the HMO
they would have to show the full range of services is available in the
mental health field to any of their subscribers. I think you could spell
these out and then three or four HMO's could contract with a group
or a private community health center of which there are a few in the
United States which would be funded. I don't think it is that difficult
to write legislation but it would take some thought and time but that
is the general direction.

A solo practitioner could be part of that system but that would not
be enough. I am very much for many new people carrying out treat-
ment roles particularly in the mental health field because I think
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many of the issues are educational and not just medical in spite of
my background.

I am also concerned we don't end up 3 years down the line with
the model of the old State hospital and a lot of people in solo practice
when we have worked hard for 5 years trying to get together and
working out a system. I would be very glad to submit to the committee
a formal wording of what we think would at least meet the issues I
am concerned about, speaking for the National Council of Community
Mental Health Centers.

Mr. CORMAN. Without objection, that submission will be placed in
the record at this point, and we appreciate very much your testimony
and your assistance.

(The following information was received by the committee:)

NATIONAL COUNCIL OF COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTERS RECOMMENDA-
TIONS FOR MENTAL COVERAGE UNDER NATIONAL HEALTH INSURANCE
LEGISLATION

Following is a brief outline of the mental health services which the National
Council believes should be covered under new legislation establishing a program
of national health insurance.

In addition to the services listed below, the Council recommends that the
committee include psychiatric institutions in the definition of approved hospitals
whose services will be covered under the bill, and that psychiatrists be specifically
included under the section on qualified physicians.

Professional medical services, including those provided by a psychiatrist, which
are provided in: a com,-aity mental health center; a comprehensive health
services organization (HMO) ; an approved hospital; or an approved day care
center.

Outpatient services, including all psychiatric outpatient and preventive care
provided by community mental health centers, comprehensive health services
organizations, approved hospitals, or other facilities affiliated with any of the
above. All treatment normally provided by the institution Is a covered service,
including the costs of drugs, and pathology.

Inpatient services, including all psychiatric care (bed, board, trep.tment-related
services normally provided by the institution, drugs, pathology, and radiology)
are covered services.

Care provided in a skilled nursing home or other ctetided care facility is a
covered service, including professional services, bed and board, nursing services,
therapy, drugs and pathology.

Acute psychiatric care, including care provided by home health services agen-
cies, is covered service.

Emergency care provided by a physician (including psychiatric care) wherever
it is provided, and all treatment-related services.

Rehabilitation services for both physically and mentally handicapped.
In addition, the NCCMHC urges the committee to specify in the legislation that

previous medical history does not effect eligibility under the national health in-
surance plan, in order to ensure that those most in need of services are not
deprived of the benefits.

Mr. GIBBONS Like Mr. Betts, I have been sitting here listening to
the other witnesses and I thought we would use you as sort of a sum-
mation on this. I am convinced there is a lot that ought to be done
about mental health. I think every Member of Congress can recog-
nize from his own contacts that we are talking about a very serious
area here. There is a lot of work to be done.

I am familiar with the old State hospital system because in Florida
we have some of the worst examples that you can imagine. But where
do we go from here? Should we provide in effect free mental health
treatment for everybody in the United States? Should we perhaps
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have some kind of coinsurance or deductible type provision? Where do
you think we ought to go from here?

Dr. WESTON. I think the costs to have free mental health services
of a comprehensive nature are much less, and I stress the compre-
hensive nature and I can't get off this because this is the next step
where you are not waiting for people to be sick but you are working
with the community as a better place to live, but the cost is much
less to make that comprehensive. I have been erascible enough to
propose what really makes sense wherever you have a federally funded
community center or State hospital system, and Mr. Schnibbe did not
elaborate but some State hospitals have organized themselves in a
decentralized model and link closely. Now for any grant to be ap-
proved and to get started, you have" to show a linkage. There has to
be a working relationship. Wherever you have this full range of
services, then yes, make comprehensive coverage for mental health
more available to that population. I think the costs are not unreason-
able. We can gain a lot of experience about what the issues are in the
health area. This is where I say I am a little irascible. You already
have systems and you have communities that have pulled together
enormously complex structures. Until you have tried to pull one of
these centers together, it is like your district, you have vested interests
of guilds and organizations. It is a highly timae-consuming 3- to 5-year
process just to get a working structure.

Health is not going to be any easier but you do have a model that
you could experiment with and say 20 catchment areas or you are going
to have 400 catchment areas out of 2,000. The whole United States
is divided up into catchment areas.

Mr. GIBBONS. Are you talking about a geographic area?
Dr. WESTON. Geographically defined population. For example, when

the first act was written, the United States was divided up into some
2,000-odd catchment areas. There is a map and the census data col-
lected in 1970 has been cranked into that catchment area, so any area
can have this data.

In my own case, I come from a community of approximately 300,000
which is two catchment areas which vary in size from a minimum of
100,000 to a maximum of 250,000 population.

Mr. GIBBONS. How does an ideal catchment area function? What
do you do?

Dr. WESTON. What you have in the catchment area, one of the first
requirements in the State of Michigan, we have even a Michigan law
for community mental health centers, is to have a community board
epresenting all segments of the community. Any funds whether

county, State or city, come through this board. You have to develop
a full range of services which are defined as five essential services.

You have no right to exclude somebody because they can't pay. You
have a responsibility to the whole population and then you have your
consultation and education services which is really an outreach pro-
gram which works with the so-called gatekeepers, such as the courts,
your schools and you have an organizational structure that links this
together.

Oftentimes that community may havc had a child guidance clinic
operating in isolation, or maybe an adult mental hygiene clinic. When
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you move toward the funding and to be called a community health
center you have to set up an organizational structure so that patient
flow has a continuity through these elements and they don't operate
as autonomous units any longer. Also the Federal Government has
construction money which alTows you to construct facilities which
means you have a full range of facilities at the local level, hopefully
as more extensive facilities. The one weakness in the link is that-we
have inadequate local facilities. We have only 100 people from our area
go off to the State hospital each year out of 450,000 population. The
average I believe is around 800 to 900 that go off to a State hospital.

At the same time that only takes 25 acute inpatient beds. At the time
the Community Mental Health Center Act was passed, Which was not
that long 'ago, they thought you would need 60 beds for each 630,000
population, but because of the full range of services and coordination
of services and coordination of services, )eople go into the hospital,
they come out quicker and you have a variety of supporting activities.

Mr. GiBnoNs. What is the big problem in making this type of com-
munity health center work?

Dr. WnSTON. You get quite good Federal funding to get started
but it is a grant that declines over a period extended out to 8 years now
which goes down to 30 percent of your staffing costs. The fact that you
are serving everybody in your community and it depends on the com-
munity. If you happen to be in Flint, Mich., General Motors has a big
plant and 85 percent of your people are covered 'by United Auto Work-
ers Insurance, you are in no trouble at all. In fact, they have a surplus
of funds. They use no Federal funds. They do it out of their insurance
fees and their State funds. But if you ,are in a rural community where
these is hardly any tax 'base for country or State funds, then once you
start to get this declining Federal match it starts to bind.

Mr. GIBBONS. We keep hearing the argument and you mentioned
Flint, Mich., that we ought to attempt to put all of these things into
position, and the facilities or the staffing to handle them all. I wonder
if we had done the same thing with automobiles if we would have ever
gotten it off the drawing boards.

Dr. WESTON. I am in the business of training health manpower. I
am associate dean of -a medical school. There are a lot of myths. We are
really short of utilization imagination. We have a shortage of utiliza-
tion in the conceptualization area and 'how you put a package to-
gether. Though there is a shortage of psychiatrists identified, a lot of
fhat is based on tradition.

Mr. GmONs. Do you mean long psychological counseling?
Dr. WESTON. Not only that, but a psychiatrist has to do certain

things in a State hospital system, and maybe the State hospital di-
rectors would not like this. They define certain roles and tasks that
only a psychiatrist can carry out which interferes with quality pa-
tient care. If there are a lot of other people who could carry out these
roles, they would spend more time and they would be more interested
in the people they are involved with.

Mr. GIBBONS. Isn't part of the problem we have mixed up geriatrics
and mental health in some States? I know it yeas a problem in my
State at one time.
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Dr. WESTON. I think that is part. of the catastrol)phic illness, the brain
syndrome, or things that come from that. When you talk about men-
tal illness, you are really talking about lPeo1)le who are not function-
ing properly.

Mr. CONABLE. Mr. Gibbons' State has a particular geriatric problem.
Everybody goes there to retire.

I)r. Ws'roN. I feel if we could have small extended care facilities
at the same level as the community we would all lv much better off.
These do not have to be major medical type facilities, but we have
to start defining, a program.

I could make it clearer by saying we so often pass legislation saying
you have to have a psychiatrist, a social worker, and an M.D. in the
institution instead of saving you have to carry on a program which
carries out such and such activities. Having a psychiatrist or social
worker or psychologist guarantees nothing other than it is going to
cost that much to run a program. What you are really interested in
is a program that. fits people. I think that was one unique thing about
the Mental Health Center Act. With all of its problems--and I don't
want to imply it was perfect,--but someone had the gumption to say
here are some programs we want to happen.

Mr. GIBBONS. Do you feel if somehow we raised enough money to
treat all mental illness as a matter of right and with perhaps only a
small coinsurance or deductible that this is a program that we could
profitably mount within the next couple of years?

Dr. WF SToN. Yes.
Mr. GIBBONS. Do you have any idea how much it would cost?
Dr. WESTON. I will give you that figure.
(The following information was received by the committee:)

COSTS OF MENTAL HEALTH COVERAGE

According to a National Council study, the cost of comprehensive mental health
services provided by community mental health centers is approximately $6 per
year per person in the catchment area (this would be equivalent to the number
of people covered under a national health insurance plan). However, this esti-
mate represents the costs of care in a controlled setting (the CMHC) where
hospital costs are at a minimum. Should the committee decide to include coverage
of all psychiatric care (including that provided by private practitioners) the
costs will be considerably higher.

The National Council's estimate of the costs of providing coverage for those
mental health care services outlined in A above, is around $12 per year per
covered individual.

Mr. GiBioNs. I think you said about 10 percent of our society--
either vou or one of the'other witnesses-Mr. Chase ?-that 10 per-
cent of our society had some kind of mental difficulty at some time
in their life.

Dr. WESTON. I have a hunch if we spend a dollar per person per
month on mental health and put it, in a package that said you have to
have comprehensive services for a geographical basis. $12 per year,
if you have 1,000 people in the catchment area that is $1.2 million. In
essence, you would say you are going to deliver comprehensive services,
and you could possibly do it.

Mr. GIBBoNs. Do you put much faith in the idea you can prevent a
lot of these?
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Dr. WESTON. I don't think I can prevent without current knowledge
or anyone else such things as schizophrenia. Maybe in the future we
will know something about prevention. When I use the term preven-
tion as an active part, I am really talking oftentimes about early
identification and modification, prevention is a nice word but I don t
know how even in the health area outside of immunization and some
things like this-sure I think we can modify the incidence, but we will
always have behavioral disruptions and an individual's ability to cope
with' stress. You or I sitting here, I have to believe if I am stressed
hard enough and in the right directions, I would become mentally dis-
functional. Hopefully I could be restored. These kinds of variables are
always going to b, at play.
M;. GIBB1ONS. I remnexn'ber from some past committee experience that

we had witnesses before us one time who thought that a lot could be
done l)y developing other points of intercept of these problems. You
talk about the gatekeeping prol)lems and you talk about the courts,
and so oil.

I)r. WESTON. Courts, schools, l)olice, anld parents. Just working with
mothers who have their first child-someting in our first society we
have lost touch with making it OK to be frightened about having a
child. We as psychiatrists are, part to blame for this. We have em-
l)loyed so many things, if you (0 this, or that, a mother can start off
on a bad relationship) from'the beginning but many mental health cen-
terts carry on programs for mothers. They talk not'only about the med-
ical aspects but they talk about being a mother and being a comfort-
able mother.

I don't feel we have the answers but I am interested in setting lip a
system that allows you to problem solve in a relatively efficient manner.
I am not talking about something that moves quickly.

One of the unique things every community health center is the link-
age with the community whicli means you bring people along. You
have to change people's attitudes. It is not enough for me as a profes-
sional when I was director of a center to have a bright idea and say
let's do it next week. I had to convince a board of consumers that may-
be it was a worthwhile way to go. I think that is good. I also have a
constituency behind me to support what is going on.

Mr. Omnoms. Tf I understand what you are saying, about the only
way you could really hopefully and efficiently attack mental health is
to do it on a very broad basis sort of like our Public Health Service.

Dr. WE.TSTON. Very much so.
Mr. Gmo-s. You have to stress, we call it, hygiene in health serv-

ices. I hate to call it mental health hygiene in your service, but we are
t, lking about an understanding of the problem of how mental illness
develops and what its symptoms are and how it can l)e to some extent
i(lentifie(1 and prevente(I in the schools and so on.

Is that the sort of thing you are talking about?
Dr. WSTON. Sure. I am really talking about a comprehensive sys-

tem. I am not talkinr as though it is something out there. We have
some 450 co"-munities of which some :350-odd are in operation and
they have taken the time to organize themselves, prepare the grants.
I sit on a review committee to review these things and they come
through like this and you take an enormous amount of effort. Com-



1350

munities are willing to move. The biggest stumbling block is not man-
power. We are turning out lots of manpower except M.D.'s and even
though I am an M.I). myself, I do not feel that is the crucial area, but
the crucial question is how are we going to fund these programs?

It happens the Federal Government is already in that area but it
has fo link up with whatever is going to go on in national health
insurance.

My concern is not only that we move ahead but that we don't slip
back.

Mr. GIBBONS. Thank you very much Dr. Weston.
We have a community mental health center in my district and I

would like to suggest we have a partnership between that one and the
one in Flint. We do not have a surplus of money and we are having
a lot of trouble trying to finance that as the Federal grant diminishes.

)r. WESTON. That is the more common experience.
Mr. CONABLE. It is the same thing up where I live.
Mr. CORMAN. Thank you very much.
The committee stands adjourned until 10 o'clock tomorrow morning.
(Whereupon, at 4 p.m. the committee was adjourned, to reconvene

at 10 a.m. Wednesday, November 3, 1971.)


